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It’s amazing what
can happen in five years. 


I’m thinking of
technology, in particular. And on a more granular level, the world of
publishing technology has undergone quite the paradigm shift. In 2005 when I
started Apex Publications, everyone in the small press felt that the end of the
small press was a certainty (they still think this and have thought this for
the past 30 years). Big publishing was quick to dismiss POD technology as the
purview of amateurs; they wanted to continue to charge $10-$15 for eBooks
without giving authors their share of the take. Despite the storm clouds on the
horizon, the big publishing houses refused to even consider the onerous task of
shifting the huge ships of commerce in a different direction.


Five years later,
we’ve got the agency model for eBooks, there’s an insane price war being waged
by large companies wishing to be the proprietary software format everyone will
read, and companies like Dorchester and Pyr strike deals with large POD
printers to mass produce books. 


Apex has evolved as
well. We started with a small perfect bound digest and now produce ten print
books a year, a monthly digital magazine, and plenty of eBooks in seven
different formats. I’ve always liked to experiment with Apex, in particular
with technology, and what you’re currently reading is one of those experiments.



Apexology: Horror began with one
simple thought: How can I promote the authors on the Apex roster in a cost
efficient manner? I’ve been following JA Konrath’s blog for years and he’s
always been a proponent of cheap eBooks. Therefore, it was decided that I would
do a horror e-anthology with reprints and a handful of original stories. I’d
only charge $2.99 for an ad free version of the book. I’d give away a version
with ads for our authors’ books for free.


I needed a few more
stories to round out the anthology. I know that many of the hardworking editors
employed by Apex are also writers. I turned to them with the offer of being
published in Apexology: Horror, reprint or original. To my delight,
several of them accepted! The added stories pushed us over 100,000 words, but
0s and 1s are way cheaper than physical paper.


I hope you enjoy
this first edition of Apexology. Apex has been blessed by the talent that has
worked with us. I’m blessed with a fine set of editors. If this e-antho does anything,
I hope that 1) it entertains and 2) increases your interest in its
contributors.


Now I turn you over
to the capable words of past, current, and future Apex authors and editors.


 


Jason Sizemore


August 16th, 2010






  


[bookmark: ittastedlikethesea]It Tasted Like the Sea


Paul Jessup


 


There’s a weird
movement going in the world of science fiction and Paul Jessup stands among the
forefront of this movement. His novella from Apex Publications, Open Your
Eyes, functions as a fine example of the weird with its surreal imagery (“Her
lover was a supernova.”) and the central plot revolving around a viral language
that melts the brains of those unfortunate enough to hear it spoken. Open
Your Eyes has been often compared to the work of Samuel R. Delaney, perhaps
the highest compliment an author of the weird (or really, the written word of
any kind) can receive.


Jessup is a
prolific short fiction author. His work has appeared in Postscripts, Fantasy
Magazine, Apex Magazine, and Clarkesworld. Paul’s first
collection, Glass Coffin Girls, was released by the British boutique
press PS Publishing. His latest is Werewolves from Chronicle Press. For
more information about this weird author visit http://www.pauljessup.com.


“It Tasted Like the
Sea” first appeared in Glass Coffin Girls.


 


—§—


 


Cathy inspected the
faces hung on the wall. Slack, emotionless bags of skin stretched onto brass
hooks. Eyeholes, mouthholes, each wanting to be filled with shiny white rows of
teeth and slick marble globes of sight. She wondered briefly if she should try
one on and decided against it. Josh would not like that. He was very particular
about his art.


His apartment door
opened at the end of the hallway, sending a shaft of light across the shadows,
illuminating his skull with a thick radiance. Josh stood with the light
outlining his drunken body, his face half shaven and a mostly empty bottle of
rum in his hand.


His shirt was
stained, his hair pulled up into piles of black nests on his head. He stared at
her down the hall, his eyes searching for some semblance of reality to
transform the world of shadows into a concrete form. “What’s up? You okay?”


Cathy sighed and
walked through the hall. Briefly, the tips of her fingers brushed the slack
skin. She shivered—the skin felt real. Leathery.


“Yeah. I guess. You
don’t look so good.”


He coughed and hung
his head. Light like wings danced over his shoulders. Cathy saw the apartment
from behind and felt a dread. There were naked female bodies hung and slung
over every corner of the room. Their faces missing. Just dolls, she thought.
It’s his thing. His art.


Just dolls.


“Fuck. Nothing is
good. Did you see that review? That fucking review of my latest show? That
bitch. That cunt.”


Cathy had. That was
why she had stopped by—she knew that he would be like this. He was always like
this when someone reviewed his work negatively. She also knew that playing
stupid was a good tactic right now. “No, I hadn’t. It can’t be that bad, Josh.
Come on. Let’s go out.”


Josh threw the bottle
on the ground. It clinked and rolled against the floor. “Yeah,” he said
shutting the door behind him and cutting off all light from the hallway, “Yeah.
Let’s get the fuck out of here. Let’s go where they love me, where they
appreciate my genius.”


Cathy sighed. “Sure
thing,” she said.


 


They went to his
showing. This was the fourth time she’d gone to this show today and she felt
the same way each time—disturbed. Broken. Abused. She understood why the
reviewer had been so negative—the show was all female body parts. Faces as
masks, limbs displayed in dumpsters—the female body destroyed, abused, broken
and mangled.


Then displayed as
art.


Cathy hated it. It
made her feel awful, horrible and dirty. It made her ashamed to be a woman. And
she hated Josh for it. 


If he hadn’t been
there for her when Matt abused her and left her for dead—if he hadn’t called
the ambulance and stayed with her for that month in the hospital—if it hadn’t
been for all that she would stop being friends with him. She would have left him
and his broken art and gone onto something else.


Yet, he had been
there for her. So now she had to be there for him. She walked with him past the
mutilated bodies in realistic skin and textured organs. Just art, she kept
telling herself. It is just art. She walked with him through the worst parts of
the exhibits—the dissected bodies displayed in thin slivers of glass.


And she heard the
praise from the art collectors. Those fat and sweaty old men who put fists of
dollars against Josh, teasing him like a stripper with a tip. They complimented
and condoned this disgusting attack on the female form.


And Cathy listened.
Unable to shake the feeling of nausea that rolled around in her stomach like
some drowning animal.


 


Later that night
she took him back to his room. Josh was barely human, too drunk to stand. He
kept proposing to her and she kept turning him down. She had this fear in her
gut—a fear that he would be like Matt in the end. That those figures weren’t
just art—they were corpses. They were others like her who had fallen for him
before he showed them what he was truly capable of.


She stretched him
out on a couch of female limbs. Severed legs and arms. And then she went into
the bathroom and showered, and then fell asleep in the bathtub. It was the only
room in the house not filled with limbs and eyes and faces of blank staring
female objects.


 


Cathy’s eyelids
slowly peeled back. Crescents of darkness becoming whole moons of sight. And
saw Josh naked on the toilet. His face staring at the floor tiles. His body
covered in circular scars. He looked over and saw her.


His eyes like
diamonds, full of ageless will and wonder. She coughed and sat up, feeling
strangely naked underneath all of her clothing.


“Sorry about last
night,” he said and stood, his penis flaccid and flapping against his leg, “I
was possessed, you know? By regret. By so many things. This art show is perhaps
the most personal of all my shows. Even more personal than that bit I did on
Sweeny Todd—you know the one. The fat ladies and razor show. With the cave and
the bed made of human hair. This one is even more important than that, even
more personal. It is why I kept all of the failures here—all the broken and
unmade pieces. This show is about me. About the memories of my childhood.”


Cathy nodded. She
pulled her knees up to her chest, making sure her skirt covered every inch of
bare skin. “No problem,” she said, “I understand. Critics—they tear us all
apart.”


He laughed and
walked out into the hallway. “I can make you something to eat if you would
like. Eggs sound good?”


“Yeah,” she said,
“Eggs.”


She stood up. Her
legs shook, like two beams of a house trembling in an earthquake. She wasn’t
sure why she felt so off, so horrified. Josh had never done her any harm.
Never. Yet seeing all those body parts again- all of those scattered limbs-
they brought back memories. Memories of a table leg crushing her face. Memories
of broken ribs and her eye being jabbed at with a spoon as her ex husband tried
to carve out her sockets like a jack o’ lantern.


This show is
personal for me too, she thought.


Way too personal.


 


The egg was round,
white. A perfect circle, an eclipse. It was held in place on a small ceramic
plate. She tapped it with her spoon, cracked it and peeled back the layer of
shell like skin from meat. Beneath it she saw the bones of a baby chic
suspended in an amber liquid. Staring at her.


She looked up at
Josh. He stared at her, as if expecting a response.


“I can’t eat this,”
she said, dropping the spoon on the table.


“I’m sorry,” he
said tearfully, “I thought that egg was empty.”


She nodded, not
believing him. “Well,” she said, “I should be going back home and get ready for
work.”


Josh ran over to
her side. He was still naked, his skin coated with a thin layer of grey ash.
His eyes were intense lanterns. He grabbed her hands with his. “Stay. For a
little bit longer. You don’t have to go to work, right? Just stay with me. I
can’t be alone. Not today. Things have been going so badly. It’s—it’s my art.
You know? I think I have it right. I have her perfect, the bride and all that.
But it ends up wrong, each time. And I need to start over again. I can’t be
alone.”


She got up and
moved towards the hallway. She did not want to walk past those masks again, but
preferred it to staying here. Staying in his living room, with the cracked and
half collapsed ceiling and the wall to wall limbs and grotesqueries. 


“I have to go,” she
said. And almost added, “before I go insane from your art,” but decided against
it.


He got on his
knees, his head rubbing against her leg, his hands grasping hard onto her
calves. Out of the corner of her eye she saw knives lined up against the north
wall, stained with splashes of brown liquid.


“Please,” he
begged, “Please.”


She kicked him
away. Almost stepped on his face with the heel of her foot and then remembered
how he had helped her. How he had set her free.


“If you go,” he
said, “I can’t promise I will be safe. I’ve been seeing things. I saw a naked
man with the face of a dog, wandering around my apartment. He had a saw in his
hands. It frightened me. You can’t leave me for the dog creature—you can’t.
Remember how I helped you? Remember?”


She sighed. This
was a first for Josh—bringing up the past like that. He was the kind that lived
in the now, in the today. He must really be messed up.


She looked down at
him. “Fuck,” she said, “All right. Just stop looking up my skirt. I’ll stay.
And— and we have to get out of here. I need to breathe. You know?”


Josh made a sound
like a panting dog, and then stood quickly and did a little jig. Cathy knew she
was going to regret this. She just didn’t quite understand how much.


 


To her chagrin they
spent the rest of the day indoors, listening to Josh talk about his latest show
and reading the latest reviews out loud. Every time she mentioned leaving,
going outside, going to a restaurant, he quickly changed the subject.


Later in the day
she went to the bathroom. After sitting on the cold toilet for a few moments
she heard strange shuffling noises and a dog growling. And then the sound of
meat tearing and a woman moaning as if in orgasm. Unable to urinate, she leapt
up off the toilet.


She opened the
bathroom door to an empty apartment. All of the lights were off. The egg was
still on the table, and next to it was a key and a note.


The note told her
she was locked inside. That the key was a key that could open any door except
for the front door. And that she was free to roam his apartment and do whatever
she wanted to until he got back.


What was even
stranger than this was that he had signed the note, “your loving husband, lord
of these fine estates.”


Cathy felt her
stomach lurch. She felt her mind darken into stars and her bones quiver under
her skin in a messy architecture of unease.


What was going on?


What had happened
to Josh?


What had happened
to her?


 


The apartment grew
four times its size. The rooms became mazes, the body parts scattered
everywhere. She carried the egg with her. It glowed in her hands like a tiny
amber torch. She found her clothes and hair transforming with each movement—a
long white gown with long flowing black hair.


She saw the walls
change, distort, transfigure.


With each door she
opened she found another horror behind it. A man with mice in his skull. A lady
being drowned by monks. A demonic figure who was eating snakes and urinating on
a half nude nun.


Each room more
strange than the last. In the final room she saw bodies of men and women
skinned alive, flailing and howling on the floor. In the center of the room was
a long dinner table. On it were many plates and forks and knives. 


In the center of
the table was the corpse of a mermaid. The scales glistened in her eggling
light, blue and green and gold. The hair was orange and stained with blood, her
face half smashed in. The other half of the face seemed so familiar. Cathy
could not place it. Where had she seen such a face before?


She walked up to
the dead thing, touched the skin. It was cold and stiff. The shoulder and
breasts were bare, showing off a half finished sexuality. An object of male
desire with no actual procreation possible. 


She sat down. The
world spun.


She was still
Cathy. She had to hold onto that.


 


She sat in a gilded
chair, the mermaid eyes staring at her from the table as she waited for Josh to
return. As the hours danced by she saw ghostly figures walk past her. All
female, all missing limbs and faces. As if they were the spirits of his art,
searching for their missing body parts.


Eventually Josh
walked into the room. He wore a black coat with frilly lace choking up his
chest and draping out of his cuffs. He smoked a long stem pipe that coated the
air an overwhelming velveteen scent.


“I’ve been waiting
for you,” he said woodenly.


She nodded, not
knowing what else to do.


“I’ve had the cook
prepare us this little aphrodisiac. It is said to prolong one’s life forever.
How quaint, don’t you think my dear Valerie?”


She nodded again.


His eyes were still
bright, still Josh. Yet—was he still Josh? Was she still Valerie? Or where they
being ridden by some obscure half hidden thing, dreamed into being by a
flittering shadow of a spirit?


“Of course. We all
know that mortality is a fool’s errand. How was your lordship’s evening?”


He pulled out a
chair and sat down. He clapped. Celestial spirits slid into the room with
missing limbs, their ghastly appearance like sheets draped into a breeze. They
laid bone filled eggs into lamp posts, lighting the room in a stomach churning
green and golden hue.


“Splendid. I take
it, my princess, that you did not overwork yourself? Or was not too bored on
these premises?”


She coughed.


“No,” she said.


He smiled. He
pulled out a bronze knife and began to cut into the mermaid’s back, peeling off
a thin slice of muscle and then laying it on a plate. “Good.”


“Although,” she
said, “I noticed that my key does not open every room in the house. There is
one room it cannot open.”


He pointed the
knife at her. “And you shall not go in there. Do you understand? That room is
off limits.”


She smiled.


Of course, she
thought. That room is my escape from this madness.


 


It amazed Cathy how
quickly she forgot her own life and became absorbed in Valerie. She slid away
from who she was, her old sense of self slowly falling into a distant abyss.
She had memories, somewhere—of Josh being an artist. Of her attending an art
show. But they became muddled with this life, this history, this crumbling
mansion that she now found herself trapped.


One without any
windows to see the world outside. 


She had some other
memories—but they had merged and changed. Josh was her uncle, lord of this
estate and her husband. She was a princess from afar. He abused her and beat
her with a table leg, he tried to scoop out her eye sockets with a spoon. In
her mind Josh and the Lord and her ex-husband all became merged into a single
individual.


And even though her
normal life had fallen into an abyss of her memories she felt a pull and a tug
towards what was there before. Like she was haunted by something she knew.
Something about a room full of body parts. Something about her old life, a life
different than this one.


She had dreams
about that old life. About going to a job every day. About seeing her friends,
and going bar hopping in the evening. About paying bills and scraping by and
wondering if she would have enough money to eat next month or not.


She always awoke
with a feeling of ghosts running over her skin and the mad nightmare of limbs
and torsos and disfigured female forms, and this feeling like she was escaping
here. That she had fled here from her own rational existence into one of
phantasmagoria.


 


The passages were
filled with moving things. Light, shadow, tiny creatures made of clockwork. She
saw grubs crawling along the floor, searching for corpses to eat. And she
followed them. Followed everything.


She knew that she
was a mist here. A princess trapped here. She had not eaten of the mermaid for
this very reason—knowing the story of a daughter kidnapped and taken to faerie
and trapped after eating the food.


She came to the
door—she recognized it. It was the door this key could not open. She tried
again to no avail. Tried a third and fourth time. And then she took her own
ring finger and stuck it into the lock. Her wedding ring locked against it.
Click, click, click.


The door swung
open.


She saw the living
room of the apartment.


She saw the body
parts lining floor and wall.


And she saw
herself. Laying on the floor, crawling. Trying to get away. And above her stood
Josh. But not Josh. He was dog faced and had a saw in one hand and a table leg
in the other. He was naked. He had her ex husband’s back and the lord’s penis.
And she saw herself on the floor, stoney eyed and crawling.


Her skirt was hiked
up and covered in blood. Her face was distorted, broken, smashed in. She mewled
like a kitten as she crawled, a sickening sound that made every bone in
Valerie’s body melt. 


And she saw that
she had half a leg missing.


Half an arm
missing.


Half her face.


Valerie saw herself
on the floor and the creature above her, torturing her, tearing her limb from
limb. Howling about his art, screaming about his art. About the ethics of
death, about the beauty of the morbid that would transfix the world. About
violence as a statement of ethical boundaries.


Her double looked
up at her. Mewling. Her whole form like a smashed doll. A broken toy smacked
around and tossed out and waiting for the rain and the sun to come and bleach
it and destroy it. 


She saw herself.


Felt herself
splinter, smash, broken mirror. 


And.


And she turned.


And she closed the
door.


And she walked into
the corridors.


And she found the
mermaid corpse.


And she sat down.


And started to eat.


It tasted like the
sea. It tasted like warm sausages. It tasted like old wine poured over broken glass.
It tasted like the sun going down her stomach, exploding inside of her and
lighting up her heart and her veins from the inside out.
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If
you enjoyed Paul’s story, check out his space opera novella OPEN YOUR EYES from
Apex Publications.


 


Her lover was a
supernova who took worlds with him when he died, and as a new world grows
within Ekhi, savage lives rage and love on a small ship in the outer reaches of
space. A ship with an agenda of its own. 


 


Critically
acclaimed author of weird fiction Paul Jessup sends puppets to speak and fight
for their masters while a linguistic virus eats through the minds of a group of
scavengers in Open Your Eyes, a surrealist space opera of haunting beauty and
infinite darkness.


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com/open-your-eyes-book/


 


 






 


[bookmark: summonbindbanish]Summon, Bind, Banish


Nick Mamatas


 


NICK MAMATAS is the author of two novels, Under My Roof and Move
Under Ground, and of over sixty short stories, many of which were collected
in You Might Sleep.... A third novel, Sensation, is forthcoming
in 2011. A native New Yorker, Nick now lives in the California Bay Area.


Nick’s non-fiction
book about how to survive as a writer in the 21st century, Starve
Better, will be released by Apex Publications in 2011. He has also appeared
in the Apex horror anthology Dark Faith and issue 15 of Apex Magazine.


“Summon, Bind,
Banish” appeared in the second issue of Apex Magazine in the summer of
2008. Review site “The Fix” had the following to say about the story: “The speculative element in “Summon,
Bind, Banish” is slight, but the skillfully woven double narrative that binds
the past and present together resonates with the shared pathos of two men whose
deeds transcend time.”


After reading Paul
and Nick’s stories, you might think that Apex publishes nothing but weird. We are
partial to slipstream work, but mostly the editor thought it best to challenge
your perceptions right off the bat.


 


—§—


 


Alick, in Egypt,
with his wife, Rose. Nineteen aught-four. White-kneed tourists. Rose, several
days into their trip, starts acting oddly, imperiously. She has always wanted
to travel, but Alick’s Egypt is not the one she cares for. She prefers the
Sphinx from the outside, tea under tents, tourist guides who haggle on her
behalf for dates and carpeting. She wanted to take a trip on a barge down the
Nile, but there weren’t any. At night, she spreads for Alick, or sometimes
takes to her belly, and lets him slam and grind till dawn. Mother was wrong.
There is no need to think of the Empire, or the men in novels. There’s Alick’s
wheezing in her ear, the thick musk of an animal inside the man, and waves of
pleasure that stretch a moment into an aeon. But she doesn’t sleep well because
the Egypt morning is too hot.


A ritual Alick
performs fails. The ambience of Great Pyramid cannot help but inspire, but the
shuffling travelers and their boorish gawking profanes the sacred. The sylphs
he promised to show his wife—“This time, it will work, Rose. I can feel it”
Alick had said, his voice gravel—do not appear. But Rose enters a trance and
stays there, smiling slightly and not sweating even under the brassy noon sky
for the rest of the trip.


“They’re waiting
for you!” she says. And under her direction Alick sits in the cramped room of
his pension and experiences the presence of Aiwaz, the minister of
Hoor-paar-kraat, Crowley’s Holy Guardian Angel, and the transmitter of Liber AL vel Legis, sub figura CCXX,
The Book of the Law, as delivered by XCIII=418 to DCLXVI.


Alick doesn’t turn
around. He never turns around over the course of those three days of hysterical
dictation. But he feels
Aiwaz, and has an idea of how the spirit manifests. A young man, slightly older
than Alick, but dark, strong, and active. As ancient in aspect and confident in
tone as Alick wishes he was. The voice, he’s sure, is coming from the corner of
the room, over his left shoulder. He writes for an hour a day, for three days.


 


See, people, here’s
the thing about Crowley. He was racist and sexist and sure hated the Jews. Real
controversial stuff, sure, but you know what, he was actually in the dead
center of polite opinion when it came to the Negroes and the swarthies and
money-grubbing kikes and all those other lovely stereotypes. Crowley and the
Queen could have had tea and, with pinkies raised, tittered over some joke
about big black Zulu penises. Except. Except Crowley loved the penis. His
sphincter squeaked like an old shoe as he performed the most sacred of his
magickal rituals. That’s where it all comes from, really. The Book of the Law,
Aiwaz, the whole deal with the HGA, it’s buggery. That dark voice over the left
shoulder is a spirit, all right, but it’s the spirit of Herbert Charles
Pollitt, who’d growl and bare his teeth and sink them into the back of
Crowley’s neck after bending the wizard over and penetrating him.


You ever get that
feeling? The feeling of a presence, generally at night, alone, in a home that’s
quiet except for the lurch and hum of an old fridge, or the clock radio
mistuned to be half on your favorite radio station and half in the null region
of frizzy static. It’s not
all in your head, by definition, as you willed your anxieties and
neuroses three feet back and to the left. And that’s a good thing. Because the
last thing you want is for it to be in your skull with you. The last thing you
want is for me
to be in your skull with you. Crowley pushed it out, out into the world.


 


Alick in Berlin,
fuming at being passed over for a position in British Intelligence. He may be a
beast, a fornicator, a bugger, and ol’ 666 himself, but he had been a Cambridge
man, bloody hell, and that used to mean something. He didn’t betray Great
Britain, it was Great Britain that betrayed him. Rose did as well, the fat old
cow of a whore. So he works for the Hun, in Germany, writing anti-British
propaganda: “For some reason or other the Germans have decided to make the
damage as widespread as possible, instead of concentrating on one quarter. A
great deal of damage was done in Croydon where my aunt lives. Unfortunately her
house was not hit. Count Zeppelin is respectfully requested to try again. The
exact address is Eton Lodge, Outram Road.” But the old home still tugs at him,
so he declares himself Supreme and Holy King of Ireland, Iona, and all other
Britons within the sanctuary of the Gnosis.


The winter is damp
and the water stays in his lungs. The doctor gives him heroin and Alick dreams in
his small bed that his teeth are falling out. Awake again, he files a few into
points, so dosed on his medication that he sees not himself in the mirror, but
another man both in and before the mirror. The real Alick, the young boy whose
mother called him the Beast for masturbating, stands in the well of the
doorway, watching and feeling only the slightest cracking pain, in sympathy
with the actions of the Alick he’s watching. Those fangs will find a wrist one
day.


 


I reached
enlightenment in the way most people do these days; in my mother’s basement,
which I converted into a mockery of an apartment thanks to a dorm fridge, a hot
plate I never used, and a half-bath my father put in for me after I promised to
go back to school and at least get my Associates degree. The only good thing
about community college is that it gave me access to the library at the state
college, and like any library of size, it had a fairly decent collection of
occult materials. I’m from a pretty conservative area too, so the books had
been left on the shelf, unmolested in their crumbling hardcovers, for years.
Old-looking occult books are the most frequently stolen from libraries, after
classic art books that could pass for porn, but out here in Bucks County even
the metalheads couldn’t care less, so I was the one who got to swipe them.


Mostly they stayed
under my futons, infusing the dust bunnies with dark wisdom. I really have to
credit my metaphysical sensitivities to my old television. It’s a
black-and-white number with knobs and everything, one for VHF and one for UHF.
Small, it had been on my grandmother’s bureau for years, off entirely except on
Sundays, when she’d tune in to Channel 67 and watch the Polish language
programming. After she died my mother’s brothers and sisters swarmed all over
her tiny room, snagging gaudy jewelry—lots of silver and amethysts, and
broaches the size of small turtles—the fancy sheets she hadn’t used in the
entire time I’d been alive, the passbooks and checkbooks, and then, finally,
the dense Old World furniture she’d kept after selling her own place and moving
in with us.


By 3 PM that
afternoon, when I got home from class, the only things left in grandma’s room
were her TV (on the floor in a dusty rectangle where the dresser had been), a
doily (still atop the TV) and the smell of her, half-perfume, half-sausage
(everywhere). I stood around while my mother cried and father frowned, but I
felt nothing except the presence. Grandma on the steps, walking down into the
living room. Grandma on the big easy chair, tiny feet in beige stockings poking
up on the ottoman, her lips smacking as she turned the page in a newspaper. The
sharp wheeze before she spoke to ask for something, her voice a crackling song
on a 78 RPM record, tinny and distant. I’d always cringe a bit when she walked
into the room, and was cringing now that she was gone. Because she wasn’t.


 


Alick in Italy, at
the height of his powers. The Scarlet Women, Leah Hirsig, is with him. Two
points pierce her flesh just past her palms, like a tiny stigmata run dry. The
UK is still out of the question, and Germany, an economic basketcase: Theodor
Reuss and the other members of the Ordo Templi Orientis are pushing
wheelbarrows full of scrip to the store to buy their daily bread. New York
reeks of piss and Irishmen, and Leah’s family up in the Bronx would not
understand that she has become Alostrael, the womb of God. Paris has gaping
cunts and asses aplenty, but the magus needs time and space enough to remove
himself from the world. And Cefalu, in Palermo, Sicily, is cheap and far from
the bald old bugger Mussolini. The weather does his lungs good, but the taste
of opium, the sizzle of heroin boiling, never leaves his tongue or nostrils.


Sometimes Alick
fancies himself the Lord of the Manor when a peasant knocks on the door and
offers him a goat. “Milk good yes,” the man says, likely the only English he
knows. Twenty minutes later, staggering drunk around the courtyard, eyes
crossed, goat following the rope lead in his hand like a reluctant dog, does
Alick realize the goat is a male. No milk there. Leah declares, time and again,
till she believes it: “I dedicate myself wholly to the great work. I will work
for wickedness, I will kill my heart, I will be shameless before all men, I
will freely prostitute my body to all creatures.” Alick, for a moment, decides
to test her on the peasant, but in the end takes the goat.


The ritual is
cramped. Alick had gathered around home a mess of bohemians, whores, and
thrillseekers, but there’s real magic to be had, he’s sure of it. Alostrael
bends over the altar, and Alick nods for the goat to be brought in. Its phallus
is huge and swings low, so Alick himself masturbates it, and then, with his
other hand on one of the goat’s horns, leads the animal to Leah. The
penetration is clumsy, he misses twice and Leah squirms—Christ, Alick hates it
when women squirm, and that’s why he’s always preferred men, and to be the one
presenting his anus. He can do it right. Just
lay there, bitch!—but finally it is achieved. Leah is a wild woman,
all hips and twisted back, and Alick watches her closely. At the moment of
orgasm, her orgasm, not the goat’s, he’ll slit the beast’s throat. But the
bucking bitch comes too quickly and Alick can’t let go of the goat to reach the
knife, so he wraps his thick hands around its neck, fingers searching under the
coarse hair to find the vein and throat, and starts to squeeze and crush.
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Starve Better by Nick Mamatas


 


Starve
Better
makes no promises of making you a bestselling author. It won’t feed aspiring
writers’ dreams of fame and fortune. This book is about survival: how to
generate ideas when you needed them yesterday, dialogue and plot on the quick,
and what your manuscript is up against in the slush piles of the world. For
non-fiction writers, Starve Better offers writing techniques such as how
to get (relatively) high-paying assignments in second and third-tier magazines,
how to react to your first commissioned assignment, and how to find gigs that
pay NOW as the final notices pile up and the mice eat the last of the pasta in
the cupboard.


Humor,
essays and some of the most widely read blog pieces from Nick Mamatas, author
and editor of fiction that has caught the attention of speculative fiction’s
most prestigious awards, come together for the first time in a writers’ guide
that won’t teach anyone how to get rich and famous… but will impart the most
valuable skill in the business: how to starve better. 


http://www.apexbookcompany.com/starve-better/
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Camille
Wilmarth was bored to tears with this year's Season. Ever since R'lyeh had risen
from the sea, it seemed that all the ton could find to talk about was
the Egyptian Cultist revival in home decorating or how to clean Leng porcelains
or whether Lord Byron had bought an original Unaussprechlichen Kulten
for his new wife or been hoodwinked by an unscrupulous German forger. 


It
wasn't that Camille didn't appreciate the importance of the Rising. And of
course she agreed that Bonaparte had gotten exactly what he deserved—to think
that he’d call upon the Elder Gods just to escape Elba! Really, France had been
nothing but a trial since the Revolution, anyway, although Camille would
miss its milliners. 


Still,
so few of England’s military officers had come through the Rising
unscathed. The list of eligible bachelors this Season was decidedly dismal,
with so many army and naval officers slain or insane; only old men and aloof
Exquisites were left to entertain all of the ladies who’d descended upon London
for the Season.


One of
those Exquisites stood beside her now, inspecting the rest of the guests at
Almack’s through his quizzing glass. 


“Lady
Camille, do cast a glance to your right and observe Lord Wilcox’s coat,”
Douglas Marsh murmured. “Upon my word, if it isn’t the very garment he was
wearing last night when he was dancing court so assiduously over the Misses
Merrion. I wonder, were we to stand close to him, which of the young lady’s
perfumes might we detect lingering upon its wrinkled velvet like a lloigor over
its victim?”


“Really,
Marsh,” Camille chided with affection, “you go too far.”


“Indeed.
Do you suppose the same might be said of the Misses Merrion?”


She tapped his arm
with her painted fan and tried not to smile. Lord Marsh enjoyed going too far.
A marquess’s second son and a commander in the king’s navy, he had only
recently arrived in London. Unlike so many military officers who’d been left
without employment in the wake of Napoleon’s exile, Marsh had done well on the
Stock Exchange; avoided loss of life, limb, or lucidity during the Rising; and
now seemed to be intent on frittering away his wealth on the most outrageous
frivolities. It was a pity, Camille had often thought to herself, that the
young man possessed such unfortunate features. His stocky frame wasn’t shown
off to advantage by the wasp-waisted, skin-tight fashions he affected, and he
was cursed by the Marsh family’s hereditary bulbous eyes and wide mouth. His
complexion was very pale and smooth, however, which was unusual in a
naval man and counted in his favor among the ladies.


“Oh, my,” Marsh
breathed. “You must avert your eyes, my dear; Willy Curwen has done his cravat
an unspeakable offense.” 


Camille glanced at
Lord Curwen and perceived at once that his linen neck-cloth wasn’t up to the
consummate standards of her companion’s highly starched, painstakingly arranged
work of habilimentary art, but it was Curwen’s companion who drew her eyes.


“Who is that,
Marsh? The dark man beside him?” she asked, leaning closer to her companion. 


Marsh adjusted his
quizzing glass, his wide mouth screwing up in a disdainful moue.


“That is
Lord Neely Chambres, the new ambassador from Carcosa,” he replied,
contemplating the man’s clothing with the horrified fascination of a maiden
aunt who has inadvertently stumbled across a midnight orgy with Shub-Niggurath
in the fields behind her country home. “I fear he fell into a lady’s jewel box
and encountered some difficulty climbing back out again.”


Camille hid another
smile as she inspected the Carcosan. Lord Chambres wore a great yellow gemstone
pin in his cravat and heavy golden rings on his slender fingers. A strange,
three-armed golden brooch was pinned to his collar. His unfashionably long
black hair was held back with a gold clasp studded with small red stones like
drops of blood, their sanguine color repeated in the embroidery covering his
ornate yellow silk waistcoat. 


Marsh sniffed. 


“The ladies of the
committee will never grant him a second voucher.”


Camille had opened
her mouth to reply when Lord Chambres’ eyes met hers across the dance floor.
Her heart stuttered, then began to pound, and she forgot whatever it was she’d
intended to say.


The ambassador’s
features were sharp and hawk like, his mouth severe and his eyes dark and
watchful. His skin was deep brown, and his build tall and slender. Camille was
suddenly, acutely aware of the raw masculine strength beneath his exotic
apparel.


Lord Chambres’ thin
lips curled up in a conspiratorial, possessive smile, and Camille averted her
eyes, turning to Marsh to escape the scrutiny of those foreign, piercing eyes.


“You look flushed;
is the heat too much for you?” Marsh asked solicitously, holding out his arm.
“Perhaps a cool drink?” 


She took a
steadying breath and nodded, allowing the dandy to escort her to the lemonade
and a circle of their friends. Her respite was short-lived, however, for within
minutes they were joined by Curwen and the ambassador.


“Here, I told you
I’d introduce you to one of the most delightful ladies in London,” Curwen said
to his companion. “This fetching young lady is Camille Wilmarth, the ruling
queen of the Season.”


Camille was aware
that Curwen kept talking, introducing her friends, but his voice seemed to fade
as her gaze was captured by the ambassador of Carcosa. Such strange eyes, she
thought, entranced, as dark as the depths of the ocean but flecked with tiny specks
of light, like distant, alien stars.


For the first time
in her sheltered life, Camille sensed the attraction of the unknown. It was
like staring into an abyss and wondering whether to jump.


“Won’t you do me
the honor of permitting me this dance?” Chambres asked, bowing. 


“I would be
delighted, your excellency,” she replied, her voice sounding faint even to
herself as she laid a hand on his arm and let him whisk her away from her
friends. Although they only walked a few feet, she secretly felt as though she
were accompanying Lord Chambres to a strange and distant land.


 


Lord Douglas Marsh
smoothed the tails of his Weston coat and threw himself—carefully—into a chair
at his club. He had been unaccountably piqued ever since Lady Wilmarth had danced
with the ambassador the night before, and his irritation hadn’t abated even
after arising at noon and spending three hours before the glass, dressing. 


The unwelcome
sensation of feeling anything other than smugly pleased with himself was one
he’d thought banished forever, now that R’lyeh had risen and certain
questionable practices that were part of his family heritage had finally been
legitimized.


But there it was:
almost a full day had passed since the dance, and he still felt palpably irked.


“You’re in a brown
study, Dougie,” boomed Major Reginald Hampton, taking a chair across from him
and waving for the port. “Someone scuff your boots?”


“Don’t be
ridiculous.” Marsh crossed his legs and contemplated the flawlessly gleaming
surface of his Hessians. The sight, which would normally fill him with
satisfaction, did nothing to dispel his glum mood. 


“Saw you at
Almack’s last night. Got a look at that new wog ambassador, did you?”


Marsh winced. 


“Do you mean Lord
Neely Chambres, of Carcosa?” he inquired, as though there might have been some
other ambassador at Almack’s whose presence had escaped his notice.


“Carcosa.” Hampton
snorted. “And what the devil was that last year?”


“Corsica, I
believe,” Marsh murmured. The port arrived, and Hampton leaned over to pour
them each a glass.


“Ever since R’lyeh
popped out of the Pacific, the whole demmed world’s turned upside-down,”
Hampton grumbled, handing a glass to the dandy. “Maps no good, celestial
navigation shot to blazes, civil wars flaring up right and left, profane cults
crawling out of the woodwork — devil of a price to pay just to get rid of Old
Boney, if you ask me. Though I would have liked to have seen the look on his
face when he arrived on the coast of France and them bloody shoggoths slipped
out of his control, haw!”


“They’ve certainly
given Spain something to think about,” Marsh pointed out. Hampton’s handsome,
freckled face cleared.


“There’s that, by
God. To Pax Britannica.” He raised his glass.


“Iä, Cthulhu,”
Marsh replied. It was the fashionable toast of the moment. Hampton rolled his
eyes.


“Don’t know how you
manage so well with that wog-talk, Dougie. Sounds to me like a man having his
tongue pulled out through his throat.”


Marsh smiled,
inscrutably. Although few of his peers were in a position to recognize it, his
pronunciation was precise and his accent impeccable. Discovering which of
London’s other lords and ladies were similarly fluent was one of the few things
that kept this otherwise lackluster Season lively. 


His smile vanished.



One of the few things.


“I say, Marsh,
didn’t mean any offense,” Hampton said, eyeing him with disconcertion.


“What? Oh, no, no;
none taken.” Marsh took another sip of the port and set his glass down.
“Forgive me. My mind is wandering.”


“Yesss ... saw that
wog dancing with Lady Wilmarth last night,” Hampton observed. 


“Only once,” Marsh
countered. Surely the major wasn’t suggesting Lady Wilmarth had done anything
improper, was he?


But, no, he
realized, looking at the major’s sly grin, that wasn’t what Hampton was suggesting
at all. The comment had been a dig at him, not her. 


Ridiculous!


...So why the devil
did he feel as though the remark had struck home?


“Of course,”
Hampton said with a sage look, “but upon my word, something about that man gives
me a monstrous chill. Don’t like any of this new breed that’s popping up all
over the place, to tell you the truth—all them heathens from R’lyeh and Carcosa
and Leng riding through Kensington Gardens and gaming at White’s like civilized
men. Ain’t decent.”


“The ladies don’t
seem to mind,” Marsh said, striving to maintain his usual mild-mannered
neutrality about everything but the vagaries of fashion. Secretly, though, he
sympathized with Hampton’s view. He might be a bit of a half-breed, himself, but
it didn’t signify—the Deep Ones had always been solid English citizens. Their
sunken cities shared the same wares as Bristol and Southampton, Portsmouth and
Liverpool, and their children had sailed on English ships to India, Africa, and
the Americas since the Norman invasion. “There’s a dearth of eligible gentlemen
this Season.”


“All the better for
those of us still standin’,” Hampton retorted, refilling his glass. “It ain’t
right for us to sit back and let foreign upstarts like that ambassador tempt away
our honest English ladies. What’s wrong with their own womenfolk?”


Marsh felt another
pang of sympathy and frowned. 


Great Father Dagon!
Could he have possibly fallen in love with Lady Camille and not noticed?


 


Camille Wilmarth
was thoroughly enjoying herself, perched on the high-seated phaeton next to
Lord Neely Chambres as they made the Kensington Gardens circuit with the rest
of the ton. They stopped on a regular basis to exchange greetings with
other riders and drivers, and Camille felt that the Season was looking up at
last. 


“Tell me, Lady
Camille, have you been introduced to the Prince Regent?” Chambres asked, as
they rode.


“Not personally,
although I saw him at the Opera earlier this year,” she replied, giving him a
quick, curious look. 


“I confess myself
surprised that he has not sought out your acquaintance,” the ambassador said.
“He is a great admirer of beautiful women, and surely you are the loveliest in
London, just as our friend Curwen declared.”


“Too great an
admiration no longer flatters,” Camille demurred. Like many young ladies, her
feelings toward the Prince of Wales were mixed. He was a member of the royal
family, true, but so terribly subject to the excesses of masculine folly —
gambling, women, wine, and spending far too much money on his beloved Carlton
House. There was something about him that wasn’t quite respectable.


“Wisely said.”
Chambres shot her a sideways glance. “Although it is a difficult business for
those of us who have fallen under your spell to hide the depth and sincerity of
our admiration.”


Camille gazed into
his star-flecked eyes a beat too long. She forced herself to laugh lightly and
look away. To her relief, she spotted Lord Douglas Marsh riding a splendid
chestnut in the company of Lord Wilcox. She waved. The dandy returned her wave
with a languid gesture and Wilcox gave her a broad smile. The two rode up to
join them, and Camille made the introductions.


“Tell me,
ambassador, do you race?” Wilcox asked, admiring the sleek little phaeton. In a
moment the two men were deep in discussion, debating the merits of various
racing vehicles. Camille turned to her friend, who had reined in next to her
side of the carriage.


“You’ve forgiven
Lord Wilcox, I see.” 


“He promised he
would burn the offending coat,” Marsh replied, looking rather oddly at her.
“How generous of you to honor the ambassador with your company so soon after
making his acquaintance.”


Camille bridled.


“His excellency has
few friends so far from home,” she said, her voice cool. 


Marsh touched the
brim of his hat in apology.


“Perhaps you would
ride with me tomorrow,” he suggested. “I’ve bought a splendid little filly that
I’ve yet to take out, and I think you might appreciate her gentle manners and
fine gait.”


“How kind of you to
offer,” Camille replied. She was surprised; Marsh had never paid her any but
the most casual and friendly of attentions before. “I would be free at five.”


“Splendid.”


A few minutes
later, the two men took their leave and rode away. Lord Chambres gazed after
them a moment.


“You British are
very strange, to me,” he said at last, turning his dark gaze back to her. “You
are governed by rules and customs unlike anything in Carcosa. And yet I find
this land curiously dreamlike, with its brave men and beautiful women and
astounding technological achievements. You are a more determined people than we
expected.”


“I am ashamed to
admit that I know very little of your country,” Camille confessed, fingering
the ivory handle of her parasol and wondering whether she should take offense
at being called “strange” by a foreigner. After all, she wasn’t certain Carcosa
had even existed before R’lyeh had burst from the ocean.


“That’s not
surprising, and certainly no fault of yours. We have always been a small and
isolated land, and it was as much a surprise to us to find ourselves here as it
was to you.” Chambres lifted his head, gazing around the Gardens with a
curiously proprietorial expression. “But we find your king much to our taste.”


“King George?”
Camille gave the ambassador a sidelong look. Did Lord Chambres not realize the
truth about the king’s long-term “illness”? Or did he simply not care?


To be sure, madness
had grown more common since the stars had realigned. Take Admiral Cockburn,
whose ship had been close to France when Napoleon’s grip on the shoggoths had
slipped. He’d survived the slaughter and returned to London, but he had grown
deathly afraid of the night sky. As soon as the sun dipped low on the horizon,
the once-great naval warrior barricaded himself inside his house and kept it
ablaze with gaslight all night. Nor would he agree to set foot on a ship again,
or even venture close to the water.


Too many naval
officers and military men had suffered similarly. Camille idly wondered how
Marsh had managed to come through the Rising unscathed. His ship, she had
heard, had been in the Pacific at the time, and most of his men had been lost.


“King George, yes,”
Chambres was saying, “and his son. Which reminds me; the Prince Regent is
holding a banquet at Brighton Pavilion next week. It would be my very great
honor to escort you.”


Camille’s breath
caught. 


“Your excellency
... I do not possess the rank....”


“A lady’s
respectability and beauty is her rank, Lady Wilmarth. I am only an ambassador,
myself, who perhaps overreaches himself by aspiring to your company. But if you
would forgive me my impertinence....”


Camille looked
away, her heart pounding again. Was this the invitation into the unknown that
had been promised by the ambassador’s eyes at Almack’s? To venture into the
Prince Regent’s exalted company would be to embark upon a new and possibly
dangerous journey, indeed. She would be out of her depth, but —


She swallowed. This
was the sort of momentous decision that shouldn’t be made on the spur of the
moment. 


“May I give you my
answer tomorrow, Lord Chambres?”


“Of course.” He
inclined his head. 


“I will be home
between three and four,” she said, mentally reviewing her schedule. Yes, that
would still give her time to dress for riding with Marsh at five. 


Heavens, if she
accepted the ambassador’s invitation, she would have to ask Marsh what to wear.
The Exquisite’s taste was ever so much better than her own....


 


Douglas Marsh stormed
down the tight, narrow cellar stairwell of his ancestral home, fuming. That
blasted ambassador from Carcosa was positivly wiling his way into Lady
Camille’s affections, seeking to impress her with his close acquaintance with
the Prince Regent. And perdition take the girl, she had fallen for it! She’d
even asked him what to wear to Brighton Pavilion!


Of course, it
wasn’t Lady Camille’s fault. She was young, three years younger than Marsh
himself, and this was her second Season. Without any great title or inheritance
of her own, she was without a doubt feeling great pressure from her family to
obtain a wealthy or titled husband, especially now that so few suitable men
remained alive and sane. Even if she found the ambassador unsuitable — and by
Cthulhu, Marsh hoped Lady Camille understood how very unsuitable the man
was! — having an entree into the Prince Regent’s social circle would open up
many more possibilities, introducing her to men of higher rank than she might
otherwise meet, and dignitaries both English and foreign.


All of which left
Marsh, who might otherwise have been able to offer himself to her with some
measure of confidence, standing in the dust with his hat in his hand.


He feared he was
already too late. Camille was all that was respectable, to be sure; that wasn’t
the problem. She had been careful to spread her company among her male and
female acquaintances in such a way that nobody could suggest she had a
favorite. But Marsh had seen the way her eyes grew distant when she spoke of
the ambassador, and it worried him.


Worried him so
much, in fact, that he’d taken the grave social risk of leaving London for a
week to go home.


Marsh made a face
as his impeccably polished boots sank into the translucent slime that coated
the stone floor. The Marsh mansion’s ancient tunnels ran all the way down to
the ocean. The familiar scent of tidal pools and rotting seaweed greeted him as
he drew near the audience chamber. 


The elder Deep Ones
were already there, crouched on their glistening, moist stone chairs like
breathing batrachian idols. Marsh made a leg. 


“Well, son, here we
are,” his father croaked, disgusted. “Sacred Mother Hydra, are you still
dressing like a demmed molly? Tell me them pantaloons ain’t purple! You look
like bloody Froggy-Gone-A’Courting.”


“They’re not
purple, Father, they’re lilac. And I thoroughly intend to enjoy myself while
I’m still capable of wearing clothing, so you may as well not bother
reanimating that old argument again.”


His father snorted,
an unpleasant, gurgling sound that wasn’t quite as intimidating as his human
snort had been. 


“Your letter said
something about Carcosa,” he grumbled, dissatisfied.


“So it did.” Marsh
pulled out his scented handkerchief and carefully laid it on the seat of the
damp wooden chair that stood before the circle of thrones. Between the slime
and the salt spray, being a cultist of the Old Ones posed an indisputable
sartorial challenge. 


“There is a young
lady in London for whom I find that I’ve developed a tendre,” he
explained as he sat, “but she is being pursued by Lord Neely Chambres, the
ambassador from Carcosa. I need to know more about the Carcosans.”


“Why?” croaked one
of the elders. “Just kill your rival and abduct the breeder.”


Marsh gave his
ancestor a strained smile. 


“Abducting one’s
intended is no longer the thing, Most Ancient One,” he replied, evenly. “And
although killing the Carcosan isn’t out of the question, I would like to
know how dangerous he is, first. Is he a cultist? A wizard? Can he change
shape? Would killing him offend the Great Old Ones?”


“The Great Old Ones
don’t give a rip for any of us,” Marsh’s father gurgled.


“As well they
shouldn’t!” another of the Elders snapped, shifting with annoyance on his stone
seat. “They’re the Old Ones! Ancient, powerful denizens of the timeless cold
reaches between the stars! We mortals are as nothing to them!”


“That’s not what
the prophecies promised,” his father muttered sullenly. The rest of the Deep
Ones shifted and cleared their throats, looking around with marked discomfort.
“When R’lyeh rose, things were supposed to change. Cthulhu was supposed to rule
Earth and we’d be right there beside him, lording it over all the dryskins.”


“Dread Cthulhu acts
in his own time,” the Elder rebutted, “and if you don’t cease your croaking,
the rest of us will be enjoying a batch of extra-large les cuisses de
grenouille at dinner tonight.”


Marsh rolled his
eyes at the old argument. The Deep Ones hadn’t been happy to learn that their
Lord Cthulhu had apparently spent the strange aeons of his imprisonment
contemplating the perils of over-hasty action. When R’lyeh had burst to the
surface during Napoleon Bonaparte’s dark rite only to face a fleet of the Royal
Navy’s bravest, the octopoid deity had swiftly realized that the world had
changed since the good old days of acquiescent Elder Things and psychically
controlled slave-races. He had retired into his monolith-crowned citadel to
consider his options.


Like the madness of
King George, the hesitation of Great Cthulhu was a bit of a social
embarrassment.


“O Most Respected
and Feared Ones,” he murmured diplomatically, “what can you tell me of Carcosa
and its ambassador?”


The disgruntled
Elder looked back at him, his great round eyes glimmering.


“Carcosa is a
backwater from the Hyades. Pretty lakeside property,” the Deep One said,
begrudgingly, “but it doesn’t get along with its neighbor. Dynastic monarchy,
political connection to Hastur, some unsavory rumors about the royal family.
The usual.”


“History of black
magic? Pacts with alien races?”


“Some runic
folderol about a yellow sign. I don’t know all the details. Carcosa hasn’t been
on Earth that long,” the elder grunted. “Bunch of cultists-come-lately.”


“Mushrooms,”
another sniffed.


“So, who is this
girl, anyway?” Marsh’s father asked, bringing the conversation back to the
important point. “Good family? Wide hips?”


“Lady Camille
Wilmarth. Lord Daniel’s daughter.”


“Hmph. Not
wealthy.”


“Beautiful,
though.”


“Beauty.” The
former baronet dismissed the term. “Is she intelligent? Adaptable? Can she
swim?”


“She’s bright
enough, and judging from her social success with the ambassador and the Prince
Regent, I wager she’s proved herself a quick learner,” Marsh sighed. “I haven’t
any idea whether she can swim, Father. It’s not important, is it?”


“Of course it is.
Your mother could swim like a fish. Had us some fine old times in these very
tide pools,” his father boasted. Marsh shuddered and raised a hand in an
attempt to forestall any further reminiscences. His father plowed on. “Besides,
times are changing. Don’t need to be ashamed of the family anymore, hey? You
can bring her down to meet the rest of us.”


“I’ll be certain to
do that,” Marsh murmured, standing. “But only if I can pry her out of the grasp
of that infernal Carcosan. If I do, will you raise any objections, Father?”


“Make sure she can
swim,” his father said, waving him off with one clawed, webbed hand.


 


“This will be an
adventure,” Camille Wilmarth told her reflection in the mirror. Her voice
wasn’t as confident as she might wish it to be, and her expression not as
happy.


In fact, she felt a
little frightened.


A month had passed
since she’d met Lord Neely Chambres at Almack’s, and during that time she’d
found herself gradually drifting away from her former circles and being
engulfed by his. The company was lofty but intimidating, as the Prince Regent’s
companions were a hard-drinking, gluttonous, gambling lot. Until tonight, Lord
Chambres had only taken her to the most reputable of the royal occasions—nothing
at all like the debauched parties she’d heard whispered about by her
simultaneously thrilled and scandalized peers. 


But two nights ago,
over cards, talk had turned to a private ball to be held by the mysterious ambassador
from R’lyeh itself, Lord Mgl’nath, a man who did not usually entertain and
seldom accepted invitations. It was to be a small affair in honor of the new
friendship between England, R’lyeh, and Carcosa. Camille had indulged her
curiosity about the reticent R’lyehian ambassador by asking Lord Chambres for
more information, and he had promptly invited her to attend the ball—a
masque—with him.


She smoothed her
dress with her hands, all too aware of their slight tremble.


She was no green
girl; she’d read enough novels to comprehend the sorts of scandalous things
that might occur at a private ball, especially in a racy crowd like that of the
Prince of Wales. But it was that sense of risk, of taking the plunge into the
unknown that had attracted her to Lord Chambres in the first place. The world
had changed; the stars had changed. How could she possibly stay the same? 


Not to mention,
attending a private ball with the cream of society would surely secure her
place in the Prince Regent’s circle and make her a much more desirable marriage
prospect.


She studied her
costume in the mirror.


Her dressmaker had
assured her that her gown was the dernier cri in fashion, influenced by
the Egyptian Cultist fashion that had swept the ton. It was supposed to be
the dress of an Egyptian queen, although Camille doubted the Egyptians had worn
petticoats, or quite the amount of golden embroidery that had been sewn over
the panels of her gown. Her hair had been piled on top of her head and bound
with golden chains, and a delicate gold mask rested on her bed.


“My lady?” Her maid
appeared in the doorway. “Mister Harolds sent me to tell you that you have a
visitor. Lord Marsh.”


Camille frowned and
picked up her mask, heading downstairs.


Lord Marsh’s
expression was distraught as he stood in the salon, holding his hat under one
arm. His bulbous, slightly protruding eyes swelled even further as he
straightened from his bow and took in the magnificence of her gown.


“Thank you for
receiving me, my lady,” he said, after a speechless moment. “I apologize for
the hour.”


“I can only assume
you have something urgent to convey, my lord,” she said, walking to the divan
and sitting. 


“I do.” He perched
on the edge of a chair, setting his hat on his knee. “I’ve come to warn you
about tonight’s ball at Lord Mgl’nath’s.”


Camille felt a
prickle of apprehension that she defiantly shrugged away.


“What warning is
that?”


“The ball ...” the
dandy hesitated. “I have recently made a point of acquainting myself with the
customs of Carcosa, and tonight is a special occasion in the country. They call
it the ‘Night of the Living God,’ and I fear its celebrations aren’t entirely
wholesome.”


Camille looked down
at her mask, then lifted it by its handle and set it over her eyes.


“It is an
ambassadorial affair, Lord Marsh,” she said, gazing at him through the
eyeholes, “and the Prince Regent shall attend. I’m certain that nothing
terrible will happen there, and if anything remotely scandalous should occur, I
shall be masked and unrecognizable.”


“I’m not afraid for
your life or your reputation,” Lord Marsh declared, rising. “I’m afraid for
your sanity.”


Camille stood and
turned away, lowering the mask. The homely dandy’s warning struck a strange
chord in her heart, but she would not, could not, pay it any regard.


“I thank you for
your concern,” she said, stiffly. “You have acted as you thought best. But I
believe your concern is misplaced. Lord Chambres will keep me safe from harm.”


“Damn Lord
Chambres!” Marsh burst out. Camille gasped as he grabbed her arm and spun her
about. “He’ll rob you of your sanity and sacrifice you to He Who is Not to Be
Named!”


“Lord Marsh!” she
protested, dropping her golden mask and trying to push him aside. He pulled her
against his impeccably fitted clothes, heedless of how her struggles might
wrinkle or crease them. She gasped.


“Let me protect
you,” he pleaded, holding her with more strength than she had imagined could
exist in his stocky frame. “My blood may be mixed with the protoplasm of the
deepest ocean dwellers, but at least I belong to this Earth. Do you think it’s
an accident that Lord Mgl’nath is holding a masque? Those ambassadors are both
wearing masks!”


Camille fought to
escape, certain the dandy had gone mad at last—that some latent insanity
acquired while he was on his ship during the rising of R’lyeh had come round at
last to be born in his fevered brain. 


“Lord Marsh,
release me at once! This is utterly improper!” 


“I swear I should
abduct you, after all!” He pressed his lips down upon hers.


Camille froze. How
could the polite, delicate Exquisite who’d been her casual companion for so
long possess such ferocity beneath his limpid exterior? The expensive fabric of
his coat wrinkled beneath her hands as she clutched him for balance, her head
spinning. Had she been fooled about his true nature all along? 


For a moment her
eyes closed and her lips parted as she allowed herself to forget the Douglas
Marsh she knew, the frivolous fop peering through his quizzing glass, and
imagine another Douglas Marsh entirely, the much-decorated commander in the
king’s navy who’d been in the Pacific when R’lyeh had arisen and had lived to
tell the tale. Without a straitjacket.


Why, even now she
could almost smell the ocean on him....


Then, abruptly, she
collected herself and thrust him away. Marsh staggered backward.


Camille gave him
her most withering glare. Lord Marsh’s eyes were a limpid blue and reflected
her furious face back at her like a clear pool on a bright day. His gaze held
no danger, no whiff of the foreign and forbidden. He was comfortable,
commonplace, and, in short, uninteresting.


“Leave,” she
ordered. “At once.”


He leaned over to
pick up his hat and cane, which he’d let fall. His cravat had come loose and
his coat was wrinkled.


“I apologize, my lady,”
he said, his large eyes downcast. “I can’t imagine what came over me.”


“I have no desire
to see you again,” she declared, although even as the remorseless words left
her mouth, she wondered if she meant them. Surely he was nothing but a harmless
fop who’d suffered a momentary lapse?


Then she remembered
the almost inhuman strength in his arms and shivered. No, he was not
harmless. 


Lord Marsh bowed
and wordlessly took his leave.


 


Still shaken,
Douglas Marsh threw himself into his carriage, heedless of his already-damaged
finery. What in heaven’s name had overcome him? He pulled off a glove and
looked down at his fingers, half-expecting to see webbing growing between them,
even though he should still be decades away from the Change. 


Nothing. He was
still human, and therefore he had no excuse for his irresponsible behavior.


No excuse but love.



He rubbed his brow,
then stared blindly out the carriage window. Lord Mgl’nath hadn’t invited him
to the masque, but by Dagon, he’d be there, and he’d keep those two
unscrupulous, inhuman ambassadors away from his Lady Camille! 


 


Lord Mgl’nath’s
house on Park Lane seemed quite the proper English abode, but as soon as a
visitor approached the door, its subtle differences began to be felt. The
old-fashioned bronze knocker on the door was fashioned in a peculiarly
squidlike shape, and the servants who awaited at the door to take his guests’
coats and wraps had an oddly xanthous tint to their skin and a saturnine cast
to their features. 


The interior was
alight with black candles that were reflected from a multitude of mirrors on
the walls, making Camille feel as though she and the other guests were striding
through an endless multitude of possible worlds, gazing at their reflections as
if at strangers. She shivered as Lord Chambres drew her closer.


Tonight the
ambassador wore long, formal robes of a strange cut and a deep yellow color
that he told her was traditional in Carcosa. A yellow silk mask covered his
face, startlingly bright against his dark hair. His hands were encased in
yellow gloves. The unconventionality of his garments made Camille uneasy; they
seemed less costume than pagan vestment. She was relieved, when they entered
the grand ballroom, to find that the other guests were wearing costumes as conventional
as her own. 


The ball seemed a
most original event. Lord Mgl’nath had left his gas unlit, and instead two
great, old-fashioned chandeliers covered with burning black candles hung over
the ballroom floor. His musicians also wore masks, and the music they were
playing sounded off-key — a quaint, foreign tune, Camille guessed, from
the ambassador’s home of R’lyeh. But card tables had been set up in an
adjoining room and a multitude of drinks and refreshments were available,
giving the strange setting a welcome breath of normality.


“Come,” Lord
Chambres said, doffing his mask and tying it to his belt. “Let me introduce you
to the ambassador.”


Lord Mgl’nath was
another tall man, like Chambres, but his skin had a sallow cast and his narrow
skull was completely bald. He was thin to the point of emaciation, which made
his limbs seem unusually long, and Camille wondered if, between his sickly
color and build, the ambassador were suffering some grave illness. That would,
she thought, explain why he so seldom left his house.


The ambassador’s
costume was that of an Egyptian priest, and he bowed upon seeing Camille’s
matching dress.


“Lady Wilmarth,” he
rumbled, in a low and carrying voice. “Well met. As we are a pair, you must
permit me a dance this evening.”


“That would be
lovely,” she said, flattered and pleased by the reclusive man’s manners. The
ambassador turned his gaze on Chambres.


“I have made all
the arrangements for tonight,” he said. Chambres bowed, and then another couple
approached and they took their leave.


“What’s happening
tonight?” Camille asked. Chambres laid a long finger over his lips.


“It’s a surprise,”
he said. “Ah, there is the regent, dressed as a sultan. Shall we pay our
respects?”


The evening passed
quickly, and after the musicians shifted to more recognizable tunes, Camille
enjoyed the dancing. She daringly danced twice with Lord Chambres and of course
gave one dance to Lord Mgl’nath, whose gait she found stiff and jerky. She was
also asked for a turn about the floor with two dukes, an earl, and a general.
Her mother would be pleased — she only had one Season left, after all. It was
important she secure a good marriage as soon as possible.


Although ...
Camille drifted to the balcony and gazed outside. For some reason, she couldn’t
shake the memory of Lord Douglas Marsh’s rude and entirely unwanted kiss. 


Was Lord Marsh
wearing a mask, as well? The mask of a dandy, hiding a far rougher and more
passionate nature? He wasn’t handsome, of course. Not at all like Lord
Chambres. But he’d always been entertaining company, until tonight. Tonight
he’d been ... more intriguing.


“My lady.” Lord
Chambres stepped out next to her and she started, feeling a touch of guilt. A
proper lady did not fall silent in the midst of a ball. “There you are. Lord
Mgl’nath has prepared a special surprise for us all in the park.”


“These must be the
arrangements you were speaking of earlier,” she said, resting a hand on his arm
and smiling up at him. “At last, the mystery is to be revealed.”


“I trust you will find
it diverting,” the ambassador said.


The guests, perhaps
thirty or so, made their way in crowded carriages from Lord Mgl’nath’s estate
through Grosvenor Gate to Hyde Park. A midnight picnic in costume, they all
agreed, was a unique idea, and the group’s spirits were high as they rattled
down the paths to the Serpentine, shouting and calling to each other from
carriage to carriage. They arrived at the boat house to find the ambassador’s
servants waiting for them with a line of pleasure boats. Mgl’nath insisted
everyone don their masks again for the watery jaunt.


“Dashed original,
Migs,” the Prince Regent declared, heaving his considerable bulk into the
nearest boat. In threes and fours the guests transferred themselves from
carriage to watercraft. Camille blushed to find herself included in the boat
with Lord Mgl’nath and Lord Chambres, as well as a fourth party who wore a
mountebank’s tattered robe and hood. Their boat and the prince’s were the lead
craft, but gradually all the guests were afloat, fiery torches imbuing the
assembly with a magical air as their boatmen gently paddled them away from
shore.


When all of the
boats met in the center of the narrow lake, Lord Mgl’nath arose, a process that
set their craft rocking back and forth. Camille clutched Lord Chambres’ arm.
The ambassador laid a hand over hers. He’d pulled on his yellow gloves again
and drawn his yellow silk mask over his face. He barely looked human anymore. 


“Don’t move,” he
murmured, his voice muffled by the mask. Then he stood, too, at the stern. 


Camille pulled her
wrap around her shoulders, feeling dwarfed by the two tall men looming over her
on each side.


“In Carcosa,”
Ambassador Mgl’nath proclaimed, “it is a tradition on this night for the royal
family to take a boat into the Lake of Hali. Since our esteemed friend and
colleague Lord Chambres finds himself far from home, I have prepared this
outing in his honor.”


Everyone fell
silent, finding the ambassador’s words too serious for an occasion that should
have been purely festive. Lord Chambres bowed again, his expression hidden by
the yellow mask. Then both men raised their voices in song.


Chills ran up
Camille’s spine as the two foreign ambassadors sang alien words across the dark
lake lit only by torchlight. She glanced at the other partygoers who surrounded
them in their bobbing boats and saw that they seemed as surprised as she. 


As the two men
sang, they reached down and lifted the hooded mountebank who was the fourth
guest in the boat. The mountebank’s robe hung from his shoulders to his feet in
tattered scallops, and when they pushed back his hood, his face gleamed like
pale bone in the flickering torchlight.


Women screamed and
men swore as they recognized their aged monarch’s strong nose and receding
chin. 


King George looked
across the water and began shouting, as well, thrashing back and forth. The
boat heaved and Camille grabbed the sides, staring up at the ranting madman.


“It’s a mask!” she
cried, more from hope than conviction. “It’s just a mask of the king’s face! My
lords, this jest is in dreadful taste!”


“Hail the King in
Yellow!” Lord Chambres cried, spreading his arms. “Behold the Pallid Mask!”


“Unmask him!”
Camille cried, struggling as she, too, rose to her feet. Shrieks rose behind
her as panicked guests fell into the water, and oaths arose as men reached for
their weapons and found that their costumes included none. She grabbed the
mountebank and fumbled at his face, searching for an edge of plaster or fabric;
a ribbon or pin.


Lord Mgl’nath
grabbed her wrist.


“He wears no mask,”
the ambassador hissed. “It is your mad king who stands here — yours and
your neighbor Carcosa’s!”


“No mask?” she
gasped, horrified. “No mask!”


“Iä, Hastur!”
Chambres cried, arms out. “Claim your monarch!”


Something huge
plunged from the sky, darkening the stars with its abhorrent silhouette.
Tentacles spread, dangling down like living night, to caress the ranting king’s
face and shoulders and coil around his arms and waist. Great black wings
flapped overhead, raising a demonic wind around them.


“Tekeli-li,” it piped. “Tekeli-li!”


Camille screamed
and the boat jolted to one side. To her profound amazement, Douglas Marsh
heaved himself over the gunwale, grabbed a handful of Lord Chambres’ yellow
robe, and hauled him over the side and into the lake.


Chambres shrieked
like a Bedlamite as he hit the water. Lord Mgl’nath swore and pulled a long
sacrificial knife from his belt, swinging it toward the disheveled and drenched
dandy.


“NO!” Camille
grabbed the ambassador’s arm, slowing him in time for Marsh to roll the rest of
the way into the rocking craft. Marsh grabbed the oar from the boatman and
thrust it forward, catching the tall ambassador in a universally tender spot.
The knife fell from Mgl’nath’s limp fingers.


Camille ducked and grabbed
the weapon as Marsh swung the oar over her bent head and sent Mgl’nath tumbling
into the water, as well. The ambassador’s boatman leaped onto the dandy’s back,
trying to strangle him.


“Douglas, behind
you!” Camille shrieked. Lord Chambres, snarling, grabbed the side of the boat
and closed a dripping, yellow-gloved hand around Marsh’s leg. Horrified,
Camille lunged forward and stabbed. The knife struck flesh and she heard the
perfidious ambassador yelp with pain as he withdrew, plunging back into the
water.


Marsh flashed a
grateful smile, then twisted. The boatman wailed as his arm broke. The dandy
hurled him out into the water, too.


Camille, panting,
pointed at King George, who was still being enveloped in the dark embrace of
the flapping thing above him.


“I say, that won’t
do,” Douglas muttered. He stood, unaffected by the wild tossing of the boat
that was making Camille feel decidedly seasick, and laid his hands on the
monster’s thick protoplasmic limbs. To Camille’s disgust, the limbs shifted and
obscene eyeballs opened in their flesh, staring up at him. Marsh spoke to the
creature in the Elder tongue, and although she had no idea what he was saying,
it worked.


The horrid,
bat-winged bulk withdrew its tentacles, leaving a slick, pale gloss of slime on
the now rather more than merely mad monarch. King George dropped back onto his
boat bench with a thud, his mouth moving as he stared up at his attacker. His
shirt had been torn off, and a curious, half-formed glyph stood out on his
chest like a burn.


With a thunderous
clatter of beating wings, the monster rose higher.


“Tekeli-li?”


Marsh pointed to
the water, where Chambres and Mgl’nath were struggling to climb up over each
other to get into the boat. The creature stretched and altered its form as it
dived.


Water splashed over
them like a small tidal wave. Camille shrieked.


“Oh, I am
sorry,” Marsh cried, pulling out a scented handkerchief and dabbing Camille’s
cheeks and hands. 


“My lord....”


“You called me
Douglas just a moment ago,” he said, hopefully. Behind them, the water roiled
and Chambres gave a chilling cry that broke off mid-note. Marsh turned to look.


“The rest of you
ought to get out of the water,” he advised the ambassador’s splashing guests.
“That’s a shoggoth, and they have a most deuced insatiable appetite once their
digestive juices start flowing.”


The resulting rush
to climb back into the boats nearly drowned the entirety of London’s remaining
social elite. 


“Oh....” Camille
gazed at her friend’s familiar bulbous eyes and wide mouth and realized that
she owed him her sanity — and perhaps her life. “You’ve saved us all.”


Marsh’s smile was
strained as he looked down at his ruined shirt and pantaloons. “It was my
pleasure.” 


“Oh, Douglas!”
Camille threw her arms around him and narrowly avoided slicing off his ear with
her knife. “I’m sure the Prince Regent will buy you a dozen pairs of new
pantaloons.”


“Well, I don’t know
that he’ll be as grateful as that,” he demurred. “Might have preferred I’d
dropped ‘Farmer George’ into the lake, too, so he’d be king.”


A growled curse
across the water confirmed his guess, and Camille sighed. It appeared only she
appreciated her friend’s act of selfless bravery.


“But it don’t
matter,” Marsh continued, magnanimously, as he gazed into her eyes. “I’ll
regret nothing at all, if you’ll only consent to marry me.”


Flustered, she
blushed.


“Douglas....”


“I have a title,
and land both above and below the sea, and a family line that dates back to
before humans lost their gills,” he pressed. “Won’t you make me a happy man, at
least for the next thirty years?”


“What happens after
that?”


“I turn into a Deep
One, and you have the run of the house.”


“Oh, Douglas!”


Behind their boat,
the satiated shoggoth shot up from the water and hurled itself back into the
night sky. Its haunting song of tekeli-li, tekeli-li faded into the
darkness as Douglas and Camille embraced, murmuring their endearments beneath
the ancient, brooding stars.
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An Agreement with Hell by Dru
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In the divine
struggle between good and evil, humans are hardly noticeable to the mal’akhim,
but when an ancient seal is broken on the grounds of a California college
campus, beings from dimensions beyond the balance of holy and unholy erupt from
the earth. A retired priest and an ailing magickian must trust the mysterious
Walker Between the Worlds and his skin-eating demon familiar as they step
through Heisenbergian passages of probability and battle forces that are so far
beyond demon they cannot be fully seen in earthly dimensions. Amidst the
earthquakes and interdimensional intruders, the students and staff of
California Hills University step across the boundaries of their knowledge and
faith, revealing their true natures as the night erupts in earth and blood.
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Whoever said that
having a bird shit on you is good luck was probably the same
schadenfreude-loving asshole who named the "funny" bone. Eddie had
not felt particularly lucky the day he'd been shat upon. Shat...is that a word?
It should be. 


"Squawk!"
cried the birds. "Caw! Caw!"


Murder. Now that
was a word. 


An hour later, in
the cool, quiet confines of the boy's locker room at Ocean High, Eddie's face
was still red and his heart was still pounding. He put on his gym tee and threw
his ruined Carl the Llama shirt in the garbage. He'd loved that shirt, but
looking at it reminded him of the worst moments of his life. All because of one
stupid seagull. He could hear them outside, hooting and screeching and waiting
for him.


Truth be told, he
was grateful to those birds. With the release of its bowels, the world around
Eddie had released its truth, its bitter rage. They had laughed—oh, how they
had all laughed. Skinny Brittany in that stupid polka-dot bikini. Nerdy Justin
with his ridiculous seashell collection. Joey, whose laugh faded as his
skateboard passed by. That little kid in the Bert visor picking his nose. Even
his beloved Lizzie with the voice he once thought was made of sunshine. 


Luck? Eddie was
lucky it was the off-season, or there would have been more people on the beach
to laugh at him. He was also lucky that school was close enough for him to
change clothes. Yeah. Luck. Lizzie had broken up with him. Effing birds. Now
they were all going to know what it felt like to hurt. Not the birds, oh no.
The ones who had laughed at him. 


When he got back to
the strip, Lizzie was still there, her beautiful brown hair shining in the sunlight.
He remembered the good times they had shared, back before she'd ripped his
heart out. Back before the birds. 


Seagulls flapped
around him, crowded around his head, and spoke to him as he walked. 


“She’s moved on
Edward."


"She never
even cared about you.” 


“Kill her
Edward."


"Squawk!"


"She should
never be allowed to break another man’s heart.” 


They were right.
Lizzie didn’t love him; she never had. By erasing her, Eddie would save who
knows how many of her future victims. 


"Do it,
Edward."


"For the good
of the world."


"Caw!"


Lizzie saw him.
Without a word, she began to pack her things. She threw a bottle of suntan
lotion and her book into her bag, and began dressing. 


Eddie pulled her
pink, frilly beach umbrella out of the sand. "Want me to carry this for
you?"


"Whatever."
She shrugged. “Don’t think this will make me come running back to you."
Smirking, she added, "Shithead.” Lizzie had always believed she was funny.



Eddie kept quiet
until they reached her car, one of the few in the parking lot. The beach was
almost deserted; in the off-season you couldn’t swim in the water due to the
serious jellyfish problem. Eddie turned to face Lizzie, still holding her
umbrella. He walked closer to her, pinning her against the car with the sharp
end of the stick. He froze there, watching as her face went delightfully from
shock, to anger, to fear. Then it was Eddie’s turn to smirk, as he drove the
sharp wood into her stomach.  


He pushed the pole
through her bare, uncovered abdomen. The muscles of her stomach contracted
around his hand as she screamed. He smiled as she vomited blood, trying to
breathe long enough to continue screaming. Not that it mattered; there was no
one to hear her. When she stopped struggling he pulled the umbrella out, noting
with pride that the hole in her midsection was straight and steady. Lizzie fell
to the ground, blood spurting from her stomach and lips to form a dark pool on
the asphalt. 


The seagulls
flocked to the scene, landing all around him. They pecked at Lizzie's skin; the
two lead seagulls each took one of her eyeballs in their sharp beaks. Her face
quickly became nothing more than an exposed skull, its eye sockets soulless and
empty as her heart, but it felt as if Lizzie was still watching him. 


Eddie washed his
hands with the rest of Lizzie's warm bottle of Evian and used her towel to wipe
off his fingers. He took the umbrella to the end of the pier and threw it like
a bloody javelin into the water. On his way back he saw Justin at the base of
the pier, bent over a pile of dead jellyfish, horseshoe crabs, and assorted
shells. Eddie didn't worry about Justin having seen him dispose of the
umbrella—that nerd wouldn't have looked up long enough from his scientific
obsession to notice Megan Fox. 


Justin was
pathetic. And he had the nerve to laugh at Eddie? Eddie was so much better than
him, and he always would be. Then the gulls came to him. 


“He laughed at you
Edward."


"Make sure he
never laughs again.” 


"Screech!"


Justin wouldn’t
laugh at his betters again. Not if Eddie had anything to do with it. He jumped
down from the pier to where Justin sat. "Someone spotted a Portuguese
man-of-war jellyfish over by those rocks.” 


"No way!"
Now he had the goober's attention. "Really? Where?"


"Over
there." Eddie pointed to the farthest line of dark boulders beneath the
pier. "Come on!"


Justin took off
running, his face a mask of unabashed happiness. Eddie ran after him. He waited
until Justin was standing on top of the rocks and made the dangerous climb to
join him. Justin shot Eddie an annoyed look. "That's what I thought.
Where’s the jellyfish, loser?” 


Oh, yeah. Now he
was going to die, and it was going to be painful. Eddie started to laugh
uncontrollably, as if he had just punked Ashton Kutcher. He grabbed Justin by
the neck, smashing his head into the rocks. Over and over, until his skull was
crushed, and the boulders had been stained with blood. Sticky redness crept
over the jagged edges of the rocks and into the water, staining it crimson.


The seagulls
swooped down in slow, languid circles, sticking their beaks into Justin's open
head wounds, digging down until the skull yielded soft brain matter. The two
lead seagulls once again partook of the crushed, gushing eyeballs. 


"Caw!"


Eddie's stomach
grumbled. 


He walked to the
surf shack, hungry after all of his hard work. Morgan, Justin's older, smarter,
more popular brother stood behind the counter.


“Can I get two
corndogs please?”


Morgan started to
ring up his order and then paused, laughing. “Hey! You’re the guy that bird
shit on!!! That was hilarious!” 


“Shut up.” The
birds mocked him from their perch on the telephone lines high above. Eddie
hadn't figured Morgan into his dastardly plans, but he could always come up
with something on the fly.


“Whatever you say,”
Morgan replied with a smirk. 


“SHUT THE HELL UP!”
Eddie shrieked.


A seagull swooped
down to the counter; a few more to the sidewalk behind him. 


“Kill him
Edward." 


"He’ll never
amount to anything.” 


"Squawk!!"


Eddie jumped over the
counter and grabbed a handful of corndog sticks from the large pile. He grabbed
Morgan by his poufy hair and pinned him to the wall. With his free hand, he
took two sticks and brutally stabbed them into Morgan’s eyes. Eddie pushed on
each one until he was sure it had punctured the brain and blood began to seep
out through the eye sockets. Morgan looked as if he were truly crying blood. 


"Crybaby,"
said Eddie. 


"Screech!"
said the birds. 


Eddie pulled the
sticks out, the eyeballs still skewered on them, and turned on the shack's
grill on. He toasted the eyeballs to a golden brown, until all of the liquid
had evaporated. The seagulls ate them greedily. Dripping with blood and eye
jelly, they flew to Eddie’s next victim. 


Eddie retrieved the
water gun from his truck and filled it with honey from the large vat he had
stolen from the surf shack. He strolled leisurely up and down the boardwalk
until he heard the distinct, rhythmic clacking of polyurethane on wood. 


"He's
coming," the birds cried. 


"He tortures us,"
they said. 


"Kill him,
Edward."


"Caw!"


 Eddie lifted
the gun and pointed it at Joey, that pathetic child. Torturing seagulls, just
because he thought they couldn’t fight back. He was wrong. And now he would
die. Eddie would break his stupid little rip stick too. Just because. Eddie
sprayed the gun, coating Joey with honey. 


"What
the...?" Joey stared at Eddie open-mouthed, his wheels never stopping. 


Eddie threw bread
at him full force, pieces he had torn from the hot dog buns he'd also stolen
from the surf shack. They stuck to the honey, coating Joey from head to toe. 


Every seagull on
the beach flew at him, devouring both the bread and his flesh. They pecked
Joey's skin clean off and quickly moved on to his organs. One took the heart,
another the liver, and one each kidney, until all Eddie could see was a mad
flock of red flapping wings.


Eddie stood there,
smiling, until the seagulls finished. Joey’s body was nothing more than a
picked-over carcass. The birds licked their beaks in satisfaction. They followed
Eddie back to his truck, and then to the beach showers.


Eddie dismantled
the hose and hooked up the iron pipe, making sure the bottom end was fully
submerged in the metal bucket full of acid stolen from the chem lab. He didn't
have to wait long before Brittany sauntered towards the shower, all dolled up
in her tiny yellow polka dot bikini. She walked as if there were someone to
impress, not realizing the only people who had been on the beach were now
deceased. 


That stupid
cheerleader, she had always thought she was better than everyone else. Maybe
she wouldn't think herself so pretty when her tissue was melting off. 


"Die,"
said the birds.


"Die."


"Squawk!"


Brittany stepped
under the showerhead and turned the knob. Acid poured down on her like murderous
rain, burning off her perfectly tanned flesh. She opened her mouth to scream,
but the acid merely burned off the heavily applied lipstick, and then the lips
beneath. Her vessels burst, covering her face with melting flesh and blood. The
bikini's fabric melted into her skin. She fell to the ground, organs now
bubbling and hissing, until her heart was completely dissolved. The birds
hadn't even had time to steal her eyes. 


The bucket was empty
now. Eddie turned away and walked to the shore, never looking back. The
seagulls soared and dove around him triumphantly. When he reached the water he
got on his knees, soaking his hands and knees in the cool surf. He scrubbed and
scrubbed until his flesh was raw and sore. There was still blood embedded under
his fingernails. 


He took his shirt
off and dove into the dark, churning water. He swam only a few feet, hoping to
remove the final traces of blood from his body. He dug his heels in against the
riptide, checking his palms. 


He felt it then, a
soft brush against his arm. A flash of burning. The feeling of eating a hot
pepper covered his entire body. He knew the huge jellyfish was there even
before he looked down; its tentacles tightly hugged his arms and chest. He
tried frantically to pull them off, but his fingers were quickly covered in
red, puss-filled sores. The jellyfish pulled its slimy, wet body up Eddie's
torso until it had reached his neck.


The tentacles
hugged his soft flesh, wrapping themselves around his collar. The pain was
unbearable. Eddie tried to scream; the jellyfish seized the opportunity and
stretched down his throat. His body was on fire, inside and out, a fire he
could never escape. Eddie flailed until his arms went slack, paralyzed. He
could only watch the sand now. Through his tears he saw a young boy wearing a
Bert visor, his finger lodged in his nose. There was a seagull on his shoulder.



"Caw!"
said the seagull. Wings and beaks attacked him. And then Eddie saw nothing at
all. 
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If you enjoyed Alethea’s story, then you
might like her book of essays BEAUTY & DYNAMITE from Apex Publications…


 


Once upon a time, a young girl walked into
a world of wonder and delight. But that’s not where this story starts.


 


The young woman she
became published a nationally recognized children’s book and edited a
star-filled collection of stories to benefit the tsunami relief effort. But
that’s not where this story ends.


 


Meet Alethea
Kontis, a self-proclaimed Genre Chick whose life is an adventure that tears
through these pages like a hurricane. Carrot-a-day cancer cures and Murphy as a
guardian angel (yes, that Murphy, the guy with all those irritating laws) are
just a part of the daily routine for the Incredible Whirlwind of Beauty and Dynamite,
the force of nature masquerading in human form.


 


Through essays,
poetry, and commentary from family, friends, and famous authors alike, a world
of Blood Oaths and road trips, broken hearts and mended cars, comes alive with
the strength of one woman’s conviction that the world is there to be
befriended.


 


You have now been
introduced. Let your adventure begin.


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com/beauty-and-dynamite-book/
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Hoping nicotine
would focus his mind, Martin Chapman drew deeply on his cigarette and then
watched the smoke gyrate to the African drumbeats resonating inside his head.
Chaps’ beat, he’d named the riffs when, like a serious case of tinnitus, they’d
started up one sunny day in England and refused to go away. 


“I want to go to
Sinoia Caves,” he said, smiling at the white tour operator on the opposite side
of the desk. 


The man stared at
Martin as if cataloguing his African genes, and then he scratched his head.
“You mean Chinhoyi Caves?” 


“The name has
changed?” 


The tour operator
nodded. “Ja. A while back. At the end of colonial rule, actually.” 


“The name isn’t
important. What matters is—” he took another drag of his cigarette, held it
down for several seconds, then let the smoke-dance escape from his mouth “—my
grandmother’s bones are at the bottom of the...Sleeping Pool, I believe you
call it. Nguni warriors threw her into the waters.” 


“Grandmother?
Excuse me, sir, but the Shona lost to the Nguni in the 1830s.” 


“Of course.” Martin
stubbed out his cigarette and began massaging the wart on his left middle
finger. “Genealogy was never my strong point. I read history at university.” 


“Wit
Kaffirs,” the tour operator muttered, and he rolled his eyes. “May I suggest,
sir, that you contact one of the boys over there?” He pointed to a group of
local youths lurking outside the shop. 


“They’re drunk.”
Martin moved his hands to cover his cheeks. Too late, the tour operator now
stared at his face as if pink elephants stampeded across it and, beneath
Martin’s fingers, he felt his skin rippling into deep ravines. Scars? Tribal
markings? He didn’t know; until he’d reached the shores of Africa, his face had
been unblemished. 


Still staring at
Martin, the tour operator said, “It’s the end of a working day; they like to
relax with a few pints of chibuku. They’ll be sober in the morning.” 


Something more than
pink elephants—the way the tour operator now massaged his eyes—told Martin the
man spoke from personal experience. Determined to press what advantage he had,
Martin said, “I’ve travelled from Mozambique, Beira, in fact, with the express
wish to visit my grandmother’s— Sorry, great-great-grandmother, would it be? As
I said, mathematics isn’t my strong subject; I read archaeology at—” 


“I’m afraid all my
tours are fully booked, sir.” The Afrikaner rolled his eyes again. 


Beneath Martin’s
fingers, his cheeks were once again unblemished. He moved his hands and reached
into a pocket to produce a wad of notes. “I have to get there. You’re my last
hope!” 


The man pushed the
money away. 


“Please.” 


He shook his head. 


“I see.” Martin
rose and brushed the creases from his trousers. Then he pulled out a cigarette,
lit it and left the shop. 


He turned towards
his hotel but, glancing at his watch, changed his mind. At four-thirty in the
afternoon, the sun had ninety minutes or more before it gave up on the day;
sufficient time for Martin to wander the tourist area. If nothing else, it
would distract him from his problems, and maybe the hubbub would drown out the
incessant drumming. 


Lined with traders,
the streets reminded him of the Montmatre area of Paris, only these people were
poor, so poor their whole demeanor spoke of despair. Pleading wizened faces
peered over carvings, paintings or hand-woven rugs and fabrics. He dropped a US
dollar note in front of each and was met with looks so full of gratitude it
humbled him. Then he came to a segment of pavement devoted to carvings. One
piece of almost heart-shaped symmetry depicted a man and a woman together, his
head resting upon hers in a protective and loving gesture. As Martin stared at
the carving, his chest seemed to hollow out and collapse in upon itself, and
tears seeped into his eyes. 


Why? He searched his
subconscious, trying to pull up a coherent memory to explain his feelings.
Nothing. “Who carved this?” he asked, his voice tremulous. 


“My grandson,
bwana. The spirits of his Shona ancestors guide his hand. You like it? It is
yours for two American dollars.” 


With shaking hands,
Martin picked up the statue and ran a finger along its smooth polished grain.
Moving it to his face, he inhaled the sweet smell of linseed oil. And something
else. Something earthy and African. “It’s exquisite,” he said, placing the
carving back on the pavement. 


“One American
dollar, bwana.” 


Martin shook his
head. “It’s too beautiful for me.” He dropped ten dollars at the man’s feet and
walked away, the tears he couldn’t understand now trickling down his cheeks. 


 


Martin stared
through the hotel window at the sun-drenched road below. A heat haze rose from
the tarmac, and blinding spheres of light reflected off the roofs of parked
cars. 


Zimbabwe, he thought, and
reached for his Stuyvesants. He lit one and then pocketed the box and lighter
in his jeans. Smoke streamed from his nostrils, twisting and dancing
rhythmically to Chaps’ beat. He wandered to the room safe and, ignoring his few
personal effects, ran his fingers down the dwindling pile of notes. The crisp
purring sound did nothing to calm his frenzied drumbeats. Only his ultimate
destination, Sinoia, would silence them. 


He laughed. A dry
brittle sound that had as much to do with the thought of following his
squashed-flat African nose, as it had to do with the gaps in his memory. From
London, working his passage through France, Spain and Portugal, he’d known only
that he headed for Africa. It hadn’t been until Mozambique that Zimbabwe’s call
had penetrated his being, and Chaps’ beat had become a tribal siren song,
leading him to this moth-eaten hotel, to Sinoia. And now he was close.
Frighteningly so. 


He drew on his
cigarette, let out the smoke slowly, and then grabbed twenty dollars. Slipping
the money into another pocket, he left his room. 


The black youths
loitering on the street seemed sober but, behind his shop-front window, the
Afrikaner tour operator smirked at Martin. Martin resisted rubbing his wart. 


“Bwana, you want to
buy tickets for a safari? We know a driver who is very, very good. He can find
the Big Five no trouble,” the oldest of the four lads said. 


“I want to go to
Sin—Chinhoyi Caves.” 


“You must pay good
money for a guided tour like that, bwana. Zimbabwe dollars are shit!” He spat
on the ground. 


Martin reached into
his pocket and pulled out ten notes. For a second the youths’ eyes widened, and
then the one who’d been speaking before said, “Not enough. We must buy petrol.”



Martin produced
another five. All fifteen were snatched from his hand. 


“We have a deal,
bwana. This way.” He pointed towards a side road. “We go and get my car.” He
began walking in the direction to which he’d pointed, and Martin followed, the
remaining three youths tagging on behind. 


I shouldn’t be
doing this,
Martin thought, as they turned into a street lined with shabby buildings. He
sucked hot air into his lungs, and the dust it carried clogged inside his chest
like cement. 


What choice did he
have? The tour operators had laughed at him, or shunned him, or even, in one
instance, ushered him out of the shop before he’d had a chance to open his
mouth. 


I’m black. That
must mean something to these youths. But skin colormeant little when Martin’s
accent and his need for a guide shouted ‘tourist’. 


Now there were no
white faces about, and the street they were in looked more like an alley.
Martin wiped his sweating palms on his jeans and rubber-necked at the
ramshackle buildings with their patched corrugated iron roofs. 


When they turned
into their fifth side street Martin stopped and pulled out his Stuyvesants.
Four outstretched hands appeared in front of his face. He handed a cigarette to
each, lit them, then drew deeply on his own. No people about. Not even a
black face. “Where are we?” he asked. 


And then he saw the
glint of a knife. 


Even as he
registered the fact, his brain recognized the rust-colored patches on the blade
as dried blood. He ran, darting into a side street. And another. And yet
another. Lost in the labyrinth of alleyways, Martin shrank into a doorway,
blending into its shadowy recess. 


The youths ran
past. Then the door burst open and someone thrust him into the street. 


“Here!” a voice
shouted, as strong arms grabbed his shoulders. 


He kicked out, and
his captor yelped. Even so, the hands holding him remained fast. And the youths
were turning, sprinting back. Martin squirmed, twisting in the grip to use his
elbows. The thump he managed had no effect. 


“I’ve got money,”
he whispered. “American dollars.” 


“Shit-fucker white
man in a black skin!” A fist landed in Martin’s kidneys. 


Then his guides
were upon him. Kicking him, rolling him onto his back. For all its grimy appearance,
the knife slid easily between his muscles like a man sliding into a woman.
Martin welcomed it, and thoughts of a woman—not his great-great-grandmother,
nor his grandmother, it couldn’t be; it had to be someone closer—danced through
his mind. 


A piece of
intestine writhed between his fingers now pressing against his abdomen, trying
to seal the hole. Was it the pain warping his thoughts, or were his guts
contorting to Chaps’ beat? 


As he struggled to
solve the conundrum, hands delved into his pockets, emptied them of their
contents. Then they relieved him of his watch. Arguments as the booty was
shared between them. A few dollars, cigarettes and lighter, a cheap Timex. Not
a great deal to him. The world to his attackers. They scarpered, leaving him alone
and groaning in the alleyway. 


He bit his wart,
sucked at the blood running from it, and searched his mind for the word he knew
he should say. But he could think only of the woman, whoever she was, as
unconsciousness pulled him towards.... 


 


“Ouch! Why did you
do that?” He looks into her ebony-colored eyes, as he licks the blood on his
left middle finger. It tastes bitter. Outside their house he hears singing, and
the thrum of drumbeats and African dance reverberate through the ground. All are
celebrating their marriage. 


“We will be one. It
is the way of making it so forever. Now you must stab me.” She dips the point
of the chicken bone into a pot—it comes out coated in a silver liquid—and hands
it to him. Then she holds out her right hand. 


The sharp implement
feels wrong between his fingers. He twiddles it. Has he wedded a woman consumed
by bad spirits? “I held out my left finger,” he says, stalling for time. 


“Balance,” she
replies, her right hand still outstretched. “Everything must have balance.” Her
free hand begins tapping the pot in time with the music outside, and the silver
liquid sloshes around. The action belies the patience in her voice. “Man and
woman, sun and moon. Your left, my right. Balance.” 


He raises his hand
to do her bidding because he’s young, only sixteen cycles, and he’s in love.
Even his father’s wrath at bad magic could never assuage such emotions. They
are like the rains, unrelenting. Like an Nguni spear through the heart,
permanent. 


He stabs her
finger, but she doesn’t wince. Instead, she kisses him, and he presses his
manhood against her smooth glistening body. She begins reciting a poem, not her
family totem—that is familiar to him—but something about stars dancing in the
sky. 


He pulls away from
her. “What do those words mean?” 


“Nothing important.
Only a poem my grandmother once taught me,” she says evasively. 


And he floats up
towards... 


 


Something licked
his face. A dog. Martin petted it. Short bristly fur, a ridge standing up along
the length of its spine. 


Rhodesian
ridgeback? Of course, I’m in Zimbabwe. Gently, he shooed away the dog, and the
skinny, half-starved creature hobbled into an adjacent alley. He rolled onto
his side and pain gripped him. His kidneys had taken a beating. They would
heal. He moved his hand to the hole in his T-shirt. The wound in his guts had
sealed. 


As he pushed
himself into a sitting position, the dull thud from his kidneys became a sharp,
stabbing pain that matched Chaps’ beat, and he smiled. Each death brought him
closer. He could still feel the chicken bone between his thumb and first
finger. Massaging his wart with his ring finger, he now knew its origin. Scar
tissue, and it grew with each death, almost as if the memories were
accumulating in his finger as well as inside his head. 


The dreams were
more vivid this time. I touched her body, felt the silkiness of her skin. I
even inhaled her scent. African. Musky. Feminine. The closer he got,
the more he learnt. Still massaging the unbroken skin covering his wart, he
gazed round, wondering which way to go. Then something licked his ankle. He
looked down to see the dog. “Which way, boy?” he asked, and the dog limped into
a nearby alley. Martin followed. 


If the concierge
noticed the bloodstains and gaping hole in Martin’s shirt, he didn’t
acknowledge it. But in this two-star hotel questions weren’t asked. Martin
picked up his key and, one hand resting over his right kidney, struggled up
seven flights of stairs to his room. 


Dying left him
exhausted. Still wearing his ruined clothes, he collapsed onto his bed and sank
into sleep. 


 


Gossamer, her skin
is gossamer. He takes her in his arms. “Forever,” he murmurs, remembering the
day twenty-nine suns past when she produced the chicken bone. “We said
forever.” He coughs, and red bubbly spittle collects at the corners of his
mouth, trickles down his chin. 


“Our Forever.”
She dabs his cut face with cool water, taking care to wash the blood away from
his eyes before applying a poultice she’s made from herbs. Sage, fennel and
mint flood his nostrils with their calming aromas. She moves to the deep gash
in his chest. “You are very brave,” she says, “You have left many Nguni dead.
Their blood makes the soil even redder. And you are my husband so I love you.”
She kisses his forehead. The only part of his body that is free from gashes. 


He puts an arm
round her slender waist. Soon it will be bulging with child, and she will be
proud of her womanhood. Soon.... But first his wounds must mend. No man can
perform in the state to which his body has been reduced. He coughs again, and
more red sputum seeps from his lips. He opens his mouth to speak. “Tinashe.”
The word splutters out, spraying fine droplets of blood across her face, and is
instantly drowned by the shouts and screams coming from outside their home. 


She turns to the
doorway where his spear and shield rest, turns back to him. Her eyes are huge
and round. So white against her perfect black face. He knows what she’s going
to do. “Your finger. Our Forever,” she says. And then she stoops over him,
kisses his forehead once more. “The word,” she whispers into his ear. “You must
say the word when you bite on our Forever.” 


“Tinashe, no!” he
tries to shout, but it’s too late; she’s gone and the spluttering sounds he
makes are lost amid the mêlée. 


He gasps, tries to
pull air into his lungs yet produces only bubbly spittle. Bite, she said. Bite,
so he does, and he sinks into dreams of death. 


Awaking, he hears
birds and the distant sound of an elephant trumpeting to its mate. But there
are no human voices, no women singing as they wash clothes in tubs of water. No
children shouting and playing at being warriors. 


He stumbles from
his bed to the doorway, sees an abandoned village. Huts smoldering, the flames
long since worn out. Nguni destroyed their village, killed everyone except him
because he was already dead. But he bit his finger, said the word. He wishes he
hadn’t, wishes he were dead and lying beside her somewhere in the bush, their
arms entwined forever. He leaves their hut, walks past an upturned cooking pot
and its congealed contents—half-cooked impala—wanders off to he knows not
where. 


 


And Martin slipped
into a deeper sleep, one without dreams, his hand massaging a long-gone gash in
his chest that had both killed him and saved his life. 


 


Martin’s eyes
sprang open, and he shuddered. Never before had he remembered during a normal dream.
But now he had a name: Tinashe. 


With the back of
his hand, he wiped away the sweat that had collected on his forehead. Hoping to
remember more, he allowed his eyes to close again. Perhaps his Shona name would
come to him. He searched the residual memories of his dreams, but she hadn’t
used his name. Or, if she had, it was again lost to him. His finger gravitated
to his wart and he changed tack, trying to pull up the word he should have said
as he returned to life. Nothing. 


He sat up in bed
and examined the wound in his abdomen. It was now a raised and angry pink scar.
Above it, on his left ribcage, he noticed a shiny hairless patch of skin he’d
never before seen. He brushed his fingers across it. Scar tissue, the result of
an Nguni spear. He moved his fingers up to his cheek, felt his skin rippling. Not
tribal markings. Battle scars. My Body’s telling me something, but I can’t
understand! 


Grabbing a new
packet of cigarettes off the dresser, he went into the bathroom and rummaged in
his toilet bag for his spare lighter. Nicotine would concentrate his mind.
Dragging heavily on his cigarette, he paced his small room. But the African
music reverberating through his skull obliterated any possibility of thought or
of returning memories. He sat back on the bed and stared at his left middle
finger. The wart. Did it hold the answers? He dropped his dog end into the
ashtray and bent over his hand, bit. Blood oozed. But no memories flooded into
him as the blood let out of him. Sinoia. He had to get there. It held the
answers to his questions. 


He lit another
cigarette and then went to his safe. Deciding he had sufficient money to settle
his hotel bill, he grabbed a handful of dollars and placed them on the dresser.
Then he pulled out his passport and certificates. Degrees from both Oxford and
Cambridge. One in history, the other in archaeology. Why had he brought them
with him? To prove he was a man of education? The idea seemed idiotic now. 


Drawing on his
cigarette until the end was a spike of glowing red, he carried his small
collection of personal belongings into the bathroom and dropped them into the
sink. With his lighter, he set fire to everything. His certificates burnt
quickly, shrivelling and blackening. Two certificates. Two lifetimes. Both gone
up in smoke. The red cover of his passport took longer. Then the flames caught
hold, gorging on the gold-embossed lioness and unicorn guarding the Royal crown
atop its coat of arms, forcing them to swirl and gyrate to the tribal rhythm
thrumming inside his head. The last to dance into disintegration were the words
United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland. 


As he rinsed the
blackened flakes down the drain, relief swept through him. He showered, dressed
in clean clothes and distributed the money, cigarettes and lighter into various
pockets. Glancing at his wristwatch only to realize he no longer owned it, he
left the hotel. From the angle of the sun, he estimated the time to be about
seven-thirty in the morning. Already the heat was oppressive; the few fortunate
children had disappeared into educational establishments, the rest begged from
shaded overhangs of doorways. Men and women, their wares atop their heads,
sauntered to the market. 


As he approached
the four black youths near the tour operator’s shop, he could see their eyes
widening, their eyeballs popping out of their sockets, and he allowed himself a
brief chuckle. Coming back from the dead wouldn’t be something they saw every
day. 


“You owe me a trip
to...to Chinhoyi,” he said. “No charge. Correct?” 


They nodded like
puppets, their huge white-toothed grins meeting their bulging whiter-than-white
corneas. Had Martin asked for a guided tour of the pyramids, they would surely
have agreed. Anything to keep him happy, keep away the evil eye. 


“Now!” Martin said
to chivvy them along. 


“Yes, bwana, sir.
Now. We will take you now. Now is a very good time to go.” The leader nodded to
one of his compatriots. “Get the car for the bwana.” 


“Yes,” came the reply,
and dust span in whirls as the youth sped off. 


“Bwana, would you
like a Coke to cool you down? It is a very hot day in Zimbabwe.” 


“Yes. Thank you.” 


Another youth
disappeared amid a cloud of dust, returning seconds later with a full Coke bottle.



Martin took the
bottle, sleek with condensation, and wafted away the obviously-thirsty flies
attempting to land on the bottle neck. “This had better be all right,” he said.
“You don’t want to know what happens if you’ve poisoned it.” 


“No, bwana. We are
good boys.” The leader began head-nodding again, and his watch—a Timex—shot
spheres of light into Martin’s eyes. “We would never think to do such a thing.”



“Good.” Martin lit
a cigarette and put the box back inside his pocket without offering them round,
then he sipped his drink. Bubbles popped on his tongue. He had taken only five
puffs and still had three-quarters of a bottle of Coke left when a beaten-up
black wreck screeched to a halt at the curb. The front passenger’s door opened.
“And I expect to get there without bruises,” he said, as he fumbled for a
seatbelt. “Or else...” he added, giving up on any thoughts of car safety where
three-point anchorage was concerned. 


Tappets knocking
and black exhaust fumes mingling with the red dust kicked up by the rear
wheels, they tanked along the dirt road leading to Chinhoyi. Martin wound down
his window to let air into the car and watched pink-bottomed baboons, never
closer than a hundred metres, vanish into the bush ahead of them. 


The leader of the
four cleared his throat and began his guided-tour recital. “Bwana,” he said,
“the Sleeping Pool is known locally as Chirorodziva. This means the Pool of
the Fallen Heroes...” 


Martin’s attention
turned to a man making charcoal at the side of the road. He sat hunched over
his slow-burning mound, not bothering to look up. 


“...the water is so
deep. Even today, divers have not explored all the underground tunnels...” 


Now they were
passing two men selling Shona artwork, and Martin found himself staring at an
identical carving to the one he’d seen in the tourist area. His hands began to
tremble. The men looked up wistfully at the car, then turned away to resume
their conversation. Old, beaten-up wrecks crammed with five black men said street
traders, no money here. Wait for the tourists; they might be along soon. 


“...no-one has
found the thousands of Shona bodies lying beneath...” 


Martin reached into
his pocket, pulled out a couple of green notes and let them fly through the
open car window. As he knew they would, they fluttered to the men’s feet. 


The carving. It was
her, Tinashe, or as close to her as anyone could get after so many years. What
had the old man said? The spirits of his Shona ancestors guide his
grandson’s hands. 


Like they guide me,
using Chaps’ beat.
Martin turned his gaze to the scrubland whizzing past: a sea of red dust,
stunted bushes tenaciously clinging to it. Then he saw a group of scraggy,
huddled-together thorn trees with crows perched on denuded spiky branches. His
breath caught in his chest. A memory. Not there but nearly. Like a word the
brain couldn’t quite pull up. Like the word he should say but couldn’t
remember. “Stop!” he yelled. “Go back!” 


“Yes, bwana, sir.”
The car skidded to a halt in the dust, did a one-hundred-and-eighty-degree
turn. “You saw a lion cooling off in the shade, bwana?” 


Martin shook his
head. “I need to stretch my legs.” The car stopped by the trees, and he climbed
out. 


“The soil is red
with my blood.” Her voice. Tinashe’s. Goose pimples crawled over his skin. He
glanced at his four guides but they seemed oblivious to her words. 


He lit a cigarette
and inhaled, drawing tar into his lungs as deeply as he could. The smell of
impala cooking in a pot wafted over him and words rose to the surface of his
mind: Chamuka nyama. 


“Whatever jumps up
is meat,” he whispered, and marveled at suddenly remembering the saying when he
couldn’t remember the word. 


He put his hand to
his chest, drew it away. His fingers were covered in blood. He looked down at
his shirt. No hole. No red stain. Only his fingertips were testament to the
happenings centuries ago. Then he heard children’s laughter, women singing, and
all around him, village life bustled into existence. Boys acting out fights with
wooden spears, a woman scrubbing cloth, another humming softly to the baby she
nursed. And, sitting in front of the hut next to his home, a village elder,
reciting his family totem. 


Martin turned
towards their home: a mud hut baked so dry by the sun it appeared to be carved
from burnished oak. “Tinashe,” he whispered. 


No reply. No
acknowledgement from any of the villagers that he stood amongst them. 


He stubbed out his
cigarette and began walking to their house. A child holding a spear ran at him.
Tingling as, for a moment, their atoms mingled, and then the child materialised
on the other side of him. 


“Let’s go,” he said
to the driver. He wanted to see her as she had been, not put his arms round her
only to find she didn’t exist. Nor did he want to be a powerless bystander when
Nguni captured her, raped her, condemned her to an eternity in the Sleeping
Pool. 


Chirorodziva. The
pool of Fallen Heroes, he told himself, as he climbed back into his seat with
his memories: her silky gossamer skin, her scent, her happy smile—


How did I know
that? In my dreams I’ve only seen her worried look as she cleaned my wounds.
Fourteen. She was only fourteen. No-one deserves to die at fourteen. A tear ran down
his cheek. 


They were speeding
along the dirt road again before his hand began searching for the seat belt,
reminding him that there wasn’t one. And then they were there. Martin pulled
his money, lighter and cigarettes from his pocket and gave them to the youths.
Without looking back, he exited the car. 


An ice cream vendor
had put up a stall near the entrance to the caves. Although heat and thirst
sapped his will, the Shona inside Martin told him to ignore it. He marched
straight to the cave entrance hardly noticing the few early-morning tourists
licking their cornets. 


A man moved in
front of Martin, blocking his way into the caves. “Two dollars,” he said,
“American.” 


Martin felt in his
jeans pockets. They were empty. He patted his shirt pocket. Also empty. He
glanced round, searching for the beaten-up black car. His guides had gone. “I
want to pay my respects to my ancestors,” he said. 


“Five American
dollars.” 


“What!” 


“White man in black
skin.” The man spat on the ground. 


“How about this?”
Martin moved to unclip his wristwatch, then realized it was being driven away
with his money. “Please,” he begged. 


The man spat again,
and Martin looked about desperately. Perhaps there were coins lying on the
ground. But there weren’t. Any coins would have been taken by the man standing
in front of him. “Please,” he repeated. 


And then he thought
of his wart, concentrated on his few memories of the Nguni battle. The skin on
his face began crawling, rippling, puckering into scars. The man backed away,
his eyes wide with terror. Martin grinned and entered the caves. 


Cool air embraced
his arms. England in the summer when the temperatures held the promise of a
lovely day that would never be fulfilled. And the silence was as he’d known it
would be: respectful of the dead lying in the unexplored depths. But the
spectacle of the water caused him to stop clambering down the limestone. He
glanced up at the rock-framed sky above, looked back at the clear pool. How
could he have forgotten such beauty? The perfect blue of the water, the
stillness of the rocks beneath its surface, so unmoving they could be
reflections of those above. White men explained the phenomenon through physics
and the way water scattered light but, as a black man from the Shona tribe,
Martin knew differently. The souls of the fallen heroes kept it so. Cloudy or
sunny, the color never changed. Even at night under torchlight, the water
remained the purest blue imaginable. Nor did the water temperature or level
ever change. Always bluer than the bluest summer sky, always twenty-two degrees
Centigrade, always glassy and still. He picked up a piece of limestone and
chucked it at the furthest side of the cave. 


Plucked from its
trajectory by an invisible hand, it fell to the water. No splash. No ripples. 


Again, he started
towards the water. One step. Two steps. But the air became thicker, pushed
against his legs. He forced a foot forward. Pain shot through his muscles.
Another step. More pain. It felt like plowing through a thigh-high snowdrift.
Sweat broke out on his forehead, but he managed to take another short step.
Then he couldn’t move his legs at all. “Tinashe,” he called. 


The only replies
were his voice echoing inside the chamber and Chaps’ beat echoing inside his
head. 


“Tinashe!” he
shouted again. Another echo. 


In slow motion as
if the air were cushioning him, he sank onto the cool limestone floor and
cradled his head in his hands. Beneath his palms, the skin on his cheeks
rippled and oozed. Blood from his face trickled down his wrists and dripped
onto the floor, soaked into the pure white limestone. His chest opened and
blood pulsed from the wound. Fast. Faster than his rapid heartbeats. This beat
matched the beat inside his skull. 


He tore at his
clothes, ripping them away. Covered with old lesions, all re-opening, his body
became a fountain of red droplets, and suddenly he was at the Palace of
Versailles, the setting sun a backdrop to its water ballet: the synchronicity
of sound and liquid. He stared, mesmerized by the beauty until his head began
to swim and he realized he was losing too much blood. 


“Tinashe! Help me,
Tinashe!” 


More echoes.


She isn’t here!
Never was! 


Defeated by the
utter aloneness inside him, he collapsed onto the rock and looked up at the
sky. She abandoned me, ran from me after the Nguni battle. 


Now he knew the
truth, death could take him. A solitary death, but a death he welcomed
nonetheless. “Rutendo,” he muttered. “I give gratitude.” Then he shouted
it. 


Suddenly his blood
began bubbling up through the limestone, forming droplets that ran together
into rivulets. The wound on his chest started healing, blood reverse-flowing
back into him. And the pressure pinning him to the ground dissipated. He jumped
to his feet to better see his body. His scars were vanishing, his skin adopting
the glistening health of a young warrior. And he wore a tribal skirt of animal
skins and grasses. Automatically, his finger moved to his wart. It was gone. 


He started running
to the pool. But with every step, his chest tightened. He clutched his ribs as
if he could manually make them work. No good. He sank to his knees. Crawled on
all fours. He couldn’t die alone. Not now he’d been forgiven his ingratitude. 


Blood began
dripping from his nose. Then his mouth was filled with a thick sickly fluid:
blood. He spat it out. Crawled another meter. More blood in his mouth. He spat
again. And then he stared at the blood. 


It wasn’t filtering
into the rock. And it was no longer red. It was silver, like stars. Remembering
that day with the chicken bone, he dipped his finger into the shimmering
liquid, stroked the residue from it onto the white stone floor and saw he’d
formed the letter M. Before he’d had time to question it, he found
himself writing another letter: U. Then a D and an I. And
suddenly he knew. 


He dragged himself
to his feet, forced his lungs to inflate and then shouted, “I am Mudiwa of
Shona tribe and I give Rutendo!” 


Silence. Neither an
echo nor a drumbeat inside his head. He took a deep breath, realized his chest
no longer hurt. 


“Tinashe,” he
whispered, suddenly terrified that his earlier reasoning had been correct, that
she had abandoned him. And then a voice invaded the void that Chaps’
beat had left.


I am here. In the
pool, Mudiwa. 


Half slipping, half
scrabbling, he made his way over the rock to the water’s edge and dived into
its welcoming embrace. 


Deeper, Mudiwa.
Dive deeper. 


His ears popped.
Pressure built against his chest. His lungs wanted to implode. 


Breathe. Soon we
will be together. Our Forever. 


I can’t! 


You can.


And then her arms
were round him, embracing him, loving him. Silky. Gossamer. Perfection. 


She smiled. That
smile he had come to know less than an hour earlier was even prettier in
reality. She pressed her breasts against him. Firm, fourteen-year-old breasts. 


My husband, you are
as young and handsome as the day I first laid eyes upon you. She giggled, and
he fancied he saw small air bubbles drifting in the water. And then she held
out a hand. It was bundled into a tiny fist. Slowly, she opened her fingers
and, nestled in her palm, the piece of limestone he had tried to throw across
the pool. 


Your soul. I caught
it, saved it for you.
Again, she giggled. 


This time he did
see tiny air bubbles falling to the surface. Iridescent colors scattered
through water, pure and wonderful. I thought you’d abandoned me, our
Forever. 


I’ve waited,
always, but you filled your head with so much studying that you forgot your
chiShona.
She smiled through tears that mingled with the blue water. But now we are
together, I, too, give rutendo. 


Kusatenda uroyi. He grinned. 


Ingratitude is
tantamount to witchcraft. 


He wrapped his body
round hers and, just like the man of the Shona carving, leant his head upon
hers, lovingly, protectively. 


Arms intertwined,
they swam up to the depths. Depths he hoped no-one would explore. 


Ever.
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—§—


 


The first hard
freeze hit the valley just after fall harvest, initiating the painting of the
leaves of the great highland forests with brilliant autumn splashes of color.
But the cold snap also triggered the beginning of the human changes. Then,
three days of constant snow, as farmers and ranchers in the outlying regions of
the Valley packed up for the trek into the Village. Most had arrived by late
Sunday afternoon.


All day Monday, as
required by long tradition, most of the Valley’s eligible women registered at
the Community Hall. An Elder separated cards with numbers printed on both
halves, giving one to the female recipient and storing the duplicate in a
strongbox; a second Elder checked names off the master roll. By Tuesday
afternoon, even the last of the female stragglers was accounted for, the roll
completely checked off—forty-four numbers handed out this year. The snowy
weather had completely cleared by Wednesday afternoon, but there was a somber
wariness palpable in the chilly foggy air hanging over the village like a
fallen cloud. 


After nightfall,
the entire village made their way down and assembled at the Community Hall,
taking their places on the cold folding chairs. Marek and Krasna had found two
seats on the end of the last row. 


The crowd all
looked up respectively at the five sober-faced e Village Elders sitting stiffly
in their store-bought black suits and evenly spaced along a fold-up table
bearing only the locked strongbox and a gavel. Even the youngest baby lay
quietly in her mother’s arms, all the older children equally subdued, perhaps
sensing, even if they didn’t understand, the serious nature of the event. The
minutes ticked by and the crowded room remained eerily quiet as the last folks
finally settled in; the younger husbands and boyfriends naturally clutched
their eligible loved one’s hands tightly in their sweaty grips. 


At 8:00 p.m., the
Head Elder rapped his gavel and said simply: “It is time to make our annual Autumn
Lottery selection.” He turned to the Elder seated in front of the strongbox,
who had been picked earlier in a private draw: “Lev?”


Lev nodded, took
out a key, and unlocked the strongbox. Then, he reached in, and withdrew one of
the printed cards. Without looking at the number he handed the card to the Head
Elder. The audience held its collective breath, as the Head Elder read the
number and announced it in a solemn voice: “Thirty-five.”


For a moment no one
moved, or even dared to look about to see who had been selected.


Back in the last
row, Marek cried out silently: Oh, my God. It was his Krasna’s number!
He was too dumbfounded to speak, couldn’t even face his sweetheart, who hadn’t
moved a muscle, sitting stiffly beside him. But she knew.


A few moments
ticked by; then, after carefully consulting of the master roll, the Head Elder
cleared his throat and explained: “The Lottery pick this year, number thirty-five,
belongs to Krasna.”


Muffled murmuring…


A few in the crowd
ventured to turn and look around, their gazes searching out where Marek and
Krasna sat in the last row. But the two continued to sit in silence, stoically
looking forward, as the seated crowd finally began to slowly arise and slip by
on their way out of the Hall, most averting their eyes away from Marek and
Krasna.


Still stunned,
Marek finally shook his head, took a deep breath, and whispered: “It isn’t
fair. We are so young, strong, and just beginning. Why couldn’t it have been
one of the older women, even one of the widows? Someone who’d raised a family,
lived a full life?” His eyes were blurry—


Nevertheless, Marek
finally stood. It was his sole responsibility to take Krasna down the street to
the MedCenter for the procedures that would further enable her transition. She
rose and bravely followed him out and down the street without even a murmur of
protest. Only a tiny tear froze on her cheek, giving away her true feelings. 


He was proud of
her.


 


Two hours later,
after the procedure were completed, Marek guided his red-haired beauty home to
their cottage. Only then did she look at him and with absolutely no irony in
her voice, she whispered: “Regardless of whatever happens tomorrow, I love
you.”


Hoarsely, he
replied: “And I you, my darling.”


Inside, after the
stove was properly stoked up, but before the cold room was warmed much, they
shrugged off their winter wear, all their clothes—even their underwear—staring
at each other’s youthful nakedness, panting geysers of moist steam from their
noses and open mouths. 


They kissed
passionately. 


Then, they fell
together on the bed, and made frantic love. 


Kissing wetly,
gasping, clinging, sticky thumping, and moaning fiercely. They were warm and
sweaty now. But still it went on and on with a frenzied edge, almost as if it
were their last opportunity to ever make love to each other again…


Indeed, it was.


 


They came for
Krasna in the early hours after midnight long before daybreak; and they took
her off to the security of the Stockade to insure her safety during the final
stages of the Transformation. 


Of course that was
the last time Marek was allowed to see Krasna in her normal state. At the door
of the cottage, she lingered in his arms; and he wiped the tiny tears from her
cheeks, whispering his eternal love for her; the two now kissing ever so
tenderly.


They finally had to
roughly pull the lovers apart. 


Clutched in her
keepers’ arms, Krasna shouted back over her shoulder as they forcibly drug her
away: “I’ll love you forever, Marek. No matter what.”


All he could manage
was a wave at her back, too choked up to even speak.


 


As was customary,
and despite his unsettled grieving feelings, Marek took the herbal cocktail;
and he was finally able to nap through the entire late afternoon. He knew it
was best for him, because it was important to maintain his strength. Tonight
would be an extremely difficult physical time. 


 


They came for Marek
shortly before 8:00 p.m.


His heart was
pounding, the blood rushing through his veins, and his bare chest sweaty
despite the icy evening temperature.


 


Most of the village
was assembled as spectators in a tight cluster down by the Stockade. All the
children and women and ineligible men. The younger eligible men remained
separated from the larger group. They waited patiently for Marek and the final
stages of the Transformation…


 


At last, the moon
began to edge up over the jagged, indigo mountains to the east, first peeking
through the Devil’s Mouth—


And Marek felt the
beginning of the last phases of the Change gripping him—the strength, the power
claiming his altered body, most of his human perceptions and feelings blunted
now, but his senses becoming even more acute.


The autumn moon was
completely up, full and silvery…and triggering the final stage of the
Transformation—both female and male.


They released her
from the Stockade, the small, sleek, reddish-grey creature; and after a parting
furtive glance over her shoulder at the assembled crowd, she immediately dashed
off on all fours into the countryside to the west, heading for the ultimate
shelter and safety, if she could make the hardwood forest before they
caught her.


 


Fully transformed
now, he glanced up…and howled fiercely at the full moon. 


Dropping his gaze,
he looked across the glistening snow at the fleeing reddish creature and
growled ferociously from deep in his throat, in the full grip of the bloodlust.
Grrrrrr. Even at this distance, her she-smell flared his nostrils. 


Then, enraged, he
bounded off strongly, the huge, fierce, alpha male, leading the snapping,
barking, hungry pack after the fleeing vixen.


 


They caught her a
few yards from the edge of the western forest, and left only a wet crimson
stain on the snow.


 


(For Leo and his
brave mom and dad)
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—§—


 


Grete snipped a
diseased branch off her Sunset-Glory rosebush like she was a body harvester
looking for the perfect part. Behind the drone of the garden's humidifiers, she
caught a woosh-snick as the airlock door opened. Her boyfriend barreled around
Mom's prize Emperor artichoke. Something was wrong.


The whites showed
around Kaj's remarkable eyes, a blue-green so iridescent they seemed to dull
all the plants around them. "Mom and Dad got me a Pass to a down-planet
school!"


The blood congealed
in her veins. Kaj would leave her. Grete forced a smile. "That's the outer
limit!"


"I didn't even
know they'd applied. Fairview Academy—game design." His perfect teeth
flashed like sunshine against the ink of space. "It's wacking crazed.
Should've been you, you're a better hack than me."


"I'm already
entitled to school." Grete winced as the words left her mouth. Like he
didn't know that. He was the middle of five children, way past the Banwith
Station family allowance. She picked up the pruning sheers to hide the shake in
her hands. How would she live without Kaj? "So, I guess you got packing to
do and stuff."


"They provide
uniforms. All I'm taking is my pod with music and books. Zero else." Kaj
slid his arm around her waist and laced his long, delicate fingers through
hers. "And I want to spend every moment till launch with you."


She loved him so much,
it hurt. Grete leaned her head against him, burning the feel of his body into
her memory. She breathed in the musky smell of his sweat and kissed his neck,
sampling the salt on his skin.


After a moment, Kaj
hung a chain around her neck. The metal tags hanging from it were still warm
from his body.


"What?"


"Dogtags, like
they used in the oldwars. I put all my bios on there so you'd remember
me." 


"Kaj Lorensen,
don't think I could forget you." 


But if he was away
at school, he might forget her. She studied her rosebush and freed the most
perfect rose with her sheers. She held it out to him, suddenly shy.


He kissed the rose
and then her palm. Grete sank into his gaze, lost in the blue-green of his
eyes. 


 


Grete buzzed the
Lorensen cubby and waited as the comunit scanned her retina for i.d. If her mom
knew how to hack into scanner records, Grete would get major grief for skipping
school, but she couldn't stand the waiting anymore. Around her, the kids who weren't
entitled to school played a game of tag in the corridor. She watched to see if
any of Kaj's younger sibs were there. 


The door hissed
open. Kaj's mother, belly starting to round with another pregnancy, glared at
Grete. "What."


"Sorry, the
address I have for Kaj doesn't respond." A month. She'd pinged him and
waited. Pinged his mom, and waited. She'd even asked the counselor at her
school, but he had never even heard of Fairview Academy. Grete was tired of
waiting.


Ms. Lorensen's eyes
were as flat and grey as her voice. "You leave him alone. You want to mess
this up for him?" 


"No, ma'am. I
just miss him."


"Maybe he
doesn't miss you." The door hissed shut.


Grete stared at the
mute door for a moment, and then started looking for Kaj's sibs, hoping they
would know how to contact him. The older two would be in school, which was
where Grete should be, but Kaj's younger sibs were not entitled. 


On any other
station, no parent in their right mind would let their unentitled kids run
free, for fear they'd be taken by a body harvester on a job for some rich-ass
client. Banwith Station didn't allow that; you got born with a withered arm,
you lived with it, so there were lots of kids running around.


She snagged the
first skinny kid who ran past. "Hey—you know where Margrit or Poul
are?"


"Nah. Ain't
seen them for a while." The kid wriggled free and disappeared into the
throng.


Grete's stomach
twisted with apprehension. It didn't seem possible that Ms. Lorensen could have
gotten scholarships for all her younger kids. Something was not right. Grete
sprinted for home, she'd be spaced if she was going back to school now.


 


When Grete scoped
Fairview Academy, she turned up 203,000 hits ranging from a golf course to a
cosmetic surgeon, but nothing dealing with game design. 


She stared at the
interface, trying to figure out ways to contact Kaj. It didn't make sense that
he wouldn't write. He'd made wacking dog-tags for her to remember him by.


His dog-tags.


He said they held
his full biometric info. If she cracked into them, she could find Kaj by his
retinal scan. She popped the dog-tags into her reader, made a dup for safety
and got down to hacking.


By the time she had
the top layer of encryption pruned away, her mother had come home from work.
She set up a secondary pass at the biometrics and left the system chugging when
her mother called her to dinner.


Mom passed her a
bowl of noodles with real tomatoes. "I miss having flowers for the
table."


Grete had not been
to the garden since Kaj left. It echoed with emptiness. "Sorry."


"Heard from
Kaj?"


"Not
yet."


Her mother sighed.
"It's probably just as well."


Hot and cold
coursed through Grete, leaving her shaking with anger. It wasn't Kaj's fault
that his parents kept having children. "Space that!"


"A boy like
that will drag you down."


This argument
again. Grete pushed her chair back from the table. "I have a project I'm
working on. I'll eat in my room."


"Grete—"
Her mother stopped and shook her head. "Fine."


When Grete entered
her bedroom, Kaj's biometrics bloomed across her screen. She extracted the
retinal pattern and asked for the most recent scan. The query response gave an
address on Kordova Station in Earth Orbit.


That was the luxury
station next to theirs. But he had said the school was down-planet. Why was he
on Kordova station?


She searched
Kordova Station for his name and found nothing. No Kaj Lorensen, no Fairview
Academy—but the timestamp on the last scan was only five minutes ago. He was
there. 


A current of
yearning surged through Grete; Kaj was so close. She sent a ping to the address
requesting voice and vision. 


It bounced back
immediately. This address does not accept unsolicited connections.


Relief and fury
boiled inside her. Kaj had not been ignoring her pings; the stupid school had
set up a whitelist and her address wasn't on it. 


Grete pulled up his
other retinal scans, most of them were at that address. She grinned as she
duped the address. Now that she knew where he was physically, she could send
him a snailmail. A shuttle ran between the two stations a couple of times a day
and he might even get it that night.


Or—she could take
the shuttle to visit him. By this evening, she might be in Kaj's arms.


Except there was no
way Mom would let her go.


Grete clutched the
arms of her chair, fighting the urge to throw something at the interface. Kaj
was so close. Fine then. She'd had her mom's credit info since she was thirteen
and she'd be spaced if she was going to sit here when he was next door.


Grete surfed to the
shuttle page and bought herself a ticket.


 


On Kordova station,
Kaj's address lay in the heart of the "Emerald" level. The closer
Grete got to his door, the more conscious she was of her clothes. The tunic,
with its sheer overlay, had seemed sharp enough when she left Banwith Station,
but the money walking through these corridors made her feel like a squatter. 


Maybe Kaj hadn't
written to her because things were so much better here. Her hand strayed to his
dogtags around her neck. What if he didn't want her anymore? 


Grete shook her
head to chase that thought out. If he didn't want her, then he'd darn well
better tell her that himself. Wacking great coward.


She stopped in
front of his address and buzzed the comunit.


The door opened.
"Bran! You're here ea—." A woman with pale-white skin looked at her
in confusion. Her eyes were an iridescent blue-green. 


Eyes so rich they
dulled the world around them. 


Kaj's eyes.


Grete stared,
unable to get sound past the knot in her lungs. No one had eyes like that, not
even his family. 


The woman's brow
furrowed. "This is a private residence."


Grete tried to form
words, but only images flashed through her mind. Body harvesters cutting Kaj
open. His eyes sparkling. His mom telling her to leave him alone.


"Who are
you?"


Grete closed her
eyes so she wouldn't have to see his eyes in the wrong face. She had to be
mistaken.


The woman said,
"I think you have the wrong address."


"No."
Sweat coated her skin. She forced her eyes open and met the blue-green gaze of
her love, in a dead-white face. Nausea rose in her belly. Grete gasped, trying
not to vomit. "Your eyes—"


The woman's face
went pale, showing the faint remains of bruises under her eyes. She slammed the
door.


Not possible.
Cosmetic overlays. Someone had seen Kaj's eyes and had cosmetic overlays made.
That had to be it.


Except the retinal
scan matched his. 


The green marble
swirled in front of her and her ears filled with static. Grete put a hand
against the corridor wall trying to steady herself. Kaj's eyes were in that
woman's head.


A body harvester
had gotten him. 


Her knees buckled.
Wrong. She had to be wrong. Please God, let her be wrong.


A pair of men's
boots stopped beside her. "Got a complaint against you." The man
seemed to tower above her, with his hair caught in a nimbus of light from the
overheads. His uniform had a Kordova Security patch on each bicep.


"I haven't
done anything."


"Harassing a
private citizen." 


Her gut twisted; no
one knew where she was. She scrabbled back on the floor away from him. As he
bent to grab her, she rolled away and pushed herself to her feet.


He snatched at her,
catching her collar. Grete jerked away. The sheer outer layer of her tunic
ripped free and she ran.


Her pulse chattered
as she sprinted down the corridor. The heavy footfall of boots chased her.
Grete's breath burned in her lungs. At any moment she expected his heavy hand
to grab her, to shake her. But she did not look back. 


Grete twisted and
turned through the pedestrians as if she were playing tag in the corridors back
home. If he caught her, no one here would care. Behind her, an outcry told
Grete that the larger man had trouble getting through the crowded corridors.
Her legs trembled as she ducked past business types, and fancy-dress matrons,
laying her course through the thick of the crowd.


She ran until she
reached a commercial sector, until she no longer heard anyone chasing her and
then she forced herself to walk. Sweat coated her, sticking her tunic to her
body. A cramp stitched her side together. Grete pressed her hand against it and
kept walking until she found an e-cafe.


She slumped in a
chair in front an interface, her brain still full of the image of Kaj's eyes.
They did not belong in that rose-white field. They belonged in Kaj's smooth
chocolate face. God. What had they done to him?


Grete held her hand
over her mouth, smothering a keen. The oxygen mix in the cafe seemed too low.
She couldn't catch her breath. 


She had to focus on
this like it was a hacking problem. Like she was pruning roses to find the
perfect shape. Like anything except the images in her head of Kaj with blood
streaming from empty sockets.


Biting the inside
of her mouth, Grete focused on what she knew. The woman had bruises under her
eyes. How long would it take a bruise to fade?


Grete logged into
the workstation and accessed her home station remotely. She looked at the other
retinal scans going backward in time until she found when they came Kordova.
Nearly a month, nearly as long as Kaj had been away.


The earliest scans
were on the spacer Chickamauga bound for a station in Jupiter orbit. It had
docked first at New Kyoto Station in Lunar orbit. There was no record of Kaj
getting off there. His next scan was a week after that inside Kordova station.
She could not find a record of Kaj boarding the station.


Which meant it was
not him. His eyes had already been harvested and put into that woman's head.
Maybe they had cut him loose as a blind squatter on New Kyoto.


She could not let
that image into her head. Grete pulled up his other biometrics and extracted
his fingerprints. The screen lit with prints scattered across New Kyoto. Those
did not appear until two weeks after the Chickamauga had docked there. The
prints were not as frequent, either, mostly purchases at restaurants.


When she unfolded
the data packets tied to Kaj's fingerprints, the name listed with each purchase
was Fairview. 


Grete grasped at
understanding. Fairview. Kaj must have had to sell his eyes to a body harvester
to afford the school. The nausea still churned in her belly, but if he was
buying food and registered with Fairview, then he was alive. She held onto that
thought; Kaj was alive.


Grete looked up the
flights to New Kyoto. The fee for a last minute flight was astronomical, but
what else could she do? She bought the ticket and hid the purchase in her
school fees. The last thing she wanted was for Mom to put a block on the card.


 


On New Kyoto
Station, Grete hung out across from coffee shops, grocers and piano bars,
looking for Kaj. The second night on the station, a boy with skin like
chocolate ducked into Doc's Piano Bar.


"Kaj!"
Grete chased him into the foyer of Doc's and grabbed his hand. He turned.


And someone redrew
Grete's world. This man was older than Kaj, with hard lines around his mouth.
But his hands were long and slender like a fifteen year-old boy.


The man laughed.
"Kitten, you want Doc, you got to show me some action first." He
leered at her with a perfect smile, like a flash of sunshine against the ink of
space.


Grete backed away.
Teeth and hands and eyes. How much of himself had Kaj sold?


Doc turned to one
of the waiters. "Get me a Whiskey Tom Collins. Tall." He held his
hands up and waggled Kaj's fingers. "The new hands are itching to play
tonight."


If Doc had Kaj's
hands, then none of the fingerprint scans belonged to Kaj. Despair escaped
Grete in a moan.


Doc turned back to
her. "Ooee. The little girl likes that." He put a hand on her cheek
and stroked. "And my hands like you too."


Frozen, Grete let
Kaj's hands trace lines of fire down her cheek, across her mouth. They brushed
her eyelids like the kiss of rose petals. Revulsion made a bubble in her chest
but she not look away from Kaj's hands.


One hand dropped
down her body to fondle her breast. "Maybe I'll play something besides the
piano tonight." Nausea twisted Grete's bowels. She forced herself to
smile. Doc could lead her closer to Kaj. So. Grete swallowed. So, she had to be
nice to him. She had to get him to tell her where he'd gotten his hands. Kaj's
hands.


She smiled at him.
"I might like that." 


"Would you
now." Doc turned to the waiter. "Get her something to drink."


The waiter led her
to a table, and left her trembling in a chair. On stage, Doc sat down at an
old-style piano and began to play.


Kaj's hands
caressed the keyboard and pulled melodies from the keys. The music slid through
the air, writhing up and down scales.


Grete fought to
think of something besides Kaj's hands on that monster. People called him Doc
and the scans were registered to Fairview. Doctor Fairview, then. Grete's mind
slipped back to the scope she had done looking for Fairview Academy; one of the
listings had been a cosmetic surgeon. That might have been this man. 


He held the key to
finding Kaj. He would know if Kaj was still alive. And if Kaj were not alive,
this man, wearing his hands, had killed him. Grete waited while he played and
she sipped the drinks the waiter brought her. 


When Doc finished
playing, he wove his way through the tables to her. "Let's go."


Slipping a hand
under her elbow, Doc guided her out the door. Grete stumbled next to him.


"Maybe my boys
give you too much to drink."


Grete forced
herself to smile. "Just dizzy with excitement."


As if to warn her,
Kaj's hand squeezed her elbow while Doc laughed. "That's nice. Real
pretty."


Doc led her to an
apartment on a restricted level. Inside, art covered the walls, lit with care.
A tiger skin, with its head stuffed and staring, lay on the floor in front of a
wide leather sofa. Grete put her hand against the wall to steady herself. How
much money did this man have?


Enough to buy Kaj's
life.


Doc dropped onto
the sofa and stared up at her. "Undress for me."


"I—"
Grete put her hand to her chest as if that could hold her panic inside.


"Don't be shy
now, kitten. You didn't want this, you wouldn't have waited for me." His hand
slid down beneath the waist of his pants and his eyes closed in pleasure.
"The hands ain't all I got that's new."


Breath dragged out
of Grete in a moan. Doc smiled, his eyes still closed. "Wait for it,
kitten."


She had to find out
if Kaj were alive. Grete opened the top of her tunic. "I might need some
help undressing." 


"That
so." The leather creaked as he stood. "I think these hands knew you
before they were mine." Kaj's long fingers twined in her hair. Doc's arm
wrapped around her waist and pulled Grete against him, hard. "That's a
rare opportunity, kitten. Rare indeed."


Grete lifted one of
Kaj's hands and kissed the fingertips. She closed her eyes and willed herself
back to the garden on Banwith Station. His hand plucked at the collar of her
tunic and pulled it open. Grete gasped when he pinched her nipple.


"You've got
real pretty breasts, you know that? None of them pimply things on the nipples.
Nice." 


She knelt to escape
Doc's voice. It was like a weed in her garden of memory. She pulled on his
trousers, rooting through to find the bit of Kaj clinging to this man. When the
trousers fell away, she took Kaj into her mouth.


Doc moaned above
her.


She held Kaj's
hands and pictured him. Coffee skin amid the roses. His delicate hands drawing
pictures on her back. Kaj laughed in her memory.


Doc shoved her
back, onto the floor of the apartment. Grete opened her eyes. He leered at her
and she focused on Kaj's teeth. With more force than she thought Kaj's hands
possessed, Doc pulled her trousers down and forced her thighs apart.


Grete tried not to
struggle; she shut her eyes again, but the weight above her did not feel like
Kaj. Doc smelled of whiskey and smoke. His hands clutched her, bruising the
flesh of her shoulders. When he thrust inside her, it hurt. She cried out as he
pushed in, too deep.


"You like
that, kitten?"


He ground against
her and she groaned at the twisting pain.  Kaj had been gentle, she
thought he would be gentle. His hands held her arms over her head, so she could
not move, while Doc thrust into her again and again, chafing and tearing her
until he spent himself.


The ache burned
through her groin and belly when Doc rolled off of her. Grete shivered on the
floor where he had left her. The stench of his body clung to her like filth,
coating her inside and out. What if Kaj saw her like this? All dirty with
another man's—she bit her fist. She had only let Kaj enter her. No one else.
Surely he would understand that. He would forgive her.


Doc squatted next
to her. "You like that?"


Imagining Kaj, she
nodded and put her hand on his crotch. "I did."


He ran Kaj's hand
through her hair. "He your boyfriend?"


She felt her way
forward with careful words. "You know how to handle the equipment
better." The tiger stared at her. If Kaj weren't dead, if Doc had kept him
like the tiger skin then she could not leave him like that. She had to know.
Grete sat up and pushed the hair out of her face, arching her back slightly.
She studied Doc and said, "But he had a better ass."


Doc threw his head
back and laughed. "That so? Well, let's see."


It had to be a
trick, but it was what she had been working toward... He was getting dressed
and humming the song he had played in the piano bar. Grete rolled onto her
knees and dragged her clothing on. Her pants clung to the sweat on her thighs. 


At the door, Doc
smoothed the hair out of her eyes with Kaj's hands. "Don't want you
looking so rough out there. Smile for me."


Anything. Take her
to Kaj and she would do anything. Grete smiled.


"Very
nice." He wrapped an arm around her waist and opened the door. Holding her
firmly, he walked her down the corridor to a lift. He leaned against the side
of the lift and let it do a retinal scan. "Fairview Academy of
Redesign."


Grete twitched in
his grasp. It was a real place.


The lift chimed. It
slid past the public levels. When it stopped, the doors opened on a private
lobby. Quiet piano music played amid the orchids.


A perfect,
beautiful receptionist looked up from the desk and smiled with impossibly white
teeth. "Dr. Fairview!" 


All trace of the
lazy, sliding rhythm vanished from his voice. "We'll be in 412."


"Of course,
doctor." The receptionist did not seem to see Grete, as Doc—Dr. Fairview,
walked her down the hall.


At room 412, he
opened the door and drew Grete inside. "This is what you wanted." 


The door hissed
shut behind them. In the dim glow of medical monitors, ranks of hospital beds
stacked three high. An inarticulate murmur scrabbled at her ears. Each bed held
part of a person, without eyes, some without arms or legs. A woman so
flat-chested she could have been a boy held a teddy bear in her remaining hand.
Her legs and other arm ended at the body.


On the bunk above
her, a child without a face clutched a blanket with ducks on it. 


"See, we keep
our donors comfortable." Doc bent her down to look at the bottom bunk. Kaj
lay on the bunk. His head lolled to one side, lids stitched shut over empty
sockets.


Tubes wormed in and
out of his body. 


"Oh God."
Grete's heart rolled in her chest. 


Under the thin
sheet, his truncated arms stirred uselessly. He turned his head, as if he had
heard her. Where his cheek had lain, a dessicated rose clung to the pillow.


A wordless cry
ripped through her. 


"Shush."
Dr. Fairview's breath was hot in her ear. "Stress is bad for the donors,
and it's hard to find someone with my skin tone."


"Kaj."


Kaj's mouth opened
and closed like a wound.


"He's missed
you. I can tell." In one movement, Doc pushed her pants down and entered
her. 


She cried out as
something tore inside her. Grete twisted away from the stabbing pain, but Dr.
Fairview pinned her against the bed.


With each rip and
thrust, Kaj's head rolled further off the pillow. His blind eyes seemed to
stare at her as if reminding her why she was there. 


Kill him now. Now,
while the bastard was riding her. Now, while he stood too close to the beds to
see into the bottom one.  Sobbing, Grete fumbled for the pillow and
pressed it over Kaj's face. She bent over him, holding him, trying to block out
his hands squeezing her breasts. His cock ripping her open.


Kaj bucked under
her. Dying. "I love you," she whispered into his perfect ears as she
killed him. "I will always remember you. I love you." The scent of
roses surrounded them.


He had stilled
under her hands long before Dr. Fairview finished. Grete cradled Kaj against
her, remembering the feel of his perfect body. 


Doc squeezed her
breast. "You know. I could do wonderful things with these breasts."
His hand trailed down her neck. "No one knows where you are, do they,
kitten?"
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The metal shell,
small enough to fit in a human's hand, landed gently upon the pavement. After a
long minute, during which the occupant's sleeping consciousness established
that its hundred-light-year journey was at an end, the shell cracked open. The
two halves of the shell, built to withstand the cold, hard vacuum of empty
space, fell apart perfectly and rattled against the ground. They wobbled for a
few seconds, then were still.


The spider emerged
from the shell and felt the air around it, warm and humid. It stretched its
eight long legs and let its black body fur stand up on edge, probing the
sunlight shining above. Briefly, it extended its needle-shaped proboscis from
the mouth in its underbelly, stopping it before it hit the ground. Its body
felt fully functional.


Immediately, images
flooded the spider's mind, images meant to be triggered as soon as the spider
was free of its shell. The spider shuddered at images of a home planet, far
away, threatened with destruction. It paused at images of its own race
threatened with extinction. Finally, it contemplated the images of a last-ditch
effort to save its own kind, and to spread its people among the stars.


The spider now
remembered why it had been sent out as one of millions, so long ago. The
stimulus that had triggered the opening of its shell on this particular planet
was electromagnetic radiation, a definite sign of intelligence of some sort,
intelligence that could be bent to the spider's will. 


It scurried away in
search of an easily manipulated human mind.


 


Peggy hated
Mondays. It meant going back to school and, although home life was no great shakes,
school wasn't much fun either. Especially now that, as a ninth grader, she had
been forced to attend a new school, a long bus ride from her home. Why couldn't
she have been sent to Forest Hills High School with all her friends from
Russell Sage? No, she had been sent to Hillcrest, in Jamaica.


This morning, she
had managed to avoid her tormentors when walking from class to class.
Lunchtime, now, and as always, she waited until the hallway was empty before
heading to her locker for her bag lunch. 


She had just
started to work the combination lock when she heard Roxanne's voice. "Hey!
Fatgirl!"


Damn. She must have
gotten wise to Peggy last week, when Peggy made a point of going to the lockers
late. Peggy stopped fiddling with the lock and began a quick trot in the
direction away from Roxanne's voice. "Hey! Come back here, girl!"


Her book bag, an
old blue one from L.L.Bean, fell off her shoulder as she ran. She skidded to a
stop and backtracked to retrieve it.


Unfortunately, that
gave Roxanne the time she needed to catch up. Before Peggy could pick up her
book bag, Roxanne grabbed her arm, lightly. Peggy noticed that two of Roxanne's
friends were with her, jeering. "Hey, Fatgirl, didn't you hear me?"


Peggy squirmed. She
hated the way Roxanne and her cronies all called her by that name. She wasn't
fat, just plump. "Roxanne, go away."


"Aw, c'mon, I
just wanted to say hello."


"Yeah, right.
Just leave me alone." She twisted her arm free.


Roxanne spat at
her, getting her blouse wet. "I don't know why they couldn't keep you
losers in Forest Hills." With that, she walked away, her two leeches close
behind.


Peggy watched them
walk away, and wiped away the beginnings of tears in her eyes. If only they
would leave her alone. She bent over, picked up her book bag, and hooked it
over her right shoulder.


She didn't notice
the spider that had crawled into her bookbag.


 


The spider had
found the perfect host. A body small in stature, but wide in girth. Someone
isolated from her community, feeling dejected, depressed....


Vulnerable.


It needed to get
closer to her, physically closer, for a period of a few days. That was the only
way it could ensure the survival of its race. But how could it stay unnoticed
on the skin of the creature for such a long period of time?


Delving below the
level of language and conscious thought, the spider probed the creature's
unconscious mind. It began to grasp more fully the social pains of the
creature, and realized a way it could work this to its advantage. The spider
readied itself for a direct onslaught into the creature's mind, to bend her to
its will.


 


Dinner was always a
chore. As an only child, Peggy had to bear the total brunt of her parents' questions.
Sometimes it made her too sick to eat.


Her mother passed
the meatloaf. "So how was your day at school, sweetheart?"


Her father passed
the potatoes. "Meet any nice guys yet?" He laughed loudly.


Peggy poked at her
food. "Everything's fine," she mumbled.


Her mother passed
the peas. "You know, your father has a point. When I was your age —"


Peggy interrupted
her. "Mom, may I be excused?"


Her mother paused
in passing the gravy. "But, honey, you haven't finished your —"


"Mother, I
don't feel well. I need to lie down. Please?"


Her mother nodded.
"Okay, hon, but I'll leave your plate in the fridge in case you feel
better later.


"Thank
you." Peggy jumped out of her chair and ran down the hallway to her
bedroom. As soon as the door was safely shut behind her, she collapsed onto her
bed, squeezed one of her many teddy bears, and began to cry.


After she had let
it all out, she sat up in bed and reached over to her night table for a tissue.


"I wish I were
more popular."


I can help you with
that.


She jerked her head
around. "Who said that?"


Just think of me as
a friend. I can help you with your problem.


She turned her head
around, a little more methodically. There was no one near her. "How?"


Advice. What makes
other kids more popular?


She shrugged.
Perhaps it was just her own mind, helping her focus on her problems. "I
dunno. Looks, clothes…"


There you go.
Looks. Why don't you change yours?


She laughed
bitterly. "It's not that easy. I've tried losing weight."


It doesn't have to
be something elaborate. Perhaps something simple, like… like your hair.


"My
hair?" Peggy's hands flew to her hair, and she pulled a strand in front of
her face to examine it. It always struck her as being a dull brownish sort of
color. She wore it long and straight, just because she could never think of
what else to do with it. 


Why not surprise
them at school with a new hairdo? Something…retro. That would get their
attention.


Peggy nodded,
slowly. "Yeah. That might work. But what—wait! I know."


She rushed into the
living room and pulled one of her parents' old photo albums down from the
shelf. She paged through it. "I remember Mom showing me a picture
once…there!" 


The photograph,
yellow on the edges, showed a picture of her mother at the same age Peggy was
now, fifteen. She wore a purple sweater and a long white skirt with an
embroidered poodle. But her hair! Her hair was coiffed up in curls that wrapped
around themselves, forming a unfinished cone with the top of her head at the
base. A beehive hairdo, that was what they called it. No one wore those
anymore.


"What do you
think?" Peggy asked out loud.


Perfect.


 


The next afternoon,
once the usual annoyances at school were over, Peggy headed to the Kevork hair
salon just off Queens Boulevard. She had brought the photograph of her mother
along to show the hairdresser exactly what she wanted.


The hairdresser
looked at the photograph, then at Peggy. She chewed on her gum, blew a bubble
which popped, and studied Peggy's hair. Peggy shuffled and lowered her eyes to
the linoleum floor. She already felt out of place, with the middle-aged women
around and the speakers playing Muzak. The hairdresser wasn't helping.


Finally, the woman
spoke. "Why wouldja want to do this for?"


"I want to be
popular," Peggy whispered.


The hairdresser
barked a laugh. "This ain't the fifties, kid. Go home." She handed
the photograph back.


Peggy felt dejected
and embarrassed. She turned on her heel to leave, when she heard the voice. Don't
listen to her. She doesn't know what she's talking about. Stand your ground.


Peggy turned back
to face the hairdresser. "I want a beehive. Will you do it? If not, I'll
go somewhere else."


The hairdresser
sighed. "Okay, kid. The customer is always right."


It took about an
hour to do Peggy's hair, an hour which passed very quickly for Peggy. Neither
she nor the hairdresser noticed the tiny spider which crawled into the hairdo
just as the hairdresser was putting the finishing touches on the style. As the
last curl in the hair was made, the spider was securely locked in.


The cost was forty
dollars. Fortunately, Peggy had managed to steal a fifty from her mother's
purse that morning. She paid the hairdresser and strutted out the door.


"You'll knock
'em dead, kid," the hairdresser called to her as the door swung closed.


 


Peggy ran all the
way home, constantly patting her hair to reassure herself that the beehive was
still there. She panted, breathless, as she ran into her house. "Mom! Dad!
Take a look!"


Her mother emerged
from the kitchen, her father from the living room. They both stopped short when
they saw her.


"What do you
think?" Peggy asked, turning all the way around. She could feel herself
blushing with anticipation.


"Oh, Peggy, I
don't believe it!" her mother exclaimed. Her father just laughed,
louder and longer then she had ever heard him laugh before.


"I mean,"
her mother continued, "a beehive hairdo! Why on Earth would
you go and do something like that?"


She stared her
mother right in the eyes. "To make me more popular."


Her father laughed
more at that, tears streaming down his cheeks. "I remember when your
mother got one. But Peggy! No one gets them anymore."


"Well, I did.
And I like it." She jutted her jaw out, defying her father to contradict
her.


Her mother glared
at her father, who stopped laughing. "Oh, Peggy," she said.
"That's not going to make you popular. Those went out with poodle
skirts."


Don't listen to her, said the voice. The
hairdo is perfect.


"It's perfect,
Mom."


Her mother
shrugged. "Whatever you wish, honey. Come, it's time to eat."


After dinner, Peggy
went straight to bed, her neck on the pillow and her head against the wall so
as not to disturb her precious new hairdo. She was so excited about her new
hairdo that it took her a long time to drift off to sleep.


 


The spider burrowed
deep within the hairdo, exploring the warmth of its new, very temporary, home.
It crawled around for a few hours, enjoying the sensations of another being's
hair tingling against its body, and ingesting nutrients from the chemicals with
which the hair had been treated. When the host went to sleep, it got to work.


The spider crawled
down to the bottom of the hairdo, and found the tiny open spot of skin on its
host's scalp, the point from which hairs whorled outward. Very gently, the
spider settled its legs around this spot, so as to maintain stability as the
host moved around. Slowly, it extended its proboscis out of its underbelly. The
point of the needle, covered with one drop of a green sticky liquid, pierced
the skin of the host's scalp with ease.


Exuding what, to
the spider, was a sigh of pleasure and contentment, it began pumping liquid
into the host's scalp, emptying its eggsac as gingerly as possible.


The host slept on,
peaceful and oblivious.


 


The next morning
was Wednesday, and Peggy woke up early. She had a slight headache, but her
eagerness to show off her new hairdo overcame any thoughts of staying home. She
tapped her feet impatiently waiting for the city bus, and when it let her off
at the stop half a block away from Hillcrest, she ran to the school door as
fast as her feet could take her.


She went to the
lockers to drop off her lunch. Usually she waited until just before homeroom,
when Roxanne and her friends would be elsewhere, and sometimes that made her
late for class. But this time, Peggy made a deliberate point of going to the
lockers early.


Naturally, Roxanne
was there. Pretending to ignore her, Peggy walked up to her locker and opened
the combination lock, all the while humming. There were other kids around as
well, and as she secured her lunch she noticed that slowly, conversations died
out, and everyone went silent.


Peggy pasted a big
grin on her face, and turned around to see everyone's reaction.


It was not what she
had expected. Most of the kids stared at her, with their jaws hanging open or
their heads shaking. A few looked puzzled, and whispered to their neighbors.


Finally, Roxanne
maneuvered her way through the crowd, her two companions close behind. She
studied Peggy's hair intently, then burst out, "Girl, whadja go and do
that for? You look like a beauty school reject."


She began to laugh,
and her companions joined in. Soon the entire crowd of Peggy's peers were
laughing at her.


"I thought it
would look good," Peggy heard herself say. That just made them laugh
louder.


Then the voice
comforted her. It does look good.


"It does look
good," Peggy repeated aloud.


It will make you
popular.


"It's going to
make me popular." She turned on her heel and walked off to homeroom,
holding herself as high as she could.


In the end, the
only people she managed to impress with her hairdo all day were her teachers,
or at least the older ones. A lot of the kids had teased her, and some adults
had gently suggested that she change it back. But, as she went to bed that
night feeling more tired than usual, she knew that her beehive hairdo would
make her the most popular girl in school, in just a few days or a week. The
voice told her so.


 


The spider
continued to inject the green sticky liquid into the host, but at a slower
pace. It moved from spot to spot on the host's scalp, as each injection point
became too inflamed to hold its proboscis steady. But the spider had a problem.
It had not anticipated how weak this host became in such a short time. Another
night or two of injections would be necessary. The spider reached into the
host's dreams as she slept, projecting images that would ensure that she leave
its home intact for that long. 


 


The next day,
Peggy's headache felt a lot worse. During her morning English class, Ms.
Carberg expressed concern about how pale she looked.


"I feel
fine," she lied. In truth, she felt a little dizzy.


"I don't think
so, Peggy. I'm sending you to the nurse's office."


Peggy knew the
nurse, Ms. Matthews, because she also served as her Health Education teacher.
She made Peggy lie down on a couch, but Peggy kept her head and hairdo upright.
Then Ms. Matthews stuck a thermometer in her mouth and looked at it after about
a minute.


"It's a little
high. Are you feeling all right?"


"Well,"
Peggy said, "I have been getting these headaches.


"Hmm."
She reached into her desk drawer and took out a small plastic bottle. "I'm
going to give you two aspirin to take. If you start feeling any worse, you
should consider going home."


"Okay."
Peggy slowly lifted herself off of the couch and stood up. She quickly sat
down.


"I'm still a
little dizzy, I guess."


Ms. Matthews nodded
and gave her the aspirin and a paper cup filled with water. Peggy swallowed the
pills and handed the empty cup back. Then she closed her eyes, getting her
breath back.


"You
know," Ms. Matthews said, "it could be your hair."


Peggy's eyes flew
open. "What?"


"Well, perhaps
your beehive is a little tight. Maybe we should undo it."


"Undo it? Well
—" A wave of fear swept through Peggy, strengthening her resolve. She
heard the voice in her head. Do not undo the hairdo.


"No!" She
jumped up, feeling recovered. "Leave my hair alone!"


"Peggy,
relax." Ms. Matthews reached out and took her hand. "If you don't
want to undo your hair, you don't have to."


Peggy pulled her
hand away. "Don't touch my hair!"


Ms. Matthews held
up her hands, palms forward. "I won't, I won't. Are you feeling better
now?"


Peggy nodded,
slowly. "Yeah, I guess so."


"Better get to
your next class, then."


 


For the rest of the
day and on Friday, the other teenagers tended to ignore Peggy. Except for
Roxanne, of course, who ribbed her, mostly about her hair. But Peggy ignored
her, as she knew that the hairdo would eventually make her popular. When going
to bed both nights, she thought about undoing it, as Ms. Matthews had
suggested; but each morning, she awoke with a firm resolve to keep every hair
in place.


The headaches did
cause her problems over the weekend, though. She had trouble concentrating on
her work. So instead of going out or doing anything after finishing her
homework, she slept for twelve hours straight on both days, and that seemed to
help when Monday morning arrived.


By her afternoon
Geometry class, however, Peggy once again felt weak. She usually paid close
attention at the beginning of class, when Mr. Hakner sent students to the
blackboard to work out last night's homework, but this afternoon she wanted to
do nothing but zone out. Unfortunately, it was not to be.


"Peggy, will
you do the next problem, please?"


Peggy sighed.
Couldn't Mr. Hakner see how lethargic she was feeling on this particular
afternoon? She pulled her body up and began walking to the front of the room.


Roxanne stuck out
her foot and tripped her. Peggy stumbled and almost hit the floor, but
recovered. She steadied herself, but still felt dizzy.


"Peggy, are
you okay?"


"Yes, Mr.
Hakner." Peggy glared at Roxanne and walked the rest of the way to the
blackboard. She heard someone chuckle and say, "Must be that hair,
weighing her down."


Just ignore him, said the voice.


Peggy picked up a
piece of chalk and began working out the proof. Suddenly she felt even weaker
and more unsteady.


"Peggy, are
you okay?" Mr. Hakner asked. "You look pale."


"No, I'm fine,
I…" Peggy said, and the room dissolved in a sea of bright colors. Her last
thought just before she fainted was a flash of concern for her hairdo.


 


Slowly, Peggy
awoke, not realizing she had been unconscious. She didn't recognize the bed she
was in or her surroundings, and she tried to lift her head. Weakness and pain
claimed her, and her head thunked back down to the pillow. Strands of her hair
fell loosely around her shoulders. It took a moment to register, and when it
did, she tried to scream. But no noise came out.


Oh no! They've done
it!


Groggily, she
reached her hands up to her head, barely noticing a tube and needle inserted
into her left arm. Her hairdo! Her beehive hairdo! It's undone!


True, the voice in her
mind called from what seemed like far away. It is all over. I have failed.


Turning her head,
Peggy saw a nurse call button hanging off the bed. They must have put her in
the hospital. Despite her weakened state, she managed to reach over and push
the button.


A nurse entered a
moment later. "Good, you're awake," she said, smiling. "Let me
go get the doctor." Peggy tried to ask the nurse to stay for a moment, but
the nurse left quickly, before she had a chance to speak.


The doctor entered
a few minutes later, along with her parents. Her father held back, but her
mother leaned over and kissed her. "Sweetheart, are you all right?"


Peggy found her
voice; she had started to feel better while waiting. "What happened?"


Her mother looked
at the doctor, who moved closer and sat down next to her. "First of all,
Peggy, everything's going to be all right. You just had an infection, that's
all."


"An…an
infection? What about my hair?"


"Ah. Well,
Peggy, we found a spider living in your hairdo. Somehow it got trapped inside
and couldn't escape."


A spider?
Disgusting! "Where is it now?"


"In the lab.
It's still alive. We're studying it to see what other bugs it might be
carrying."


"Other
bugs?"


"I mean
bacteria. The spider seems to have infected you with whatever it had. We found
a series of red welts on your scalp, probably due to the spider biting you.
That's how you got infected."


Peggy nodded
slowly, and sat up. "How long do I have to stay here?"


The doctor clasped
his hands together and wrinkled his brow. "Technically, you're cured, but
this is such a bizarre case that I'd like to keep you here for observation for
a few more days."


Peggy agreed. As
soon as they left her alone to get some rest, she spoke out loud. "What do
you mean, you have failed?"


You wish to know? the voice asked.


"Yes."


I can tell you now.
It no longer matters.
It paused. I was not just a voice in your head. I am the spider they found. 


Peggy shuddered.
"Go on."


The spider
explained to her what it was, and about its mission. Finally, Peggy spoke.
"You mean, you were going to turn me and everyone else into spiders?"


Yes.


"Including
Roxanne and the girls at school?"


The voice hesitated
for a moment, then replied: Yes.


Peggy sat up,
hugged her knees, and started to cry. "I hate them. I wish they were
dead."


The voice said
nothing as Peggy dried her tears. Then she asked, "Can you help me with
that?"


Yes.


"Good,"
Peggy said. "You'll have to help me find where they've put you."


Peggy snuck out of
bed and the spider directed her to the lab. When she found it, she shivered at
its ugliness. Still, she found the inner strength to pick it up and put it in
her hospital gown pocket. "I hate spiders," she explained to it.
"But I hate Roxanne more."


 


Peggy stayed in the
hospital two more days, keeping the spider safely away from everyone,
especially the doctors who were anxiously searching for it. After dinner with
her parents on the night she returned home, she took the spider upstairs with
her to bed, and put it on her pillow. She lay her head down next to it.


"Please wait
until I've gone to sleep," she said, looking right at it.


The spider lifted a
leg in acknowledgement. Yes. And thank you.


Peggy's last
thought before she drifted off to sleep was that she would finally have her
revenge.


 


As Peggy slept, the
spider deposited eggs into her body, piercing her all over instead of just on
the scalp. The tiny eggs coursed through her bloodstream and found their way
into every organ, every tissue, and every cell. Out of respect, the spider made
sure they left her surface intact. They hatched into larvae, which ate away at
her body, enlarging and engorging themselves, until they were ready to emerge.


 


Peggy's mother went
to wake her daughter the next morning by knocking on her bedroom door.
"Peggy, time to get up. How are you feeling?"


Peggy didn't
answer.


Frowning, Peggy's
mother opened the door and entered the room. Her daughter lay on the bed, under
a blanket.


"Peggy, it's
time to get up," she said. She pulled the sheet down to expose Peggy's
body, and what she saw made her blood run cold.


Peggy lay there,
apparently lifeless. Her skin, covered with a thin sheen of glistening green
slime, rippled as if something underneath was anxiously trying to break free.


Peggy's mother
recovered from her shock. She bent over and gently poked her daughter on the
shoulder. "Peggy?"


Immediately, a
thousand tiny spiders burst free from the hole she had accidently poked in
Peggy's shoulder. Peggy's mother jerked back her finger and screamed. She
watched in frozen horror as other spiders slipped out of Peggy's body through
the holes in her ears. 


She backed off and
glanced at Peggy's head. Peggy's eyes slowly sunk into her face and
disappeared, and spiders crawled out of the empty sockets. Then, with a sound
like paper being ripped apart, the shell that was Peggy's body cracked open.
Her skin collapsed into a pile of dust onto the bed. The spiders crawled out
onto her bed, fell to the floor, and spread everywhere. Peggy's mother tried to
flee, but she was overcome immediately, her screams stifled by spiders crawling
into her nose and mouth.


Quickly, the
spiders moved off in all different directions to begin spreading their race
across this planet. But one spider set off slowly, with its own mission, given
to it by the human girl that had helped it save its species. It set off to find
its host's tormentor, Roxanne.
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If you enjoyed this story, you might like
Michael’s collection of science fiction I REMEMBER THE FUTURE: THE
AWARD-NOMINATED STORIES OF MICHAEL A. BURSTEIN from Apex Publications.


 


A familiar name to readers of the popular
science fiction magazine Analog, Michael A. Burstein’s straightforward
storytelling melds classic and modern science fiction in accessible stories
that focus on human interactions in speculative situations. Brought together
for the first time in one collection, thirteen of Burstein’s stories that made
Hugo, Nebula, and other award ballots are presented with new afterwords by the
author.


 


Perhaps some of his best-known works,
“TeleAbsence” and “TelePresence,” are included, along with the parallel
universe story cycle of “Broken Symmetry,” “Absent Friends,” “Reality Check,”
and the new addition of “Empty Spaces.”


 


Tributes to science fiction greats become
the stuff of story in “Cosmic Corkscrew,” “Paying It Forward,” and his new
work, “I Remember the Future.” The classic cautionary tale takes on an ominous
modern twist in “Seventy-Five Years.” “Kaddish for the Last Survivor” offers a
poignant look at how history shapes the future.


 


For those familiar with Burstein’s work, I
Remember the Future offers a new look at some old friends, plus bonus
stories to fill in the worlds previously created. Newcomers to the science
fiction field would do well to look at this collection as a taste of
award-caliber science fiction over the last dozen years.


 


Available today from
Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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“The dread of something after
death [ ... ] puzzles the will, and makes us bear those ills we have, [rather]
than fly to other that we know not of.”


— Hamlet, Prince of Denmark;
Shakespeare


 


1.


My
memory isn’t what it used to be.


It’s
not that I don’t remember enough. It’s that I remember too much.


This
present moment is a case in point: I’m at my apartment, sitting on the side of
my bed, and beside me sleeps a naked woman. Now, the question that comes to my
mind is, how did she get here?


I remember
a knock on the door last night. I opened the door, and there she was, selling
life insurance. I let her in. We talked. I told her the truth. She said I was
suicidal, too high a risk, they won’t insure me. But all this talk of death
turned her on. We ended up in bed. I ended up here, watching her.


Makes
sense. The memory is vivid. Problem is, I remember something else, too.


I was
hungry last night. The fridge was empty. I went down to the local Seven-Eleven,
a five-minute walk from here, to buy me some food. She was walking out just as
I came in. The second I saw her, I said, ‘You would look great in a coffin’.
Just blurted it out, didn’t think anything of it, and went in.


For
some reason, she backtracked and followed me into the store. She struck up a
conversation. She liked me. The first person in a long while that didn’t freak
five minutes into a conversation with me. I liked her. A lot. She agreed to
come to my apartment. Only for a few minutes, she said. She ended up staying
the night.


This memory
is just as clear as the first one. I remember our conversation in the store
word for word. I remember the conversation in my living room, the conversation
about life insurance, with the same accuracy.


I also
remember something entirely different.


The
fridge wasn’t completely empty. There was still enough for one, last meal. No
double-meaning meant. I ate in front of the television. Suddenly, the reception
frazzled. I looked up. And there she was, walking right through the wall
and standing in front of the set. I admit, I was surprised a bit. But then
again, if it happened, it happened. So long as it’s reality, it’s real, right?


She
wanted some food. We shared. We talked. She said she usually doesn’t walk
through walls, but she liked me. I liked her back. We ended up in bed much
quicker than in the other two times. I fell asleep immediately afterwards. I
woke up, and she was still here.


Now,
people aren’t supposed to be able to walk through walls. But this memory is
just as real to me as the other two. One of the versions of the past is
probably the truth. Maybe they all are. Maybe none. I really don’t know. They
all feel equally real.


Although
I remember more details than I used to, my memory has become less reliable.
I’ve learned never to believe it, even if it tells me the truth.


So I’m
back to my original question: How did she get here?


I don’t
even remember her name. That is to say, I remember three different names.


I’ll
wait until she wakes up and ask her then.


On the
other hand, maybe I won’t remember thinking this. Maybe I won’t remember being
confused. Maybe I’ll forget to ask her. Maybe I never thought all these
thoughts. Maybe this is one of my false memories. Maybe there’s no one in my
bed. Maybe I should wake her up and ask her now, before I forget the different
ways by which she came to my bed.


But
then again, if I forget to ask her, I won’t be angry with myself for
forgetting, because I’ll have forgotten that I forgot.


What
was I thinking about? I forget.


I’ll
let her sleep.


 


2.


There’s
a knife in my hand. I’m standing in front of the bathroom mirror with a knife
in my hand. I don’t remember how I got here, I don’t remember what day it is.
At this very second, I don’t even remember my name. It doesn’t matter, though.
I wouldn’t believe me if I did remember. All that matters is the present. All
that matters is what’s in front of me.


My
image in the mirror is in front of me. I need a shave. Must be morning. It
doesn’t matter.


There’s
a knife in my hand. I don’t think I came in for a shave. I press the knife
against my throat. Very sharp. A quick cut and it’ll all be over.


Could
it be? Is it finally time to do it, to leave this world and go to the other
side? I must have made all the preparations and forgotten about them. There’s a
crowd of thousands in my head, cheering: ‘Do it! Do it! Do it!’ Oh, I’ll do it,
don’t you worry about that.


I put
the knife to my throat. The crowd roars.


But...
But what if I’m not ready? What if the reason I don’t remember making the
preparations is that I hadn’t made any? Then why am I here with a knife? Where
did I get the knife, anyway? For once, not even one memory comes to mind.


I
should do it. I should just do it. I’ve been planning this for more than a
year. It’s time. I feel it. I know it.


I stare
at the mirror. There’s the place to cut, right there. I’ll bleed to death on
the floor. Within minutes, I’ll be almost entirely drained of blood. Sounds
like fun. 


I start
to cut. It hurts. Big surprise. 


I stop.
Still only a scratch.


What’s
your problem, you wuss?


Something’s
wrong. Why can’t I remember how I got here? Why isn’t even one of my memories
telling me I’ve made the proper preparations? Maybe I’ve done all the
experiments already, maybe there are no more preparations to be made, maybe I
already know what’s on the other side, because I’ve already been there? Maybe
this time I’m going there permanently?


I don’t
know. I can’t remember.


It
doesn’t matter. I’ve obviously come here to do it. I have to trust my judgment,
even when I can’t remember it. Besides, whether I’ve made the preparations or
not, either way I’m going to see what’s on the other side. Worst case, I won’t
come back to tell anyone. What’s so bad about that?


I get
ready to cut again.


Where
did I get the knife? It doesn’t matter. 


The
crowd eggs me on. My hand trembles. This is ridiculous. I can’t be afraid of
death.


Come
on, be a man. Have some guts. So it’ll hurt, so what? You know you want to.


My hand
still won’t move. 


No. Not
today. Not today. I refuse to do it without knowing what I’m doing and why I’m
doing it. The crowd boos. Trust me, folks, no one is more disappointed than I.


I put
the knife down. No harm done. Death will still be there tomorrow. And the day
after, and the day after. I’ll kill myself once I regain my memory.


My head
thumps against a hard object. Whoa, that hurt! I’m on the floor. I must have
fallen somehow. I get up and look around. I’m in the bedroom. There’s a naked
woman in my bed. What’s she doing in my bed? Ah, yes, she walked through the
wall or came to sell life insurance or I met her at the Seven-Eleven... or
something.


I must
have fallen asleep. All that bit with the knife, it must have been a dream. In
that case, I am a first-class jerk. I can’t even kill myself in a dream.


Still,
maybe that was reality, and this is the dream. They feel exactly the same. But
I’m here right now, so I must treat this as if this is reality.


I look
at her. I never noticed it before, but she looks incredible.


God, I
hope she’s the one who walked through the wall. I’d love to see that again.


 


3.


She
stirs.


She
opens her eyes and looks at me. She smiles. Oh, to die for, to die for, to
absolutely slit your wrists and die die die for!


“Good
morning.” She says. She’s got a great voice. “Come here.”


I come
there. She pulls me in and kisses me. But there’s something in her eye. Her
thoughts are elsewhere. I draw back. I want to ask what’s wrong.


Suddenly
she pulls out a knife from behind her back and lunges me, plunging it into my
chest. I yell, first from surprise, then from the pain. I leap back. The knife
is lodged in my ribs. Blood geysers out of the wound. It hurts to breathe. I’m
not prepared. This isn’t how I wanted to go. My heart! My heart hurts! I look
down—


There’s
no knife. I stand there, panting. No knife, no hole in my chest, no blood
anywhere. I look at her. She’s either asleep or faking it. She shifts slightly,
probably from the noise I made, but she’s still asleep.


Whatever
this was, it was not a dream. I’m standing. I don’t dream standing up. I
screamed, and she heard it. The pain was real, although now it’s gone.


She
probably still has the knife.


I pull
the covers and search for a knife. There isn’t any sort of weapon anywhere.
Either she hid it, or this was one of my false memories. I’m still breathing
hard. She’s still asleep.


I sit
back down and tell myself that it doesn’t matter. I gave up long ago trying to
understand what’s really happening. The past never makes sense. Weird things
keep happening. Sometimes they resolve, sometimes they desolve.


I
wonder if she’s really here.


She’s
asleep. I’ll wait. Maybe she’ll disappear.


 


4.


She
doesn’t disappear.


She
wakes up again. It’s been an hour since she tried to stab me.


She
looks at me and smiles. Oh, what a gorgeous smile!


“Good
morning,” she says. She’s still got a great voice. 


“Good
morning,” I say. Dangerous as she may be, I can’t help but smile back.


She
stretches. My heart leaps. But I don’t dare come too close. I learn from
experience.


“Did
you try to stab me?”


Her
forehead crinkles, and she squints slightly. She’s still wearing that smile,
though. “No,” she says simply.


She
could be lying. I choose to believe her.


“Do you
walk through walls?”


She
laughs. “No.” Damn.


“Do you
sell life insurance?”


She
blinks. “No.”


“Then
you must have left your groceries in your car.”


“Brilliant
deduction, Holmes.” And she smiles again. I’ll take that as a yes.


So. The
woman I met in the store was called Sharon. I wonder where the other memories
came from? Did I have other women here? Why did they all look like her? It
doesn’t matter. The past never makes sense. Only the present matters. And in
the present, there’s a gorgeous woman that in all likelihood did not try to
kill me sitting naked in my bed.


“Would
you like breakfast, Sharon?”


“Sure.
I’d like dessert first, though.” She gestures for me to come closer. I climb
into bed. We kiss.


“I’m
disappointed,” she says as my kisses move south.


I
withdraw. “Why?”


“No
coffin. From the way you talked, I was sure you slept in one.”


“I
admit,” I tell her, “that lying dead in a coffin is my life-long
ambition. But it usually takes years of hard work and dedication to achieve
your goals.”


She
looks at me strangely. That look I have seen before, on many different
faces. This is the look people give me when they don’t know what to make of me.
But it passes very quickly, and she laughs. “You are wa-a-a-ay out
there, Joel,” she says, and leans closer to kiss my chest.


Actually,
I’m way in here. Inside my head. All three of me.


We have
sex. And the crowd cheers.


 


5.


“So
what do you do,” I ask her, “when you don’t sell insurance?”


We’re
sitting at the kitchen table. I made some eggs. Or she made some eggs. Or
someone made the eggs before we came into the kitchen. In any case, we’re
eating eggs.


“Since
I never sell insurance, everything.”


“Let me
rephrase. What do you do instead of selling insurance?”


“Selling
insurance was never an option, so I don’t do anything instead.”


“Last
try.” She gestures ‘please’. “What do you do for a living?”


“Oh, is
that what you wanted to know?” I like her. She’s not scared of me.
She doesn’t let me get away with anything. “I lift crates at the peer.”


“Really?
I didn’t think you had enough muscles.”


“For
advertising?”


“Advertising?
I thought you said you lift crates at the pier.”


She
stops in mid-chew and looks at me. “Are you serious?”


I
shrug. “It’s what I heard.”


“It
doesn’t even sound alike!” I shrug again. She seems to consider something, then
keeps on chewing. “So what do you do when you’re not contemplating coffins?”


“Actually,
that’s mostly what I do all day. You’d be surprised how much variation there is
in—”


“I’ll
rephrase. What do you do to earn a living?”


“Nothing.
I’ve already earned my living. I used to... tinker around with gadgets. I
invented a couple of patents that allowed me to retire for the next few
centuries.”


“So
what do you do now?”


“I hang
around the house. And think.”


“Think?
Think about what?”


“Life,
death, that sort of thing.”


“Coffins?”


“That,
too.”


“Doesn’t
that get tiresome after a while? Just you and your thoughts?”


“Actually,
there aren’t enough hours in a day for me to cope with all my thoughts.”


“Hmm...”
She takes another bite as she mulls something over. “Are you also working on
something, now? I mean, inventing something new?”


“Actually
... “ I begin, but then I wonder how much I should tell her. Not all. Not yet.
“I am kind of working on some new field of research. It’s still... in the
thinking-about-only stages.”


“What
is it about?”


I open
my mouth, then stop. “Next time. If there is a next time.”


“You’re
right. I need to go. Don’t want to be late for my job, do I?” She looks at me
and smiles. “If I’m late, who’s going to lift all those crates?”


I don’t
say anything. Either I heard wrong. Or I heard right now and heard wrong before
when she said she worked in advertising. Or she made a joke. Or something.


“And as
for coming back? You bet. I like sleeping with walking dead men.”


“So
you’re a necrophiliac?”


“Oh,
absolutely.” And she kisses my cheek.


“Good.
Me, too.”


She
begins to smile, then half of it drops, and half of it freezes. She’s not sure
if it was a joke. I’d reassure her, but I don’t remember what I said.


 


6.


I close
the door behind her. I look out the window until I see her get into her car and
drive away.


Now I’m
alone. And I start to think: Was she ever here? And the truth is: I don’t know.



She
felt real when she was here. But right now is right now, and right now she’s
not here, and all I have is a memory. And I can’t trust my memories. All I have
now is a wonderful feeling of having spent a night and a morning with the most
incredible woman I’ve ever met. That doesn’t mean it really happened.


If she
shows up again, that would mean she had been here before. Unless, of course,
her showing up again would also be a false memory. But even if she comes again,
she’ll have to leave eventually. And I’ll be left with myself and my thoughts
and my doubts. It’s like the only time that anything real happens, anything I
can truly depend on, is when I’m alone. My thoughts are real, whether they’re
in a false memory or not. My feelings are real, whether the people I have
feelings for exist or not.


Other
people always leave and become part of the past. I’m always the only one who’s
constantly here, in the present. And the present is the only thing I can trust.
That’s the bottom line: I’m always alone. Just me and my thoughts. 


Now,
where did I put that knife?


 


7.


I never
liked the concept of life after death. It seems ridiculous. Since death is what
comes after life, we can’t expect it to have any life in it, because it is our afterlife.
If there was life in death, death would be life, and it wouldn’t be death,
would it? The question is not whether there is life after death but whether
death is not nothingness.


That
question has intrigued me ever since I can remember. And when I died it became
even more intriguing.


I was
seven years old when I drowned in the pool. The life guard resuscitated me. But
for a while there I had no pulse and I didn’t breathe. I remember that suddenly
I wasn’t at the pool anymore. I was back home. My mom was there, too, and she
was crying and telling me that dad is dead. And I also remember that there was
some woman in the window, looking at the two of us, curious, amused. But then I
remember thinking, I’m not in the house, I’m in the street. And I was in
the street, and there was some blue Volkswagen that skidded to a halt just as
I—an older, teenage me—was crossing the street. The car stopped an inch from my
teenage leg. And then, suddenly, I was back at the pool, coughing my guts out.


I only
have one memory of my death and everything that happened during it. Everything
from before also has only one version. But after this incident I suddenly had
this triple-memory problem. Doctors said it’s due to oxygen deprivation, that I
suffered some sort of weird, irreversible brain damage. I mean, I can still
talk and think and write, but ... my memory is unreliable.


They
also said that my out-of-body experience was an illusion. I believed them,
obviously. But seven years later, I realized it wasn’t.


A car
nearly ran me over. A blue Volkswagen. At exactly the same street corner, on
exactly the same spot I’d seen in my near-death experience. The VW stopped just
an inch from my leg.


I came
back home, shaken, and looked in the journal the psychologists had me write
seven years earlier. And it was there. This exact incident, written in detail,
down to the same, precise number of the VW’s license plate!


When I
was dead, I had somehow gotten a glimpse of the future. Half of it, at least,
was accurate: that part about the VW. The part about my father dying was false.
My mother died only a couple of years ago, and my father’s still alive. Other
people have reported out-of-body experiences, hearing and seeing things which
they couldn’t possibly have. Maybe some of it’s the brain playing tricks. But I
had conclusive proof, at least in my eyes, that some of these
incidents—certainly mine—are real. There is some thing
after death. There is something. It isn’t life. But it isn’t
nothingness, either.


Something
happens after we die. And, soon, I’ll know all about it.


 


8.


I’m
standing on the roof. Ten floors up. Sharon is with me.


“I go
first,” she says.


“Go
ahead.”


She
kisses me, then lets go of the railing and jumps.


She
sails through the air, and lands face first on the pavement below. She actually
bounces once.


She
lies there, pieces of her everywhere, her body probably no more than a pulp.
Someone will have to peel her off .


She knows
what’s on the other side, now. She knows the whole truth. I’m jealous.


No
hesitation this time, no fear. I don’t even think about my experiment, I let
go. Gravity takes hold, and I fall through the air. This is slower than I
thought. I crash into branches. Oh, no, please, don’t let them break my fall!
The branches break, my fall doesn’t. Here comes the ground—


I sit
up. The faint light of sunrise comes through my window. I’m in my bed. Sharon,
beside me, looks up. “What’s the matter?” she says through sleep-hazed eyes.
“You screamed.”


“I
screamed? Did I?”


“What
did you dream about?” She puts her hand on my cheek. Somehow, it feels wrong,
unreal. Maybe it wasn’t a dream. Maybe it was real and this is the afterlife?
Or maybe I’m still dreamin—


I sit
up. The faint light of sunrise comes through holes in my window. I’m in my bed.
Sharon, beside me, looks up. “What’s the matter,” she says through sleep-hazed
eyes. “You screamed.”


“I had
this strange dream.”


“What
was it about?” She puts her hand on my chest, rubbing it affectionately.


“It’s
just—” Her hand feels wrong. Can I still be dreaming? Can’t be. I already woke
up twice. Sharon looks at me, wondering why I stopped. What if I try to wake
up? What if I—


I sit
up. It’s the middle of the night. I’m in my bed. No Sharon. Oh, God, what a
nightmare.


I get
up, go to the fridge and get myself something to eat. After this kind of dream,
I am not going to sleep again. I make a sandwich and settle in front of
the television.


The
Nature Channel has something about maggots. Cool.


I take
a bite out of the sandwich. It doesn’t taste right. Oh, no. No, no. Come on!
It’s already been ten minutes! This is as real as it gets! I can’t be dreamin—


I sit
up. In bed again. Sharon’s here again. Didn’t scream this time. I feel
nauseated.


I wake
up twenty more times before I decide I’ve had enough. Whatever happens,
whatever this present state I’m in is, I refuse to wake up from it. As far as
I’m concerned, from this moment on, this is reality. 


I don’t
wake up again. 


 


9.


“The
first dead person I saw was when I was five,” Sharon tells me. We’re snuggling
in my bed. “I was walking back home from kindergarten with my mother. We were
waiting at the intersection for the green light. On the other side of the
street stood a very beautiful young man with black hair and one of the
strangest faces I ever saw. The light changed, the cars stopped, and he leaped
into the intersection. Suddenly, you know, for no reason, one of the cars just
started moving. The driver must have pressed the gas pedal by accident or
something, and his car just slammed into the man with the weird face.


“My
mother covered my eyes. But the picture of that man, lying, dead, in the middle
of the road, in the middle of the intersection, with one leg skewed a bit to
the side. He lay there, and he looked normal. Only now he was dead.


“And I
remember thinking: Where did all of him go? A moment ago, he was a person, he
walked, he talked, he moved, he breathed, he had thoughts. And now, he lay
there, looking just the same as he ever did. But there was no ‘him’ inside him.
The difference between the man’s empty shell and the man’s ‘full shell’, when
there’s a ‘him’ inside. It was creepy. It was beautiful. That thin line between
the living and the dead, the person and the non-person. We don’t have a word
for this. We don’t understand what it is. One minute, that man in front of me
is a person, the other ... 


“That’s
something I never forgot. Even ... “ She takes my arms off her, sits up,
turning around to face me. Her face is very serious. She looks straight into my
eyes. “I’m going to tell you something. If anyone ever has a chance of
understanding it, it’s you. But you have to promise me ahead of time, you won’t
leave me because of it.”


I nod.


“All
right, this is ... This is kind’a weird. But a while ago, I realized that all
of my, uh, my previous boyfriends, shall we call them, or lovers, or
whatever, they all look kind’a like him. The more they looked like the young
man that had lain dead in the street across from me, the more attractive I
found them.”


“And
me?” I ask.


“You’re
a dead ringer.” 


I
smile. Competition from a dead man. She smiles back.


I
couple two of my fingers into a gun, and put them on her ribs. “Boom,” I say
softly. She falls backward on the mattress, and does not move. I lift one of
her arms then let go of it. It falls down, lifeless. I lift it again, and throw
it to one side. Still, no reaction. I caress Sharon’s body, then slowly undress
it. I do what I do. She doesn’t move. She’s dead.


Later
it’ll be my turn.
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It’s
one minute away.


It’s
six forty-four p.m., and I have two pills in my hand that will cause my death.
Can’t buy those. I had to make them myself. Question is, is Sharon going to be
here when I die? I remember I made her promise to be here exactly at seven. On
the second. And to use her key. But that’s only a memory.


I go to
the board I put up on the other side of the front door. I put my hands in my
pockets, making sure I don’t touch it. The notes are still there—special
stick-up thingies that can be bought in the center of town, but nowhere near
here, the small radius of my existence. I remember I asked her to buy them. The
fact that they’re here doesn’t mean she did.


Each of
the notes is signed in what I remember to be her handwriting. It’s clearly not
mine. I’d made her put up a note each time she came. It’s as close as I can
come to proof that she had been here. But I’m interested in the last note: I
peer closer, keeping my hands away from it. It says she’ll be here, today, at
seven, on the second.


I look
at my watch. It just became six forty-five.


I gulp
down the pills.


Wait!
Is Sharon coming? What day is this? 


 


11.


My
chest hurts. I can’t breathe without pain.


My left
arm hurts. You took pills to give yourself a heart attack, you idiot. I didn’t
think it would hurt this much. Oh, damn, oh, damn, the world is melting away
and there is so much pain.


The
doorbell rings. I hope that’s Sharon at the door. I hope she’d brought the key
I made for her, because I can’t make it that far. In two out of three memories
I forgot to tell her to bring it. If she’s not here when I die—


The
sound of a key turning. The door’s becoming a blur. There’s her hair swimming
towards me.


“Joel?”
That’s her voice swimming toward me. “Are you all right?”


“Hi.”
That’s my voice, I think. Oh, my god, she’s gigantic. Every part of her is two
stories high.


Hi,
Sharon. Did I say this, or did I think it? Doesn’t matter.


Hi,
Sharon. Did I say this? Did I say this?


Did I
say this?


Wow. I
never noticed it before, but she looks incredib—


Black.


Bang.


Boom.


Bye.
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Ouch.


My head
hurts.


I open
my eyes, halfway through realizing that I still have eyes. But then the image
of my living room ceiling registers and all hopes of understanding the
afterlife vanish. Oh, damn. Was the heart attack just another false memory? Did
I imagine it all?


What
time is it? Maybe it’s still due. Still too groggy to get up, but, looking
sideways, I look at the clock. It’s seven and five minutes. But then why am I
not dead? Where’s Sharon? Did she go down to call the paramedics? But why would
she if I’m fine? Maybe I didn’t take the pills. But then she should be here, we
should be here together. Why do all my memories have her coming in at the right
time? 


I sigh.
Whatever the hell this is, it’s reality. 


I get
up slowly. My body hurts, but it works.


Something
catches my eye. Something about this room.


What?
It looks exactly as it does in—I look down, and realize I’m not alone.
Someone’s lying at my feet.


It
takes a second to recognize the face and the body. That’s me! That’s my
body!


 


13.


Well, this
is new.


 


14.


I am—he
is—whiter than I’d ever seen me. The back of his—my—head rests on the
floor exactly on the spot that hurts me.


I
thought the ongoing preposterousness of reality had prepared me for anything.
But not for this.


It
takes me a minute to get used to the situation. Still, it’s reality. Accept it.
What do we have? Okay, here I am standing. Okay, here I am lying down. It seems
like the me on the ground is the one who took the medicine. But then where’s
Sharon? If I—he—keep/s lying around like this, nobody’s going to
resuscitate him—me. I won’t come back to finish my research.


And
what am I? A ghost? Am I—is he—already dead? Is this it? Are ghost
stories real? Will I haunt my house or something until the end of time? I don’t
accept that. I don’t know that I’m a ghost, all I know is that there’s
another me lying there on the floor, not breathing.


I bend
down and take his pulse—realizing that I’m as tangible as he is. So much for
ethereal ghosts. No pulse. I put his—my—hand down. I don’t like this. I refuse
to be like everyone else. I refuse to discover the secrets of the other side
only after I’m completely dead.


I pick
up the phone, and dial 911. I tell them I’m a neighbor. Better than telling
them I’m the body. They’re on their way.


I
should do CPR. I go down on my knees, turn the head, move it to clear the air
passage. Just as I bend down to put my mouth over his, his hand lashes out and
grabs my throat.


Before
I realize what’s happening, I’m thrust against the floor, and he’s above me, an
iron grip around my neck, squeezing, crushing it. I’m already seeing spots, and
in between them is my own face, lips locked in malice. 


“How do
you like being dead,” he says, and his voice is a violent rasp. I have never
hated as much as he does. I have never been as strong as him. His weight is on
my chest. Can’t think. Have to breathe. Oh, damn, damn, damn. “How would you
like to die again?” And he squeezes, and—gack!—I feel and hear my neck pipe
snap. My neck explodes with pain and fluids and my lungs feel like—
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I open
my eyes. People dressed like doctors standing over me. Disgustingly white
ceiling. Smells like medicine. The hospital. They’ve brought me back. I’m
alive. I’m breathing. I’m exhausted. 


“He’ll
be all right, now,” a man’s voice says.


Sharon
pushes her way to the front.


“Are
you all right? Is he all right?” I blink at her in acknowledgement. She hits my
arm. “You idiot! You gave me such a scare! You were actually clinically dead
for a few seconds!”


“Shh,
leave him alone. Let him rest.”


“You
were very lucky, sir,” a man’s voice again. “If your friend here had found you
a minute later, we wouldn’t have been able to bring you back.”


Gee.
What a coincidence.
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They
put me in what passes for a room in the hospital. I’m supposed to sleep. It’s
true that I’m tired and that my body’s exhausted, but I have to gather my
thoughts, first, while the memories are still fresh and unclouded. Because this
‘other me’ who was strangling me is only one memory.


I have
another.


I was
at school again. I was ten years old. Or I was watching myself as a
ten-year-old. I’m not sure which. Sometimes it felt like one, sometimes it felt
like the other. Sometimes it felt like both.


In any
case, it was recess. I was there with Sam, the stupidest kid in our class, who
always had bubbles of snot in his left nostril. Thirty-or-so kids surrounded
us.


“Lick
my shoe,” I told him. And I remember thinking how unlike me this is.


“Come
on,” he whined. 


“Lick!
My!! Shoe!!!”


And I
remember thinking, feeling like an outsider for a moment, that I never did such
a thing, that this is not a memory. And at the same time I recalled why Sam
wasn’t leaving. That he had made a bet with me and promised to humiliate me if
I lost, and that he was so certain of the outcome, that, if he lost, he would
do anything I said.


Sam
rubbed his hands on his pants and looked at me with desperate eyes. “Come on,
choose something else,” he said again.


I was
getting angry at him. And, yes, I remembered this anger. I remembered it
clearly. “Lick. My. Shoe.”


“Please.
Come on. Ask something else. Ask something normal.”


“Sam.
I’m not forcing you to do anything. You’re the one who wanted to make the bet.
You’re the one who said he’d do anything. You’re the one who gave his word. You
said you would humiliate me if I lost.”


“Don’t
make me.”


“You
know what,” I raised my arms in acquiescence. “I won’t make you. Let’s
take this out of my hands. Let’s make this democratic. Let’s vote.” I waved at
the crowd as I turned to face them. “What do you say?” And as I spoke, I turned
back to him, and faced the crowd. “Those who think he should lick my shoe,
raise your hands.” And I felt joy and satisfaction at the storm of hands were
raised. “Okay,” I motioned them to lower their hands. “Now. Whoever thinks he shouldn’t
lick my boots, raise your hands.” I looked around. Not one hand was raised.


I
turned around and looked at Sam. “Lick my shoe,” I said simply.


“Please,
please,” he whispered.


“The
people have spoken,” I gestured helplessly. “Do it now.”


Sam, a
tear in his eye, fell to his knees in front of me. He looked up. “Please.”


“Do
it.”


And he
did it. I watched from the side with disgust, as he the child licked my shoe.
This is not me. I am not like that.


Sam
stopped and looked up.


“Okay?”
He asked.


“Part
of it is still dirty,” I told him. “Do it again.”


And
then I was in the hospital again, brought back from the dead, looking up at the
doctors hovering over me. Back from the dead. Or whatever that was.


 


17.


I have
another memory, a third memory.


I was
with Sharon. The both of us looked slightly older. It was probably two or three
years from now. We were at my house, sitting on the floor, half our clothes
off. Sharon was holding an open pistol in one hand, and a bullet in the other.


Sharon
looked at me and said, “One bullet.” She dropped it into the cylinder.


“Now
spin it.” I told her. She put the cylinder in place, then spun it. “Point it at
me,” I said. She hesitated, then pointed it roughly at me, hand off the
trigger. I put my hands around hers, and pointed the barrel at my chest.


“Finger
on the trigger,” I told her.


She did
as she was told.


“Fire,”
I said.


She
looked at me. “Are you sure?” She was scared, but she liked it. There was
excitement in her eyes.


I
touched her knee without moving my chest. “Do it. Do it.” She shut her eyes.
“Open your eyes, and do it.”


She
pressed the trigger. My heart rate skyrocketed, but the pistol did not fire.
She sighed. We kissed. The most passionate kiss I’ve ever known. For a moment I
thought, wait, am I the one watching or am I the one being watched?


I took
the pistol into my hand, and spun the cylinder. For a long time, she looked at
it, and said nothing.


“Tell
me,” I said. “This doesn’t work unless you tell me.”


She
stared into my eyes for a long time. “Aim it at me,” she finally said.


I aimed
it at her chest. She held the barrel in her hand, and slowly moved it down, so
that it pointed at her upper thigh.


“Finger
on the trigger,” she said.


I put
my finger on the trigger.


Neither
of us breathed. “Are you sure?” I asked.


There
was a tear in her eye. I swear, she almost said ‘no’. But she said, “Do it.”


“Are
you sure?”


With
more force: “Do it!”


I
pressed the trigger, and her leg exploded before me. Her scream was blood
curdling. I should have aimed it at her chest. I should have aimed it at her
chest! She was still screaming, writhing on the rug, when suddenly she was
gone, replaced by the sterility of the hospital. I was back from the dead.
Whereever that had been.
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Here’s
my problem.


My
memories always diverge. Which is why they’re not reliable. But it
always turns out that at least one of them is supported by the facts. At least
one is always ‘true’ by everyone else’s standards.


But I’m
faced with three memories, none of which can be real. Another me that rose from
the dead and wanted to kill me after I was already dead. A memory of an
incident that never happened. A memory from the future that I know will
never happen.


Somewhere
in there lies the truth. Somewhere in there is the answer to the question ‘What
happens after we die?’ All I have to do is find it.


If I
die again—I could compare these three memories to the next three memories. If a
couple match—if there is continuity—I’ll know that’s the one.


 


19.


A day
and a half later, the doctors release me. Sharon takes me home.


“Sit
down,” She says once we’re in.


I sit
down.


“You
had this planned, didn’t you?” She points at me. “You took some drug or
something. You planned it down to the second, didn’t you? You planned to be
dead by the time I got here, and made sure I got here on the second, with
enough time to save you. That’s why you made sure I wouldn’t come even one
minute later. I’m right, aren’t I?”


“Yes,”
I tell her quietly.


She
shuts her eyes, and holds them with her fingers. “Why,” she says. “Why would
you do that?”


I take
her hand in mine. “There’s something on the other side, Sharon. I know it.”


She
opens her eyes, the pain gone in the confusion. “What?!”


“There’s
something after death. It’s not heaven, it’s not hell, it’s not ghosts, and it
isn’t a white light, either. It isn’t any of that. But it isn’t blackness and
nothingness. I know it.”


She
shakes her head. “What are you talking about?”


“My
fascination with death is scientific. I want to understand what it is. I
want to finally pin this phenomenon down.”


“So you
want to die?”


I look
into her eyes. “Yes.”


She
puts her hand on her mouth. I wait, but she says nothing. “Death is death,” she
says finally. “It’s nothing. It’s less than nothing. When we die, we stop.
That’s all there is to it, Joel. That’s all.”


“It
isn’t,” my voice remains soft. “It is something we know nothing about,
but it is something. I saw things.” And I see in her face
a look I’ve seen in others, but had hoped never to see on hers. She’s trying
not to say it, but I can see she’s thinking it: ‘You’re crazy.’ “Sharon, I died
once. Before this. I was clinically dead. I had an out-of-body experience.”


“The
mind playing tricks,” she hisses.


“That’s
what I thought it was. But ... What I’d seen, it was something from my future.
And seven years later, it happened. It happened, Sharon, just the way I’d seen.
To the last detail. And it wasn’t my imagination. I want to explore death. I need
to explore it. I want to die and be the first man to come back and report
after having explored the phenomenon. This is a scientific experiment.”


“So you
plan to die again?”


“Yes.”


“And
again?”


“Yes.
And again. Until I know what’s on the other side. And once I have all the
information, I’ll decide whether I want to stay there permanently now, or
whether I should wait a while.”


She
shakes her head. “I ... I ... I can’t handle this.”


I sit
down, tired. “I can’t help that.”


“Joel,”
she says, “I can handle all the rest. All the crazy stuff. I love it, I really
do. It’s—” She trails off for a minute. “I can deal with the rest. But not
this. This is too much.”


“This is
the rest, Sharon. It’s not a game. It was never a game. Dying is what
everything else is all about.”


She
shuts her eyes again, trying to control her emotions. A tear falls, despite her
efforts. “Look. If you had an accident or something and you died—it happens. We
all live with this. But knowing you’re going to die—that there’s no doubt
about it?—walking into this with my eyes open? No. I can’t handle that.”


“Sharon
... “ This hurts. “I can’t help you.”


“Please
... “ she says slowly, and looks deep into my eyes. “Don’t ... die.”


I look
away. “I can’t help you.”


“Please.”


I shut
my eyes. “I can’t.” 


There’s
a long silence. Then steps growing distant. The door opens and closes.


I open
my eyes. As always, I’m alone. Only I hurt.


I hope
this never happened.
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I write
all three memories of my death in a notebook, with as much detail as possible.
I even record every thought I remember passed through my mind. 


It
would have been nice if I could have had a subject to perform these experiments
on. Scientists would not treat my observations as reliable. But, odd as it
sounds, there’s no one else whose observations I would trust more than mine. I
may have too many memories, but once I die again, the memories that repeat will
be, in my eyes, the true memories.


I’ll just
have to wait a few more weeks before I’m well enough to commit suicide again.


In the
meantime, all I can do is think about what I’ve seen.


 


21.


I wake
up in the middle of the night, soaked with sweat. Another dream about Sam. I’ve
been dreaming about him every night. About how I used to bully people. And my
dreams have helped me remember. I don’t know why I thought it wasn’t like me to
do things like that. I’ve obviously done a lot of them. I know a large part of
me keeps shouting: ‘No, this didn’t happen. It isn’t like me!’ But it is.
I know that it is. I remember it well. 


I even
remember my first death better. The memory is much more intense. I remember my
mother telling me about my father’s death. I remember now how I felt betrayed
at his having abandoned me. I remember how hard it was to cope without him. I
remember how my mother couldn’t cope.


But
that can’t be true; he’s still alive. No, how can he be? I remember his death
like it was yesterday!


To make
sure, I call him up. He answers his phone. He’s groggy, it’s the middle of the
night. But he’s still alive. He never abandoned me! He’s still alive!


 


22.


I wake
up in the middle of the night.


No! It
couldn’t be!


That
face, that woman’s face that I’d seen in the window when my mother told me the
bad news—it was Sharon’s face!


But
that can’t be. My memory’s inventing this. Sharon today is a few years younger
than me, and the woman in the window looks the way Sharon looks now. That could
definitely not have been reality.


Unless
... 


Unless
that part of my memory was a sight of the future, too. Had I seen Sharon’s
face? Had I seen that part of my life that long ago? Or am I making it up now?


There’s
no way to know. This isn’t as easy as looking up a license plate number. For
this, I have to trust what I remember. And that’s the one thing I can’t do.


 


23.


Three
weeks have passed since I died. Two-and-a-half nightmare-filled weeks since
Sharon left me—there are no new notes pinned to the board. I still keep it up
there. To assure myself that she was real.


Physically,
I’m still recovering. Body’s still weak. It’ll probably be another month or so
before I’m healthy enough to commit suicide again. Meanwhile, I’m burning time
watching television. There’s a documentary now about maggots. I swear I’ve seen
it before, but I don’t remember when. Still, I’ve already heard every word and
seen every image. Oh, well. It will come to me.


Suddenly
there’s a rustling behind me. I turn around. It’s the sound of a key in the
lock. Panic. Quickly, I think, who has a key? Has anyone called? No one ever
comes.


The
lock turns. I get up. I’m not strong enough to fight a burglar—I almost gasp.
It’s Sharon. Wearing a suit and carrying a suitcase. She must have come here
right from work.


She
puts her suitcase on the floor, comes into the living room, and sits beside me.
I look at her. She looks at the television. I sit back down.


“What
are we watching?” She says.


“A
documentary.”


“What’s
it about?”


“Maggots.”


“Cool.”
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She
goes to sleep in my bed, cuddling up beside me.


Halfway
through the night, I feel her hand making its way across my chest. I feel it
going down, and up, going all over me. I respond in kind.


An hour
later, we’re into the best sex I’ve ever had, and although not a word has been
exchanged, I know what’s going through her mind. She is just as scared of my
death as she was when she stormed out of here. But she’s also turned on by it.
Death excites her.


By
returning, she’s given her consent for my next suicide. But she’s also bought a
ring-side ticket for it. She doesn’t want me to do it, but she’ll watch it with
joy. She hates it, and she loves it.


And I
know—I know!—that now I can do anything. No matter what I do, she’s mine. No
matter what I tell her to do, what I ask her, what I say. She’s mine. And that
thought excites me more than anything.


I can
ask for anything. I can say anything.


But I
don’t. I shouldn’t.


I told
you I shouldn’t—stop arguing!
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Sharon
is stirring herself awake. There’s light outside. Time for her to get up. Time
to go to work.


“Good
morning,” she kisses me, then starts to climb out of bed.


“Don’t
go,” I grab her hand.


“I’m
only going to the shower.”


“Don’t
go to work.”


She
looks at me and crinkles her nose. “What?”


“Call
in sick.” I hold her hand and pull her slightly towards me. She inches closer,
letting herself be pulled.


“I
can’t call in sick,” she’s now between both my legs. “I have a project due next
week. I have to—”


“Call
in sick,” I kiss her stomach.


“Joel,
Joel, Joel,” she holds my head in her hands, neither pulling nor pushing, just
touching. “I can’t.”


“Call
in sick,” I say softly, my fingers slowly going down her back.


“They—”
She shuts her eyes, unable to concentrate. It takes a few seconds. “They need
me.”


“Call
in sick,” I touch her elsewhere.


“Forget
that,” she says. “I have a completely original idea.”


“What?”


“I
think I’ll call in sick.”
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“Call
in sick,” I tell her.


It’s
been a week. In all three memories, we haven’t stopped touching. She hasn’t
gone to work all that time. I don’t think we’ve put on our clothes more than
once.


“I really
have to go,” she says, reaching for the cellphone. “Or I won’t have a job to
come home to.”


She’s
about to dial, when I put my hand on her phone. “So you won’t have a job.”


She
pulls back, surprised, suddenly distant. “What the hell does that mean?”


I look
into her eyes and lean toward her. “I have money. Enough for the both of us.
Stay. Forever.”


She
blinks a thousand times. Then, “Joel, I have a career. A job.”


“Stuff
the career. Stuff the job. Stuff the phone. Don’t even call them to tell you quit.
Stay. Here. Forever.”


“I have
a project due,” she says. I just look into her eyes. After a while, she says.
“Do you know how hard I worked to get to where I am? Do you know how hard I
work now?” But I just look into her eyes. “Besides, being dependent on someone
else, that’s not me.”


I touch
her cheek, not taking my eyes off hers. “Do whatever you want.”


It’s a
long, long time before her fingers slowly let go of the phone. She closes her
eyes, and practically plummets into my chest. I catch her. I hug her.
“Forever,” I whisper into her hair. “Forever.”
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“I want
to see it,” she tells me. We’re intertwined on the sofa in front of the TV. She
shuts it off, her leg on the remote, and looks at me. “Next time you do it.
Next time you take the pills. I want to be there. I want to see it.”


“Fine.”


I kiss
her, and she shudders.
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She
holds the pills in her hand. I’m holding the cup with the water. She’s
trembling.


“Wait
exactly fifteen minutes,” I tell her. “I’ll collapse. Count one minute. Then
call the ambulance.”


“Okay,”
she whispers, her voice almost inaudible.


“Ready?”


She
doesn’t move, her eyes fixed on my face.


“Are
you sure you’re up to watching this?”


She
doesn’t move. She doesn’t say a word. I look into her eyes. Slowly, my eyes
drift to her open hand.


I put
my fingers on the pills, but I don’t take them. I give her a chance to close
her fingers, to say in that way that she doesn’t want to witness this.


Her
hand remains open. Its trembling gets worse.


I take
the two pills. A loud intake of breath comes from Sharon. I look at her, but
she’s still staring at me.


“I love
you,” I say.


She
doesn’t say anything. She’s transfixed and completely frozen.


I
swallow the pills. 
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My
world is getting bleary.


Two
tears fall down her cheeks.


I wipe
them, and put my forehead to hers. I kiss her nose. She kisses my chin. I fall
against her, and I feel her deep, quick breaths. Panic? I don’t know.


I want
to tell her how much I—What?


What?!


She
caresses my head, then my back. I try to do the same, but my hands aren’t under
my control. I try to tell her, but all I hear is mumbling.


Her
touch is ice-cold. Her touch is like fire. Her touch is like nothing else.


Her
hands on my back, she lowers me down to the floor. I can still see her. I can
still see.


She
lies on top of me, feeling my breath with her chest, feeling my face with her
fingers. She’s crying. She’s crying out loud. She buries her face behind mine,
our cheeks touching.


I—


Ohhhhhh
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For
once I have only one memory.


I was
at home. I swallowed the pills. Sharon came in, just in time. Boom, black,
bang, bye.


And
there I was, back at school, watching myself humiliate Sam.


Suddenly
my view shifted. It was me in the middle of the circle, with all my
‘friends’ cheering me on. Sam was looking up at me.


I
looked around, what’s going on?


“Okay?”
Sam looked up at me from where he was kneeling.


“Go,” I
told him. “Get up. Go.”


The
kids booed me, and for the first time I noticed that I was their size.


After
recess, the bell rang. Everybody ran to class. Someone took me with him.


I spent
an hour learning long division.


At
recess, I went to stand by myself. The other kids realized I wasn’t as strong
as the me that humiliated Sam. They beat me up. The bell rang, we went to
class. The bell rang, I got beat up.


By the
end of the day I got it: I’m not going to find myself suddenly in the hospital,
revived, refreshed, and well. Something had gone wrong with the resuscitation
effort. I’m going to stay dead. And this is Hell.
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It’s
been weird. It’s been a while. It’s been weeks.


But for
once I have only one memory. The problem is, I remember everything.


No,
that’s not exactly true. I see everything.


I see
my birth. I see my death.


I see.


Out of
the corner of my eye. I see it. I will it. I make it. I live it. I am
it.


I watch
as my parents bring me back from the hospital—I’m three days old. I watch
myself breast-feeding. I watch my parents sing me to sleep when I’m a year old.
I watch them hugging me and kissing me. I watch their first fight over my crib
when I’m six months old. I watch my first words being spoken. I watch the
television shows I used to watch.


And I
experience everything.


My
ability to speak, to think through words, to rationalize is suddenly sucked
away as I stare up at two familiar images I can’t even call ‘mother’ and
‘father’. A flood of powerful and familiar emotions I haven’t felt in decades
goes through me. And suddenly the moment is past, and I’m outside the crib
again, invisible to everybody, looking at my parents looking at the baby me.


And
then I watch my death. A thousand different deaths from a thousand times in a
thousand different ways. I get run over by a bus. I die of old age. I die of
skin cancer. I die of AIDS. I bleed to death on a thousand different pavements.
I drown in a thousand different lakes. I commit suicide in a thousand different
ways. I live to be a hundred years old. I live to be eighty. I live. I die.


And I
feel each death. And I feel each afterdeath. And I feel ... 


And
then I look out of the corner of my eye, I imagine a different place, and I’m
elsewhere.


I begin
to watch things that had never been. I watch my father abuse my mother. I watch
them get a divorce. I watch me killing them. I watch me growing up as an abused
child. I watch me raping women. I watch myself a murderer. I watch as I become
a policeman, a fireman, a lawyer. 


And
then I watch things which could never be. I watch a ten-year-old me bring up a
five-year-old me. I watch two of me having a conversation together. Then four
of me. Then a hundred.


I have
seen so much, and I haven’t seen anything yet.


This
place, although it isn’t a place, this thing is nothing, nowhere. And
yet it’s infinite.


And
somewhere, in a far corner I can’t access, a strong powerful voice that sounds
like my own, is whispering over the infinite, “I’ll wait. He’ll come again. He
can’t resist coming again.”
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I’ll
wait. He’ll come again. He can’t resist coming again.


That
last time, I took too much time. I had to be smart, I had to play dead on the floor
while he thought he was a ghost or something. I took my time, and they brought
him back to life before I could kill him and take his place.


Next
time, I’ll kill him immediately. I just need him to commit suicide one more
time.


I know
him. He’ll come again. He can’t resist coming again.
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I have
one memory, but many futures.


I can
even go back and look at the time I came here.


I go
back to the school, back in time. I watch the little kid that was/n’t me begin to
humiliate Sam. Then I look aside, and watch my grown-up self, my past self from
a couple of weeks ago, suddenly appear. I watch myself looking with horror at
the scene, never realizing that the future me would be looking in on this exact
moment. Then I watch what happened, how I got stuck here. The little kid and I
suddenly changed places, then he was gone, gone elsewhere in this infinite
maze. And me, I was stuck as the kid, had taken his place.


I can
go further back in time, and look at myself taking the pill.


I can
go even farther back and sideways. I don’t have to stick with me. I follow
Sharon around, when she’s not with me. I look in on her job, I see her
flourish. I see how she’s better and smarter than everyone else.


I
follow her further. I follow her back in time. I watch the moment we met, at
the Seven-Eleven—just one memory, now, just the Seven-Eleven. And then I go
back, before she met me. I reverse time and instead of watching her shop, I
watch her taking things out of her cart and putting them on the shelf. I watch
as she leaves/enters the supermarket and enters/leaves her car empty-handed.


I speed
things up. I watch her nights. I watch her days. I watch her sleep. I watch her
dress. I watch her boyfriends. I watch them having sex. I watch her getting her
first job in advertising. I watch her get her degree. I watch her dreams. I
watch her joys. I watch her saddest moments. And one time, I suddenly appear to
her and comfort her. But then I go back into the past.


Back to
her Junior year, her Sophomore year, her Freshman year. I watch her Senior year
in high school. How different she is. And yet everything that she is today had
its seeds back then. But I don’t think I want to go further into her past .


I go
someplace else.
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I go
back to the moment I killed myself.


I watch
as I hold the pills in my hand. I watch as I go to the notes stuck on the front
door to see if I have the time right. I watch me take the pills at exactly a
quarter to seven. I watch me wait.


From
the outside, I already look wobbly at five to.


I
wonder if I could step in, if I could stop this. I wonder whether if I do, it
means I won’t have died. But for now, I watch. I want to see how I died.


It’s
now exactly seven, and Sharon’s opening the door with the key. I—the me who
took the pills—stumble forward toward her.


“Joel?
What’s the matter?” she says. 


“Awrrreewreeh,”
I see myself say, as I collapse at her feet.


She
half screams as she rushes forward and checks my cheek and checks my breath.
And exactly as she does so, I breathe my last breath and collapse, dead, my
head on her knees. Her breath is quick, but she’s in control. She checks my
pulse. She puts me down softly on the floor, reaches into her purse, and pulls
out her cell phone. She calls 911. I step closer, invisibly listening to every
word. She tells them the situation. An ambulance is on the way, they tell her.


She
throws the cell phone aside, and begins CPR.


I look
at my dead body mesmerized. I watch as she breathes into my mouth, giving me a
few more breaths of life. I watch as she presses on my chest, forcing the heart
to distribute life to the dying body. I want to watch this forever. “Come on,”
she says, every time she pushes on my chest. “Come on. Come on. Come on.”


After a
while—I don’t know how much time has passed—the ambulance is heard outside.
Paramedics rush into my apartment, taking charge. Sharon lets them shove her
aside. She leans against the wall, her hand on her mouth, and her facade
suddenly collapses. Within less than a second, she’s a wreck. 


“Ohmygod,”
she whispers. “ohmygod-ohmygod-ohmygod ... “


The
paramedics put me on a stretcher, and run down the stairs, as one of them
injects me with something, and another keeps on giving me CPR. Sharon follows
them into the ambulance. Everybody’s frantic.


“He’s
dead,” one of them say halfway to the hospital. His voice sounds
matter-of-factly. “He’s clinically dead.” Sharon watches him, her eyes wide,
seeming to be on the brink of sanity.


“Keep
working,” the other says. “Keep working!”


They
keep working. The ambulance gets to the hospital. They rush me on a gurney into
the emergency room, and a doctor takes control of the situation. I wait for him
to pronounce me dead, when suddenly he—the dead me—opens his eyes.


The
doctor smiles. “He’ll be all right, now,” he says.


What?!


Sharon
pushes everyone aside. “Are you all right? Is he all right?” 


This
can’t be! I will myself closer. I look at myself. I’m blinking. I’m smiling.
This can’t be! I died in the hospital!


“You
idiot!” she hits my arm. “You gave me such a scare! You were actually
clinically dead for a few seconds!”


“Shh,
leave him alone. Let him rest.”


“You
were very lucky, sir,” the doctor says. “If your friend here had found you a
minute later, we wouldn’t have been able to bring you back.”


I’m
alive?! I’m alive?!


But if
I’m alive, why am I still dead?
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I keep
watching, hypnotized by the events.


Sharon
drives me home a few days later. She seats me down, confronts me, begs me not
to do this again, and when I refuse, she leaves me. Oh, I’m glad I
wasn’t there! I can read my mind just by watching my face. I know what I’m
thinking. I’m hoping she hadn’t left. I’m hoping none of this occurred. But it
had. She’d really left me. I’ve seen it. And for once I have only one memory,
one reality.


I watch
from the outside as I write a journal of the events that occurred. That moment
in the schoolyard. He—the other me—remembers it, as well. I watch over
my own shoulder, reading my own journals as I write down memories I—the one
left behind—don’t have. Memories of a Russian roulette game in the future.
Memories of him being a ghost and how his body tried to kill him.


And a
few days later, he writes in his journal that he suddenly remembers things he
hadn’t until now. He remembers incidents of cruelty in the schoolyard. Memories
I know to be false.


He
doesn’t realize it, but I can see it clearly from here. His memory is splitting
up retroactively.


I think
I’m beginning to understand what happened.


We
switched. Joel—the kid in the school—and Joel—the adult that committed
suicide—switched places just as the doctors were pulling me back to life. And
the kid in the school returned instead of me, feeding his own memories—false
memories—to the live Joel. And I—I was left here, dead, able to watch all that
could have been, all that would have been, all that could never be, and all
that could never have been.
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I keep
watching.


Sharon
returns into my—his—life. Without a word, without explanation, she sits by me.
And I—the me who’s watching this—have tears in my eyes. We make love that
night, like I have never made love before. I am tempted to switch places with
him. But I don’t. I don’t want to taint the events. I want to see what
happened. I could come back to it later if I want. If I still remember. And I do
remember. I remember everything.


After a
few days, I get her to stay here, to stop going to work. On the one hand, it
looks like I want her so much that I convinced her to stay. But I know me, I
know my face. There’s something else there, a different thought, a different
purpose.


I keep
watching.


Weeks
pass. Weeks of passion. Weeks of lust. Weeks of uncontrolled emotions.


And
then she quits her job. Because of me. She’ll stay at my place forever. Because
of me. She’ll abandon her life. Because I asked her to ... 


Why did
I do that? Why did I ask her something I’d never—?


I step
into my own mind ... I recognize this place. It makes me feel good to have made
her do it. And it makes me feel sick. And I don’t know which one of the two of
me—the one watching or the one experiencing it—feels good, and which one feels
sick. We are both, after all, the same person. We both love it. We are both
sickened by it. We are corrupt. I am corrupt.


I can’t
stand this. I can’t watch.


I can’t
do anything but watch.
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I
watch.


He’s
getting ready to kill himself, again.


I
watch. And I wait.


And
somewhere in the back of my mind, from across this infinite, I think I hear a
thought that echoes my own.
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He’s
getting ready to kill himself, again.


This
time I’ll get it right. This time, I’ll kill him.


I knew
he’d be back.
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That
voice in the back of my mind is gone. It doesn’t matter, anyway. I have to
concentrate on the live Joel’s actions. I have to do this just right, if I want
to go back.


I will
myself back to the schoolyard, and wait for the kid to reappear.
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I will
myself back to the apartment, and wait for Joel to reappear, a knife in my
hand.


He’s
taking the pill. Fifteen minutes.


He’s
beginning to collapse. Five minutes.


He
falls on her. One minute.


I hear
his heart beat into nothingness. I prepare the knife.


He
dies. He dies!


He
appears before me, still groggy, still under the memory of the affect of the
drugs.


I don’t
wait for him to recover. I stab him through the heart.
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I’m in
the schoolyard, again. Back in the past. Sam is in front of me, begging me. The
crowd is cheering me on. I don’t look at them.


I know
it’s time, and out of the corner of my eye, I see him appear. I see him looking
confused.


I
concentrate, willing myself to go into him, to experience what he does, willing
us to change places.
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He
falls down, his blood geysering out of the wound.


He
looks up at me, not understanding, his eyes hurt, wounded, black, and, at last
... dead.
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He
fights back. He doesn’t understand what’s going on. He doesn’t understand that
he belongs in this schoolyard. He doesn’t understand what’s happening.


I can
feel the doctors working on my body. I have to do this quickly. I have to be
stronger than him. I remain where I should be, but for a second, he changes
places with me. Quickly! The doctors are reviving me. I have to—


I am—
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I AM
ALI-I-I-I-I-VE!!!!!
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Sharon’s
looking at me. I try to speak, but I—


Ohhhhhh
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I wake
up in what seems to be the middle of the night. Sharon’s sleeping in a chair
beside me.


I was
dead. But I can’t remember. I remember too much. What really happened?
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The
next morning, the doctor comes to check up on me.


“I
remember you,” he says. “From last time.”


“I
remember you, too,” I tell him. I don’t tell him I remember a more experienced
doctor, too. 


“Well,
listen closely,” he leans closer. “Whatever the hell you’re taking, it’s
killing you.”


“I
noticed,” I tell him.


“No,
you don’t understand. That thing is destroying your heart. Take that stuff
again, and no one will be able to bring you back. Do you understand? Thanks to
whatever the hell that was, you now live in the body that’s thirty years older
and weaker than it should be. Another major shock like this, another major
shock period to the body, and you’ll be in the morgue. Do I make myself clear?”


“I’ll
take care of him. I’ll make sure it doesn’t happen again.”


“You
didn’t take care of him last time,” he looks at her accusingly. And he knows—I
can see it in his eyes—he knows she’s part of it. He knows I did
it with her watching.


“I’ll
take care of him,” she says again.


“We’ll
see,” the doctor says and walks out.


Sharon
comes closer. “Time to rethink,” she whispers. “You heard what the doctor
said.”


I put
my head on the pillow, drained of strength. “Yeah. Committing suicide may be
dangerous to my health.” 
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I
remain at the hospital for another day. Sharon doesn’t say a word. Neither do
I.


We go
home in silence.


I spend
the day on the sofa, resting. She brings me food and water. We don’t say
anything. When it’s time to sleep, I undress and go to bed. Without saying a
word, she undresses and follows me in, staying on her side. 


Two
minutes later, I feel her hand on my chest. I open my eyes. Her face is above
me, she’s staring into my eyes. I say nothing. I feel hear breaths. She touches
my cheeks tenderly. I search her face. She buries her head in my chest and
cries in loud, heaving sobs.


Eventually,
she falls asleep.
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“I have
an idea of what death is,” I tell her the next day when we’re eating
lunch.


She
drops her sandwich and looks at me.


I tell
her what I remember that happened after I was left in the school, after I was
left dead. I tell her about everything I saw, everything I understood. I tell
her how you can see everything, how you can experience anything that might
happen in your life. How you can go forward and backwards. How you can revisit
your own past, how you can visit your future. How you can visit your other
selves. I tell her everything, but there is a sparkle of disbelief in her eyes.


Then I
tell her how I followed her around, from the moment we met, back into her own
past. I tell her about her past boyfriends, and her eyes grow wide. I tell her
about incidents at the university, I tell her about her own heart pains, her
breakups, her friends, her parents, the songs she used to sing in the shower.
And I see in her eyes that every word is true. With every fact I mention,
another tear wells up within her eyes, threatening to finally fall down her
cheek. She has no secrets from me. She can have no secrets from me. And I know
that if Sharon is ever going to walk out on me, it’s going to be over this. Not
many people can cope with having all their privacy taken away from them, all
their intimate moments and fears and thoughts and emotions shared on such a
basic level. I realize that as I’m telling her everything, but I don’t stop. By
the time I’m through, she has raised her knees and hugs them. She curls up and
says nothing and doesn’t move except to hug herself even tighter.


I look
at her for a long time, but she says nothing. 


After
an hour, she gets up and goes to the porch. She opens it, and stares out for
the rest of the day and the rest of night.


At five
a.m., she joins me in bed, not saying a word. She sleeps with her head buried
in my chest, again. And while she sleeps I wonder why I didn’t tell her about
the rest of my memories.


I
didn’t tell her about the other two memories. I’m not sure if they’re separate,
anyway. They could have been something I saw while dead, something I
experienced. I’m not sure. The only two memories I’m certain are true are being
left behind for dead (which Sharon confirmed), and being here with Sharon as I
prepared to kill myself again (which my memories-while-dead confirmed). So they
weren’t separate memories at all. I was perfectly justified in not telling her.
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It’s
been a week, and Sharon hasn’t been able to stop hugging me since that night.


Finally,
I am strong enough to make love. She makes love like she’s been keeping it in
for a year, with passion I can’t describe, with desperation I can’t imagine,
with a need to be closer to me than two people can.


When
we’re done, she rests her head on my chest, and looks into my eyes.


“Are
you going to go there again,” she asks.


“I
don’t know.” And my voice is calm.


She says
nothing. From the look of her, I don’t know which answer she wants to hear
more.


“The
doctor says,” I go on, “if I do it again, I won’t come back. But it has to be done.
There’s so much yet to discover, so much to see. I’ve touched the tip of the
iceberg. I’ve ... There’s so much there. And it’s all addictive and it’s
all magical and I want to see everything. I’m not done with my research. It has
to be done somehow.”


And she
says nothing. I don’t want her to.
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The
next day we make love and it’s just as heavenly as all three memories of the
night before. We wind up in a mutual hug with her playing with my hair.


“Do you
want to do it?” I ask suddenly.


She
crinkles her eyes. “What?”


“To die
instead of me. The next time. Maybe you should do it. I mean, if you
want to.”


She
opens her mouth but can’t produce a sound. 


She’s
surprised. She’s terrified out of her wits. But she can’t say no. And she can’t
say yes.


“I’m
sorry,” I say quickly. “That’s a horrible idea. I shouldn’t have said it. I’m
sorry. Stupid idea.”


She
closes her mouth. We lie there and say nothing.
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Another
week has passed, and Sharon and I have become almost one body.


“I’ve
decided,” I tell her as we’re enmeshed on the rug, “I will do it.”


She
looks at me for a long time. “The doctor says you’ll die. For good.”


“I’ll
take the risk that he’s wrong. Doctors aren’t perfect.”


“But
they understand death.”


“I
understand it more, now. And ... I have to, Sharon. It’s so amazing, so
breathtaking. There are so many possibilities. I have to know everything
about that. I mean ... I have to, Sharon.”


“You’ll
die,” she says, and her voice is weak.


“It’s
either you or me. And I’m going to do it. I have no choice.”


We lie
on the rug for an hour, then go to sleep.


 


53.


“I’ll
do it,” she tells me suddenly while we’re watching TV.


“What?”


“I’ll
do it. I’ll take the pills.”


I turn
the TV off with the remote and look into her eyes.


“That’s
a bad idea.”


“I’ll
do it,” she says.


“No, I
mean, it’s dangerous, it’ll make your body weaker. This is my project,
and—”


“I’ll
do it.”


“Are
you sure?”


“I want
to do it. For me. I want to see what’s there. I want to experience it.
Please.”


I think
about it for a while. “Okay.”


“Okay?”
She looks relieved. 


“Okay.”


I hug
her. She hugs me back.


I put
my hand on her cheeks and make her look into my eyes, “I just thought of
something.”


“Yeah?”


“We
don’t have to wait. Your body isn’t weak. We can do it now or in a few
days, or tomorrow, or as soon as you’re ready.”


Her
breath suddenly vanishes and her cheeks pale. After a minute, she says, “Okay.
Three days.”


“Tomorrow.”


Her
eyes flitter, then stop. “Two days,” she says, obviously fighting for self
control.


I
smile. “Done.” And I kiss her.
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“I’m
going to be there for you,” I tell her.


Her
head is against the wall, her eyes half shut. “Tell me again,” she whispers.


“I’m
going to be there for you like you were for me.”


She
shuts her eyes, beating down the pain. “Tell me again,” she drones in the same
voice.


“I’m
not going to let you die for more than a minute.”


“Tell
me again,” her fingers are scratching my wall.


“You’ll
be safe.”


“Tell
me again,” her fingers scratch her own skin.


And I
tell her. Again. And again. And again.
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I put
the pill in a spoon and grind it into powder with another spoon. She watches.


I put
the powder in a glass full of cider and mix it real well. I can see her
sweating.


“It’s
going to be fine,” I whisper into her ear. She’s rigid.


“It
will be heavenly,” I touch her ear with my tongue. A shudder goes through her.


“It is
not death, it is life to the power of million,” I hold both her cheeks in my
hand. She is burning up.


“It’ll
be fine,” my hands go down to her breasts. “It will be fine,” My hands caress
her stomach. “It will be fine,” my hands go lower.


I draw
away from her and take the glass in my hand. “If you don’t want this,” I tell
her, “we won’t.”


She
reaches out with her hand, takes the glass, and looks at it. “I love you,” she
says. She shuts her eyes, and gulps it down.
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“I love
you,” I kiss her.


“I love
you,” she kisses me back.


“I love
you,” I kiss her nose.


“I love
you,” she holds my ears.


“I love
you,” I hold the back of her head.


“I love
you,” her cheek falls into my arm.


“I love
you,” I put my forehead to hers.


“I
llll—” she slumps and her words become incoherent.


Her
head fell into my hand. Carefully, I lay her on the floor.


“Shhh,”
I say. “Shhh. I love you,” I lie on top of her. “I love you,” I put my ear on
her chest and listen to her heart.


“Lllurrrrbid,”
she struggles. I listen to her heart. “Lllrlwwrrr,” her voice weakens.
“Wwnnwwrr ... “ and her voice fades into nothing.


I hear
her breath stop.


Her
heart is slowly receding. 


I lift
my head. I still have a minute before I call for an ambulance. My hands explore
her body.
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“There
was this small room,” Sharon says. We’re back home from the hospital. This time
we didn’t meet the doctor who recognized me. I put a chair in front of the
sofa, and watch her, entranced. “And it had two doors. And there was this ...
old, old woman. The oldest woman I have ever seen. She looked at me. I couldn’t
take my eyes off her.


“‘Who
are you?’ I said.


“‘There
are two doors to the room,’ she said. ‘You have to choose the right one.’


“‘Why?’
I said.


“‘Your
future depends on it.’


“This
was weird and at the same time not weird. I looked at her again. ‘Who are you,’
I said.


“She
hesitated. Then she lowered her eyes. ‘I’m you,’ she whispered. ‘Ninety years
ago, I was you. I came into this room, and I chose this door,’ she pointed to a
door. ‘And I’ve been here ever since, unable to use any of the doors, unable to
return to life. Ninety years. You have to choose the right door, Sharon.’


“‘You
chose this door?’ I asked.


“‘Yes.’


“I
didn’t know what to do, but at the time it seemed so simple. Her intensity was
so ... convincing. I chose the other door. I opened it, and I walked through
it.” Sharon took a deep breath. 


“What
happened then?” I couldn’t help asking.


Sharon
took another breath, then looked at me, her voice monotonous, her eyes
obviously elsewhere, probably looking again and again at the things she had
seen. “I was in a room, again. An identical room. Small with two doors. I
looked behind me—there was no door out of which I could have come, and yet I
clearly had walked into the room a second ago. And when I looked at the
two doors again, the woman was there. The same old woman.


“‘It’s
you again,’ I said. ‘The other door is no better.’


“‘No,’
she told me. ‘I am not the woman you saw in the other room.’


“‘Then
who are you?’


“‘I was
you, ninety years ago,’ she said. ‘Ninety years ago, I committed suicide and I
found myself in a room with two doors and an old woman claiming to be me. She
told me she chose the wrong door, so I chose the other, just like you. And then
I came here. And I chose this door. And ever since I have been stuck here,
unable to leave, unable to return to the living. If you do not want to be me,
you must choose the other door. I don’t know what’s behind this one, but
I know for sure what’s behind that one.’“


Sharon
took another breath. Her hand was trembling. Then she went on. “I ... uh ... I
walked through the other door. And ... And I found myself in an identical room
again, with an identical woman. And ... And she’s been through two rooms, too.
And I chose the other door again.” She shuts her eyes. “And again.” Another
puff. “And again. And I was in another room, again, except that I had no time
to talk to the woman, because I was suddenly in the hospital. With you.”


For a
long time, there’s only silence.


“I
can’t ... I can’t stop thinking ... About what would have happened if you
hadn’t pulled me back to the living. I ... How many rooms are there? How many
wrong doors are there? What if eventually I would have reached a room with no
old woman, would I have walked through the wrong door? Would I have become
stuck in a room for ninety years? Or more? What ... “


She
stops speaking. I say nothing.


“But
that image of me. That old woman. Stuck in a room for ninety years. I ...” She
shook her head. “I can’t get it out of my head. She was so much like me.
She was me. And I could feel what she felt. For a moment I knew what it
was like to be her, to ... Oh, god, Joel.”


“Are
you all right?”


She
looks up at me and gives me a sad smile, “We’ll see, won’t we?”


I wait
for a minute, then ask, “Do you have just one memory?” 


“Yes.”


We sit
in silence for ten minutes this time. Finally, I say, “You want to do it
again?”


She
looks at me, smiles, and doesn’t answer.
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“I
think I went through the same thing you did,” she tells me. It’s been a couple
of days, I think. We’re lying down on the mattress, staring at the ceiling.


“What
do you mean?”


She
doesn’t answer for a while, and when she does her voice is remote, hundreds of
miles away from here. “I think I left part of me there. I think ...” And she
trails off and says nothing.


Suddenly,
she turns around, and looks at me. “Tell me about how you remember being left
behind in the school.”


“I
already told you.”


“Tell
me again. What was it like to feel stranded? What was it like to come back?
What was it like to learn that you didn’t have to stay in that one place? Tell
me again.”


I tell
her again. She listens, rapt.


She
hugs herself. “There’s a bit of me missing,” she whispers. “There’s a hole
inside me, a missing bit of me that I left behind.” And she sounds sad.


I bring
my hand closer to her face, to touch her cheek. She turns away.


“Tell
me again,” she whispers. “Tell me again.”
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We
haven’t stopped talking for three weeks. We hardly sleep. And when we wake, she
tells me of the dreams she had, of seeing her other selves, her alternate
selves. Lives she’s had but didn’t, memories of things that could have happened
but didn’t, memories of what it was like to be ninety years old. She doesn’t
really have these memories, she says. She only dreams of them. But they feel
real when she dreams them. Just like all my memories feel real.


And
even though she’s completely recovered, there’s been no sex since she’d died.
I’m losing my hold on her.
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“I’m
going back,” she tells me as we stare out the window.


“Okay.”
I nod my head. “I’ll be there for you.”


She
looks away, her eyes set on a point beyond the horizon. “I know.”
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“Don’t
do it with the pills.” It’s three a.m., and in seven hours she’s going to do it
again. She can’t fall asleep. She has to talk about it. I stay up with her.


“What?”
She asks, looking away from the wall.


“Don’t
do it like me. I didn’t know how dangerous the pills are. And now I can’t go
back there again. Committing suicide with pills is bad for my health, remember?”
And suddenly I’m not sure if that really happened of if something else
really happened. If it didn’t ... 


“Yes. I
remember.”


I nod.
“There are other ways to do it. Other ways that will allow you to go back again
and again.”


“Like
what?”


“Like
cutting your veins.”


She
thinks about it for a minute. “Yes,” she says. “We’ll do that.” And she
looks back at the wall. She isn’t scared.
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I hold
the knife. “Tell me what to do.” We’re sitting on the floor facing each other.


“Cut
here,” she points to the vein on her left arm.


I cut
there. Torrents of blood gush out onto my carpet. 


“Tell
me what to do.”


“Cut
here,” she points to the vein on her right arm.


I cut
her there. More blood.


“It’s
not enough,” I say. “You need more.”


“It’s
not enough,” she says. “More.”


“Where?”
I say, putting the knife on her left shoulder. “Here?”


“Yes.”
I cut her shoulder. It bleeds on my knife.


“Here?”
I put the knife above her right breast.


“Yes.”
And I cut it until it bleeds.


“Here?”
I put the bloody edge of the knife to her throat.


“Yes.”


I cut
it. Just enough to bruise the skin and make it bleed a bit. 


“Deeper?”
I ask.


“Yes.”


I cut
deeper, scratching something solid.


“Deeper?”


She
looks at me with dead, uncaring eyes. “Please.”


I shove
the knife deeper, so deep that I can’t see the blade anymore. She doubles over
in pain, rivers of blood shoot everywhere, her hands seize her neck, but avoid
touching the blade.


She
twitches and twists for almost four minutes until she stops moving and stops
breathing and just ... stops.


She’s
there, now. With her other selves. She’s happy.


I’m
here. With my other selves. And I look at what I’ve done.


Her
eyes stare at me blankly, the knife is sticking sideways out of her throat, and
the flow of blood is slowly coming to a halt.


Oh,
god: I never noticed it before, but she looks incredible!
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I stare
at her, my heart thumping and thumping. Oh, my god. Oh, my god. She’s so—She
made me feel so—I love you, Sharon. I love the way you made me feel.


My
breathing slows down after an hour. There’s darkness outside. There’s darkness
around the edges of my sight. 


I ...
uh ... I need to sleep.


I need
to sleep.
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“Lick
my shoe,” I say. We’re back in the playground, back in school. Sharon’s in
front of me.


“Please,”
she whines. “Please.”


“The
people have spoken,” I tell her. “Do it now.”


I’m
dreaming. This isn’t real. She’s dead. This couldn’t be happening. She was
never in my school.


She
drops to her knees. “Please,” she begs.


“Do
it!” There’s iron in my voice.


Slowly,
she bends and licks my shoe. I don’t want to see this, but I can’t move away.


After a
few seconds, she looks up, her eyes streaming with tears. “Okay?”


And my
heart is pounding, and my prepubescent hormones are getting a rise. Not of her
pain or the humiliation, but of the control I have over her.


“Part
of it is still dirty,” I tell her. “Do it again.” The crowd cheers. I own them.


And as
hard as it is for her, she bends down, and licks my shoe again. And the
pounding in my ears is exactly the same as it was when I killed her.
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“Lick
my shoe,” I tell her.


We’re
back at the beginning. She hasn’t licked my shoe yet.


“Please,”
she begs me. “Please.”


What
the hell is this? What’s going on? Maybe she isn’t the one who’s dead. Maybe
it’s me, again. Maybe it’s me still. Maybe I never came back to life.
Maybe it was part of death’s scenarios. Maybe I’m still here, on the dark side.
Playing with my dark side.


Something
impels me to say, “The people have spoken. Do it now.”


No, I
don’t want to go through this again. This isn’t me. This is a me that could
have been, not a me that was. This is not the me that is.


Obviously
holding back her revulsion, biting back everything, trying not to cry, she
falls to her knees, and bends over. Slowly, she takes her tongue out. For a
friction of a second it hovers a millimeter above my shoe. This second time, I
can see the hesitation. But the fear overcomes her, and her tongue touches my
shoe. I can feel her tongue on my foot, through my shoe and my sock.


I must
still be dead. I try to step sideways, to get elsewhere, elsewhen. To any other
situation but this nightmare. 


Nothing
happens.


She
looks up. “Okay?” One tear to the left, two to the right. Her voice is pleading
for mercy. For her nightmare to stop. I nearly cry back. This isn’t me.
Please, make it stop.


“Part
of it is still dirty,” I say. “Do it again.” The crowd cheers. And me, as much
as I revile this, when she turns her head back down, when it’s clear that
she’ll lick my shoe again, I feel a rush. A rush of pleasure. Oh, god, no.
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“—my
shoe,” I hear my voice echo back even as my lips seal themselves. It’s started
again.


She’s
looking at me, her eyes watery, wavering. I shut my eyes. 


She’s
pleading. I shut my ears. 


I know
I’m answering back. I shut my mouth.


I sense
a shift in the sand. I know she’s on her knees, now. I shut my heart. 


Stop
this. Stop stop stop this. This never happened. I don’t get such a pleasure out
of humiliating people. This is NOT ME! There’s a cheering of a crowd
around me. I’m not here. This is someone else’s experience.


Through
my shoe, I sense the movement of her tongue for the third time, and a buzz goes
through me. A buzz of sheer pleasure.


I know
this feeling. I know this joy. I have felt it before. In childhood a
time or two. When a teenager. But I so despised myself for feeling it, I never
put myself in a position to feel it again. Until Sharon came. 


No.
This is my feeling. It’s mine, not someone else’s. I am
the monster I’ve always dreaded I could be.


“Part
of it is still dirty,” I say, as I open my eyes, willing myself to speak. “Do
it again.” My heart begins to thump. She does it again.
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Suddenly
I can’t breathe. I sit up with a gasp.


It’s
dark. Was I having a heart attack? Why did I stop breathing?


Where
am I? A shard of light, outlining a door.


Back
home. Sharon’s in the living room. Was she ever here? Is she dead?


All I
have to do is walk to the other room, and I’ll know.


Nah.
I’ll stay here for a while. I’ll try sleep again. I don’t care.
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I lie in
the dark and stare at the ceiling and memories wash over me. 


I
remember everything.


And for
the first time I’m able to separate my memories.


I
remember being raised by my father and my mother until they were divorced when
I was ten. I remember drowning. I remember almost getting run over. I remember
going to school and never asking anyone to lick my shoe.


I
follow another path, different memories of a different childhood. I remember my
father dying at the age of seven. I remember my mother losing herself to drink,
ebbing away while being alive. How I was the one who took care of her.


I
remember a different school. How I enjoyed humiliating—no, not humiliating
people, controlling them—I remember how good being in control felt. I
remember the satisfaction it gave me of getting back at life, of controlling
everything and everyone, of making it impossible for the world to manipulate
me. 


And, in
this path, I remember the day I realized that I am not alive.
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It
began the day my father died. When my mother told me about it, at home, there
was another me there. Another kid who looked like me, half-invisible, looking
at us. I could hear his thoughts, I could see his memories. He was me, but his
past was slightly different. He was a different me from a different place.


It took
me years upon years, but, knowing that impossible things are possible, I
learned the rules of my reality. This wasn’t life as everyone else understood
it. I could slip from one reality to another. I realized this wasn’t life. I
could slip into lives that could have been, that will be, that would have been.
And when I watched the life of the kid that showed up in my saddest day, I
learned that he was alive, that he had only arrived after he had died, and that
he had vanished once he had been brought back. This place, where I was born,
where I grew up, it was death. I had never been alive. I was just a
possibility.


I hated
the real me. I wanted to be him. I watched his life. I knew he’d come back.
He’d come back for me. And then ... I would kill him and take his place.
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And I
did.


Only he
came back, too. I came back. Back from the schoolyard.


I am both
of me, now. I was there, at home, hearing my mother tell me the awful news. I
was there, at home, watching me hearing the news. Both these versions of me are
now inside me. At least both of me, if not more.


But I
can tell the different realities apart, now. They’re all of them real. But I
can tell them apart. My father is alive here. My father died when I was seven
over in the afterlife.


This
... other me. This ... me that likes to control people. He’s the one that
manipulated Sharon. He’s the one that overwhelmed me. He’s the one that got her
to commit suicide once, and, when I saw—when he saw—that he was losing
control, he was the one who committed the absolute act of control and got her
to beg me to kill her.


It
wasn’t me. It wasn’t my pleasure I was feeling. It wasn’t me, for god’s sakes.


But
then whose pleasure was it? I felt it. It’s a pleasure I’ve felt before.
It is mine, no matter how badly I don’t want it to be. 


That
other me, that dead-me-come-to-life, he’s not a different person. It’s just a
case of ‘there but for the grace of God, go I—goes he—go we’. He’s a me that
could easily have been. I am he. And everything he does I could have done, I
did do, I would have done.


And now
I did. I did it. And I liked it.


And I
hate myself.
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I can’t
face myself.


It’s
not that she’s dead. She wanted to die. She’s where she wants to be. It’s that
I destroyed her world. I took away her job, her friends, her family, everything
in her life—just for the sheer pleasure of it—and then I manipulated her
into committing suicide. And once she’d been to the afterlife, everything she
had been was left behind. She was just like me, she wanted to die again and
again and again ... And I manipulated her, controlled her, took away her
thoughts, her reason, her self—and had made sure that this death would
be the last death. Just to get that rush of control again.


And—I
don’t even want to think about it, but I can’t help it—in that awful place on
the other side, in the afterlife, there are other me’s. Me’s that could have
been. There are me’s that are ten times worse than I am now, who commit deeds
more horrible than the ones I committed here. There are murderers, I’m sure.
Rapists. God knows what else. And they’re all things I could have become, if
things were different. They’re not disconnected from me, they’re not other
people. They’re me in other circumstances.


Oh, my
god, how can I face myself? How can I look at myself in the mirror, knowing I
could become all those things?


How can
I live with myself knowing I’m everything I hate?!
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I’m to
blame.


I’m to
blame for everything I could do, for anything that exists there, beyond.
It’s part of me. And I’m to blame for it. I’m to blame for everything.
Everything.


I hate
me.


Help.
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It’s
been two days. I’ve been in bed all this time, the curtains drawn. I don’t eat,
I hardly drink, and I only go through the living room when I have to go to the
bathroom.


I can’t
face myself.


And
then suddenly, I get this urge to leave the house. To go out. To find another
woman. To see how far I could manipulate her.


I
can’t. I can’t. Not again. I lie on my hands and bury my head in the pillow.


Oh, my
god, I’m such a monster. 


 


74.


It’s
been two weeks. 


At
least I can walk around and think. Thinking’s important. Maybe there’s a way to
work this out with myself. Maybe there’s a way I can learn to live with what I
am.


I don’t
know if it’s possible. I don’t think it is. But at least I’m thinking, and
thinking’s important. I think I’m going to get out of this eventually.
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Sharon’s
body is really starting to smell.


I stuff
it in a huge nylon bag, which I then wrap around a few times, cello tape, and
put in the attic.


I
wonder if I should really keep it there, or just get rid of it?


Nah.
I’ll keep it. Sentimental value.
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Secret
Thoughts is a startling examination of sexuality, motherhood, and society
told in three novellas by Geffen Award-winning author Guy Hasson.


In “The Perfect
Girl”, Alexandra Watson is a newcomer to Indianapolis Academy of Telepathic
Studies. By touch alone, she can delve into your memories, desires,
insecurities… everything that makes a person. When she bonds with Professor
Parks, her world grows complicated. Soon, she’s reading the residual memories
of a recently dead and tracking down the mystery of her demise. 


“The Linguist”
continues the story of telepathic-enabled women, except now the author has
moved us several years in the future. The US government has determined that
people like Rachel Akerman are a threat to the nation and orders countrywide
extermination of those with telepathic powers. When a G-man uncovers Rachel and
offers her a chance to help her country in exchange for her life, what choice
is she left with? Rachel finds herself attempting to communicate with a
frightened and imprisoned alien life form for the military.


Finally, in
“Most Beautiful Intimacy”, Guy Hasson posits “What if a woman were psychically
attached to an embryo growing within her uterus?” Set years after the previous
novella, Susan DiOrio and her husband hide in a remote region of Montana. Cut
off from the world, all they have is each other, and that is threatened when
Susan becomes pregnant. A telepath has never successfully given birth to a
child. Poignant and urgent, Hasson effectively explores the fear and wide-eyed
amazement associated with having a baby. 


These three
novellas will open your eyes, raise uncomfortable questions, and make you fall
in love with the protagonists three times over.


 


http://www.apexbookcompany.com/secret-thoughts/
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The author of
disturbing fiction and poetry, Martel Sardina has dedicated herself to her
craft, taking feedback and rewriting until she’s teetering on the brink of
insanity. She left the remainder of her insanity at the door when she recently
became a submissions editor for Apex Magazine.


After a hiatus from
writing and other creative pursuits, the prodigal daughter has finally returned
home. Her absence from the writing world included a stint in public accounting,
traveling North America via motorcycle, and the continuing journey of
parenthood.


Martel claims to
have a “freaky people tolerance” that is higher than the average person, which
may explain her fondness for tattoo artists, musicians, writers and
leather-clad biker types.


If you see her
without a can of Pepsi, please give her one as she is much happier when
caffeinated. I prefer Coke, so when we meet for the first time, expect there to
be a scene.
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The monks chant as
they carry me to the hillside. They pray for the person I once was and for the
person I will become. The sun is bright and its rays are warm. I am naked and
cold under this thin cloth shroud. I always thought that the dead could not
feel. Some say our bodies are just shells, that it is the spirit that makes us
living, breathing beings. When I was a child, I was not sure what to believe.
When my father died, I witnessed the moment when he took his last breath. The
shell theory made sense to me then. It certainly seemed that his spirit left
his body with that final breath. But now that I am on the other side, I believe
what the elders believe. The spirit stays with its host until it is released.
That’s my only explanation for why I am aware that I am still here.


Kalden was the name
of my host’s body. When the monks finish praying, they set me down in the
middle of the stone circle, not far from the temple. I will rest here and watch
them as they prepare for the ceremony. Kalden will be buried soon.


The vultures are
already circling overhead. Some have landed and start to approach me, but the
guardians shake long sticks at them and scare them off.


Three men wearing
long, white aprons unwrap my shroud. Their faces are blank of emotion. Only the
stoic are meant for this line of work. It’s been three days since my death, but
they touch me gingerly. Not because my body is stiff and swollen, but because
they are being careful not to bump my head and cause my namshe
(consciousness) to be released too soon. They cast the shroud aside and pick up
their cleavers. In a few short strokes, the blades are made razor sharp by the
whetstones.


The men work
quickly. They make the necessary cuts. It does not hurt though I do sense a
feeling that a part of me has been removed. I hear bones cracking, squishing
sounds and plops, as the men retrieve my organs and set them aside. 


More vultures have
landed. They smell my blood. Their loud squawks are deafening. It is getting
harder for the guardians to keep them at bay.


Fortunately, the
cutters are done. They give the guardians a hand signal and all of the men fall
back and allow the birds to come. There are hundreds of them now. Huge birds
that are beautiful and ugly at the same time. Some flap their wings and squawk,
hoping to scare the weaker birds away and increase their share. They bite, tug
and pull at my flesh. I am in awe of their strength and power. 


I hear my mother
crying. I wish I could tell her that I am okay. She should not be sad or fear
for me. She should know that what has happened and what is about to happen are
merely steps in the process. I will make my way through the bardo. She
should join the monks in prayer. Seven weeks from now, I will find my new host
and have rebirth.


Still, none of this
is easy for her. She would not allow me to attend my father’s own burial. She
said I was too young. Maybe she thought the vultures would frighten me. I had
so many questions about his death. She would not answer them. I begged my
grandfather to tell me the truth. That’s how I know what will happen next.


In less than
fifteen minutes, the vultures will have picked my bones clean. Many of the
birds will be sated. They will fly away and the flapping of their huge wings
will sound like the chugging fits and starts of a locomotive. The weaker ones
who fought unsuccessfully to taste my flesh are hungry. They will stay close.
The guardians will have to shoo them away again as the cutters prepare what’s
left of Kalden for his end.


The cutters will
gather what’s left of my bones and crush them with mallets. They will save my
skull for last. They will crack it open and carefully remove my brain. They
will crush my skull as they did with the other bones, reducing it to dust.
Then, they will take my brain and organs and mix them with flour and the bone
dust.The vultures will sit patiently, watching and waiting for the signal to be
feeding again. In minutes, what was left of Kalden will be gone.


 


My spirit soars
high above the hillside. Somehow I am one with the vultures. I can see the
crowd below dispursing. The cermony is over. Kalden is gone. Yet I am still
here.


The great birds
take me on journey to parts of Tibet that I have never seen. The snowcapped
mountains are majestic and magnificent. The mountain air is cold but smells
sweet. It is hard to convey everything I am seeing and feeling. My flesh was
consumed by hundreds of birds. Now I am experiencing the world from hundreds of
different viewpoints. It is beyond my comprehension but somehow I understand. I
go where they go. I see what they see. I eat what they eat. There have been
other burial ceremonies. I sense other spirits are here with me. 


This goes on for
some time. Then I start to sense that an ending is coming. But it is not an
ending in a strict sense. There is something beyond it. A beginning perhaps.
Has it been seven weeks already?


My grandfather
never told me what would actually happen when I found my new host. I begged him
to tell me but he said that he couldn’t because he didn’t honestly know. He
hadn’t died yet. How could he?


I didn’t know what
to expect when the time would come. I don’t know if it is different for each
spirit. This is what happened to me.


One day, when the
female vultures laid their eggs, I felt a sense of detachment from the mother
birds and a sense of attachment to the eggs. Himalayan vultures lay one egg at
a time, but since Kalden had been consumed by many, part of me had been
transferred to all of the eggs laid that day. 


Some of the eggs
eventually hatched and part of me was carried on by a new generation of the
great birds. Some of the eggs never hatched and a part of me truly died.


One egg was stolen
from its nest by a peasant woman. She took the egg home, cooked and ate it. My
spirit melded with hers. When she coupled with her husband, my new host was
conceived.


 


My new mother is a
simple woman. She calls my host “Pasang” because I was born on a Friday. The
elders call me “Keyuri” after the cemetery goddess, because I am always asking
questions about life, and life after death. I tell them I had another name
once. I don’t remember my old host’s name anymore. I tell them I was once a boy
and that I’ve soared above the Himalayas on a vulture’s wings. The elders
believe me. 


I tell them that I
want to be a cutter.


My mother gets
upset when I speak of such things.


“It is a man’s job
and the elders will not allow it,” she says. 


But somehow I know
that in this life, that is my destiny.


The elders prayed
for guidance. They know that I am more than just a peasant girl. The only way I
can be a cutter is if I will hide my true identity.


I shave my head. I
bind my breasts to flatten them. I have boyish features and am not petite. It
is a relatively easy transformation.


The elders give me
a new name.


They call me
“Tenzin” now. A fitting name for I will be a protector of Dharma and all of its
teachings.


The elders tell my
mother that “Pasang” is dead. They don’t want any loose ends.


 


The vultures circle
overhead.


The monks carry the
girl’s body to the hillside and place it in the center of the stone circle. I
carefully remove her shroud and set it aside as my partners sharpen the
cleavers against the rocks in short strokes. My face is blank of emotion.
Though I am amazed by how much she looked like Pasang.


The elders are
testing me.


If I can make it
through this ceremony, avoid reacting to my mother’s cries, I will be known as
“Tenzin The Cutter” until it is my time to find a new host.


I hear my mother
sobbing. I want to tell her that I am ok. But I can’t. I know I’ve had this
feeling before. She should not be sad or fear for the life that was. All of us
will make it through the bardo when it is our time. We should embrace
the opportunity for transformation in the earthly and spiritual realms. These
opportunities are our chances for growth.


My partner hands me
the cleaver. I straddle my look-alike.


We cut the girl.


The guardians shoo
the great birds away with long sticks. They smell her blood. Their squawks are
deafening.


I stand and move
out of the way when my partner gives the signal to allow the birds to feed.


I watch, awed by
the power and strength of their jaws as they rip and tear her flesh away.


My only regret is
that I am not the one making the journey skyward.


The ceremony ends.


The great birds fly
away. The beating of their wings turns my sadness into peace.


I am careful not to
smile.


Though I want to.






 


[bookmark: enoughtomakeadevil]Enough to Make a Devil 


R. Thomas Riley


 


R.
Thomas Riley is a horror writer living in the distant lands of North Dakota.
He’s famous around these parts for his horror collection The Monster Within Idea from
Apex Publications. Recently, the story “The Day Lufberry Won It All” from his
collection was converted into a screenplay and filmed by Frosty Moon Omnimedia.


Many
authors dream of having their work translated to film. R. Thomas Riley has
lived that dream…and I can say it doesn’t surprise me. His work is full of
vivid imagery and emotion…like a young Gary Braunbeck. Hopefully, you’ll find
some of these qualities in the story below.
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“So,
today’s the big day, huh, Dr. Caffy?”


 


“Yes,
Henry,” Melanie replied as she signed the Mowman Facility log sheet.


 


“Hope
you don’t let the bastard out.”


 


“Now,
Henry, it’s been three years since his last parole hearing and he’s been making
progress.”


 


“If you
ask me, he should’ve got the needle.”


 


“He was
found legally insane,” Caffy pointed out.


 


“Whatever,”
Henry grumbled as he handed Melanie a red visitor’s badge. “Have fun.”


 


“Oh,
yeah, I consult here for the fun.”


 


Her
heart gave an unpleasant lurch as the thick metal doors slammed shut. She
always felt queasy entering the facility because it was so foreign from the
outside world.  There was always a part of her that wondered if she would
ever leave the place unscathed. Of course, physically she would be fine. It was
the mental part that worried her…
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Melanie
swiftly spread out her notes and current files on Rees. The folder was
substantial, unwieldy and weighty. The documents covered the last three years.
A multitude of case notes from every psychiatrist that had come into contact
with Rees. 


 


Finally,
satisfied with the arrangement on the table, she waited for the guards to
retrieve the patient from his cell. She customarily was secure when it came to
concluding whether the men and women she evaluated for the state of
Massachusetts were mentally competent for parole, but this particular patient
was an enigma to her.


 


The
first time she evaluated James Rees for possible parole, it had been no
contest. The guy was demonstrably delusional. He claimed he could manipulate
reality and that monsters were trying to destroy the Earth. He’d been cornered
in a ghost town up north. He’d claimed Dunwich was the portal for these
creatures to enter reality. She’d had no problem declaring him a clear and
present danger to society. 


 


She’d
followed his progress during the three-year period, but had only seen him, face
to face, two times since the last arduous interview.


 


She
took a deep, calming breath. It did the complete opposite, tensing her
shoulders. She glanced up as the door opened, expecting to see James, but was
greeted by the warden instead.


 


“Warden,”
she acknowledged as she stood to her feet.


 


“Doc,
how are things?” Warden Miles inquired as he shook hands with her.


 


“Good,
good,” Melanie replied warmly, skillfully concealing her apprehension. 


 


“How’s
that husband of yours?”


 


“Um,”
Melanie stammered. “We…we’re divorced.”


 


“Oh?
Sorry to hear that,” Miles offered hastily.


 


Melanie
was still unaccustomed to informing people she was divorced. The papers had
been finalized barely a month before. She offered Miles an embarrassed smile
and let her gaze drop to the table.


 


“Well,”
Miles said a few beats later. “Mr. Rees will be along shortly, they’re just
placing him in restraints,” he rambled nervously. “I’m assuming you will want
to consult with our resident shrink after you’ve evaluated Mr. Rees?”


 


“Of
course,” Melanie replied. “Who’s in charge here now? I know Choler retired recently?”


 


“Oh, a
Miss, uh, I mean, Dr. Hewlett,” Miles corrected himself.


 


“Hmm,
never heard of her,” Melanie mused. “Where did she transfer in from?”


 


“Nevada.”


 


“I
heard that place is a jungle,” Melanie quipped, eyebrows arched.


 


“She
seems to know what she’s doing. Catches on quickly.”


 


“What’s
going on, Miles? You don’t sound too warm about her,” Caffy demanded, alert. 


 


“Choler
didn’t retire,” Miles sighed. “Sure, that’s what he and I told everyone. Better
for both of us, to tell the truth.”


 


“What
happened?”


 


“I
can’t say anything until you’ve interviewed Rees. Because if I do. It might
cloud your judgment. Taint your findings. Damn. I’ve already said too much,”
Miles stumbled as he saw the look on Melanie’s face.


 


Melanie
immediately caught the change in tone. All the sentences had become just that.
Sentences. Miles was hiding something. A person didn’t clip words like that
unless they were trying very hard to not say the wrong thing.


 


“Yes,
you did,” Melanie sighed. “No more insinuations, ok? I want to interview Rees
with a fair mind.”


 


“Good,”
Miles gushed, then smiled. “I’ll fill you in on what’s been going on after. We
can compare notes. Fair enough?”


 


“Fair.”


 


“Rees
should be on his way shortly,” Miles rambled.
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James
watched the psych techs and the head guard Riles approach his cell. He didn’t
shift a muscle, merely watched as they took up positions on either side of his
cell. He was lounging on his bunk watching the walls bleed. The meds he’d been
on recently had curbed the visions, but now they were back full strength. A
reptilian eye popped open in the wall at the far corner of his cell. 


 


An
obscure symphony played in his head, his attempt to block out the screams
coming from the floor. Riles cleared his throat. “Time to go see the shrink,
freak. On your feet, you know the drill.”


 


James
allowed his stare to continue a few more beats. Just long enough to show he was
moving because he wanted to, not because he’d been ordered to. 


 


Leisurely,
he gained his feet. His movements were deliberate and calculated. An economy of
motion from years spent behind bars. There was no need to hurry in here. 


 


He
ignored the hallucinatory sticky sensation of the blood-covered floor as he
meticulously fussed his orange prison jumpsuit, a deviation from the khaki
shirt and shit-brown pants. He turned his back to the cell’s bars, placed his
hands behind his back and bent over at the waist. He rested his forehead on the
cool cinder block. A tongue slithered from the cracked concrete and greedily
lapped at his face. He closed his eyes and ignored it. 
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“So,
can you tell me anything about this Dr. Hewlett?” Melanie questioned.


 


“Well,
like I said. She transferred into us the day after Choler…retired. She stays to
herself. Doesn’t talk much. Comes in early. Leaves late. Other than that.
There’s not much else.”


 


Melanie
listened to the rumblings beneath Miles’ clipped sentences. “What about her
file? You had to look at that didn’t you?”


 


“Well,
yeah. She went to Harvard. Two years at San Quentin. Then Nevada. Lovelock
Correctional for four. Now here.”


 


“How
many times has she seen Rees?”


 


Again.
The hesitation. “Once.”


 


“Once?
Damn it, Miles, stop being so cryptic!”


 


“She
specifically requested to see him her very first day. Well, we didn’t see any
problem with her getting right into the thick of things, so I agreed.”


 


“Something
happened, didn’t it?”
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James
stood motionless as the cell door rattled open. The two techs entered amidst
the rattle of chains. Riles poked him in the back of the neck with his riot
baton. “No trouble, sweetie,” he growled.


 


James
tilted his head to the right slightly and Riles grunted his approval. “Make
sure those restraints are snug, fellas. Wouldn’t want our ‘ol pal here trying
to hurt our cute, little Dr. Caffy.”


 


“Dr.
Caffy is here?” James asked, alert. No wonder the visions were back.


 


“Yep,
your parole evaluation is today. As if you didn‘t know that,” Riles laughed. 


 


One of
the guards cruelly grasped one of Rees’ slender, almost effeminate, hands and
callously ratcheted a steel cuff down on the wrist. Rees showed no reaction to
the pain that lanced up his forearm. He was in another place. The room, guards
and techs, the present, all of it quickly dwindled away as James retreated
inward. 


 


To his
memory place…Dunwich. 
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“Yes,
something happened,” Miles replied. “As soon as Dr. Hewlett stepped into the
room, Rees went crazy. He’s already listed as a labile…”


 


Melanie
nodded as she listened to Miles drone on. It had been her decision to
categorize Rees a labile. Labilis, apt to slip, from the Latin; a patient that
seemed not to epitomize any threat of violent behavior; an individual that was
sluggish, which gave the notion of being dim mentally, but in an instant, could
abruptly transform into the worst nightmare of anyone unlucky enough to be in
the present vicinity. 


 


“And,
I, uh, informed Hewlett of the risks, but she insisted on seeing Rees alone…and
she asked for him to be unrestrained.”


 


“What?”
Melanie exploded. “And you allowed this to occur?”


 


“Dr.
Hewlett, is, uh, very persuasive,” Miles muttered. “I misspoke earlier. Rees
didn’t immediately go berserk when Hewlett entered the room. It was a few
minutes after she started talking to him. Then…boom, he almost took her eyes
out with a pen before we could restrain him.”


 


“What
did she say to set him off,” Caffy interjected. “She had to say something
incendiary to set Rees off like that.”


 


“I
don’t know.” Miles winced; this line of questioning was getting more and more
uncomfortable by the moment. “She was whispering something in his ear, the
audio was garbled and Dr. Hewlett is, uh, tightlipped about the exchange.”


 


“Where
is Dr. Hewlett now?” Melanie inquired pointedly. Even though Rees wasn’t
exclusively her patient, she felt a tinge of possessive professional jealousy. 


 


“She
should be here soon,” Miles responded, glancing at his Rolex. 


 


The
flash of the watch wasn’t lost on Melanie. Where did Miles get the money to buy
a Rolex? There was no way he could afford something so expensive on his salary.
It was obviously a fake. Caffy quickly cleared her thoughts. She was normally
quite resolute at controlling and organizing her thoughts, but her mind was a
jumble of emotions and questions, a myriad of noise.  


 


She
blinked as the walls grew transparent for an instant. A town loomed where the
walls should’ve been. She immediately recognized it as Dunwich, but not as it
was now, as it would have been in the past. It looked just like the depictions
Rees drew during their sessions. Desolate, cold and foreboding.  Just as
she was certain something monstrous would burst from one of the buildings, she
closed her eyes. 


 


They
flinched as the door swung open without warning. The office was back to normal.


 


“Good
morning, Warden,” Dr. Hewlett greeted as she swept into the small office. “And
you must be, Dr. Caffy,” she stated, cold, lidded eyes keenly gauging Melanie.


 


Melanie
felt as if she were a rabbit just spotted by a viper. 
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The
memory place. 


 


James
leisurely walked the street past countless doors on either side. His shoes
echoed off the cobblestones. Some doors were locked. Permanently. Others were
unlocked. All contained memories, both real and fabricated. This fictional
representation of Dunwich was his fortress of deprivation, joy, and anguish,
created to house all of Rees’ thoughts. Dr. Caffy had briefly breached this
place. It was she who christened Rees’ creation, the memory place. 


 


James
halted outside a building on his left and slowly turned to face the gleaming,
stolid expansive door that guarded the room beyond. The door appeared to be
breathing, slowly constricting, then expanding. Its shade was flesh toned,
because that was what it was constructed of…human flesh. 


 


James
looked down the street to his right. From where he stood, it continued for
miles into the distance until he couldn’t make out the end. Squat, square
buildings sat on both sides of the street, until it looked like they reached
deep into the sky, an optical illusion that could never be recreated in the
real world. Whippoorwills perched in the eaves of many of the structures,
silently watching him pass. In the distance, dogs barked madly at unseen
threats. James took a moment to gaze about his creation and marvel at how well
he’d managed to capture the essence of Dunwich in this place. He peered up at
the hills that crouched behind the buildings. Those hills loomed up darkly to
swallow the wound colored sky. Dotted here and there, rings of rough hewn stone
pillars stood out among the trees, a part of the landscape and not. He’d
explored these stone circles, with their table-like stone centerpieces, and it
was from these he’d learned of the Old Ones’ cosmic plans. It was there he’d
smelt their presence and heard their ancient whisperings. 


 


 He
reached out and grasped the knob of bone, the door handle to this particular
hideaway of memory. He wrenched it open and a course of pleasure coursed
through his being as the door screamed in agony. This door had been locked for
ages, but now, James knew he must peruse its contents. 


 


Yog-Sothoth
was here…
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She
hadn’t taken a breath since Dr. Hewlett entered the room. Melanie involuntarily
expelled the pent up breath in a loud gush. She felt as if she had been struck
in the stomach. Psychosomatic nausea engulfed her.


 


“Is
there a problem?” Dr. Hewlett asked, her voice saturated with false concern.
“Are you all right, Dr. Caffy, you look like you’ve just consumed something
displeasing.”


 


“I’m
sorry,” Melanie managed as she blindly rushed for the door, nearly knocking
Hewlett to the floor.


 


Miles
wore the look of a deer caught in onrushing headlights at the exchange. He
managed to find one of the chairs surrounding the pitted table and collapsed into
it.


 


“What’s
that all about?” he muttered.
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James
stepped into a vaulted room clothed in shades of pus-tinged light. The room was
cavernous, much larger than the building housing it. Time and space weren’t
relative here. The ceiling receded into nothingness, the walls barely perceived
in the undulating ambiance. The centerpiece of the room was awash in ruddy
brown light that seemed to issue from everywhere and nowhere at once. That
piece was a birthing table, an altar of glistening steel. Around the table,
massive stone columns twelve feet high were situated in a rough circle. Ancient
writing circled up the stones like coiling snakes. Words bleed into other words
as the stones pulsed.


 


Lying
restrained upon the table was a memory aura of Yog-Sothoth Rees had
encapsulated. It lolled its bulbous head in his direction and grinned through a
razor-sharp maw that writhed with tentacles. James shuddered slightly even
though he knew the thing could not harm him because it was only a figment of
his creation. There were parts of its anatomy that appeared undefined, and this
was true, as he’d only glimpsed a fraction of the creature’s true form. James
had flung his gaze away because he had sensed that to see Yog-Sothoth’s full
manifestation would rain madness down upon him.  


 


He had
met the real thing nine years before in Dunwich and it was more horrifying than
what he could ever hope to capture. Still, what he had managed to
capture in his memory place was more than enough to chill his blood.


 


“So,
you return,” it rasped, its voice a cross between a baby’s gurgle, a demon’s
laugh. “My children have missed your company,” the creature murmured and lifted
a wizened stump of an arm, gesticulating at the glass jars.


 


“You’re
here aren’t you?” James stated, ignoring the vast jars of ill-formed barely
recognizable fetuses. There was something wrong with them in the most
fundamental way, as if they’d been formed in some cosmic geometric design, not
of this world. They bore some resemblance to spiders, centipedes and octopuses
in their construction, but past that, there was not anything recognizable as
originating from this solar system. 


 


“Of
course, I am,” Yog-Sothoth taunted.


 


“You
know what I meant,” James spat, some of his courage returning. “You’re in Dr.
Hewlett. I almost had you, if it hadn’t been for those psych techs. I almost
had you,” Rees repeated softly.


 


“Shhh,”
the thing admonished. “That will be our little secret.”


 


James
glanced down at his clenched fist. Suddenly, a scalpel jutted from his hand as
if by magic. He took a steadying breath, then vaulted the twenty feet across
the room and plunged the scalpel savagely into the thing’s black, lubricious
chest.


 


The
giant’s screams filled Rees’ head. He didn’t need the memory construct any
longer. He knew where to find the real thing.


 


“I’ll
see you soon,” James whispered, already returning to his body.


 


The
psych techs exchanged glances. This one was a real fruitcake their looks
conveyed.
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Melanie
stared at the running water swirling in the bathroom sink without really seeing
it.


 


She was
still reeling in shock. It was her. She’d never known the name of the woman who’d
wrenched Andrew from her life. She’d only seen a picture, inadvertently found
in Andrew’s jacket pocket. 


 


He’d
never offered a name. Hadn‘t even possessed enough respect to give her that
much. Just came home one day after a business trip to Vegas, and said he was
leaving.


 


It all
made sense now. The repeated trips to so-called architectural meetings for a
non-existent casino project. Andrew had been seeing that, that woman, who was
now standing not fifty feet away at this very moment. She took a breath,
scooped a handful of the cool water and savagely splashed it across her burning
face. She started as the bathroom morphed. She closed her eyes and counted to
ten, but when she reopened them, the town still surrounded her. The sink,
counter, and a fraction of the bathroom’s tile floor, the section she was
standing on was still here, but past that, the street continued into the
distance. Melanie would never admit to Rees that his descriptions of Dunwich
had haunted her ever since he’d told her about the town. In fact, he’d so
unsettled her, she’d gone to seek out this place and see if it were as ancient
as Rees claimed it to be.


 


The
town had been unusually difficult to find she had soon discovered and just as
she was about to abandon the search, she’d taken a rather dubious looking fork
in the road, rather by accident, than intent, due to the dense fog which had
abruptly sprung from nowhere, and as the road rose beneath the car’s tires,
Dunwich flirted into view, materializing from the heavy fog. She was vaguely
aware of structures situated on either side of the suddenly narrow road as she
drove. The buildings appeared abandoned and desolate, hopelessly in disrepair,
but what struck her the deepest, wasn’t their disrepair, but the obviously
ancient stone foundations upon which many of the buildings rested. 


 


There
was a definite feeling to the town, a sense of trespass. Melanie intuited if
someone tried to plant something here, it wouldn’t grow. This sudden idea was
weird and disheartening on many levels. She began looking for a place to turn
the car around, but the fields on either side looked dubious and mucky. She
didn’t want to chance getting stuck, definitely not here.  She continued
on and eventually came to what appeared to be the town’s center. She abruptly
slammed the breaks, as a figure seemed to detach itself from the side of a
building and rush across the road in front of her. The figure possessed the
characteristics of a bipedal, humanoid form, but there was something
fundamentally strange about the way it loped across the road. Even though she’d
long before locked her doors, she checked again to make sure all the same. 


 


Melanie
let out a startled scream as the radio blared to life. She quickly fumbled with
the knob, until the volume was at a bearable level. She didn’t recognize the
sounds at first, but they definitely weren’t normal radio chatter or generic
pop tunes. “They’re birds,” she’d whispered.  Through the shrill bird
song, a voice seemed to waver in and out. Melanie found herself leaning
forward, straining to make out what the voice was saying. Enough to…make
a…devil…Yog-Sothoth…is…near…the gate is…make…devil. 


 


After a
few minutes, when the voice had grown silent, the radio finally did as well.
Melanie found a place that looked safe to turn around and left without a glance
back. She’d never spoken of the strange experience with anyone. 


 


She was
a rational person; this was merely stress from being back within the confines
of Mowman and then coming face to face with Hewlett. That was all. Steeling her
resolve, she turned and walked out the door. 


 


What
she didn’t know was that the town still remained behind the door. Reality was
folding, becoming thin. The town was growing by the moment, slowly taking over
the facility like a cancer. 
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As
Melanie walked back into the office, both Miles and Hewlett glanced up. Miles
attempted to offer a consoling smile, but it came off more of a grimace. Dr.
Hewlett merely stared. Her face offered no clue as to what she might be
thinking.


 


“I’m
sorry for that outburst,” Caffy said before any of them could say anything. “I
haven’t been feeling well lately and it all just seemed to come on me at once.”


 


“Mr.
Rees is on his way,” Hewlett informed Melanie. “As for you outburst, I’m glad
it happened now and not when Mr. Rees was present.”


 


Melanie’s
face burned at Hewlett’s snide insinuation and she saw a smug look briefly
flutter across the woman’s features. She was burning with anger, not
embarrassment, but she held her peace and smiled back at Dr. Hewlett.


 


“Yes,
that would’ve been quite unfortunate,” Caffy said in an even tone. “Allow me to
make a proper introduction. My name is Dr. Melanie Caffy and you must be the
Dr. Hewlett, Miles was telling me all about.”


 


Hewlett
glanced at Melanie’s proffered hand, hesitated a brief second, fixed Miles with
a seething look, then took it. The brief touch was revolting and Melanie had
the distinct feeling the woman was prying into her head. She quickly broke the
contact. She felt violated and filthy.


 


Hewlett
had yet to give any indication she knew who Melanie was. Could she be that
cold, Melanie’s mind intoned? Or did she really not make the connection? 


 


Before
she could continue the line of thought, Miles uncomfortably cleared his throat.
“I, uh, think that you and I should take our leave to the observation room, Dr.
Hewlett, and leave Dr. Caffy to her parole eligibility evaluation.”


 


“Very
well, Warden Miles,” Hewlett sniffed and then trailed Miles out of the room.


 


As soon
as they left, Melanie’s shoulders sagged and she heaved a sigh. There would be
time to deal with Hewlett later. She had a job to do. She resolutely walked
over to the pockmarked table and took a seat. 
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James
was fully back in the present now. He made no indication he had heard the
catcalls cascading down on him as the techs led him through the halls. Their
journey to the interview office was almost to an end, and five check points
later, they came to a stop outside the door.


 


“Here
we are at your suite,” one of the techs joked, but no one laughed, so he opened
the door and nudged Rees into the room.


 


“Mr.
Rees,” Melanie greeted as she rose from her seat.


 


“James,
please. Dr. Caffy, we spoke about this before,” James replied warmly. “Call me
James. How have you been, Doc?”


 


“Good,
James, I guess you know why I’m here?”


 


“Sure,
you wanna know if I’m still crazy,” Rees laughed.


 


“Well,
are you?” Melanie asked.


 


“Of
course not,” James grinned. “Never was. Is this really necessary?” he asked,
holding up his manacled wrists.


 


“I
don’t know, you tell me?” Melanie returned. “I heard a little about your
incident with Dr. Hewlett.”


 


Rees
visibly stiffened at the mention of Hewlett’s name, but quickly recovered.
“That was, uh, unfortunate, but she invaded my personal space and I gently
corrected her.”


 


“You
attacked her,” Caffy stated pointedly. “What did she say? You forget, I know
you, James, you must’ve had a good reason to attack her,” Melanie turned to
gaze obstinately into the one-way mirror as she articulated her last statement.


 


“All in
good time, Melanie, this doesn’t all have to be so formal just quite yet. How’s
the family? Any new additions? I see you’re just as stunning as ever.”


 


“You
guys can leave now,” Melanie addressed the techs, ignoring James’ banter,
standing like trained gorillas by the door. “Go have a cigarette or something.”


 


Both
grunted and quickly left the room. Rees smiled and produced a crumpled pack of
Marlboros. He offered one to Melanie. When she refused, he shrugged and shook
one from the pack.


 


“So,
how have you been doing?” Melanie asked as she placed the panic button on the
table between them. “It’s been a couple of months since we last spoke.”


 


“The
usual,” James sighed, expelling a stream of blue smoke. “Not much transpires in
this place.”


 


“Anymore
visions?” 


 


Rees
inhaled once more on his cigarette and considered the question. “The meds only
do so much, if that’s what you mean.” 


 


“Let’s
talk about why you’re here,” Melanie prodded as she turned on the recording
microphone and positioned it before Rees. 


 


“Ah,
yes, the cleansings.”


 


“You
mean the murders you committed.”


 


“Yes,
another term for what I was doing, I suppose. A most dreadful repercussion.” 


 


Melanie
nodded and jotted down something on the pad before her. Patient still
presents illusions of blamelessness for crimes perpetrated. “I know that
you’ve told everyone, including myself, why you committed the murders, but I
would like to hear it again, in your own words, if you would accommodate me.”


 


James
smiled and tapped ash into the tray before him. “Now, Melanie, I don’t believe
in any of that stuff anymore, I was misled, what can I say?”


 


Melanie
jotted something else down on the pad before her. Rees made as if to peek and
then chuckled.  “I’ve had a lot of time to think in this place, Doctor.” 


 


“Certainly.”
Melanie responded, checked her notes, then ventured on, “You claimed you were
attempting to rid the Earth of a certain entity you came to call Yog-Sothoth.
You were a prominent abortion specialist for fourteen years, prior to that you
specialized in obstetrics…” 


 


Melanie
paused and glanced up at Rees, then at the one-way mirror. She realized she’d
done this and self-consciously forced herself to refocus on Rees. He motioned
lazily with a hand, “Go on, dear,” he said. Her uneasiness wasn’t lost on Rees.



 


“You
had no qualms about performing the services for the women. None of the moral
issues ever crossed your mind?” 


 


“Women
have always possessed the right to choose how to manage their bodies; Roe v.
Wade just legalized it. Would it be possible if I could trouble you for a Root
Beer, Dr. Caffy?”


 


“Certainly,”
Melanie replied and glanced towards the observation mirror. “Mr. Rees would
like a Root Beer and I would like water, if you would be so kind.”


 


“Now,
where were we,” James continued. “Ah, yes, my illustrious career. By the time I
became aware of the supposed creature I had performed over two thousand
procedures. Now to most people, I was already a murderer. C’EST rien que de la
merde…”


 


“Excuse
me?” Melanie interjected, her pen poised.


 


“It’s
just a bunch of crap, if you will,” James explained.


 


 “You
could look at what you did as murder, depending on the ideology of the person
evaluating your previous line of work.”


 


“Exactly.
Everything we do as human beings is right in our own eyes. It is society that
taints our freedoms and labels our morals.”


 


“So,
what you did was right?” Melanie said slowly. “It was just society that
condemned you?”


 


“My
dear Caffy, I was misguided. But, hypothetically, if you’ll indulge me, you
still fail to see my ideology. What I did? It was dreadful, yes. The women were
merely vessels, doomed to usher in his reign. They were fated to die, much like
spawning salmon. I merely hastened the process. Fate chose me to discover…well,
you know whom. I acted ascetically in conscience.”


 


“You
use Fate instead of God as the reason you killed those women,” Melanie stated.


 


“Is
there a difference?”


 


“Between
what?”


 


“Don’t
play dense with me, Melanie,” James replied with a smile. “Is there a
difference between Fate and God? To most people they are one and the same.”


 


“Are
they the same to you?”


 


“I
think they are two sides of one coin. Not necessarily the same, but part of the
same substance. Then again, maybe even I don't believe in all the nonsense
coming out of my mouth," Rees finished with a snide grin and wink.


 


"Then
or now?"


"I'll
let you decide, Doc."


 


"Yog-Sothoth,
as you call it. Explain the process to me once more, if you would,
hypothetically, of course," Caffy prodded, pen poised.


 


"Evil
never vanishes. It never dies either. It's a constant in this realm. The
original Evil, Lucifer, if you will, or whatever you parents instilled in your
belief structure, is just a label.” 


 


“You
use the term, evil,” Melanie pointed out. “Which implies you’re the opposite,
correct?” 


 


“I’m
neutral, actually,” James smiled. “Actually, when you strip away all the
labels; Evil is merely energy. Humans have always been compelled to name the
unknown. Lucifer, Satan, Pan. The list is endless.  Evil goes by many
names. All of them could be correct. All of them could be wrong.  That's
not for me to decide," James sighed as he snuffed the cigarette.


 


"But
it was up to you," Melanie ventured, choosing her words carefully.
"To kill those pregnant women who came to you for help. Patients that
trusted their doctor not to harm them."


 


"It
wasn't up to me!" James exploded. "I tried to ignore the knowledge
that was revealed to me. I honestly did. For months, I struggled. For years,
yes, years, Dr. Caffy, I put my fucking head in the proverbial sand. It wasn’t
my problem. Surely, someone else would discover what I'd discovered. They would
have the intestinal fortitude to do what must be done.”


 


“There’s
always a choice,” Caffy pointed out carefully.


 


“Is
there? Really?” James grunted. “Merely an illusion. We are but pawns, my dear.”


 


Melanie
held her pen up in front of her. “I can choose to lay this pen down. Or I can
choose not to.”


 


“Yes,
but the choice has already been predetermined. So there is no choice,” Rees
smiled.


 


“Predetermined,”
Caffy returned the smile. “You’ve spoken about that quite a few times. All
choices have already been made. They’ve been laid out through the musings of
Fate.”


 


“So,
you have been listening. Correct. When all has already been
predetermined, then choice ceases to exist. An illusion,” Rees replied.


 


“You
mentioned this concept when you were apprehended and during our other
interviews,” Melanie observed as she leafed through her notes. “Preordination.”


 


“Like I
said, I was chosen for this burden. I resisted it for as long as I could. I’ll
never know how much Evil seeped through due to my inaction. Only time will
tell.”


 


“The
women...you killed,” Caffy prodded. “There was never a definite pattern. That’s
why it took so long for you be caught. I’ve asked before and the police as
well, but you’ve never elaborated. Would you like to now?”


 


“Melanie,”
James whispered. “There’s no hope that you’ll let me out, is there?”


 


“There’s
always hope, James. If you can prove to me you’ve successfully
rehabilitated...then...we go from there,” she responded gravely, then, “If you were
released...would you pick up where you left off?”


 


“I may
have believed what I told you in the past...but now? I’ve been in here for six
years and the world is still spinning. Things would not be as pleasant as they
are now. So, perhaps I was misguided. I’ve had many a night to contemplate my
actions. Trust me, I’ve turned my doings over and over in my mind. Trying to
see if I was justified. Trying to determine if I was wrong. All I can tell you,
Dr. Caffy, is this...the world is still spinning,” James finished softly.


 


Melanie
nodded and jotted down a few lines on the paper before her. “You told me the
first time we met you were trying to prevent the Old Ones from being born.
That’s why you killed the pregnant women. They were being used to usher in Their
birth.”


 


James
chuckled as he lit another cigarette.  He leaned back in the chair and
gazed at the ceiling as if trying to decipher shapes in the curling smoke.
Melanie was about to intrude on his thoughts, when he returned his gaze to the
room and her. 


 


“The
stains of yesterday will always haunt me, Doctor.” He offered a strained smile.
“Once Evil gets your scent, it always keeps tabs on you. Like a cat scents a
rat? He may not kill the rat right off, but he never loses track of where the
rat is. When he wants to kill the rat, he knows where to find it.”


 


“Elaborate
on that,” Melanie urged. 


 


“The
Old Ones know that I know,” Rees explained. “Once upon a time, I believed They
would kill me eventually for trying. But alas, I’m still here. Let’s just say I
sleep very well at night.”


 


“Why
those particular women? They had nothing in common. Why them?”


 


“Evil
is omnipresent. A preacher I knew once explained it this way: God is
omnipresent, so the Devil copycatted that. Like two sides of the same coin,
Lucifer has many of the same qualities as God does. Is it because they are one
and the same? Nobody can answer that question in this life, at least no one I
know of. 


 


“One
thing Evil is, though, it’s methodical. You might ask...I know the Behavioral
guys from Quantico were really interested...is why I just didn’t kill the one
woman that carried the damned entity. I killed forty-seven. Was it because I
didn’t know which one was the right one? No. Methodical, Evil is part of Fate.
It’s a part of everything. It’s energy that has to go somewhere. In reality, it
is neither good nor evil, to put it simply. The effects? Well, harmful or
helpful to mankind, that could be quantified in moral terms, I imagine. It’s
essential to all that is life. Good could not exist without Evil. Negative
without the Positive? Balance, Doctor. Without it, this world would not exist.


 


“Evil,
or whoever controls it, The Old Ones, something else, who knows? The point is,
if something does not control it…Evil itself…realizes that its mechanisms will
and are thwarted every single day. So, it doesn’t put all of its eggs in one
basket, to steal a saying. Maybe there were forty-seven manifestations? It’s a
given in nature. Why are there millions of sperm, when only one is needed to
fertilize the egg? Not all of them make it—,”


 


“So,
you’re saying that all forty-seven of your victims deserved to die?” Melanie
interjected.


 


“If I
had missed even one of them,” Rees said. “They’d be walking the earth now. That
is…” He smiled and raised his hands. “If I still believed what I believed then.
Hypothetically, of course.”


 


“Of
course,” Caffy agreed and returned the smile. “Now, explain this to me:
Yog-Sothoth? Is he…it…the devil?” 


 


Rees
grimaced as Melanie spoke the monster’s name, but held his peace. “I’m not even
sure it has a sex,” he said after a few moments. “I’m not even sure its actions
can be put into terms of good and evil. It wants to destroy mankind, so, that’s
pretty evil, right? I’ve had a lot of time to read in this place. Mind you, I
researched the hell out of this thing’s existence, searching for every shred of
mention in books, ex cetra.”


 


“And
what did you discover?” Melanie prodded. 


 


“It is
extra-dimensional. It exists outside our time and space. It, he, she, whatever
it is, sees all, knows all.” 


 


“Almost
sounds like you’re describing the Christian idea of God,” Melanie interrupted.


 


Rees
sighed and snubbed out his cigarette. “God did destroy the Earth at one point,
didn’t he?” he offered with a sly smile. “I saw it once, in Dunwich,” he said
suddenly.


 


“What?
Yog-Sothoth?”


 


“Melanie,
please…easy with the name checking,” James laughed nervously. “There’s a hole
in reality there. That’s why the town was built there. It is the only place
where reality is thin enough for it to pass through to our dimension, but for
some reason it can’t on its own. What do you know about the Illuminati?” 


 


“They’re
some ancient cult that supposedly some of our founding fathers were a part of.”
Caffy rattled off. 


 


“If it
ever passes through to our reality, it can only be contained in a pentagon,”
Rees explained. “The Illuminati managed to eventually imprison it in the
Pentagon at one time, and it fed off traffic fatality deaths for a time.” 


 


“You
can’t be serious,” Melanie laughed. 


 


“Just
what I’ve read.” Rees shrugged and waved away Caffy’s laughter. 


 


As
James spoke with Melanie, he kept a part of his mind open for the stirring he
sensed on the other side of the glass. Yog-Sothoth’s essence throbbed like a
cancer, calling out to him. Taunting him. He’d made it a point not to glance in
that direction through the entire interview, but he never forgot what was
gestating just a few feet from him. Fate was giving him another chance, even
from within these walls. The thing chattered and moaned the evil it was
destined to inflict on mankind, safe and secure within the woman…for the time
being. 


 


“My, that
was quite a speech,” Rees laughed and took the can of soda from the tech
that’d just entered. “You get the highlights written down?” he taunted
playfully. 


 


Melanie
smiled stiffly and tented her fingers. “You know, if I find you competent,
you’ll be put on trial for your crimes,” she countered. 


 


“Yes,
there is that,” he replied gamely.  “Something’s bothering you, you’re
here, but not really.” 


 


“Oh?
You always were observant,” Melanie said uncomfortably. “James, I’ll be honest
with you. I’m repulsed by what you’ve done, but on the other hand, you are an
extremely intelligent man…it’s a shame you chose a different path.”


 


“What
is it?” 


 


“What?”
Melanie dodged and involuntarily glanced at the mirror. 


 


James
sat back and followed her gaze. “Dr. Hewlett,” he said simply.  “Me, too.”


 


“Excuse
me?” 


 


“She
gives me the creeps too,” James explained, barely above a whisper. 


 


“What
did she say to you?” Melanie tried once more. 


 


Rees
sat back in his chair and began playing with the manacles encircling his
wrists. 


 


Melanie
stood and walked over to the mirror.  She studied her reflection as she
contemplated her next move.  She could feel Hewlett’s eyes on her and she
fought to maintain her blank expression. “James? What did she say to you?” 


 


The
manacle chains clanked against the tabletop as he rearranged himself, but
Melanie didn’t turn around. She knew he’d stood. 


 


“When
she touched you, you felt it, didn’t you?” he asked.


 


Melanie
did turn at this. “I shook her hand and I felt like she was digging around
inside my head,” she admitted hesitantly. 


 


James
reached forward and turned the recording microphone off in one swift motion.
“We haven’t much time,” James said, his voice urgent. “She’s carrying enough to
make a devil.” 


 


“James…”
Melanie stopped short as she realized what Rees had just said. “I’ve heard that
phrase before,” she whispered. 


 


“Shut
up and listen to me. You know I’m right, or at the very least, you realize
there’s something wrong with that woman!” 


 


“James,
turn on the microphone,” Melanie deflected the question. 


 


“Ah,”
Rees said as understanding lit up his face.  “I should’ve known. Why, this
is just priceless.” He turned to the mirror and smiled approvingly.  “You
work in mysterious ways, don’t you?”


 


“What
are you talking about?” 


 


“My
dear Melanie,” James said in a fatherly voice. His tone made Melanie extremely
uncomfortable.  “I’ve been keeping up with what’s been going on in your
life. I sensed a long time ago you and I were destined, I just didn’t know the
how or the when.” 


 


“Sit
down, James,” Melanie ordered. 


 


“You
see it don’t you?” James said as the room around them fluttered in and out.
“The town is calling to me.”


 


Melanie
had indeed noticed the room waver, but she wasn’t about to admit it. “What’s so
special about Dunwich?” she said instead.


 


“It is
the crux,” Rees replied. “It’s why I brought all the women back there. They
became what they really were there. Up on the hill, at the altar of ancient
stones, it was the only place they showed their true form and were vulnerable
to me.” 


 


 The
door opened and Dr. Hewlett rushed in. “What’s the meaning of this? Mr. Rees,
sit down,” she spat coldly. “Dr. Caffy, step outside with me? This nonsense has
gone on long enough!” 


 


Hewlett
didn’t wait for an answer and slammed the door behind her.  Melanie
glanced at the observation mirror and came to a decision. She hurried over
before reason could interrupt her. She pushed a button on the wall beside the
window’s frame and the mirror abruptly grew opaque, and then she rushed over to
the table and grabbed her chair and placed it beneath the door’s knob, just as
the techs began banging to force the door. 


 


“Whatever
you have to say? You’ve got about thirty seconds,” Melanie said as she eyed the
door warily.
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Melanie
couldn’t believe what she’d just done. Quite possibly her license would be
called into question by the review board, not to mention, her time at Mowman
Facility would certainly come to a end. Yet, she felt compelled to hear Rees
out, because she had felt something when Hewlett touched her and she’d
seen the room and the bathroom change. Crazy as it sounded, she couldn’t seem
to control the reasonable side of herself and it was scaring the crap out of
her.


 


Abruptly,
the banging on the other side of the door ceased. A silence seemed to settle
around them. James glanced around and nodded. “It’s here,” he stated.


 


“What
are you talking about?” Melanie asked, the beginnings of barely restrained
panic in her voice. 


 


“Open
the door,” James said.


 


Melanie
eyed him warily, but made no move to remove the chair. “What’s going on?” she
asked, though she really didn’t want to know the answer. 


 


Something
hit the door on the opposite side with a splatter. Melanie screamed and leapt
back as blood began seeping under the door.


 


“Do you
mind?” James asked, holding up his manacled wrists. “All bets are off now.” 


 


“I
don’t have the keys,” Melanie answered as another crash sounded against the
door shuddering it in its frame. “They’re out there.” 


 


James
nodded and shuffled over to where Melanie was standing. “The way the room’s
been changing, I suspect Yog-Sothoth is manifesting Dunwich just outside that
door. I can’t go to him, so he’s coming to me.” 


 


“You’re
crazy, you know that?” Melanie quipped. She removed the chair and flung the
door open…and screamed. 


 


The
drab hallway of the facility was no longer there. In its place, a blood-covered
street now resided. What was left of the techs was smeared across the building
on the far side. A dense fog rolled and Melanie could just make out hideous
shapes flitting this way and that. No, she realized quickly. There were
impressions of shapes, as if they were invisible, merely displacing the fog
with their movements. 


 


She
slammed the door against the horrifying sight. She found James had placed a
link of his chain beneath the table’s steel leg. He lifted the heavy table and
brought it down hard on the link. After the fifth attempt, the chain gave way.
He fed the chain through the cuffs and let the remnants clatter to the floor.
His hands were still cuffed, but his movements were no longer hobbled by the
choke chain. He grabbed the chair and smashed it against the wall and handed a
jagged leg to Melanie and took another for himself.


 


“Remember
what I told you about Yog-Sothoth’s ability to manipulate reality? Well, you’re
about to experience it firsthand. Ready?” 


 


“For
what?”


 


“We
can’t just sit here and wait for our deaths. Eventually this room will change
as well. Better to go out fighting, what do you say?” 


 


Rees
didn’t wait for a response and he opened the door. Melanie followed, but
quickly discovered the dense fog had already swallowed Rees. Faint lights
glowed at intervals and Melanie realized they were streetlights. She reached
out a hand and cringed as she felt the damp, moss-like feel of the building.
The light spilled from the room she’d just left and she was loath to leave its
implied security. 


 


“James!”
she hissed. The fog reacted to her voice and seemed to rush at her. She
screamed as something slid up her bare arm. The sensation was slimy and
slithery and her nostrils were assaulted with unsettling seawater, smell.
Abruptly, something else grasped her, but this was more solid. She collapsed
against James with relief. “Easy now,” he said. “This is going to be tricky.
They can’t fully exist on our level of reality, that’s why we can’t see them.
Be thankful for that, you don’t want to see what his avatars look like,” he
added. 


 


“What
the hell was that?” Melanie asked as she furiously rubbed the place where the
monster had caressed her. A burning sensation was quickly building there. She
could just make out what appeared to be round indentations on her forearm.
 “Wait! What happened to Hewlett and Miles?”


 


“Miles
is most likely dead,” James replied. “Hewlett is headed for the circle.”


 


The fog
was low lying, reaching to the midpoint of the buildings. Standing against the
night sky, Melanie could clearly make out the stones on the hill directly in
front of them. They cast a purple glow. A roar sounded from that general
direction. The sound was so unearthly, unlike anything Melanie had ever heard. 


 


“He’s
close. We must hurry,” James urged. He grabbed her hand and started off a brisk
pace down the street. His steps were sure and he didn’t deviate. Melanie found
it difficult to keep up as he dragged her along. She consistently stumbled on
unseen potholes. They came to the end of the gauntlet of buildings. In the fog
behind them, Melanie could hear the invisible monsters slithering across the
cobblestones, keeping pace with them. 


 


“Watch
out!” Rees shouted. He shoved Melanie to the ground just as something whizzed
by and crashed into a building. Melanie coughed and blinked as centuries old
plaster rained down all around them. She peered through the swirling fog and
dust and glimpsed a figure silhouetted against the glowing stones on the hill.
The sudden closeness surprised her. She glanced behind her and gasped in
surprise. The town was far below. How could she not recall climbing the
treacherous hill? 


 


“What
just happened?” she wheezed. 


 


“I’ve
brought her,” James addressed the figure, ignoring Melanie’s question. 


 


“So you
have,” Hewlett answered. 


 


Melanie
struggled against his iron grip on her arm. “What’s going on? Tell me what’s
going on, right now! Let go of me!” 


 


James
pushed her forward and then brought his handcuffed hands down around her neck.
Melanie gagged as the linking chain tightened around her throat.


 


“Shhh,”
James soothed. “Take it easy now, my dear Dr. Caffy.”


 


Hewlett
smiled and motioned for them to enter the circle, but when James refused, her
smile disappeared. In its place, a fury brewed. “We had a deal,” she reminded
him. 


 


“What’s
she talking about?” Melanie cried.


 


“She’s
the last one,” James said as he struggled with his captive. “You need her, but
can’t touch her unless I freely give her to you.” 


 


“Give
her to me!” 


 


The
voice came not from Hewlett but from somewhere around the altar. Hewlett
cringed as the force of the voice buffeted her. 


 


The
realization struck Melanie like a tidal wave. “You were working for it, not
against it!” 


 


 “My
dear Dr. Caffy, you’re the last,” James said, a real sadness evident in his
voice. “You’re enough to make a devil.”
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If you enjoyed this
story then you might enjoy Thomas’s collection of horror and dark fantasy THE
MONSTER WITHIN IDEA from Apex Publications.


 


The monsters lurk
in everyone: monsters of greed, of guilt, of the pleasure found in pain, of the
pain found when pleasure dies. Carefully disguised, the monsters can sit down
beside you or take up residence within you at the slightest twist of fate. Will
you try to stop them? Will you want to? 


 


This collection of
18 stories from R. Thomas Riley deftly explores the monsters born of the human
mind. “Attrition” offers a future prison system that frees only those who
repent sincerely—but what can an inmate do if he finds that sincerity is not
really the key? “Twin Thieves” and “Tautology” throw a devilish spin on
relationships gone wrong, while “The Lesser Evil” twists the abuses of race and
power into a gritty, noirish nightmare of the choices a man must make to
protect a lesser man and a greater good. In “Touching God,” a young man’s past
catches up to him when worlds bleed into each other and the past crosses into
present, bringing back the abuse he once escaped and the brother who wasn’t so
lucky. 


 


Sacrifice,
selfishness, and the worst of good intentions: all combine in The Monster Within Idea.
From vampires and aliens to hit women and Wild Bill Hickok, Riley gives a
subtle psychological turn to dark science fiction and horror. Let the monsters
walk the paths of your mind. The idea is already within. 


 


Available today from
Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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Daddy was home.


Screaming away and
pounding on his desk, he could be heard across the little two bedroom ranch
home. Two children, one six, the other eight, pushed the remnants of their
Thanksgiving dinners around their plates, flinching at every noise. They were
nervous, they new Daddy would be into eat soon.


It could be said
that Daddy—Gerald Malcolm Linden—gave them plenty to be nervous about. Gerald
had been drafted in the year 2046, the third year of the American-Asian war, at
the height of the Pacific conflict. His first assignment was a cozy spot as a
logistics officer, hidden safely behind the lines and helping the real men, the
generals, map out important battles. The job treated him well, that is, until
he messed up. Four thousand marines dead in six hours, recognized as the worst
slaughter of American lives in the history of the country. The generals thought
him a spy, tortured him for information. When none was forthcoming, they placed
him in the frontlines of the battlefields, in the jungles of Vietnam, fighting
a resilient enemy the Americans had lost to seventy-years before. Let the
Vietnamese get rid of a problem they didn’t want to deal with.


The youngest child,
tiny Michelle Renee, balanced a shriveled pea on her thumb and sent it flying
across the table with her index finger. Michelle was proud of her pea
sharp-shooting skills, and her talent didn’t let her down this time. The pea
found its target, plinking harmlessly, but effectively, against her brother’s
forehead.


“Ouch!” shrieked
Mark, as he laughed, scooping up a portion of mashed potatoes with his hand,
readying a counter-attack. Mark felt it was time for a full-fledged food fight,
especially before Daddy came to the table.


“Don’t you dare,
Mark Gerald Linden!”


Mark wanted to
argue, but one look into his mother’s authoritative cloudy blue eyes emptied
his mouth of rebellion. In the background, Mark heard his father screaming at
the video-phone in his office. The screaming was punctuated by the sound of
crashing furniture and plenty of swearing.


Another pea bounced
off Mark’s forehead.


“Hey!” he said to
Michelle. “I’ll get you for that.” Mark jumped from his chair. He made monster
noises as he rounded the table and grabbed his sister in a bear hug, tickling
her. Michelle squealed with laughter. The pair wrestled, giggling and
wrestling, prompting their mother to join in the fun.


The office door
opened, and Daddy sulked into the dining room.


“Goddamn it!”


A man in his
forties, crew cut, sharp blue eyes, that wore a patented military man bulldog
sneer stormed into the dining room. Mark narrowly avoided running into his
father, as he scampered for his place at the table. Nobody dared say a word.
They knew Daddy was angry.


“What’s wrong,
Gerald?”


“We’re fucked,
that’s what’s wrong.”


“Gerald, the kids…”


“It doesn’t fucking
matter. They should hear this.”


“Hear what?” asked
Lydia.


Michelle began to
wail, as she often did when Daddy was mad.


“The psychologist
refuses to sign off on my papers. Says I have to find real work, not draw a
pension. Six goddamn years in the jungle and not one fucking penny.” Gerald
pounded the table with his fist. One eye tended to drift during his mad spells.
Right now it stared at Mark while the other looked to the ceiling in
exasperation.


Mark cleared his
throat. “Daddy?” The eye glared at him, broadcasting a threat of physical
violence for his insolence that interrupted his father’s thoughts.


In a flash, Gerald
swept his arm across the dining table, sending bowls, plates, and glasses
smashing against the dining room wall behind Mark. Mark ducked the shards of
shattering glass and crockery. He didn’t know what to think. He’d only seen his
dad three times in the past few months. Daddy stayed at the bars till late at
night, and often went to the doctors during the day. This man was not Daddy,
but a scary stranger.


“There’s only one
thing left to do.”


“Gerald, you’re
scaring the kids and you’re scaring me,” Lydia said. She reached her hand out
to Gerald’s now bleeding wrist, using her most consoling voice.


“They always think
they’ve got me,” Gerald mumbled, this time smacking the tabletop with his open
right palm. “But they’re wrong. So very wrong.”


“Gerald?”


Outside, a freak
November thunderstorm brewed over the marine base. Mark could hear the wind
picking up, pelting their house with sand and grit.


Gerald hunched over
the table and placed his head in his hands. Mark knew Daddy had a temper, but
this was different. An ill-defined danger surrounded his father.


“Who are you,
little girl?” Gerald asked.


“Mommy?” Michelle
asked. “What’s wrong with Daddy?”


The family sat
quietly around the dinner table.


“Mommy?”


“Nothing Michelle.
Daddy’s just tired, that’s all.”


Gerald smiled at
his daughter. He stood up and hugged her tightly where she sat.


“You know Daddy
loves you, right?”


“Yes. I love you,
Daddy.”


Gerald walked over
to Mark, who leaned away from the man, Daddy, suspicious.


“Mark, you know
your daddy would always do what’s best for you?”


Mark peered over to
his mother. She nodded “Yes”.


“Yes, sir.”


“Good.”


Outside, a
brilliant flash of lightning crackled nearby. For a brief moment, the power
flickered off. Without anyone at the table noticing, Gerald had disappeared.


Lydia jumped to her
feet and gathered her children in her arms. She pushed them in the direction of
their bedroom. “Go on, get in your room. Mommy needs to find out what’s wrong
with Daddy.”


“Mommy,” cried
Michelle. “I’m scared.”


“It’s ok, sweetie.
Daddy is a little upset and Mommy is going to find out what is wrong. And
besides, Mark will protect you, right Mark?”


Although on the
verge of tears, Mark nodded silently and put his arm around his little sister.


Mark recognized the
sound of his father’s shotgun being loaded with shells from within the office.
Quickly, he herded Michelle into their bedroom and locked the door. They
huddled together in the corner next to a giant plush Winnie-the-Pooh that had
been an early Christmas present from their aunt and uncle in Orlando.


“Mark, what’s going
on?” Michelle asked. Her tears rolled down her face onto Mark’s arm. They
tickled as they made their way to his fingertips.


“Daddy has a bad
headache, ok? The army doctors told Mommy it’s because he’s been away from his
family for so long.” He felt Michelle nod in his arms. “Mommy wants us to play
‘hide and go seek’ until he’s not mad anymore.”


Through the thin
plaster walls of the house, Mark heard an argument raging over the sounds of
the building storm.


“They think they
got me, but they don’t; the sons of bitches.”


“Gerald, put that
away.”


“Don’t tell me what
to do. I’m a goddamn corporal.”


“Put the gun away,
Gerald. Let me call Dr. Fiesler.”


“Dr. Fiesler? He
told me all the sick shit I’ve done; it’s in my head. In my head, Lydia.”


“I don’t think Dr.
Fiesler understands,” Lydia said, her voice calm and modulated.


“I think you’re
trying to confuse me.”


Silence ensued,
followed by some muffled pleas.


“On your knees.”


“No.”


“Don’t make me
shoot you in the face.”


“Gerald, no! The
kids.”


“On your goddamn
knees!”


“Fuck you.”


A second later, a
gunshot blast rocked the house. Then another. Then nothing, absolutely nothin.
The only sound Mark could hear was the pattering of rain on the rooftop.
Michelle sobbed silently in his embrace.


Footsteps. 


Mark’s eyes
narrowed. They were attentive to every movement inside the bedroom and around
the doorframe. Quietly, he placed his hand around Michelle’s mouth and placed a
finger to his lips, indicating for her to remain quiet. Then he walked her over
to the closet, slid the door open and shoved her gently inside. Once again, he
motioned ‘quiet’ and shut the closet door.


Outside the room,
in the hallway, he heard the shotgun reload.


Mark slid
underneath Michelle’s bed, one of the two twin sized beds the siblings shared.
Kissing his face was Michelle’s favorite baby doll. It stared at him an inch
away with those faraway, empty black eyes.


The doorknob
rattled.


“Open this door,
Mark.”


Silence.


“Your father orders
you to open this door.”


A few seconds
passed, then a shot rang out. The middle of the door and part of the frame
disintegrated. 


“I promise not to
hurt you.” 


Horrorstricken,
Mark watched his father’s boots stomp through the door. Gerald knocked the
debris aside and entered the room.


“Your mother is
hurt, real bad,” Gerald said. “She needs you to help her.”


Mark eyed the
closet, praying that Michelle wouldn’t fall for this obvious bit of trickery.
Enraged, his father upended the mattress and frame of Mark’s bed. Bedding and
pillows fell all about the room. The boots moved into the bathroom and yanked
the shower curtain off the rod. Cursing, Gerald ripped the linen door off its
hinges.


“She’s bleeding
from her eyes,” Gerald yelled. “Like those goddamn Viet-Cong when I tortured
them. Their eyes bled, too.


The boots marched
to the bed that hid Mark. They paused. The barrel of the family’s Winchester
made black smudges against the white carpet floor. Mark could smell the fresh
cordite. The doll’s plastic face became warm and alive, transforming to the
face of his mother. “I love you,” it whispered, before exploding in a spray of
blood and brains. Mark stifled a cry, blinking away the tears and the horrible
image. When he looked again, the doll’s head was normal, with the black eyes
and plastic body.


Without warning,
the boots rushed toward the closet. Acting on instinct, Mark sprang out from
under the bed and threw his body into the back of his father’s knees, sending
him tumbling to the floor. For now, the closet door remained closed.


“Son of a bitch!”


Gerald grabbed Mark
by the ankle and tried to pull him closer. With his other hand, the man reached
for the shotgun. Mark twisted onto his back and sent the ball of his right foot
into his father’s shin. Gerald howled in pain, grasping for his left leg,
allowing Mark the split second he needed to slip free. He jumped up and found
himself in the hallway.


His father grabbed
the shotgun and stood. Behind his dad, he saw Michelle peek out of the closet.
Her sad, round eyes were filled with tears. Mark’s only thought was to get his
father out of the room before he found Michelle and killed her, too. Picking up
a vase from the hallway end-table, he threw it, and it shattered across his
father’s ducking broad shoulders.


“You stupid
motherfucker,” Mark said. The swear words felt funny coming out of his mouth.
Had Mark ever swore before? And even now, he felt a ridiculous instinct to
respect his father, this crazy man he called ‘Daddy.’


“What did you say
to me, boy?”


“Fuck you. You
ain’t killing me, you crazy fuck-tard.”


Gerald rushed the
doorway and Mark darted left, toward the living room. He sprinted to the foyer
and rushed out the front door.


Lightning crashed,
momentarily highlighting the ancient oak in the front yard. Mark splashed
through the slippery desert mud and took cover behind the tree. The rain blew
in from all directions, as the storm grew angrier and louder.


Gerald followed,
splashing loudly through the puddles of rain that now flooded the grassless
front yard. The halogen flood lamp at the end of their driveway flashed on.


“Run all you like,
but I’m not going to let you live. Not a single one of you mother fuckers ever
got away from me? They thought they had me, but I was on to their ass.”


Gerald stalked
across the yard holding the shotgun ready in front of him.


“Bet you ain’t ever
been shot, have you son? The pain, oh Christ, it will make you puke your guts
out.”


A moment of nothing
but the rain falling.


“I’ll shoot you in
the head, you’ll never feel the pain, I promise.”


A whistling sound
passed overhead, above the clouds. For nearly a minute, the father and son
listened. Mark knew the sound to be a military jet making a landing at the base
airfield a mile away.


“You hear that,
boy? That’s the first of the bombs. That’s the Asian Alliance. I told the
generals they were coming. We’re all fucked.”


Mark strained to
listen through the rain, the jet landing, his father’s ranting, trying to
ascertain from which side of the tree Dad approached. He crouched and placed
both feet against an exposed portion of tree root for better footing.


“Come on. Hiding
behind a tree? You want to hide, your ass had better be dug down into the mud,
under the water. You can do better than that.”


When the nose of
the shotgun appeared, Mark grabbed it with both hands and pulled backwards as
hard as he could. He made sure to keep the barrel pointed away from his body.
Knowing he wouldn’t have the strength to pull the gun from his father’s
military-trained and well-muscled body, he only tried to create enough leverage
to cause Gerald to topple face-first in the slick mud.


Gerald did topple.
Mark managed to escape by leaping over Gerald’s flailing arms. Miraculously,
his feet ran true through mud, so he made a dash for the back of the house. He
crashed through the back door, and ran straight to the bedroom closet where he
had left Michelle. 


“Where’s Dad…”


Mark put his hand
over her mouth and once again made the motion for silence.


He pulled her out
of hiding and tugged off his muddy wet shoes and socks and stashed them in the
closet. Grabbing her hand, he crept to his father’s office. The place was in a
shambles. The desks were flipped on their sides. Office supplies and computer
equipment littered the floor. Everything had been torn off the wall in Gerald’s
last fit of rage. Everything except for a trophy 9-iron his father had won
years ago at a Camp Pendleton Base golf tournament.


Mark heard his
father kick the front door open. The man walked straight into the children’s
bedroom, following the wet, muddy tracks Mark had left behind. Gerald slid open
the closet door only to find a pair of wet tennis shoes and socks.


“Son of a bitch,”
Gerald said.


Mark raised the
club overhead and brought it down with all his might, connecting squarely with
the back of his father’s head. Gerald grunted and stumbled against the wall.
Again, Mark swung the 9-iron. This time, Gerald slumped to his knees. He
dropped the shotgun across his lap and rubbed a spot on the back of his head.
He brought his hand back to his face, the hand covered in blood. Rage emanated
from the soldier.


A whistling sound,
like the first one, but much louder and closer, shrilled overhead. Lighting
erupted. A few seconds later, the thunder shook hard enough to rattle the
house.


Mark grabbed the
shotgun.


“No…” Gerald
gasped. “The bombing has started.”


For a moment, he
lifted it and thought about pulling the trigger, wanting to pull the trigger.
But he walked away. Back into the office. Mark kneeled before his little sister
and took her in his arms.


“It’s ok,
Michelle.”


Mark propped the
shotgun on the edge of the desk, aiming it at the doorway. He put two of his
small fingers lightly around the trigger.


And together they
waited for Daddy to enter the room.
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It was
an old man's war, the Rat thought for the hundredth time. 


He
surveyed the despondent group of aged troops and sighed. Spread on the damp
ground the partisans sat, huddled each into themselves. Stars shone with a
pale, sickly light over the thick canopy of trees. The Allies Recon officer was
standing to one side, shaving blindly, swearing in a mixture of languages each
time he cut himself. The Rat smelled the blood, tasting it on his tongue. The
Englishman was an unnecessary complication.


He
shrugged and went back to his book, a small, hard-bound English edition of Bram
Stoker's Dracula, and continued to struggle with the uncomfortable
language. Naturally, or rather, unnaturally he thought with a trace of
amusement, he had no problem reading the book in what his troops would consider
near total darkness. The irony of that, and of reading this book in particular,
did not escape him.


They
were waiting, the small group of Jewish refugees, had been waiting for so long
that they had lost all thought of victory. The old and the infirm, the invalid
and the mad, left behind while their families and friends were carted off by
train to far-away Poland and killed, as efficiently and as coldly as a
rat-catcher disposed of rats. Now, they took refuge in the mountain terrain of
the Carpathians, hiding on the Romanian side of the border, spending what time
they had left in puny raids against the Germans that seemed to have no
effect...no effect at all. The last Recon officer, another unpleasant
Englishman–Malory, his name was–was quite scathing about it. They found him one
morning lying naked in a pool of melted snow. The grass around him was yellow
where the group of iele had feasted on him during the night. The
partisans had put a stake through his heart and left him to rot.


It
didn't take long.


There
was the sound of a bird hooting in the distance. The Rat put the book away and
stood up, waiting. A minute later, young Pèter burst into the clearing, his
misshapen face excited. Without expression, the Rat gave him a bottle of wine
and waited while the boy drank.


"Report?"
he asked at last, seeing that Pèter's breathing had settled. 


The boy was
the only one left of his family. He had been saved by an old neighbour who had
kept him on his isolated farm, and made to work at the pens and the house and
later, at night, in the old man's bed. For all that, he had retained an
innocence that owed, the Rat thought, more to his deformed birth than to
reality, yet for all that was still touching, still somehow noble. It was best,
the Rat sometimes thought, if all the children of the age were born simple, so
that they wouldn't know it when the Nazis took them, when the showers opened up
and Zyklon-B came pouring out instead of water.


Pèter's
usually cheerful countenance showed excitement. "T-there are p-people
coming," he announced. "F-from across the b-border. Here," he
thrust a crumpled piece of paper into the Rat's hand, gazing up at him,
complete trust in his eyes. "F-from Lalo."


The Rat
opened the paper, motioning for the kid to sit himself down. Someone passed
Pèter bread, and he sat munching at it happily.


The Rat
scanned the note, his interest quickening. He motioned for the Englishman.
"What do you think?" he asked, passing him the note. The Englishman
fumbled for matches, cursed as he lit one and cupped it protectively in his
hand.


He read
the note and shrugged. "Worth a look?" he suggested, his put-upon
drawl negating the words. 


His
reaction was interesting, the Rat thought. Very casual. Very... nonchalant.
"Was there anything about this from HQ?"


The
Englishman shrugged again. "Not a word."


The Rat
didn't like it. There were not many people coming across the border from
occupied Hungary, even though the Romanian government was allied with the
Nazis. For anyone to make the trip to this remote location, the reason had to
be important. He didn't like the implications of that.


His
little group of partisans, assembled as much by loss as by any real desire to
inflict damage on the Germans, did not make a very strong strike force, he was
the first to admit. The aged and the infirm and the sick–it was, he thought yet
again, an old man's war they had stumbled into.


Nevertheless,
he motioned for his troops to prepare for movement.


 


Nestled
between mountain ranges, the city of Brasov lay like a sparkling jewel amidst
the darkness of the Carpathians. Pinpricks of light burned like a promise of
tranquillity. Here, there were still Jews.


The
partisans were arranged in a crescent moon high above the road leading into the
city from Sighisoara and beyond, from Nazi-occupied Hungary. They waited in
silence.


The Rat
crouched, his senses alert. There was blood on the wind again, old, sick blood,
and something else that was less familiar. A musky scent, animal-like and
threatening. Like a strigoi, he thought suddenly, remembering the rare
times he had run into one of their kin, roaming the mountains in the guise of a
wolf or a dog. 


But
there had been none that he knew of for at least a hundred years. Whatever this
smell was, it was not local, not part of the unnatural fauna of Transylvania. 


He
quieted the sense of unease and settled himself to wait. Lalo's note was
ambiguous, uncertain, his handwriting jutting over the page like the handiwork
of a crazed spider. People are coming, was all it said. From across
the border. Watch for them on the way to Brasov. 


Even
committing this much to paper was dangerous. Whoever was coming must have been
important, to warrant a note. They all liked Pèter, but sometimes, if you
wanted to make sure...


There
were faint sounds on the wind, growing in volume as they came near. Jeeps, he
thought. Two, maybe three. Scents of gasoline—gasoline and gunpowder. And the
heavy musk of some feral animal, one that fed on rotting meat and corpses.


The Rat
spat quietly and suddenly grinned, his elongated fangs slicing the night air.
Nazis. He could smell them, coming nearer.


The
sound of car engines grew louder. Soon, they could see beams of light moving
nearer, wavering wildly on the dirt road. The partisans cowered into the
ground, feeling a sudden fear like a physical object hurling at them from the
moving jeeps. The Rat burrowed deeper into the shadows, his face contorting in
sudden rage.


Like strigoi.
He glanced at the Englishman, saw him fingering the small silver cross at his
neck. He knew what they were.


The Rat
filed the information away and watched. Two, three, four jeeps. One large
truck, ambling like a drunkard below. Machine guns, one for every jeep.
They moved in a protective formation, two jeeps in the front, two at the rear,
guarding the truck. Someone, or some thing, important in there, he
thought. He watched, recording the scene in his mind, noting the number of
indistinct shapes in the open jeeps, estimating military capacity, finding
potential weak spots. The fact that he couldn't see the figures clearly
bothered him. Like strigoi. The thought hammered at him insistently.
Like dogs. Like wolves. There were rumours...


Directly
underneath them, the convoy suddenly stopped. The shapes in the jeeps shifted,
blurred faces looking up, scanning the horizon.


The
partisans shrunk even deeper into the embrace of the dark.


The Rat
held his breath, but their position was faultless: high, secure, and–as far the
convoy below was concerned–ineffective. They were strictly observers–for now.


As if
satisfied of that, sensing that what had disturbed them was not an immediate
threat, the jeep engines started again, and the convoy slowly passed from view,
disappearing at last into the gates of Brasov.


The Rat
sidled close to the Englishman, who was crouching low in the surrounding
shrubs, a little way away from the partisans, as if their presence made him
uncomfortable. "What were those things?" he asked conversationally,
his voice low.


"S.S?"
The Englishman spat on the ground, his hand still fingering the cross on his
neck. "What do you think?"


In
answer, the Rat moved.


Elongated
fingers, their nails stretched and sharpened like unpolished knives, moved with
lightning speed and grabbed the officer by the throat. The Rat lifted the
Englishman in the air, slamming him against a nearby tree, and held him there,
choking, a foot above the earth. "I don't think," the Rat
said. 


Around
them, the silence was even more pronounced than before as each partisan
studiously avoided taking any notice of the scene taking place. 


"Now,
why don't you tell me what the fuck those things were, and why you don't
seem very surprised to see them here? And perhaps, if you would be so kind, you
could fill me in on what HQ does have to say about this little nightly
excursion?"


He could
feel his fangs protruding, hurting his jaw, see the effect of the raw smell of
his breath, like dry, old blood, on the suffocating Englishman. He had to feed,
soon. He only wished it could be now, this place, this person.


With
regret, he loosened his grip and the Englishman fell to the floor, his hands
around his neck. He was breathing heavily, making wheezing, choked sounds.


"So
nu," the Rat said at last. "What do you know?"


 


The
night was coming slowly to an end. The Rat moved like a shadow through the
dark, cobbled streets of Brasov, a deeper darkness that seemed to suck
starlight, and the occasional illumination of a lamp carried drunkenly down
narrow alleyways.


He
waited.


Lengthened
nails and fangs like needles, and coarse dark hair accumulating like fine dust
over his frame. Hunger.


Hunger
and, at the back of the mind, apprehension. He was worried, worried about the
thing the Englishman had said.


"They're
fucking werewolves," he had said at last, massaging his bruised neck.
"The Gestapo's very own Wolfkommando. HQ said a whole unit of them
was ordered to Berlin two weeks ago. At the express orders of the Führer."


He
stopped, drawing air desperately into his lungs. The look he gave the Rat was,
incredibly, a look of reproach, as if he were merely disappointed with the
un-gentlemanly behaviour of this uncouth field officer.


Like the
last one, the Rat thought grimly. The Allied officers simply refused to
acknowledge anything that smacked of the supernatural, and that, quite frankly,
made them a liability. It made them careless.


He
remembered the one before Malory. An Armenian man, ex-Air Force. He wasn't so
bad, just wanted to get out of the war any way he could.


The
mound of earth where they had buried him, deep in the mountains, testified to
the way his final escape had come about.


The Rat
waited. The residents of Brasov were not as sceptical. Crosses hung in windows,
on doors. Bunches of garlic dangled from window-frames, unobtrusively.


He
grimaced. The crosses, naturally, didn't bother him, but the garlic was
unpleasant. No one, of course, was fool enough to put silver where it could be
stolen.


Finally,
noise reached him. The figure of a man lurched on the road, bottle in hand. He
was muttering to himself. Large frame, but unsteady. Good. Probably a farmer on
a night in the town.


He
waited until the man was passing right by him, almost touching the shadow that
was the Rat, and attacked.


And was
pushed against the wall with inhuman strength, the bottle smashing against his
face, spraying him with shards of sharp, painful glass.


A trap. He
ducked a second punch and drove his razor-like nails into the man's abdomen,
hard, moving up in a bloody arc through his body, opening a large, gaping gash.


The man
screamed, a high, keening howl that turned into a low growl of rage. His body
shifted impossibly in the starlight, coarse, hard fur growing over his skin,
his frame changing, hands becoming large, threatening forelegs.


Large,
wet teeth bit at the Rat's leg. He kicked, connected, and as the wolf howled
again flew at it, sinking fangs into its belly.


It was
not a pretty sight, not the gentle bleeding of a man or woman as they stood
unresisting, trapped against him. This time was different: a feeding frenzy
against a dying, dangerous animal. He stooped by the side of the wolf,
crouching in a growing pool of blood, and fed, like an animal himself. Organs
torn out and discarded on the pavement, bones cracked and broken by his probing
fingers, and the blood, the blood flowing into him, something between animal
and man, blood that came gushing and gushing out.


When he
was finished, it was nearly dawn. The sun sent pale fingers against the horizon
like the promise of an iron fist. He had to leave.


At his
feet, the corpse of a young-looking man lay like a deflated doll.


 


The
Nazis departed the next day. Of the dead soldier there was no mention. 


The Rat
guessed they preferred to keep their journey, and the nature of the soldiery
itself, quiet. It was not long ago that Germany had officially invaded Hungary,
and there was talk now that the days of the Iron Guard were soon to be over,
and that Romania should join the Allies. Dangerous talk, for the moment, but
the reality was that the Nazis were becoming less than welcome.


They did
not, however, go far.


It was
late evening the next day. The Rat crouched low behind a boulder, observing the
little camp the Wolfkommando had established in the common underneath
the castle. Two small fires burned between vehicles and tents, arranged in a
protective square. Of all the figures moving in the dark, only one man was
clear to his vision. The rest, the werewolves, were blurred, as if light
bent itself around them in strange, confusing angles. The man was young and
fit-looking, dressed in the uniform of a senior officer. In his hand he held a
riding crop which he was tapping methodically against his boots.


They
were, the Rat thought, waiting for something.


He
motioned to Lalo, the Hungarian Resistance's contact person with the Jewish
partisans. He had shown up shortly after his delivered note but remained
stubbornly reticent with further information.


The Rat
suspected that, in honesty, Lalo simply didn't know. He was there representing
the concerns of the Hungarians, whose channels of information were limited. The
arrival of the Nazi troops left them worried.


Understandably.


"What
do you think they're up to?" the Rat asked, nevertheless.


Lalo
spat carefully on the ground and made the sign of the cross in the air. The
lines of his face were pronounced, etched in deeper grooves than before.


The man
was afraid.


"Dracul."
He said the word like a curse.


The Rat
grimaced as the man once again spat ritually on the ground and made the sign of
the cross. Fucking peasants.


"Don't
be an idiot," he said at last, still watching the Nazis. "No devils,
at least not apart from the one right in front of us."


The
German officer was preparing something. Curious tools, medical implements of
polished metal, gleamed in the firelight. The wolves were also moving now,
checking weapons, talking in low voices that did not carry over to where Lalo
and the Rat hid. Nevertheless, the feeling of expectation was tangible.


They
were preparing to move.


The Rat
made his decision. "Lalo, go back to camp," he said. "Bring some
of the boys over to keep an eye on them during the night."


"And
you, Rat?" Lalo's face betrayed a mixture of his suspicion and relief. He
didn't trust him, the Rat knew, just as he, in turn, did not trust Lalo and his
masters. Yet the man's relief at leaving this place was tangible.


"I'll
stay here." His eyes had not left the German officer. "I want to see
where they're going."


He
waited until the Hungarian left, disappearing into the dark forest like a wild
cat, leaving barely a footprint in his passage. He was good, the Rat had to
give him that.


He
waited.


After
fifteen minutes, the Nazis were apparently ready. At the command of their
officer they began to march, assuming the same formation they did with their
vehicles. From afar, it looked unnatural, the man surrounded on all sides by
blurred figures, as if he walked in a circle of darkness. They began to move up
the hill, toward the castle.


Bran
Castle stood like a fairy tale mirage, failing completely, in the Rat's
opinion, to look the part of a sinister dwelling. It was built by knights of
the Teutonic Order over seven centuries before, and its main claim to fame was
its temporary occupancy, in the 15th century, by the Impaler. Now, it was
supposed to be occupied by members of the royal family. The Queen, it was said,
was exiled by her husband King Carol, who had found himself enchanted by a new
mistress - a Jewish one, no less. Others said it was Princess Ileana who lived
there, fleeing Hungary from the Nazis.


It
didn't, however, appear to be currently occupied.


The Rat
hurried like a shadow along the cliff wall, the light of a near-full moon
sending a shiver of apprehension down his spine as he thought of the Wolfkommando
ascending to the same place.


Castle
Dracul.
Devil's castle.


The Rat
climbed in the shadow of mount Bucegi to the castle. There was a gun-hole
there, a narrow shaft through which arrows would have once been shot.


With
distaste, he changed.


A rat
climbed through the narrow shaft and entered the castle.


A
vampire stalked Bran Castle once more.


At
least, if the old stories were in fact true. The Rat remembered Tepes vaguely,
a petty tyrant like so many of the ones before him and after. Impaler, yes, but
no kind of strigoi the Rat had ever seen.


He
lived, briefly, and he died. And that was that.


Until
now.


He
changed back, hauling his clothes through the narrow gun shaft, dressing in
silence. 


He was
inside a walled court that was open to the stars. The castle rose above him,
looking, he thought, more homey than foreboding, a rather comfortable, solid
structure. There were flowers in the courtyard, and a tree.


He moved
cautiously forward, entering a small room that appeared to be a chapel. A basin
of holy water stood by the wall, and he dipped his hand in it, flicking the
water against the wall, wondering for the hundredth time why some of his kind
found the substance–no different from regular water, as far as he could tell–to
be so deadly.


There
were sounds coming from above. The Nazis were in the castle.


The Rat
felt suddenly uneasy, as if the presence of the Nazis, somehow, had disturbed
the castle, was slowly awaking something old and rather unpleasant.


Nonsense.


He
followed the source of the noise.


"We
must find the crypt," a voice said sharply in the dark. It was the
officer.


"We
will, Herr Mengale," a second voice answered, a hint of amusement in its
tone. "We will."


Mengale.
That was Mengale, the butcher of Auschwitz. The name echoed in
the Rat's ears. He felt blood thirst consuming him, a burning flame of anger
and hate that threatened to take control of him.


He
stilled with an effort, breathing slowly.


"Search
the castle, look for hidden pathways. Be extremely cautious. He must still be
alive!" His voice shook in sudden passion. "And he killed one of you,
as if Moritz was nothing but a chicken to be plucked." The staccato beat
of his riding crop increased. They must think it was Tepes who killed
their boy in Brasov! The thought made him grin, and his tongue ran
alongside his teeth, like a soldier checking his weapons.


The Rat
climbed cautiously up to the second floor, catching sight of the German in the distance,
standing by a suit of armour. "We must find him." Mengale's eyes had
an unnatural glow in the dark. "Find him, and bring him over to the
Reich."


"Do
you hear that, Dracul?" he suddenly shouted. "I could make you
the prince of this little land again!"


There
was no answer, yet the hairs on the Rat's arms stood suddenly, the second time
in so many minutes. So this was what the Nazis were about. He should have
guessed. Hitler must have found the old Impaler practically inspiring.


Idiots.


He slid
alongside the walls, giving the German a wide berth. Only two soldiers were in
the room with him, and they were occupied. He entered another chapel, a room
made up in old-fashioned, gothic architecture. More holy water.


This
place, in a way, had quite high security. He wondered why.


"Herr
Mengale!" The sudden shout echoed, distorted, against the cold stone
walls. "We've found a hidden staircase."


The beat
of boots against flagstones sounded rapidly. He followed at a distance. The
soldiers, he saw, had hacked away at the wall, exposing a large passage lined
with stairs heading upward.


Mengale's
riding crop made rapid rhythms against his boots.


"See
what's up there," he said.


Two of
the soldiers hurried into the passageway. The Rat retreated to his original
position and used the stairs.


Everything
was going according to plan.


He
climbed up to the second floor. No sign of the soldiers. Third.


Fourth.


He
paused.


As
battles went, the Rat later had to admit to himself, this one was something of
a farce.


A room.
A darkness that was more than the absence of light. He stepped cautiously,
sliding along the wall, his every sense alert.


And was
blinded by the sudden glare of an electric lamp, the powerful projector
catching him like a stag in the glare of a jeep.


Trapped.


Three
shadows, cornering him. 


Blurred.



Werewolves.



He
lashed out, met no resistance, overbalanced. Blind, he was helpless. He didn't
dare to change his shape. 


Not in
the presence of three big fucking dogs.


Still,
he made to run. 


It could
have worked. A quick dive through the window and he'd be flying down the cliff,
away from the castle. It would have hurt, but he would have survived.


It
didn't happen.


He felt
a sharp jab in his back, and the world went black.


 


It was
some time later.


"Tell
me about...Dracula," Dr. Mengale said patiently.


His
voice was surprisingly pleasant, yet it was offset disconcertingly by the
staccato sound of his riding crop tapping against the dark leather riding boots
he wore.


The Rat
grinned through bloodied lips. The Nazis had strapped him into a metal chair
that felt cold and strangely slimy against his skin. They had bound him
meticulously. Wires, in which iron was woven with fine strands of silver and
gold, held his legs and his arms. And through the wires, like a whisper of
death, came the faintest touch of raw electricity. It was, for now, only a
tingle in his flesh, but the implications were obvious.


"Dracula?"
Dr. Mengale prompted. The riding crop taps went just a fraction faster.


The Rat
mentally shrugged.


"Well,"
he said. He adopted the didactic voice the one-before-last Allies Recon officer
had often used. In guttural German it sounded strange. "It is essentially
a love story, taking its cue from both the travel novel and, to an extent, the
English pornographic tradition that starts with Fanny Hill..."


FLASH.


The Rat
had known pain. Pain, after all, was a part of life, and in a life, or at least
an undeath as long as his,—metaphysics wasn't really his field–there was pain
in plenitude. The Rat screamed as the current shot through his bloodied body,
his figure metamorphosing wildly in the agony as his mind lost control, became
subsumed by the all-encompassing pain. The wires, like living, serpentine
things, shrunk and expanded along with his changing body, keeping him bound. 


Then it
was gone, as if someone simply pressed a button labelled pain.


Which,
he realised when his mind came back to his body, was exactly what happened. It
was what he had found most scary about Mengale, he suddenly understood. Every
other person would have threatened him with exposure to the sun, with holy
symbols, religious iconography, even–as Tepes was fond of doing to his
enemies–impaling him through the rear, a particularly unpleasant method that
would have kept even a mortal man alive for several hours, and the rat
undoubtedly longer. But those methods were not for Mengale. For him, the
process had to be clinical and precise, a measured, scientific way of
inflicting the most amount of pain with the least amount of mess and fuss.


The Rat
coughed and let blood dribble through his exposed fangs onto his shirt. As much
as he wanted to, he wouldn't risk spitting at the Doctor. It was too soon after
the pain, and he needed the blood.


"I
concede your point," Mengale said affably. The riding crop was again
doling out measured beats. "Dracula is a literary construction. Well
done." He smiled and, in the entry to the tent, the two Wolfkommando smiled
as well, exposing large, sharp teeth that glinted dull in the electric light.


"Tell
me about Tepes." Mengale's voice changed when he said the name. "Did
he... turn you?" 


It was
eagerness, the Rat realised. Mengale was fascinated with Tepes, fascinated with
the Rat. And he knew, with a cold, hard certainty, that he had to escape,
escape quickly, or he would become yet another subject for Mengale's
dissections, his research.


"No,"
he said at last. Mengale waited. "Vlad Tepes was just a man. Honourable,
as far it went, a good Christian. He was no Pricolici."


FLASH.


"You
lie." Mengale's voice came faint through the torrents of pain racking his
body. "Where is Tepes?"


"Dead,"
the Rat whispered. He coughed, more blood, dirty blood, seeping into his lap.
"Dead."


FLASH.


"Where
is Tepes?" Dr. Mengale's voice was even. "Where is Herr Dracul?"


The
questioning went long into the night. At times, the Rat was lucky enough to
lose consciousness. But it was never for long.


 


Sunlight
burned against his retinas.


The Rat
groaned, tasting crusted blood on his lips. His skin was burning.


He tried
to move, found himself unable. He was lying on bare earth, by the feel of it,
his hands and legs tied by thick ropes.


The heat
was unbearable.


He
turned his head to the side and opened his eyes cautiously, ignoring the sudden
pain that shot through his brain.


Sunrise.


Over
Mount Bucegi the sun was rising, dawn breaking over the Arges valley.


He was
going to die.


It was
the cruellest way to kill a vampire. The stake, the silver bullet, the potent
religious symbols (it was said truly old vampires feared the swastika most of
all, the powerful old symbol corrupted by the Nazis. Of course, he
thought, nowadays everyone, vampire or not, feared the swastika—with reason),
all these were relatively quick means, means of fear and urgency. This,
though...Mengale chose well. It was as if the Impaler had found himself a
spiritual heir in this one, another man who knew how to attenuate pain, to
stretch out the agony of his victims, making death seem like a blissful release
when at last it came.


He
tried, desperately, to shapeshift, trying to shrink to the minute figure of a
rat. It was no use. He coughed blood and felt his skin begin to blister.


It would
be a long, painful death. But then, the Rat thought, it was the way all Jews
died, nowadays. Compared to Mengale's test subjects in Auschwitz, his death
would be brief, merciful.


He
howled in pain and with a sudden anger that threatened to overwhelm him,
coursing through his body like fire, like a keg of powder threatening to
explode.


The Rat
screamed hate to the skies.


In the
bowels of Bran Castle Dr. Mengale nodded at the sound, as if acknowledging that
an experiment result was satisfying. The Wolfkommando digging through
the earth in the dank room around him smiled, showing white, elongated teeth.


And in
the membrane of the castle, in the old earth and the brittle bones of stone, in
the deep shadows and pure, undiluted dark, something stirred, as if disturbed
from slumber.


And in
the shadows of the forest the partisans heard, and at last, wary and afraid,
they came to his aid.


There
was nothing, the Rat later thought—lying buried in the damp ground, surrounded
by darkness and silence, recuperating—nothing to bind that group of desperate
old men to him. They had no reason to feel love or kinship for him, the strigoi,
yet they congregated around him, through webs of hate or desperation or shame,
and at last they came to him. Those who couldn't save the lives of their loved
ones saved his.


He was
burning when they reached him, the flames setting the ropes alight, still
screaming defiance at the skies. They covered him in thick, heavy cloths,
dampening his fire, and cut his bonds, and silenced his shrieks.


There
were some men amongst them who knew about those things. They carried him deep
into the forest and buried him in a shallow grave, where the trees were
thickest and let no sunlight through.


And
waited for him.


Immortally
wounded, the Rat slept in the Earth. The partisans raided the farms nearby,
procuring chickens and pigs, and lay traps in the forest for hares. When the
Rat rose, at last, they fed him, dribbling the blood into his gaping mouth,
each drop like a precious burgundy-coloured stone falling into a chasm.


The Rat
awoke, and he wasn't alone.


All
through his journey through the castle, through his torture, pinned up in the
killing sun, buried in the earth, he could feel it. Ancient, angry, not human -
not strigoi, either.


Something
had awakened at Castle Bran.


 


Tirgoviste,
July 1944


 


There
were rumours of impending change. It was there in the hushed conversations of
stall-holders in the market square, and in the eyes of the street children. It
was there in the faint, coded radio transmissions from underground cells all
across Europe. It was everywhere.


The Red
Army was coming. The tide of war was turning.


But for
the partisans, hope was something that had died long ago, burned away with
their families in far away Auschwitz.


High
above the old church, the Rat crouched like a gargoyle, blanketed in darkness.
Watching.


The
Butcher of Auschwitz had not yet left Romania. Radio messages insisted he was
back in Poland, back at his experiments, back to supervising the ovens. But the
Rat knew differently. The Nazis were still there, still searching, in a manner
he could only think of as desperate, for the elusive Tepes. The Dracul.


And they
had come, finally, to Tirgoviste, the Impaler's ancient capital, for one last
attempt to enlist the help of the Führer's imagined hero.


The Rat
waited.


Below,
Tirgoviste's ancient market square was abandoned. A half-moon, large and
misshaped, shone high on the horizon, casting the square in a pale, unearthly
light. On the old flagstones, nothing moved.


He
waited.


Presently
there was the sound of engines in the distance, growing louder. Narrow beams of
light materialised as the sound intensified, moving frantically as a row of
jeeps–and the now familiar truck–entered the square in formation.


The Rat
grinned, tasting the wind with his tongue, running it alongside his elongated
fangs. Dogs. They had a special stench. He was looking forward to meeting them
again.


The Wolfkommando
moved out of the jeeps and spread out, guns at the ready. Times were changing,
and danger was more palpable now, more conceivable than when they first set out
into what had been–still was, officially - friendly territory.


Mengale
stepped out of the truck. Behind him came the struggling figure of a young
girl, clasped roughly by the arm and dragged along. The Rat's eyes narrowed,
but he didn't move.


She was
young, he estimated, no more than fifteen. She had the stark, dark beauty of a Cigani,
a gypsy, and he felt the anger rising in him again, like a tide breaking
against rock. It was a miracle there were any gypsies left, any that were not
incinerated in the ovens along with the Jews.


Mengale
marched her forward, towards the church. The only sound in the square was that
of his boots echoing distortedly, not corresponding entirely to his steps. The
girl's bare feet made no sound on the flagstones.


She
looked frightened.


The Rat
felt the hairs on his arms stand on end. It was that same feeling, that same
presence he dimly felt at Bran, the one felt in his makeshift grave. Was it
Tepes? he wondered. There was a lot in Transylvania that remained hidden,
even from him. 


Perhaps.


Mengale
stopped in front of the church. His eyes roved over the building, then seemed
to hover, almost stare directly at the point where the Rat was crouched. A
smile played on his lips.


"Impaler,"
Mengale said loudly into the air. 


He
extracted a long, surgical blade from his jacket. Seeing this, the girl tried
to wrench her arm away in panic. He hit her, a backhanded slap that sent her
reeling on the flagstones.


"I
will make you this sacrifice, in the name of the Führer." He extended his
arm in the air, displaying a freshly-laundered armband with a swastika on it.
"Heil Dracul!" he shouted.


On cue,
the Wolfkommando all turned as one to face the church. "Heil
Dracul!" they cried, extending their arms in a Nazi salute.


The girl
began to cry in loud, gasping sobs that seemed to suck in all the air around
her.


The feeling,
the presence, that the Rat was feeling intensified. He shifted his gaze,
scanning the rooftops, noting the position of his men. They were going to take
out the Nazis, no matter what happened.


Mengale's
hand came whipping down towards the girl, the blade glinting in the moonlight. 


It only
took a moment.


The
blade cut across her neck, severing her cries, sending blood spouting on to the
ancient flagstones. The girl's body collapsed, crashing softly to the ground.


She lay
in a pool of blood and Mengale waited, wiping the blade thoroughly on a
handkerchief before returning it to his coat pocket.


The
handkerchief he dropped, as if in distaste, on top of the body.


In the
sudden tension–the feeling of the presence was now overwhelming for the Rat–a
wind rose at the entrance to the church. Dust ebbed and flowed in complex
patterns that floated and merged, forming eyes, mouths, liquid faces that
changed and ran into each other.


The wind
formed mouths, some crooked, some bloodied, and spoke through them. It spoke in
many voices: in old dialects of Romanian, of Magyar, of Mongol and German. The
sound was like a shockwave, sending Mengale reeling, disturbing the corpse so
that it rolled, pathetically, on its side.


Even the
Wolfkommando were affected, crouching low against the bellows of sound
and wind, their faces changing, teeth lengthening, rough hair growing
uncontrollably.


"Ordög!"
The sound broke windows, threw carts in the air, intensifying. "Pokol!"


From
above, the Rat watched, trying to resist the power of the wind. It was trying
to force him to change, to mould himself into animal form. To revert to
savagery, as it was doing to the Nazis below. His mind fought against the
change, watching the metamorphosing faces, conjuring identities for them from
the deepest recesses of his mind. There were Boyars there, noblemen and petty
kings, princes and bloodied rulers. He saw Tepes' face there, merging into that
of a Knight Templar, then into an unfamiliar face with Asiatic features.


They
were all there, these ancient men who each fought for Transylvania and for
Wallachia, these elder kings who were roused at last from their slumber.


"Ordög!"
the voices screamed. "Pokol!"


The Rat
gritted his teeth. Devil, the dead kings were shouting, and Hell.
It was as if they had finally encountered a kind of evil they couldn't
understand, a precise and tidy kind, one that didn't gloat over its mutilated
victims, but rather sat down to note the fact in volume after volume of
leather-bound ledgers.


Fighting
the wind, the Rat signalled to his men.


The
volley of ancient bullets flew like drunken mosquitoes through the turbulent
air, ripping bloodied gashes in the animal hides of the Wolfkommando. The
Germans roared, howling anger and pain at the skies, at the partisans and the
ghosts of the kings, and their howl was a thing of menace and fear
intermingled. It was a tragedy, the Rat thought, that the Nazis had
managed to subdue even these wild and feral creatures, and mould them in their
own image. They smelled of a corruption that penetrated all the way to the
soul.


He
prepared to jump. Below, the bellowing wind still fought the wolves–now
entirely transformed–while from above, almost unnoticed in the confusion, the
partisans rained down their bullets. If only they had silver, the Rat
thought, perhaps they would have made a difference.


But this
was the war. What silver there was had gone, secreted away or taken along on a
pilgrimage of death.


He
jumped.


The wind
hit him like an iron bar. He stumbled, lashed out at a wolf who was too close.


This was
going to be fun. The bullets stopped as he landed, and now he had the
square to himself. He felt the presence at his back quieten, shifting its
attention to this creature who had fallen into its own private grievance. 


Then,
"Vrolog!" the voices screamed. Vampire. There was a
hint of amusement in its combined voice.


The Rat
turned, lashed out again, drew blood. His nails became long, sharp spikes. His
teeth extended, fangs extruding. The world was painted red in front of his
eyes; right here, right now, there was only one thing that mattered. Kill.


He
looked for Mengale. Scenting the man, he followed a bloody path through the wolves,
lashing, biting, hitting. The wolves, already weakened by the wind and the
bullets, did not fight as hard as the first one, back in Brasov; by the time he
reached the truck, where his senses told him Mengale was hiding, he had left
the corpses of three young men behind him.


Seeing
nothing but revenge in front of his eyes, the Rat broke the door to the truck
as if it were a toy, and in one fluid motion threw himself inside.


The
bullets struck him as he was airborne, slamming into him with hot, searing
pain, throwing him to the floor. Through blooded eyes the Rat saw Mengale
watching him levelly, carefully re-loading a revolver with gleaming bullets.
Inside, the noise of the storm abated somewhat, and the Rat had a sudden
feeling of unreal serenity, as if he were encased in a small, comforting
cocoon, a metallic womb–or a coffin.


"It
is fascinating," Mengale remarked, "the phenomenon of silver
poisoning in vampires. I have had occasion to experiment on the more, shall we
say, unwelcome members of the populace–communists, Jews, Gypsies–you
know the type," he smiled casually at the Rat, "who happened to
possess these particular diseases, but so few! I'm so glad I've found
you." He aimlessly played with a couple of remaining bullets in his palm.
"Teeth," he said. "Jewish teeth from my own foundry. Ironic,
really, don't you think?" He levelled the revolver in the Rat's face.
"It's been an extraordinary pleasure. It really has."


He
pulled the trigger.


In the
moment before the bullet erupted, the Rat sensed a sudden calm. Ancient
instincts took hold of his body, metamorphosing his physical shape. As his body
began assuming, arduously, the rat shape, he rolled. In the moment the bullet
fired, the source of the calm outside hit the truck with an unnatural force.


Sound
came crashing back around them as the supersonic wave of the force tore through
the truck and sent it flying in the air, propelling it upward and away. The
Rat, half in human form still and half a rodent, slid helplessly down through
the open doors, falling with a hard, painful impact to the ground. Above him he
could see the truck, driven by the winds like a toy in the hand of capricious
children, sailing over the market square and beyond the town's walls.


For a
long moment the Rat followed the movement of the truck until, from far away,
came the sound of a reverberating crash. 


Then, at
last, he passed out.


 


Bucharest,
September 1945


 


The Rat
stood in the shadow of the great train station, looking dubiously at the newly
purchased ticket in his hand. 


It had
taken a long time for his wounds to heal following the disastrous episode at
Tirgoviste. Only months later, after his faithful partisans had operated on him
yet again, pulling out silver bullets, preparing a shallow grave for the second
time, scouring for blood, did he ask about Mengale. 


There
was no body found.


Tirgoviste's
market square was nearly destroyed. The corpses of the Wolfkommando
remained, and their bodies were carted to a common grave and set alight. The
apparition of the old kings, of Tepes himself, had disappeared, and Castle Bran
was once again inhabited by the living remnants of the royal family, the Queen
and her children, cowering against the might of politics. Soon, they too would
flee, and nothing would remain but a tourist attraction.


As the
Rat languished in his makeshift grave, Romania turned. In August 1944, the Red
Army marched into Bucharest, and by the beginning of 1945 Hitler was in his
bunker in Berlin, surrounded on all sides by the allied forces.


It was
the end.


And, the
Rat had decided, it was also a beginning.


Draped
in his new clothes, dark and unassuming, holding an English cigarette between
his teeth, the Rat searched for the platform of the train to the coast.


The Old
World was dying, its dark forces powerless in the face of what later
philosophers would call the banality of evil. Humanity could provide more evil,
more pain and suffering and humiliation, than any legend up in the Carpathians.
It brought about a cold, efficient mass murder, and it had done so sitting
civilly around the table, drinking tea and listening to orchestral music.


And the
Old World was dying.


Decisive
now, the Rat threw down the cigarette to the floor, ground it with his foot and
climbed onboard the train.


He was
going to a new world. The New World.


The
train, with a bellow of steam, pulled out of the station, heading for the coast
and the shores of the Mediterranean Sea.


And in
the small port in Greece, the Rat had decided, he would follow the rest of the
war's survivors, the rest of the uprooted and the homeless.


In the
words of so many before him, he would take ship to America.


The Rat
settled down in the narrow chair, leaning against the window. He opened his
coat pocket and took out the by now bruised and worn book, Stoker's book, and
with the immigrant's hunger for the language of his new homeland, began
re-reading the familiar passages as behind him the Carpathian Mountains
disappeared slowly from view.
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The world of speculative
fiction is expansive; it covers more than one country, one continent, one
culture. Collected here are sixteen stories penned by authors from Thailand,
the Philippines, China, Israel, Pakistan, Serbia, Croatia, Malaysia, and other
countries across the globe. Each one tells a tale breathtakingly vast and
varied, whether caught in the ghosts of the past or entangled in a postmodern
age.


 


Among the spirits,
technology, and deep recesses of the human mind, stories abound. Kites sail to
the stars, technology transcends physics, and wheels cry out in the night.
Memories come and go like fading echoes and a train carries its passengers
through more than simple space and time. Dark and bright, beautiful and
haunting, the stories herein represent speculative fiction from a sampling of
the finest authors from around the world.


 


“From S.P. Somtow’s World Fantasy
Award-winning “The Bird Catcher,” a restrained horror tale of a young boy’s
friendship with Thailand’s most infamous human “monster,” to “Wizard World,”
Galaxy Award winner Yang Ping’s story of high-tech gamers, this extraordinary
anthology of 16 tales introduces English-speaking readers to some of the
world’s best writers of sf, horror, fantasy, and metafiction. Contributors
include Jamil Nasir (Palestine), Aleksandar Ziljak (Croatia), Guy Hasson
(Israel), Kaaron Warren (Australia/Fiji), and Jetse de Vries (Netherlands).
VERDICT This literary window into the international world of imaginative
fiction, the first in a new series, is sure to appeal to adventurous sf fans
and readers of fiction in translation.”


—Library
Journal, August 2009
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Platter Shack had
the best collection of vinyl records in town. After I paid my rent each month,
I liked to peruse the latest additions and chitchat with the owner. Easy for
me, since I lived upstairs in a one bedroom hole in the wall that tried its
best to pretend to be an apartment; the lease bore my name and signature, and
the rent was inexpensive.


Devon Hensley had
always known he could find me at the record shop. As a policeman, his job was
to know where and how to find people. We had met there several years ago when I
was still in high school and still had hopes and dreams of escaping this small,
nothing town. I stood there, bent over the 33 rpm bin somewhere between Grand
Funk Railroad and Led Zeppelin. His shadow fell across the records, and me, but
we didn't speak. Often, we had no need. Not because we had nothing to say to
each other. Not because we didn't know the right words. No, we didn't have to
speak. We had been this way together from the beginning. We couldn't even call
it telepathy; we just knew. Our nonverbal communication bothered some of our
mutual friends, what few we had, but for us, our behavior was normal.


My fingertips
paused at a selection of Little Feat, and I looked up at Devon. I hadn't seen
him or heard from him for three months, but of course he hadn't changed. He
never did.


"Hello,
Erin," he said, his hands jammed into the front pockets of his jeans. A
knit cap pushed down his long black hair, made him look like a child molester.
He was the type of man, though, who didn't like to eat meat because it hurt
animals and who didn't like to eat vegetables because it hurt plants. Until I
had gotten used to him, it would surprise me to see him standing in leather
boots at a salad bar.


I flipped through
more records, moving on to the Ns. "What do you want, Devon?" I
didn't look up. After so long an absence, I was sure he needed something from
me. We never met anywhere by accident. He didn't believe in accidents, and I
didn't believe in coincidence. I suppose that made us even.


He stepped closer,
moved my hair away to nibble on my ear. "Who said I needed a reason to
drop by?"


"After three
months? Yes, you do." Or had it been five? My memory was a bit cloudy
about that. I pushed his mouth away from my ear.


Chuck, the shop
owner, looked up from the old-fashioned clangy register that popped up Sale and No Sale tabs in its window. He raised an eyebrow. 


I didn't need him
to protect me from Devon and went back to searching through the records.


Devon leaned his
hip against the bin, rattling the chains on his belt and around his wrists.
"We really need to talk."


Then, I made the
mistake I always make. I looked into his eyes. Drowning pools of ebony backlit
with something feral I had only ever gotten a hint of but had never been
allowed to see. Even so, his eyes mesmerized me, turned my soul into silly
schoolgirl mush. "I'll talk with you if you'll buy me dinner."


"I'll buy you
anything."


Somehow, some part
of me believed his words despite the mischievous expression he wore. I
continued to browse and shop. He would lean there waiting for me for the rest
of the day if that's how long I took. We both knew it. And I took my time. I
always took my time at Platter Shack. Too many people, usually clueless kids,
rushed in and rushed out and missed the treasures buried in the bins. Sometimes
I thought Chuck buried certain things just to see if I could find them. I went
around Devon to cross the shop to see what cassette tapes and 45s had come in
over the last month. A tattered sign that had always hung on the wall above the
singles bin caught my attention. Someone had defaced the sign with a bright red
and white Corbin High School sticker. It now read We carry replacement parts for your phonograph! Go Redhounds!
I almost giggled, but I had more pressing matters to attend to. By the time I
reached The Grateful Dead, Devon had crept over but kept his distance,
pretending to ignore me and feigning interest in a glass display case of
patches and stickers.


The bell over the
door jangled as someone entered the shop. The three of us—Chuck, Devon, and
I—looked up. I looked only because I'd had a few close calls with people I
didn't want or need in my life. In fact, one afternoon about three years ago, I
had been on my way out the front door as my dad had been on his way through the
back door.


I carried my stack
of records to the counter, eager to leave, but not so eager to be alone with
Devon. Chuck and I made our usual small talk, joked and teased with each other,
and bitched about the weather while he rang up my purchases. And even for
April, a streak of lousy weather had come to southeastern Kentucky. We agreed
to start building an ark if the rain didn't let up soon. Devon paid, and I held
out my hand to receive the paper bag. "Thank you, Chuck," I said. On
autopilot, I turned left outside the shop intending to go straight upstairs to
my apartment. 


Devon yanked my arm
to propel me right and into step with him. 


"Dinner."


I had forgotten. I
did things like that around him. Forgot my name, when to go home, where I
lived. I had sat on his sofa for three days once. Well, I had slept in between.
But I had sat in a peaceful, blissful daze unaware of anything or anyone except
him. Until he threw me out and made me walk home. The course of true love...


I was in the mood
for steak. Devon knew this. After he tucked me and my paper bag into his car,
he drove us to one of the two places a person could get a steak in Corbin. All
gentleman, he held my door and helped me from the car. I tried to avoid his
eyes and failed. And almost tripped over the curb. He shook his head. Inside,
he told me to go on and find us a table away from everybody. I did and waited
while he inched his way through the 'cattle chute' to the counter to order our
steaks. 


Outside, the rain
that had fallen for days now beat against the thick, dark-colored windows as if
it wanted to come inside to get away from itself. The shifting wind startled
me, and I knocked over everything on the condiment tray sitting in the center
of the table. Luckily, given where I had chosen to sit, no one had seen me. But
Devon had told me 'out of the way', so 'out of the way' I had gone. Before
long, he came toward the table, a red plastic tent card bearing a white number
42 in his hand. 


Behind him marched
the woman I took to be our waitress. She wore too-tight jeans, a too-tight
black polo bearing the Western Steer logo, and a little black apron tied around
her waist. Paper-wrapped straws, ink pens, and a small notepad stuck out of the
apron pockets. Devon didn't have time to sit down before the waitress asked
what we were drinking and placed a basket of hot dinner rolls in front of us. 


After she came back
with our drinks and left again, Devon and I broke bread and sipped our Pepsis.
He knew the questions before I had a chance to formulate them. "We eat
first," he said. We took our time, even ordered dessert and had coffee. 


The first sip of
coffee hadn't reached my lips when Devon said, "I need you to do some work
for me again."


With unnecessary
care, I set down my cup. I only knew he paid me well for casting dark magics
which he refused or was unable to spin for himself. But he hadn't wanted or
needed my gifts for such a long time I had begun to think he had found someone
else. "I think you've beaten around the bush long enough," I said.
"Spill."


He downed the last
of a steaming cup of coffee before he spoke again. "Two kids are missing,
and I need you to find their bodies."


"Bodies?"
Chills raced over my own body. Water, lost pets, misplaced cars I could find. I
hadn't ever tried to find a missing person before. Or a dead body. The thought
made me sick to my stomach.


 


A cold draft down
my back woke me, told me I lay alone in my bed. I wanted to pull my pillow
close and cry into its depths, soak it with my tears. Not over the missing kids
we had discussed before Devon brought me to bed, like he always did. But over
the mess Devon always made of my heart and soul whenever we were intimate. Over
how hollow I always felt when he left afterward. Sighing, I left the bed,
pulled my clothes back on and went over to the window. Tears spilled down my
face, and I wiped at them as I peered into the alley through the rain. I
half-expected to see Devon, soaked through, looking back up at me.


But he was long
gone, and I had work to do.


In the living room,
I found what remained of the bottle of wine Devon and I had drank while we
talked, or rather while he had convinced me to take this job. Which as much
work as I had done for him in the past and as easily as he could talk me into
anything, it hadn't taken all that much to convince me. 


After I downed the
wine and gathered my supplies, I set to work.


I pushed the coffee
table out of the way against the front door. I wasn't expecting company. With
my few tools placed in the center of the floor, I poured some salt in my right
palm and used it to draw a clockwise circle on the carpet. Then, I sat behind
my tools, my eyes closed, and with a deep breath, pushed my emotions, my
senses, my awareness, outward. 


Soon, much sooner
than I expected, my booted feet landed in the mud of a rain-soaked road. I
frowned. I never landed at any target and had to find my way and take myself to
it. Sometimes I had to do a bit of walking and searching. And something told me
tonight would be hard work. Old, dark, heavy forest hugged the trail on both
sides. I cursed Devon for convincing me to do this and cursed myself for not
waiting for daylight. As blessed as my sight was, I wasn't able to switch
nighttime for day when I sought something.


Rain poured over
me, but since I wasn't actually there, I was a ghost, I didn't get wet. I stood
on the trail and gave my awareness a nudge until my fingers tingled, a sense of
a spark giving me direction. With care and with trepidation of what I might
find along the way, I turned and slogged through the mud the way the spark led
me.


Eventually, what
remained of the dirt and gravel road ended in a dirt trail. Trees and bushes
and wild undergrowth hunched against the trail. I ducked, went around, and in
two instances climbed over growth that threatened to overtake the narrow path.
All around me, darkness pressed. Thunder roared. Lightning dropped like rain. I
kept reminding myself that I wasn't really there. Ghosts couldn't be struck by
lightning. At least, I'd never heard of such a thing. Straddling a large fallen
tree, I wondered if I was going the right way still, although Granny's Rock had
only the single trail. Had I gone too far? No. Every instinct I had told me I
hadn't gone far enough. Not yet. I sighed.


Why me? Why always
me?


Tears rose in my
eyes. I couldn't fall apart. Not with a job to do.


The trail narrowed
so far that even though I am as thin as a shadow even when I'm not a ghost, I
had to turn sideways to push through. Brambles and branches snagged my hair, my
skin, my clothes. It resounded in my head much like a metaphor for my life—the
constant mire, the threat of failure—and I almost laughed. But alone as I was
out there, I feared becoming hysterical and forced my feet to move further
through the mud. 


Now, this
particular road-cum-trail lay on a slight incline. The few times I had ever
come out here with my friends to get wasted, we would all be grateful to reach
the rocky end, to drop onto the logs around the firepit beneath the evergreens
and hardwoods. The angle didn't bother me so much in my current incorporeal
state, but I knew my physical body would feel the wear and tear later. 


I paused long
enough to push my hair from my eyes, to hook loose, stray strands behind my
ears. My fingertips pulsed with energy. My target was close. But it had to be.
The end of the trail—the rocks, the cliff, and the firepit—was just around the
corner.


I wanted to run
screaming in the opposite direction. Duty to my job held me to the muddy trail.


Sure enough, when I
neared the firepit, something large and lumpy lay out of place in the drenched
darkness. Bile rose in my throat. I couldn't tell if I looked at two boys, two
girls, or one of each. The bodies had been burned beyond recognition. They had
been blindfolded, gagged, and bound at the wrists and feet. 


 


I woke with the sun
streaming into my eyes, my head in a pool of my own fetid vomit on my living
room carpet. I gagged. Acid and stale vomit burned my nose, mouth, and throat
as I hauled myself to my feet. Obligation dictated I call Devon before I did
anything else, but I bypassed the telephone to stagger into the bathroom. I sat
on the bottom of the bathtub beneath the hot shower spray and cried.


 


Devon and I trudged
through the mud, him often stopping to help me around a quagmire or over a
fallen tree. The rain had stopped. Even so, the mud sometimes came two or three
inches over my ankles, and I was grateful for my boots. We spoke as we walked,
but not about anything consequential and certainly not about what waited for us
at the end of the trail. Had we walked along Main Street in the daylight, it
would have been a normal, friendly stroll. He had insisted on picking me up half
an hour before sunset which I found strange. And he had insisted on not
bringing his partner along which I found even stranger. But everything about
Devon was strange and always had been, so I didn't complain or ask questions.


The closer we grew
to Granny's Rock, the higher my anxiety climbed. Seeing dead bodies while in
astral form was one thing but seeing such up close in person was quite another.
I again wondered why Devon insisted I come with him. He knew well enough on his
own how to find the place. Unless he needed my gifts to provide more
information once we arrived; about this, though, he hadn't said one word.


I shivered, my
metaphysical senses kicking into gear.


"Are you
okay?" Devon asked. His fingers laced with mine; his thumb caressed the
back of my hand.


“We're close,"
I replied. 


He gave a short
laugh. "I should hope so. Otherwise we'll go over the cliff and into the
river."


That didn't sound
pleasant. 


From here forward,
the ground sloped upward to the cliff face. My pace slowed imperceptibly until
Devon turned around and made a sour face. I forced a smile. Something not quite
right niggled at my senses. I blamed it on being at the site in my own skin, on
having never been at a crime scene before. Again I wondered why Devon had seen
fit to bring me along. "They're at the firepit," I said as we turned
the corner and walked toward the clearing where the scent of charred meat and
wood pierced our nostrils. I fought to remind myself this wasn't meat,
that the bodies of two teenagers lay in that firepit. My mind disbelieved this
information.


Devon broke away
from me to examine the area, to prod with the toe of his boot the ash and other
debris surrounding the firepit. "Yes," he said. "Now I
remember."


Part of me wanted
to think I misheard him since I stood some distance away, near the cliff, but I
knew in my gut he spoke aloud to himself, not meaning for me to hear. Fearful
for my safety—a 200 foot cliff wasn't safe for anyone—I, with as much nonchalance
as I could muster, made my way back toward the trail to put myself between the
mouth of the clearing and Devon. In the near-darkness, his attention more on
the bodies than anything else, he failed to notice my movements until I stood
across the firepit from him. Our eyes locked. "Is this who you were
looking for?" I asked.


"Yes," he
said. "Do you know how they died?"


I wondered if I
imagined the crooked smile that made a brief appearance on his face. "Do
you need me to see?" My stomach turned.


"Only if you
want to. We do have an investigative team."


I didn't want, but
my senses, my gifts often had a mind of their own. Even at the distance I stood
away from the bodies, images, sounds, and emotions filtered into my mind.
Against my better judgment, I sat on the nearest fallen log. I needed something
solid beneath me. Tears streaked my face; I fought sobs. Both teenagers, a boy
and a girl, had been violently raped and strangled to death by their attacker.
The boy had been forced to watch the assault on his girlfriend before he died.
Then their killer had managed to bring them all the way out here to burn their
bodies.


I opened my eyes to
find Devon standing over me, his eyes wild, his breathing rapid and hard.


"You saw all
of it, didn't you?" His chest puffed up with the pride expressed in his
words.


Fear propelled me
backward, unsure of how I crawled over the log and scrambled backward to my
find, my mind screaming for me to run. But I could only stand there rooted to
the spot and gaping at the man I thought I knew. Revulsion screamed through me,
soured my stomach. "Why, Devon? Why did you do this?" I walked
backward as I spoke, trying to put as much distance between us as possible.


"We all have
our means of relaxation, don't we?"


Relaxation? By now, darkness
had fallen so completely, I could barely see and made my way around the
clearing from memory.


"I couldn't
see to bury them," Devon said, still at the firepit. "I only needed
you because I couldn't remember where I left them."


Part of me believed
him. The part of me who knew and loved the pacifistic Devon cried in utter
confusion. Would anyone believe me if I managed to run to safety and tell my
story? Who would believe the word of a bank teller over that of a police
officer? 


Devon grabbed my
arm, and I screamed.


"I can't let
you leave, Erin."


Without thinking or
taking aim, I balled up my fist and swung. My fist made contact with the corner
of his eye and side of his nose, causing enough pain for him to release me. I
took the chance to run, the mud slowing me down.


"ERIN!"
Devon bellowed behind me.


I had to leave the
trail so he couldn't hear my boots slapping into the mud. This made my escape
even more difficult, and I hid in the underbrush. In the pitch darkness, I
couldn't see Devon. 


But I knew I would
never leave Granny's Rock. I knew Devon's secrets. 


After my heartbeat
and breathing slowed somewhat and I had control of myself again, I gathered my
energy, my awareness and pushed outward to separate my astral self from my
body. Now I could hover over or move around the area, and Devon would never see
or hear me, not unless I wanted him to.


Just then, he
crashed through the brambles and briars screaming, "Did you think you
could hide from me, you bitch?" He grabbed my body and threw it into the
muck, unaware in his fury that it contained no conscious life while he kicked
it with his feet, pummeled it with his fists. 


Even as a ghost,
each blow came to me just as they came to my physical body. Because of this, I
bit my lip to keep from crying out and alighted on the soggy ground some
distance away. Leaned against a tree to steady myself, with my eyes to show me
and the night forest to cradle me in its arms, I bore witness to my own murder.


Devon removed his
hands from my battered neck and let my body drop into the mud.


At this I moved
forward to walk near him as he left his place.


He gave me no
notice until I came close enough to be the cold wind in his hair. Annoyed, he
tried to brush me away.


I laughed, making
sure he heard. 


A damp spot grew on
the front of his jeans. 


I laughed harder.
"What's wrong, Devon? Did you think you could get rid of me that
easy?"
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If you enjoyed the regional flavor of
Mari’s story then you might like her Appalachian-themed horror and dark fantasy
anthology HARLAN COUNTY HORRORS.


 


In the black heart of coal country,
malevolent spirits and unearthly creatures slip from the shadows into the minds
and hearts of men. Young women, twisted by pain, call for love and revenge by
the light of the moon. A dead dog by the side of the road is more than it
seems. In Harlan County, Kentucky, the supernatural and the mundane mingle in
the depths of the earth, filling the mines with powerful forces that draw
people down and corrupt from within.


 


Harlan County Horrors is a regional
based horror anthology by Apex
Magazine submissions editor Mari Adkins. It will feature stories by
Alethea Kontis, Debbie Kuhn, Earl Dean, Geoffrey Girard, Jason Sizemore, Jeremy
Shipp, Maurice Broaddus, Robby Sparks, Ronald Kelly, Stephanie Lenz, Steven
Shrewsbury, and TL Trevaskis.


 


“It’s been a while since I’ve read an
anthology as good as Harlan
County Horrors. Throughout the project, Harlan County maintains her
individuality while the authors offer varying plots and characters that define
her people, mountains, and valleys. All the while, Mari Adkins does a great job
as tour guide, ensuring a bushel of great old-fashioned storytelling,
Appalachian folklore, and well-developed characters. I had a hankerin’ for a
chaw of tobacco the whole time I read it.”


—Michael Knost, editor of Writers Workshop of
Horror
and Legends
of the Mountain State


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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editing for Apex Publications since 2006. During that time, she has gone from
slush editor to the senior editor of the Apex book division. While editing is
one of her passions, she also has an affinity to hanging from rafters (she’s a
lighting producer for theatres). 


This story first
appeared in Shadowed Realms, issue 11, 2006.


Miss Taber calls
this story an example of the sub-genre of ‘Tool Porn’. Frankly, I’m not sure if
that’s even a sub-genre, but I’m not about to go digging around on Google to
find out.
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The spinning teeth,
the motor's squall, the sawdust hanging in the air; it all means more than work
to Cassie. It means life. 


Two hundred and
forty volts of alternating current course through the wired veins of the
antique table saw. Measure, cut, measure, cut: the craft has been in her family
since the first Appalachian Pine box formed under triple-great Uncle Hank's handsaw.
He bought the table-saw for double-great Aunt Selli back before he died in that
nasty shop accident.


Now the saw is
Cassie's—was Mama Marie's until just last week, but now she's resting six feet
under in Cassie's best work. It shouldn't have been Mama's time to go, and
Cassie still feels bad about that. 


The saw had been
acting up again. It kicked back a board, almost hitting Cassie right in her
heart. All she'd done was use a piece of wood with a few more knots than might
be pretty. 


"It shouldn't
a'done it," Cassie complained to Mama Marie at dinner. 


Mama smiled at the
saw and ran her hand down its cord. She always set dinner for the two of them
out in the shop and polished the saw blade until it shone brighter than the
silverware. 


"Growing
pains," she murmured. "Saw knows it's got to give me up and go on to
you, but you don't treat it right. If you treat it good, it does the same for
you. I swear, Cass, you got the brains to figure that much out, at least."



Cassie watched as Mama
touched the saw down under the table, where she thought Cassie couldn't see. It
made her sick, and that was the truth of it, to see Mama liking the saw like
that. Especially 'cause Cassie had seen what it did to her. 


Twenty-three tooth
marks, a quarter inch apart just like on the blade, right across Mama Marie's
belly, way down low. It happened before Cassie was born, but she'd seen the
scars, and it didn't take even the brains Mama said she had to figure out where
the scar had come from. 


Next time the teeth
gripped the board just a little too hard, ready to kick it back into the soft
flesh of her belly, Cassie yanked out the plug. It was harder than she'd
expected. Years of arcing had near to welded the prongs in place, but the cord
came out, landing Cassie smack on her backside on the woodpile. The saw ripped
out a choked-up growl and then went quiet. Too quiet. 


She plugged it back
in and turned it on. Nothing. When Mama found out, she would finish what the
woodpile started. Cassie rubbed her backside at the thought, but it was almost
time for Mama to start the nightly polishing. 


"Mama? Saw's
gone dead," said Cassie. "Mama?" 


A slow growl from
behind her sent a chill through Cassie. She put a hand on the cord, ready to
pull it out again if the saw misbehaved. Her stomach churned, but her body
warmed, and she felt a tingle in her belly, way deep down low. Two hundred and
forty volts of electricity brightened her veins, and she knew how the saw felt
every time her fingers pressed the switch to turn it on. 


"Mama! I feel
it!" she said. 


Mama Marie didn't
answer. 


When Cassie finally
found her sitting on the back porch, Mama didn't make a sound. Her eyes were
open, but there was no brightness behind them. Cassie touched her, but her face
was cold. 


"Oh, Mama, I'm
sorry," said Cassie. "I didn't know. Guess I don't got all the brains
you thought I had." 


But she was smart
enough to know that sometimes when the power blew out, you couldn't ever get it
to come back on. She waited, and then she cried, and then she built the nicest
box she could. She used good boards, and the saw didn't kick back. When she was
done, she polished up the blade and brought her dinner out to the shop. She
touched the saw with curious fingers, down under the table, though no one was
there to see. She felt a little thrill in her stomach, only down lower, and she
knew that someday she was going to let the saw touch her, too.
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co-wrote the screenplay The Monster Hunter, which premiered on The
Sci-Fi channel and stars David Carradine. This is his first novel. He lives in
Austin, Texas with his wife, Melissa, and two daughters. He has won his fantasy
football league four out of ten times. He is currently working on his second
novel.


His first novel, The
Changed, was released by Apex Publications in December, 2009.
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of the more vibrant personalities I’ve worked with, befitting of a guy who’s
written one of those wild SyFy movies. Then he goes and writes disturbing stuff
like the story below and my whole perspective of Burrow the ‘author’ gets
shifted.
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After the midnight
showing of The Dark Side of the Rainbow, they argued. The chattering
group of theater goers spreading around them became a battle of voices inside
Jack’s head. He said, “I can’t hear myself think,” and led Maggie off the
narrow street through an alleyway. An artist had used glow-in-the-dark paint to
create a massive color mural on the walls of the alley. Whimsical
creatures—half-frogs, half-cats—danced around a landscape of sumptuous flowers,
kaleidoscope trees and a golden waterfall. The waterfall formed a river that
ran beside them, along the edge of the ground.  


“There are only two
possible answers…” Jack began, but Maggie cut him off: “There are at least three
possible answers, Mr. Negativity.” She laughed, taking his arm in hers, her
feet skipping.


“Two, little
Miss-Can’t-Be-Wrong. Numero uno: Pink Floyd planned the whole thing…”


“Which sounds
plausible, but they’ve never owned up to it. In fact, they say…”


“Why should they?” 


Emerging from the
alleyway, they cut across the park. The white security lights, coupled with a
full moon, caused the green of the grass to ‘pop’ in a vibrant Technicolor. 


“That would cheapen
the experience. Take away the mystery. Not to mention the bad marketing.”


“Or two,” she
prodded.


“Two: it’s one
giant coincidence…”


“You mean two or
three hundred coincidences…”


“I don’t know about
three hundred…”


“Even fifty…”


“Okay. Fifty
coincidences—that is a stretch, to say the…”


A woman screamed,
and didn’t stop screaming. Maggie gave a little yell, clutching at Jack. Jack
spun around, in the direction of the woman’s voice. Her scream climbed into a
shriek.  


Maggie said, “What
should we do?”  


Jack looked at her,
then back toward the alley.


Maggie whipped out
her phone and dialed.


Jack took a step
forward, as if in a trance, his face slack, expressionless.


Maggie spoke to
someone on the line: “A woman. She’s screaming. I think she’s… yes. On
Wilshire, in front of the Ritz movie theater… no, I don’t know anything else…
she’s still screaming….” 


Jack took another
step forward, but Maggie pulled him back. He looked at her blankly. She shook
her head. 


Maggie said, “…just
hurry,” and hung up. 


The glow of light
from the alleyway flickered to the accompaniment of running feet.


The shriek broke. 


Silence fell. 


Maggie’s grip
tightened.


The singing of
crickets, hidden in the grass around them, rose over the troubling silence.


Jack said, his
voice a monotone, “Probably a bad trip. I wouldn’t want to drop acid and have
that laid on me.”


Maggie nodded, but
both of them remained unmoving, staring across the expanse of grass. They made
a silent pact: if she screams again…


A tattered sheet of
clouds passed over the face of the moon. 


The woman did not
scream again.


The next night,
Jack met the priest.


 


On the way to the
dinner for Father Harris, they came upon a motorcycle accident. 


“Don’t slow,”
Maggie said, but Jack slowed anyway. “Oh,” she said, turning her body in the
seat, so that her back faced the accident, but she had already seen too much.


The biker had gone
head first into the windshield. His legs, sticking out of the busted cobwebs of
safety glass, moved slowly against the ticking hood of the wrecked car. The
upper half of his body had smashed into the driver of the Hyundai, creating a
broken pain beast. The driver’s right arm beat uselessly at the biker’s leather
clad shoulder, as if he could pound back the thing that had destroyed him.
Their cracked-open jaws worked against each other, their distended tongues
rolling together, an intimate death kiss of drooling blood and shattered teeth.


Jack stepped on the
brake, coming to a complete stop. He openly stared.


The paramedics had
yet to arrive. A single cop, his motorcycle parked nearby, stared at the wet
mess. His twisted expression asked, Do I try to pull ‘em apart? Would that
make it worse?


“Yeah, buddy,” Jack
said, “don’t do that.”


The driver’s moans
increased in volume. His right fist beat against the biker’s torn leather
jacket faster, harder.


The car behind Jack
honked.


Maggie said, “For
God’s sakes, please.”


“I thought I
could…” he began, then eased off the brake and accelerated forward.


They drove in
silence until Maggie said, “That was awful.” She hugged herself, still
partially turned with her back to Jack.


“I should have done
something.”


Maggie looked at
him. “Like what?”


“I don’t know. I
hate not doing anything. I should have tried.” 


They fell back into
silence. As they neared the gated suburbs her parents lived in, she took his
hand. “Remember on the cruise? In Mexico?”


“You want to do
that now?” he said, dropping a hand to his belt. 


She jerked away
from him.


“Sorry. Miss-read
you.” He laughed, trying to play it off.


She turned to look
out her passenger window again, at the sun bleeding out into the horizon. He
tried to take her hand but she pulled away. He said, “I’m sorry, honey. I was
just trying to lighten the mood.”


She turned back to
him. “Remember when I told you there was something I couldn’t talk about? From
when I was a child?”


He nodded.


“It’s going to come
up tonight.”


 


The two story home
sat in the middle of a cul-de-sac. They were late. A black SUV was parked in
the bleached-out driveway. Dark ivy covered the house, a thick blanket of foliage
that hid its true color. The ivy gave the dwelling the presence of something
out of a children’s story. The vines crawled up the bricks to the gutters. They
scratched at the windows. They wrapped around the trees trunks. They covered
the brick mailbox by the side of the road.


Jack touched the
Windsor knot at his throat, his tie a dark blue decorated with red Tabasco
bottles. He said, “Your legs.”


“What about my
legs?”


“Coming out of that
dress. I want to wrap them around me.”


She smiled, stopping,
sliding her arms around his waist. “You say the sweetest things.”


They kissed.
 She said, “I wish Father Harris wasn’t retiring.”


“We could still ask
him to perform the wedding.”


Her eyes went far
away. She gave a short shake of her head. 


They entered
without knocking, Maggie calling out. Her parents, in the living room, called
back, all smiles, both sun-kissed from their vacation in Arizona—Phil hitting
the links, Christie the spa. Phil wore his white Bahamas style shirt with ease.
Christie’s skin had turned a dried out brown—too much sun, surgeries and
chemicals. Phil went straight to Maggie, giving her a bear hug. Christie smiled
and gave Jack a light, airy embrace. Jack’s eyes flicked to the priest, rising
from the couch.


Father Harris
crested over six-feet-five. Age had seeped his naturally dark skin tone into a
spotty white. His silver hair rushed back from his wide forehead. The skin of
his face was smooth, yet starting to sag. His head was large, an imposing block
resting squarely on his thick neck, the white collar at his throat a scratched
out square of bone. They shook hands, his grip strong, his voice steady: “You
must be Jack.”


 


They sat for
dinner. As the caterer placed the plates in front of them, Christie said, “It’s
called a black and white dinner. I thought it was apropos—like a priest’s
uniform.”


Father Harris
smiled. “Marvelous.”


They ate blackened
halibut, Jasmine rice, and a baked wafer of parmesan cheese topped with a goat
cheese mousse. Two bottles of wine made their way around the table. Candlelight
caught in the dark bottles danced like captured fairies. 


Father Harris said,
“I can’t recall the last time I feasted so well. This has been delightful.”


Phil said, “It’s an
honor to have you.”


Father Harris waved
a liver-spotted hand, brushing aside the comment.


Christie said,
“When do you actually retire?”


“In two weeks.
There are a few loose ends to wrap up. And they still need time planning my
surprise party.”


Everyone laughed.


Maggie asked, her
voice small, childlike, “Who will take over?”


Father Harris gave
her a smile full of warmth. “For the past two years, I’ve had an apprentice. A
good man. He’s finishing his studies in Rome. He still has a lot of ‘on the
job’ learning ahead of him, but I did too, thirty years ago.” He paused,
nodding, reassurance filling his eyes. “He’s going to do fine, Mags.” 


Jack said, “Oh, you
haven’t met the new priest yet?”


An uncomfortable
silence fell over the room. Phil laced his hands together, his elbows moving
onto the table. He set his eyes upon Jack. “Father Harris isn’t our church’s
priest. He isn’t our family priest.”


“Oh.” Jack looked
around the table, at the faces staring back at him. He didn’t know what to say.


Father Harris
lifted his wine glass and said, “I’m an exorcist.”


 


They moved back
into the living room.


Christie knelt in
front of the television, picking up a slim laptop. “I created a slide-show in
your honor, Father.”


Father Harris sat
on the couch, sandwiched between Phil and Maggie. He smiled, patting Maggie’s
knee.  


Jack sat by
himself, in a hard-backed, antique chair. Its beige cloth, decorated with
hand-stitched flowers and hummingbirds, scratched at his skin. Its wooden frame
pressed through the thin cushion and into his flesh, a form of medieval rack. 


Jack’s look
lingered on Maggie. She smiled at him, but he could see the worry in her eyes.


On the television,
a close-up picture of a beaming boy, maybe five years old, appeared. Phil
stiffened and drank his wine. Maggie said, “Oh, Tommy.”


Christie leaned
back on her haunches to stare at the picture, her hands clasped to her breast. 


Jack thought, Who’s
Tommy? What’s going on?


Father Harris said,
“Poor little Tommy.”


Jack’s eyes moved
over them.


Phil met Jack’s
gaze and quickly looked away. “You did all you could, Father.”


Father Harris
neither nodded nor spoke. He stared at the picture of the child.


Jack’s stomach
tightened. 


Christie reached a
hand to the screen, her fingertips grazing the child’s face. “He still visits
me.” She stared a moment longer, then shook her hands. “Tommy’s not in the
slide show. I still can’t look at those pictures.”


Father Harris said,
“Nor should you. Ronald, my apprentice, has studied Tommy’s case extensively.”


Jack’s flesh turned
cold. He shifted in his chair. He wanted no part of this.


The slide show
began. A picture of Phil and Maggie, all pigtails and smiles, standing before a
Christmas tree, over which the opening strains of Jimmy Buffett’s Margaritaville
began playing. Christie said, “I don’t know how to get the music to stop. It
just automatically comes on.”


Father Harris said,
“It’s fine. I’m actually something of a Parrot Head.” He smiled at Jack, but
the priest’s eyes grew sharp, the warmth leaving them, as if he had been struck
by a disturbing thought. He nodded and Jack turned back to the slide show.


The picture faded
to reveal Maggie, a beaming girl—so proud of the swaddled baby in her arms. “Nibbling
on sponge cake…”


Jack thought, I
didn’t know you had a brother. I didn’t know…


“Oh, I forgot about
that one,” Christie said.


“…watching the
sun bake…” A picture of a crucifix on a wall, turned upside down.


“…all of these
tourists covered in oil.” A shot of Maggie, naked, six, huddled in a
corner, her teeth barred. Her skin was the palest Jack had ever seen, her blue
veins like neon. 


“Strumming my
six string, on my front porch swing…” Maggie, strapped to a bed, the snot
coming out of her nose frozen into icicles. Jack said, “Is this...” but he
couldn’t finish his thought.


“…smell those
shrimp…” Maggie, floating over the bed, her body arched, legs going one
way, upper body going the other, her head a blur of movement.


“…hey, they’re
beginning to boil.” A much younger Father Harris, standing over the bed,
reading from a bible.


Jack felt the
foundation of what he believed—about Maggie, about her family—ripped up and
tossed into the air, his stomach dropping out.


“Wasted away
again in Margaritaville…” 


My fiancé’ had an
exorcism.


 


Jack flipped the
light switch in the bathroom. With a pop, one of the bulbs over the sink
blew out, leaving a single bulb. The scrapped white of the lone bulb barely
pushed the blackness away from his shoulders and cast harsh lines down his
face. 


Boats, lighthouses
and seashells decorated the guest bathroom. In the diminished light, the
decorations took on the cast of an approaching storm, one that would wipe away
the beacons of safety, destroy the boats, and bury the shells. 


A soft tapping of
fingernails came on the closed door. 


He stared at his
reflection.


The tapping of
fingernails came again. Jack said, “Come in.”


Maggie opened the
door. He met her eyes in the mirror, not turning to face her. The darkness of
the bathroom covered her like a diaphanous sheet, the whiteness of her skin a
shimmer of muted light. She’s in the mirror, he thought. She’s not
behind me. She walked in out of the cold depths of the mirror. 


If I turn around,
she won’t be there.



Maggie said, “I
couldn’t bring it up.”


“It’s kind of a big
deal, Mags.”


“Don’t call me
that.”


“Father Harris
did.”


“He’s the only one
who can call me that.”


He turned on the
cold water. Maggie said, “Can we not do this now? They’re waiting for us.”


Jack bent and
drank. The water was warm, not cold—warm and unpleasant. Rising up, he jerked
at the stark face in the mirror, then smiled: it was his own face, giving him a
start. 


Maggie said, “Let’s
just get through this.”


When they walked
back into the living room, he felt human again. Phil still sat next to Father
Harris on the sofa. Christie closed the laptop and said, “I’m sorry…”


Jack tried to give
everyone a smile. “No, it’s okay…”


Christie said, in a
rush of words over him, “No, no, it was my fault, totally. I had no idea that
you had no idea.”


Father Harris rose,
his eyes on Jack, his smile gone. “Probably not something one brings up over
coffee.”


Maggie said, “I
should have told you.” 


Jack said, “It was
just a shock.”


Father Harris took
a step closer to Jack. “I can only imagine. Do you believe in God, Jack?”


Everyone fell quiet
and still. Jack looked around, feeling trapped. 


Father Harris said,
“It’s okay, Jack. Did your parents take you to church?”


“My mom. She raised
me by herself.”


“Baptist?
Methodist?”


“Methodist.”


Father Harris
nodded. “When did you stop going?”


“A child. A
teenager.”


“Fifteen, sixteen?”


“Thirteen.”


“Your mother didn’t
believe in God, but thought church was a good idea. You didn’t want to go.
Maybe the two of you struck a deal—‘When I’m thirteen…’ and that was that.”


Jack looked at
Maggie, who stared back at him with wide open eyes. “I was just shocked at the
pictures. I didn’t know…”


Father Harris said,
“Part of you knew. Part of you had to know. You’re possessed by a demon, Jack.”



Christie’s hands
jerked to her neck, to her cross necklace. Phil sat his wine glass down and
stood. Father Harris took another step toward Jack. “I suspect you’ve been
possessed for a very long time. Since around the time you stopped going to
church.”


Jack laughed.
Maggie looked at him, a pained look on her face.  


“I’m not possessed.
This is…”


“Maggie,” Phil
said, lowering his voice, “come to me.”


She looked at
Father Harris, then back at Jack. 


Father Harris’s
eyes never left Jack’s. “People can live their whole lives possessed and never
realize it. Never know that on their deathbeds, the demon will let them have a
glimpse of heaven before taking them to hell.”


Jack shook his head
and turned to Maggie. “We’re leaving. We’re going to walk out the door, get in
our car, and drive away.”


Father Harris said,
“Do you have bad dreams, Jack?”


Jack jerked toward
Father Harris. “Everyone has bad dreams—”


He dreamt he was in
a restaurant that had once been a church. Candles fought the darkness. Wine
bottles glittered in racks in the choir loft. He sat alone at his table, the
cartilage-white tablecloth a sharp contrast to the black leather chairs. 


He slurped up
oysters on the half shell.  He gobbled up black truffle potatoes. He
stuffed a live puppy into his mouth. When he was done, he sat back, so full, so
content, so happy. 


He picked up his
steak knife and cut through the muscles of his belly. He pushed his fingers
through the layers of flesh, fat, and sinew to create an opening. His fingers
were slick and sticky at the same time. With a quick slash, he opened his
stomach sack.


He then ate his
meal a second time.


“—Maggie. This is
ridiculous. We’re leaving.”


Father Harris said,
“Find yourself at the wrong place, wrong time a lot? Have you seen more than
your fair share of accidents? Violent acts? Disturbing things?”


 Jack thought
he would laugh again, but when he tried, it came out as a bark. He said, “Worst
dinner party ever. Maggie, we’re leaving.”


Phil said,
“Maggie—I want you to come to me. Now.”


Christie, who had
been standing stuck to her spot, scrunched up her eyes and screamed. The
scream—a continuous shriek—broke Maggie out of her trance. 


She jumped, moving
quickly to her dad.


Jack stared at her,
his mouth open. 


Phil hugged his
daughter, his eyes, locked on Jack, full of accusation. 


Christie’s scream
did not faze Father Harris. He said, “Can you pinpoint the moment in your life
when you became miserable?”


“I’m not miserable.
Maggie, please…”


Maggie buried her
head against her dad. 


Jack shouted, “I’m
happy a lot of the time!”


Father Harris said,
“An incident with a Ouija board, perhaps? Or a game of ‘light as a feather,
stiff as a board?’ Bloody Mary? When did it happen, Jack— ”


He got the Ouija
board from his Aunt: “Sure, kid, take it. Haven’t looked at it in years…”


The day he
returned, his friends met him at his house. Jack unveiled the board.


“We should get a
bunch of candles.”


“It’s daylight,
ass-bag.”


“We should wait
till dark, duh. Duh!”


They went into the
guest bedroom, Jack saying, “We ain’t doing it in my bedroom. Freak that.”


Blues and purples
colored the room. Pictures of bluebonnets hung on the walls. A lavender
bedspread covered the queen sized mattress. Blue and purple pillows sat on the
white wicker chair.


They sat on the
floor, huddled around the board.


“Is there anyone
here?”


The planchette
moved to ‘No.’


They laughed. “Then
who the freak said ‘no?’”


This made them
laugh even harder.


‘I’


‘M’


‘N’


‘O’


‘O’


‘N’


‘E’


“I’m no one!”


“Can you give us…”


A sonic boom shook
the house, the glass rattling in the window panes. A blue bonnet picture fell
off its hook, crashing to the floor. They screamed, jumped up, and ran through
the house, into the backyard. They stood around each other, laughing and
giggling.


“—when did your
life take a turn for the worse?” 


Jack raised a
finger at Father Harris. “I don’t know what kind of hold you have on this
family, or how many exorcisms you’ve performed… how many have you
performed? How many lives have you ruined?”


“I’ve performed
fourteen exorcisms. Two in this house. I’ve lost three lives, but saved all
fourteen souls.”


“You killed
three people. Kids!”


“Only one child
died.”


Jack composed
himself, smoothing his tie. “Father Harris, it was nice meeting you. Mr. and
Mrs. Hughes, always a pleasure. Maggie, I love you. Walk out this door with
me.”


Phil moved in front
of Maggie, pushing her behind him. “She’s not going with you.”


Father Harris said,
“Jack—I can save you.”


Jack turned and
ran. 


 


Maggie wouldn’t
pick up so he left a message: “Maggie, I don’t know what just happened. I’m
driving home. I love you. I love you. Call me.”


Traffic slowed.
White smoke from an overturned SUV snapped off the undercarriage. Someone’s red
face pressed against the passenger window, smearing crimson. 


Jack slowed,
called, and left another message: “Father Harris has gotten into your minds.
It’s like he’s some kind of… he’s brainwashed you and your family. There’s no
such thing as demons. He killed your brother, Maggie. And probably
almost killed you! Goddamnit!”


The scrubbed white
moon washed his apartment complex gray. Dark silhouettes of people moved on the
balcony next to his. Ruby red dots from cigarettes punctured the blackness.


Crying, sitting in
his car, shaking, Jack left the message: “I love you. So much. I can’t believe
this has happened. I don’t know what to do. I don’t know how to make this
right. I feel so lost now. So alone. Please, please call me. What are
you doing?”


Inside his neat
apartment, he sat on the couch and stared. Posters of silent-era German films
hung on his walls. Peter Lorre cast an anxious look down at him. A black cat,
Milton, sauntered out of the bedroom, stretching. He studied Jack and asked,
“Meow?”


Jack looked at his
phone.


He wanted—so wanted—to
talk to Maggie, to hold her, to cry with her. He wanted to have back the girl
he had known before the dinner, before meeting Father Harris. 


He refused
to call again. He said, “I refuse to leave another message.”


Rising, he went to
the kitchen, to the fridge, and opened the freezer. 


He pulled out an
unopened bottle of vodka.


 


 He woke on
the living room floor, unsure of the time, whether it was day or night. He
looked at his phone: no messages.


And with that, with
the fact that he had no messages from Maggie, the awful realities of the dinner
crashed into him. He moaned. Climbing to his knees, he looked around. Half his
face was numb from being pressed into the carpet.


A butcher knife lay
on the ground close to him, beside the massacre that was his couch. The wooden
frame showed through the massive, carved holes from the knife, like pieces of
naked bone. The posters still hung on the walls, but were in tatters, dangling
past the jagged shards of broken glass. Peter Lorre’s fearful eyes remained
untouched, floating freely in a space of nothingness, staring at him. 


Moaning, he went to
the kitchen. 


The bottle of vodka
sat on the counter, next to an open tin of cat food. The seal was broken, a
third of the bottle gone.


He picked up the
vodka. He opened the freezer and screamed as a black shadow leapt out at his
face, scratching his flesh with cold nails. Milton landed on his feet and took
off. Jack followed the black streak shooting through his living room until he
saw the front door, until he saw the message scrawled in shit against the white
paint: fuck the priest.
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If you found some chills
in BJ’s story, then perhaps you should check out his zombie horror novel THE
CHANGED from Apex Publications.


 


It’s not the end of the world—it’s just
zombies.


 


Chris is an
ordinary guy with a boring job, a perfect fiancé, and plans for a happy, if
predictable, future. But when the dead stop dying and become, instead, simply
“changed,” ordinary isn’t so comforting anymore. Wandering stray animals
suddenly develop a taste for flesh and brains, and while most of the human
zombies might be harmless, can anyone really be sure?


 


With the help of a
morning show shock-jock who has recently turned into a zombie and the burnt-out
walking remains of a businessman, Chris becomes the backbone of a fight for
undead rights among the fear, prejudice, and uncertainty dividing the living
and the not quite dead. 


 


“What’s a poor zombie to do when society cruelly
discriminates against the undead and won’t even support their right to exist?
That’s the tongue-in-cheek question explored in Burrow’s farcical first novel,
which affectionately spoofs George A. Romero-style zombie motifs. When the
newly dead denizens of morgues and crypts the world over begin to mingle with
the living, the armed forces warm up their flamethrowers, and religious zealots
and scientists alike search for explanations. It turns out that “the changed,”
as liberal politicians dub them, only hunger for human flesh if their brains
are damaged. So it’s no surprise when the changed gain a champion in Christian
Scott, whose own sudden demise prompts his fiancee to pair him with her
favorite, newly undead radio shock jock. Of course, the powers that be are
incensed—until they begin “changing,” too. Burrow’s raw narrative style and
gratuitous, gross-out interludes often leave much to be desired, but frequent
dollops of biting satire and witty dialogue make the ride worthwhile.”


(Dec. 15, 2009) by Carl Hays. Booklist


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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The five children stood in front of the huge fiberglass pig with two
boxes and one daisy-chained crown in their collective hands. Bundled up against
the cold ocean wind, they were somber; even in the face of something as
cheerfully yellow as the statue before them. They were somber because the
occasion demanded it. It was time to say good-bye to their pets forever.


Alan looked around and nodded. It was the perfect setting for Muffin's
eulogy. The pier was windy and cold with just a few tourists around. The
Seattle sky was filled with its usual deep grey clouds. The world seemed quiet
and respectful of their loss. Best yet was the bright yellow Moccus altar with
the red writing and the red sun painted on as a necklace. It was like the
artist who painted it knew that it would be an altar to Moccus that children
would use. This was where Muffin would be laid to rest, at the statue's feet.
It was only right. Moccus would make sure that Muffin made it to heaven. 


Alan, Eric and Heather's mother, Sharon, stood off to the side with
Emma and Anne's mother, Kathy. Both mothers watched with the solemn parental
expression of one who knew not to laugh at the folly of children and their much
needed rituals. If this was how their children wanted to say good-bye to their
dead family pets, there was no harm in it. Though, two very different pets
dying so close together made Sharon wonder if the same fox killed them both. If
it did, the neighborhood would have to do something about that. She also
wondered how much it would cost. The idle contemplation did not last long.


"Mom! Mom!" Heather called, "I can't reach it." She
waved the fragile crown of flowers upward towards the top of the pig's head but
could not reach it. Heather was the youngest and smallest of the five children
but that did not make her the weakest. She was braver and bolder than either of
the other two girls and even braver than shy Eric. Only Alan was her match when
it came to a fierce game of Double-Dog-Dare-Ya.


Sharon hurried over before the crown of daisies came apart and ruined
the beginning of this new ritual. Maybe ruined it for good. "Here. Let me,
honey." She held out her hand.


"No! I wanna do it." Heather hid the crown of flowers behind
her back, mashing one of the buds into loose petals. "I wanna crown
Moccus."


"All right, Heather. I'll lift you up." Sharon knew she was
coddling her daughter but Heather was the youngest of three and the only girl
in the family. Coddling her just this once would not hurt anything. After all,
the family ferret had just died.


"OK, Mama." Heather said with angelic innocence now that she
was getting her way. As her mother lifted her up, Heather held out the crown to
the statue. It was too little to fit around the pig's head, so she hung it off
of one ear like a jaunty new hat. With her sacred duty of adorning the statue
done, Heather squirmed to get down and was obliged by her mother who then
retreated to a safer, more adult, corner next to Kathy. 


 


"What a day," Sharon said softly to Kathy, her neighbor of
seven years. "What a week. First, we lose Muffin and then you guys lose
your cat. It's awful. Just awful." She pulled her coat closed against the
cold ocean wind and wished that the children had chosen a different spot for
their ritual. A warmer spot. But, the children had insisted that this was where
the ritual had to be.


"I know," Kathy said without looking at her. "But these
things happen. It's one of the lessons of life." 


"Well, after we get done with this...this...whatever this
is-"


"Eulogy," Kathy supplied. She was dressed in the same warm
clothing as the rest of them but was unbothered by the cold or the wind.


"Eulogy, memorial, whatever. We need to call a neighborhood
meeting to deal with that wild fox. No one else should lose a family pet like
this. It's just awful." Sharon gestured to the children. "Look at
what they've done to cover their grief."


"Shh," Kathy murmured. "It's time." 


 


Alan looked around at his peers, saw their attentive faces turned to
him, and nodded. He turned to the statue. The top of his head did not even
reach the bottom of the pig's snout. He bowed his head and began to intone the
newly familiar words. The rest bowed their heads as the words came.


"Our Father, who art in Annwfn, Moccus be thy name. Thy kingdom
come. Thy will be done, in the under dark as it is in Annwfn. Give us this day
our daily hunt. And forgive us our anger, as we forgive those who anger against
us. And lead us into Annwfn when it is our time and deliver us safely.
Amen." Alan lifted his head.


"Amen," was murmured around the circle of friends. As their
heads rose, the crown of flowers was fluttered by the wind and white daisy
petals floated over them as a sign that Moccus had heard their call and was
listening.


Alan gestured to Emma. "You can go first, 'cause...you know."


Emma looked down at the box in her hands, her eyes already shiny with
unshed tears. Anne put a comforting hand on her big sister's arm. "It's
OK. Moccus'll guide Fluffy to heaven."


"Annwfn," Heather corrected.


Anne glanced at her, stubborn anger on her face. "I can say
'heaven' if I want."


Alan broke in before the girls started squabbling, "Annwfn is
Heaven. Doesn't matter. It's Emma's time to speak. To eu-lo-gy Fluffy." He
said the word 'eulogy' very carefully as one who is not familiar with the sound
of the word but likes it nonetheless. He gestured to the box in Emma's hands.
"Go on. You should go first."


Emma stepped forward and placed the box at pig statue's feet.
"Moccus, this is Fluffy. She ran hard for you. She caught the prey for
you. She fought hard for you. I hope she made you proud. I hope she's happy in
Annwfn. Keep her safe." Emma stood up and wiped at the tears on her face.


"That's it?" Heather asked, scorn plain in her voice.
"That's Fluffy's eulo-thingy?"


Eric, Heather's older brother broke in, "If that's the eu-lo-gy
that Emma wants to give, let her." He gave Heather a warning look. They
were not supposed to argue in public.


She ignored him as little sisters often do. "But that's not a
proper eulo-thingy! Alan, tell her," Heather demanded.


Alan, the oldest brother, and the oldest of this group of children,
nodded. He was the defacto leader after all. He chose his words carefully.
"OK. Emma did fine in her way to say good-bye." He paused and
thought; his childish face looked older with his concentration. "But, a
eu-lo-gy is to honor the dead and through that, honor Moccus. So, it has to
tell the story of what happened and why people should be proud. Also, why it
honors Moccus."


 


Sharon glanced at Kathy. "What's this new game? Who's
Moccus?"


Kathy looked at her neighbor, weighing whether or not the question was
idle chit-chat out of boredom or something more. She was surprised to see that
Sharon looked honestly confused. How could Sharon have missed Moccus'
awakening? Kathy did not want to be distracted from the children's proceedings
but she could not leave her neighbor ignorant. 


"Moccus came to the realm of man from the lands of Annwfn. He is
known as a great advisor, one who leads the dead to the lands of happiness and
the lands of death. He also often leads the Wild Hunt. He's just reawakened and
not everyone can hear him—yet. They will. Eventually." She kept her eyes
on the ritual before her.


Cold winds whipped around Sharon, making her pull her coat closer to
her body. "How do you know all this?"


Kathy was undisturbed by the mercurial wind even as it whipped her hair
into and out of her face. "My daughters heard him first. They talked to me
about him. Then I heard him. I knew I had been hearing him for a while but they
helped me learn how to listen. The girls told your children and then they could
hear him, too." 


"My kids never said anything about Moccus to me." Sharon
frowned at the implication that her children had been keeping something from
her. She opened her mouth to speak.


Kathy put a finger to her lips to forestall anymore interruptions and
pointed towards their collective children. "Listen and learn. This is more
than a game. You should already know this."


 


Alan had regained control of the proceedings and separated Heather from
the other girls before Heather's grief would force an unnecessary fight. He
then allowed Eric to place Muffin's box next to Fluffy's box and smiled
reassuringly at his younger brother. Once everyone had settled down again, he
began his eulogy for Muffin. He faced them with the seriousness of his duty.
Not only did he need to honor both Muffin and Moccus, he had to do so in a way
that taught Emma what to do in the future.


"When Moccus first talked to us, I didn't hear him," he
began. "But Emma and Anne did and they taught us how to listen." He
nodded to the sisters in silent appreciation.


"I heard him already," Heather muttered.


Alan continued, ignoring his baby sister. "We listened. We
learned. We understood what Moccus wanted. He wanted the Wild Hunt. He's not
strong enough to lead it yet. That's why we have to run it. Why I led it."


At this point Alan paused, looking around at them and through them.
"But I won't have to lead it for long, will I?"


There was a soft chorus of no's from the children held rapt by his
speech. 


"But," he continued, "we ran the Wild Hunt as best we
could and it was exciting. Muffin was the prey. Fluffy was the hunter. That's
what Moccus chose. We ran with Fluffy in the chase. Not hunters but like
hunters. We ran but Fluffy and Muffin ran faster. They were so fast, weren't
they?"


"Very fast," Emma said as she looked at the boxes sitting at
Moccus' fiberglass hooves.


"When we got there in the garage, Fluffy had Muffin cornered. I'd
never seen Muffin so puffed up and hissing like that. I wanted to call it off.
I wanted to save my pet. I wanted to but I knew it was wrong. I couldn't.
Moccus called for the Wild Hunt. He chose Fluffy and Muffin. I had to let it
happen. I had to make the sacrifice." There were tears in the boy's eyes.
"We all did, didn't we?"


Anne was the only one with a voice left to agree. "Yes. They were
chosen. And they ran just like they were supposed to." Emma and Eric were
weeping openly while Heather rubbed at her wet face and kept silent.


 


"Are they kidding?" Sharon whispered at Kathy. "Did your
cat kill my ferret?"


"Hush." Kathy quelled her growing annoyance at Sharon, her
interruptions and her silly questions. It was not her fault that she did not
understand what was going on. Was it?


"This game isn't funny. I want to know."


"Shhh," Kathy admonished. "This isn't a game. You'll
miss it. Pay attention to the children. This is important." She turned
from her neighbor and watched the children with a hint of a smile of pride and
love on her face.


Sharon, confused and disturbed, turned back to listen. 


 


"They did. I didn't think they would," Alan agreed. "I
didn't know they would run like they were supposed to but Moccus chose them and
they knew it. Animals are smarter than humans sometimes." His eyes flicked
to his mother before he returned his full attention to the other children.
"Animals know what they need to do."


"But Muffin wasn't gonna go without a fight," Eric said,
getting control of his tears and regaining his voice.


"No. Muffin didn't. He was a fighter." Alan agreed.


"So was Fluffy," Emma said in a small voice.


"They both were. They both did what they were supposed to
do." Alan smiled. "That's why we're doing eu-lo-gies for them. That's
why I'm...I'm doing eu-lo-gies for both of them. That's only fair and right.
They were brave and fierce for us and for Moccus. They knew that a Wild Hunt
could only end in death. Fluffy had hunted well but Muffin," he could not
keep the pride out of his voice, "wasn't just prey. Muffin could've been a
hunter, too. That's why they fought. That's why they died."


"But Moccus is pleased?" Emma asked.


Alan did not have to answer her. Moccus did that for him in another
shower of white daisy petals and a certain sense of pleasure. They all grinned
at each other and some of the hurt at the lost of their pets floated away on
the wind.


Alan nodded. "He is. He saw how they fought He saw how Fluffy
broke Muffin's back and saw how Muffin bit Fluffy's neck until it bled and bled
and bled. They fought for him in the Wild Hunt and died for him. They earned
their rest and he's taken them safely to Heaven."


"Annwfn," Emma said with a small smile.


"Annwfn," Alan agreed. 


The five children took each other's hands and stared up into the
cheerfully yellow face of Moccus. They listened to what he had to tell them in
their time of loss and grief.


 


"Your cat killed my ferret?" Sharon asked again when the
children went silent.


"Moccus' Wild Hunt killed your ferret. But, your ferret killed the
hunter in the process. It isn't how these things normally go, you know."
Kathy smiled at Emma and Anne holding hands.


"I don't get it. I don't. Our children watched our pets murder
each other? I was told that a fox got Muffin." Sharon looked at Kathy's
smiling face. "This doesn't disturb you? Our children are worshiping a pig
and watched their pets fight to the death because they thought that's what this
Moccus wanted."


"Of course it bothers me. Of course it does. No one wants to be
chosen as the prey in a Wild Hunt. But when it happens, it's an honor."
Kathy turned to her neighbor and frowned. "What bothers me more is the
fact that you don't hear Moccus at all. That you don't hear him right now as he
speaks to us." Sharon gestured to the pier to include herself, the
children and the gathered strangers. "It bothers me that you don't know
what's going on."


Sharon noticed, for the first time, that other adults had joined them
on the pier and were watching the children with rapt attention. Anger flared,
blotting out her fear and confusion. "What's going on is that your kids
have corrupted my kids," she said.


"Seattle, for all its modernization, is still close to the old
ways. Haven't you noticed the altars to Moccus all over the city? From the
Parade of Pigs to the bronze statues in Pike's Place Market? Many of us have
felt his stirrings for years. Now, he's awake and communing with us."
Kathy's voice took on a hard edge. "Why don't you know this? Why don't you
hear him?"


Sharon did not like Kathy's tone of voice. It made her nervous. "I
think it's time for me and my kids to leave."


"Mommy!"


The call of her youngest brought Sharon's attention back to the
children. She started to go to them but the way they were looking at her froze
her in place. "What is it, baby?"


"Moccus is happy with us. Really happy." Heather's smile was
radiant.


"That's good, honey, but it's time to go home."


Heather shook her head. "I didn't tell you the best part
yet."


Sharon glanced at Kathy who had not moved and humored her daughter,
"What's that?"


"There's gonna be another Wild Hunt real soon!" Heather
grinned, "And we all get to be hunters this time."


Sharon's heart leapt for her throat as she tried to keep calm and rational.
She put on her best 'Mommy's-not-messing-around' voice, "That's nice,
dear. Come on now. Eric, Alan, you, too. It's time to go home." 


None of the children moved. "We can't go yet, Mom," Alan
said.


"Why not?" Sharon tried to keep the panic out of her voice.


"Because Moccus is choosing the prey."


"How...?" Her questions of 'how do you know and how is he
going to do it' were cut off as a huge gust of wind blew over the pier,
ruffling hair and chilling skin. It lifted up the battered but still whole
crown of daisies and floated it through the air in a haphazard flutter to land
on Sharon's head. Sharon flinched, flailing her hands at the flowers in her
hair as if they were bees. Daisies fluttered to the ground, circling her. She
looked from them to the people around her, terrified.


"You should be honored to be chosen. Especially since you refuse
to hear him. Moccus must see something special in you." Kathy paused.
"I don't know what. Maybe it's the devotion of your children." She
nodded to herself. "That must be it."


Sharon barely heard Kathy. Instead, she watched as the strangers moved
closer towards her en mass. Some of them stopped to pick up rocks, sticks and
other debris around the pier. "Oh my God. What are you doing?"


"Getting ready to hunt," Kathy said, pulling a small,
collapsible steel baton, designed for self defense, from her purse. 


Sharon stared at Kathy, mouth opening and closing in an attempt to find
something to say, something rational, something that would stop this madness.


"If I were you, Sharon, I'd run," Kathy said in her mildest
voice as she flicked the baton open to its full sixteen inches. "It's the
Wild Hunt after all and we need the hunt before the kill. In the hunt, we honor
Moccus. In the kill, we honor you as the chosen one. We'll give you a three
minute head start." Kathy gave her watch a significant look.


Sharon looked around at the children. All of them, including her own,
had stones in their hands except for Heather. She had picked up a dirty glass
beer bottle and was holding it by the neck. "Heather?"


"It's time to run, Mommy. I promise we'll give you a nice
eu-lo-gy." 
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Abraham Van Helsing
watched out the window of his study until the shadow of the church steeple
covered his father’s grave. The old man still lay dead in the ground, and sheep
grazed peacefully above him. Good. 


 


Van Helsing rose
from his chair with a wince at his arthritic hip and began to prepare for the
coming evening. First, he put the teakettle to boil. He would need a stout pot.
A long night lay ahead.


 


Mid-morning,
the elder Craybourne boy had come to his door, out of breath and sweating,
stinking like the pigs his family raised. His eyes were wide in his dirty face
and his bad teeth showed in a fear-stretch of lip. “We found something, mister,
me brother and me. Heard you’d pay.”


 


“What?” Van Helsing
had been disturbed from his morning reading, dozing in the sun, and was loathe
to believe anything that came from the mouth of this cretin. 


 


“You’ll pay?”


 


“If the information
is worthy. And reliable.”


 


“Under the bridge,”
the boy said, trying still to catch his breath. “A whore of Satan.”


 


“Oh?” Van Helsing
stepped onto the porch. “Which bridge?”


 


“You’ll pay?”


 


He reached into his
pocket, pulled out a note and held it up. “Which bridge?”


 


The boy reached for
the money, but Van Helsing lifted it slightly away from the outstretched hand.


 


“Halfway up the
lane to the dairy,” the boy said. “Acrost the creek.”


 


“When did you see
her?”


 


“Just now. Just now,
me brother found her, came to me. I saw and came to you.”


 


Van
Helsing handed the boy the bill. The lad took it with grimy fingers and
filth-split fingernails, but instead of running off with his prize, he held the
money tight in his fist and looked Van Helsing straight in the eye. “She killed
me baby sister, I think,” he said. “And a cousin.”


 


Van Helsing nodded
at the boy, and then he surprised himself by laying a hand on the damp boy’s
sticky shoulder. He shouldn’t have done that. He should never have done
that. He looked at that hand and it was the hand of his father.


 


He pulled it away,
but it was too late. He’d seen the dreaded, familiar gesture, and now his hand
stank and he couldn’t even put it in his pocket. “All right then,” he said,
backed into the house and closed the door. He washed his hands carefully,
staring into the mirror above the basin as he did so, then he thrust his hands,
still damp, into black leather gloves and sat in his study to calm himself
until the proper hour.


 


He watched the
shadow of the steeple creep across the pasture, and when the shade encompassed
the unmarked site of his father’s rotting corpse, Van Helsing made his tea,
drank it down, collected his tools and went out the front door. The evening air
smelled fresh, in sharp contrast to the musty odor of his house, and Van
Helsing made a mental note to tell the cleaning woman do a better job of airing
it out. 


 


Barnaby had readied
the horse. Van Helsing mounted the gelding and set off toward the dairy at a
walk. A gallop seemed too urgent, and a trot too merry for such a deed as was
at hand.


 


The horse walked
with a brisk and steady gate, as Van Helsing continued in vain to erase the
memory of his hasty gesture and the look of his hand on the boy’s shoulder. His
father had used that friendly—or worse, fatherly—hand on the shoulder as
a condescending gesture. The elder Van Helsing’s hands had been distinctive in
their pale softness. Not a single hard day’s work had been accomplished by
those hands; their only employment was to touch a shoulder, stroke a pen across
a contract or a check, seal a negotiation with a shake. Mostly, those hands had
been manicured and pampered, their perfect fingertips drumming impatiently
whenever the father encountered the young Abraham’s inquisitiveness or had to
deal with the young Abraham’s impetuousness. Those hands never touched Abraham
with the respect of an equal. Not a handshake, not a pat on the back. Never.
Abraham’s accomplishments were invisible to his father, and there was nothing
that would bring them to his attention.


 


He was a cold man, Van Helsing told
himself, and that is not your fault. You do not follow in his footsteps.


 


But the hand—his
hand—had looked exactly the same as his father’s, soft and pale atop that young
man’s shoulder, and Abraham Van Helsing couldn’t expunge the image from his
mind.


 


The only thing that
supplanted it from time to time as the horse carried him forward was the
thought that perhaps a vampire was ripe for the killing under the dairy lane
bridge. But that was doubtful. More likely the young fortune hunters had seen a
rag washed up on a boulder, and their imaginations had run away with them.


 


He turned the horse
up the lane, and with the bridge in sight, he began to rehearse his moves. The
sun was lowering, yet still above; if there were a vampire, the thing would
remain unconscious. He could kill her as she slept, but it worked to better
advantage if she were wakening, groggy yet aware when he drove the stake
through her.


 


It worked to his
advantage. 


 


Most importantly,
it gave him the required satisfaction. 


 


Abraham gave a
small snort when his thoughts gave eloquence to that feeling. The required
satisfaction, indeed. His life had hollowed out when his father died. All the
meaning had evaporated with the old man’s last breath. Abraham no longer had
something to prove. Now he was immersed in his studies, uncaring about what the
townspeople thought of him and his eccentric ways, and he was reduced to
staking the undead for his personal satisfaction.


 


Oh how his father
would sneer.


 


Van Helsing snapped
the reins, eager to be rid of these thoughts and on with the work at hand.


 


Shadows were long
by the time Van Helsing got a grip on the she-demon’s hair and dragged her out
of the stinking, muddy culvert. She was just beginning to wake, her clothes
ripped and threadbare, her breasts jiggling loose from their scrap of fabric.
Van Helsing wished she were still asleep, so he could bathe her—clean her into
the beautiful young woman she used to be. He remembered her; she had waited on
him at the pub not more than six months ago. 


 


But she could not
be cleansed. She had the evil, and was perpetuating it like a cancer throughout
the countryside. She had to be stopped.


 


She moved groggily
in his arms as he struggled to put her clothes right. It wouldn’t do to be
looking at her private places the way his traitorous eyes were drawn. He knew
from a previous shameful experience that even though the lair of the vampire
had a fetid stench, the thing itself had no personal odor. Even in that private
place between her legs—so sweet on most women, fragrant and delicious—she was
cold, sterile and lifeless. Her youth and beauty continued to attract the man
in him, but the truth of her sacrilege could not be denied. 


 


“Who’s your maker?”
he whispered in her ear as he pulled what was left of her dress down to cover.
She groaned in response, flailing weakly. He laid her on the ground, then opened
his sack and removed the sharpened stake and a hammer. The thing was regaining
consciousness quickly as the sun disappeared over the western hills, and he had
no time to waste. “Who’s your maker?” he demanded.


 


Her eyes rolled
back in her head, and she whispered a name. Against his better judgment, Van
Helsing leaned closer to hear her, and when he did so, she grabbed his ear in
her teeth and bit straight through it.


 


He
yelled and pulled back, her teeth tearing through the flesh and cartilage of
his ear. He pinned her to the ground with the stake at her breast. She growled.
He put a knee on her belly, then took a firm grip on the hammer with his gloved
hand and swung it.


 


The
stake plunged deep. The thing screamed like a wildcat in heat, and then fainted.


 


Van Helsing, blood
dripping down his neck from his torn ear, chided himself for being so careless.
He finished pounding the stake, removed the head and stuffed the mouth with
garlic. He left the corpse where it lay. He’d notify the constable who would
find the girl’s kin and see that she had a proper Christian burial.


 


When finished, he
sat back and tended to his ear with a cloth damp from the muddy moisture of the
stream. He looked at the poor woman before him and thought about her answer to
his question. He thought for certain she’d said “Pater.”


 


She must have said “Peter.”
It was a common enough name. There must be a dozen Peters in the county, but
only one Pater. Pater Van Helsing, Abraham’s father. Pater died of brain fever
two years ago and had been safely buried in the churchyard with full Christian
regalia. The bishop had seen to it. It had been Abraham’s worst nightmare that
his father fall victim to the relentless plague of vampirism that scourged the
English countryside. 


 


It was unthinkable
that Pater was a vampire, a vampire who controlled the young thing in the ditch
under the bridge. Inconceivable. From the study window, Abraham viewed his
father’s grave every day of his life, and it remained undisturbed.


 


He groaned to his
feet, repacked his valise, and one hand to his injured ear, he mounted the
gelding and made for town. First to see the constable, and second to the doctor
for some stitches. Since he had killed the monster who bit him, he would not be
infected with vampirism. He had other things to worry about. He replayed her
whispered response to his question over and over again, and mentally reviewed
the symptoms of his father’s fatal fever, and by the time he reached town, Van
Helsing had become convinced that he had heard the woman correctly: his father
remained undead.


 


The
next day, Abraham and the parish bishop watched the two Craybourne boys lift
Pater Van Helsing’s casket from its grave. Abraham held his breath as the
eldest Craybourne pried opened the coffin. 


 


Empty.



 


Darknesss
swirled in the periphery of Abraham’s vision, and his knees weakened. The
bishop helped him to the ground where he took deep breaths and tried to imagine
the ramifications of this discovery. Then he tried to imagine where his father
might lie during the day. He had to be found. Abraham had to put an end to the
scourge. He had to find his father and stake him, cut off his head and fill the
mouth with garlic. And then he had to find the vampire who had infected Pater
and do the same to it.


 


Abraham felt old,
tired, and ill-equipped for the task that lay ahead. He closed his eyes and
rested his forehead on his knees. He thought he had been finished with his
father forever once that coffin had been lowered into the graveyard and dirt
thrown atop it. And now this. 


 


And now this. 


 


That night, he
dreamed his father appeared at his bedside. Pater seemed to materialize out of
stardust, and the years that had ravaged his ancient body had fallen away,
leaving a young Pater Van Helsing—handsome and stylish, but with a new
intensity foreign to Abraham. “My son,” he said. “My son, why do you waste your
life? All your education, all your gifts and talents, all the good work you’ve
done in the world. Rest now, and enjoy your retirement. Leave the distasteful
jobs for the young and energetic. Go home to Amsterdam and leave these
ridiculous English to themselves. Rest now. Rest.” Then as he had materialized,
he swirled away into the moonlight, leaving Abraham to wonder if it was a dream
or the evil of Dracula whose wretched spawn still thrived. 


 


Abraham tried to
imagine the act of staking his own father, and he couldn’t. The hot ball of
emotion in his chest pushed tears out his eyes.


 


There would be no
rest for him this night. 


 


There may never be
rest for him again.


 


The next day, the
exhaustive search began. Every spare person gathered at the town square: the
women, the unemployed, the retired, the aged. The bars and schools were closed.
Abraham beseeched them to seek, find and report the vampire’s lair. He
encouraged them to bejewel themselves with crucifixes and to store holy water
in their homes. But most importantly, to look everywhere a body might lie in
darkness. In the attics, under the houses, in the crypts, in the woodsheds, the
factories, barns, everywhere, everywhere. 


 


As he spoke,
Abraham knew he was panicking the simple folk, but there was nothing to be done
about that. They would have to come to terms with their own fears eventually,
and the sooner they found the beast, the quicker the panic would be over. “The
stench of a vampire’s lair is unmistakable,” he said to them. “Fetid guano.
Ammoniac. Follow your noses.”


 


Immediately, of
course, the fearful peasants began describing an unceasing stream of stinking
spaces. Each had to be investigated, and nowhere was found the undead corpse of
his father. As the search passed from weeks into months, Abraham’s energy
failed along with his will, and despite all his efforts and those of the
townspeople, the occasional young, raven-haired woman still disappeared. Each
one bore a heart-wrenching resemblance to Abraham’s long-dead mother. 


 


The
only solace for Abraham’s torture was the company of the bishop, now retired,
whose council Van Helsing cherished. The bishop visited for a glass of sherry
every evening to keep abreast of the search, doing his best to tsk-tsk and
shake his head at the apparent wily nature of Van Helsing’s cunning, elusive
prey. Van Helsing thought the bishop would be more involved, the evil being
what it was, right under his own nose, in his own parish, but the bishop seemed
to be interested only in the progress of the hunt and emotional and mental
state of Van Helsing himself. As they talked of an evening, the bishop showed
an undue interest in the spiders who came in from the cold to nest quietly in
the corners of Van Helsing’s den. They seemed drawn to him, and he let them
crawl about on his hands and arms while Abraham talked of the hunt. 


 


Then
early one morning, after a sleepless night, as Van Helsing considered booking
passage back to Amsterdam and leaving England and all it had failed to offer
him, the bishop barged into his house. He grabbed Abraham’s wrist, and with
urgency and a madness in his eyes, said, “Leave, Abraham, I beg of you.
Immediately! You are not safe! None of us are safe! I can resist him no
longer!” And with that, the man suffered a terrible seizure, and collapsed on
the foyer floor.


 


Van Helsing called
for Barnaby to fetch the doctor, but by the time that order had been delivered,
the bishop had been delivered of his soul.


 


Van Helsing fell
into his chair in front of the fire, emotionally overwrought. His health was
not pampered by the foggy dampness of the English winter. He was not a young
man, and the search for the creature his father had become was taking what
could be a mortal toll. So it had been on the bishop.


 


Vampires were sly.
Van Helsing remembered Renfield, the mental patient who had been Count
Dracula’s lackey, and the similarities to the bishop were no longer to be
ignored.


 


Neither was that
stink that permeated his house as it leaked up through the floorboards.


 


My God, he thought. The
devil resides beneath my very own home. He was incensed that the creature
had been privy to all their searching through the conduit of the bishop, a
supposed holy man. Van Helsing had felt safe and confident in his own home and
had enjoyed the bishop’s company. The double deception sliced him deeply.


 


He finished his
tea, in no hurry to decapitate his own father, and then assembled his kit. When
Barnaby came back with the doctor, they helped him rip the boards off the north
side of the house. All three nearly retched at the stench that poured forth.
Van Helsing steeled himself and crawled into the darkness, dragging his will
power along with his valise of tools. 


 


There Pater lay
under the floorboards, a handsome young man, his lips red and engorged and a
trickle of some young woman’s blood still at the corner of his mouth. He looked
very much like Abraham had in his youth. The demon virus had at least restored
Pater’s looks if not his health and vitality. Abraham tugged at the old blanket
the monster slept on, hoping to drag it into the burning sunlight before he
plunged the stake, but the space was too cramped, the body too heavy, and
Abraham too weak of will. He took the freshly sharpened stake from his bag and
placed it carefully on the thing’s chest. He put a knee on its bloated stomach
and raised the hammer.


 


Pater Van Helsing
opened his eyes just as the hammer struck home and the stake plunged into his
heart. Abraham searched those eyes for a brief glimpse of humanity, hoping to
find some. Hoping to find none. Hoping to find forgiveness and hating himself
for needing it. This one did not scream and writhe like most of the other
vampires Abraham had staked. It just stared at him with a faint flicker of
recognition. 


 


He quickly
retrieved the machete from his bag and severed the head of Pater Van Helsing,
then sat back, viewing his wretched work, loathing himself and the unnamed
force that drove him to this life, this vocation.


 


Abraham lifted his
hands in front of his face. He’d forgotten his gloves and his father’s blood
dripped from his fingers and ran down his wrists to his elbows. 


 


His father’s hands
had never seen such work. Such filth. 


 


Such pride.


 


“These are my
hands,” he said softly. At that moment, he knew that what he had become was
nothing to be ashamed of in the face of what his father had ultimately become.
Then louder, as if to convince the sightless corpse that lay in front of him:
“Behold!” he said to it. “These are my hands!”
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If you enjoyed
Liz’s story of the supernatural then be sure to check out her dual horror
novella WHEN DARKNESS LOVES US.


 


Sally Ann is a
bright and bubbling farm girl, still caught in the thrill of a brand-new
husband and a shining future ahead. When a careless exploration leaves her
trapped underground, she learns to live again in the absence of everything she
once knew. Even driven by love and light, Sally Ann finds the deepest darkness
within herself in When
Darkness Loves Us.


 


Old Martha Mannes
has been a part of Morgan, Illinois since her birth. The whole town knows her
as the dim-witted woman who was born without a nose, but Martha’s mind wasn’t
always a blank slate. Unlocking the monster buried deep in her memories may
bring back the sparkling child she once was…or it may send those around her
crashing down into the nightmares of a little girl gone wrong.


 


A reprinting of
Elizabeth Engstrom’s first book, this two-novella collection twists together
the beauty and horror underlying the seeming simplicity of small town life.


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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Copper and iron.
Rust and rot. Salt and flesh and death and fear. It knew these scents. Better
than all, it knew these scents. They fired its mind, drove it into rage.
Carnal, maddening, addictive, unstoppable.


The silent ones
were trapped. It had walked them down into the gully, herding them. These were
metal-skinned, some carrying claws. They were not of bowing pack. They were
meat. It tore into them, uncaring of the tiny cuts they inflicted, heedless of
their pitiful cries. Its teeth rent through flesh, crunched through bone. Its
claws tore them in half. One broke clear and tried to flee. The Dog closed the
distance in two great bounds and leapt upon his back, crushing the life from
him instantly. The Dog raised its great head and turned its mad gaze upon the
survivors.


It had already
eaten today—two younglings from another pack of silent ones. They tasted
better, softer. These few were not hunted for their meat. It hungered for blood
and death. They smelled of fear.


The remaining five
herded together.


It licked at the
blood on its teeth and lips. Ecstasy flowed through its veins, making it pant.
Its lips curled back in a devilish grin. It wanted more.


It barked at them
and they shuffled back, leaning into each other. They lacked the courage to
roar back. The Dog stalked forward, towering above them. It pounced. The silent
ones scattered, but one was caught by a forepaw and was batted into a
junk-pile, a large wound in his belly pumping gallons of heady blood into the
rust.


It grinned. Now
there were only three.


 


The Junkyardies
were a cold, dejected lot.


Wandering in fear
and rot and a billion discarded things, forced to move forever, never stopping.
Hands sifting through life looking for things to survive on, eyes always
watching the horizon, heads turning back over slumped shoulders, children
flinching at every tumbling thing that fell from junk dunes, and always, always
wondering those wretched questions. Is this the end? Must I live on? Dare I
die? Where is the Dog?


Always the Dog.


Some gave up and
simply stopped moving, falling to the rusty floor with empty eyes and hanging
heads, others lost their minds in fear and wandered into the discarded wastes.
These the Dog found.


There was only one
sure way to evade the Dog’s gaze, and every Junkyardy walked this path. They
walked in the wake of the Depositors. The Junkyardies moved in tribes, each
following one of the gigantic automatons on its unending journey through the
Junkyard as it deposited infinite unwanted things in its wake.  The
yardies followed and the yardies scavenged. None dared to ask where the junk
itself came from, lest it suddenly stop. To walk outside of the rumbling,
metal-crunching, caterpillar-tracked Depositors’ protection was to die. No one
moved from tribe to tribe. That was why all talk stopped when the stranger came
to the people of Enannco Disposal Unit 39.


“My name is Lirk
Ironspear,” he said, “and I’ve come to put down your Dog.”


Some wept, some
gaped. Most just went on with their scavenging. 


 


The wastelands
stretched out all around him.


Behind him, the
scavengers followed. They would find him, or they would not. It did not matter.
He would deal with them when they came.


As ever in Dirge,
there were no days or nights, just a deadpan grey sky, ever in starless twilight.
All was lost in a timeless limbo of misery. The Junkyard was part scrapheap and
part rubbish tip. Everywhere junk and scrap. Lirk shuddered. The Junkyard was
no worse than anywhere else in Dirge, but it was the worst place possible for
all who dwelt there.


Lirk checked his
guns and moved on, vast dunes of lost and discarded property rising up
precariously to either side of him, forming a valley of forgotten steel.
 Somewhere in these wastes a monster walked, and Lirk Ironspear was going
to be the man to kill it and bring it home—hide, skull and all. For his was a
family of slayers, father teaching son from generation to generation. Some men
were anglers. Some were hunters. The Ironspears were monster slayers. And there
were many that needed slaying in this world of Dirge.


It was a name to
live up to, Ironspear. Men still talked in hushed whispers of the feats of Matt
Tannerby, called the Rotten Knight, the first of the Ironspears. Now it was
Lirk’s turn to take up the mantle, to carry the torch forward one generation.
He would make his ancestors proud.


Seeing a clearing
to his left, he padded towards it, one fist curled around the haft of the
large-bladed hunting knife at his side, the other around the pistol grip of the
scattergun in the scabbard on his back. Every sense remained alert for danger
as he ducked beneath a car door that hung open at head height and entered a
small clearing. Empty. Lirk did not allow himself to relax. Death was ever a
heartbeat away.


He had come upon
carcasses this morning. Ten of them. It had been the Dog. From the size of the
jaw and the pattern of the teeth, it could be nothing else. He had seen them
many times already.


Ten thousand pounds, one of the EDU-39
tribe had said. Ten thousand pounds at the least, by God, and big as an
elephant.


“That dog and me
are going to have a hell of a lot to talk about when we meet,” said Lirk aloud.


He had already
spoken to one old dog this past month. Craw Ironspear, Lirk’s father, had
taught Lirk everything he knew about the ways of the hunt. Craw had slain
twenty-five beasts in his fifty-three years, and his home was decorated with
their hides and skulls. 


His mouth twitched
in the shadow of a smile. Craw had not thought Lirk ready for his first hunt,
Lirk remembered. When Lirk had told him of the hunt, three weeks earlier, Craw
had told him to let it lie.


“A Dog like that
could swallow a man whole, and not even bother to spit his boots out,” Craw had
said, sniggering at his own joke. Lirk had gazed at his father with steady
eyes, not to be drawn away from the path he had set for himself. His father’s
head was crowned with a wreath of wispy white hairs that ran down into a scruff
of side-whiskers. His eyes were squinty and dark, like Lirk’s, with a wicked
glint. He was short, some five and a half feet, but it only served to make him
that much more dangerous. Craw Ironspear was known for more than just slaying
beasts. Even at fifty, a gun still hung low on his hip.


Craw rubbed his
head in thought. “With an anti-tank rocket from the Industrials you may have
stood a chance, but not with that rifle of yours.” He was quiet again for a
while, before he finally spoke, “No… You’re just not ready for that kind of
monster. If I were ten years the younger… And if my knee didn’t hurt so much, I
would go after it myself. But you? Leave it alone, boy. It’s out of your
league.”


Lirk paced the
room, hands clasped behind his back, a thin smile on his lips. “I did not come
here looking for your permission.” He stopped his pacing and turned towards his
father, “I came here to tell you how it is. This monster destroyed three tribes
and, left unchallenged, it will destroy more. People say there is no good left
in Dirge, that heroes are dead. I would not have it so.” Lirk shook his head, “No,
Dad, I will hunt it whatever you say.  And truth to tell, Dad, I’m tired
of living in your shadow. This is the one. The one that will make me a legend
all of my own.”


Craw smiled sadly.
“Spoken like a true Ironspear. I am proud of you, boy. For whatever it’s worth
to you.” And just for a second Craw seemed tired and old. Then he sighed and
straightened, and the familiar glint returned to his eyes. “Come,” he said,
“there is something you will need if you want that Dog.”


He walked over to
the eastern wall of his cabin, where a strange gun hung on a rack. Lifting it
clear, he came back and thrust it at Lirk. It was blacker than night and as
large as a carbine, yet without a stock for support. Lirk had never seen the
like. It was side-fed, like a rifle, with a pump action and eight slots along
its side in which Craw had lined red and gold shells, ready for reloading.


“This is the gun
Matt Tannerby used to kill the Bastard of Godwin,” explained Craw. “A
scattergun like no other. Twenty-four gauge. Only an Ironspear can wield it and
keep his arms. Loading it is pretty simple; just remember to pump it after
every shot. Matt Tannerby was a big man, and had the gun modified to suit him.
He removed the stock and had a pistol-grip fitted. He shot her one-handed.
You’d be lucky to fire her with three.”


Lirk tried the
grip. It felt comfortable in his hands. The gun of Matt Tannerby, both blessed
and cursed with the blood of the Ironspears. His father had told him the
stories when he was just a boy: the lance that gave them their family name, the
gun that slew the Bastard of Godwin, the man that had written the first page in
the legend of the Ironspears. Those had been his favorite tales. “Thank you,”
he said, though the words felt thick in his throat.


“There is nothing
to thank me for. It is yours by right. Now go get me another skull.”


Lirk smiled at the
memory. If the stories were true, it would be a big skull.


 


Three days out from
EDU-39.


The deeper into the
Junkyard he went, the colder it became. Four layers of clothing held out most
of the chill yet, inevitably, some still seeped into his bones. Food at least
was plentiful here and water too. When he was lucky he would find a sealed can
of food, that had not yet decayed, or a water-tank in the bonnet of car that
still carried some water. A man just had to know where to look. Finding food in
these wastes took skill and patience.


Lirk trudged
through a drift of rubbish, his gloved hands tucked under his armpits, three
scarves wrapped around his neck—all the way to his nose. Yet more garbage fell
from the dune-tops.


There was an old
path that ran through here which he had been following for the last day or so,
but as the land began to rise, and the piles began to grow, he had lost sight
of it. It did not matter, for he had found a new trail to follow.


Dog tracks.
Unmistakably large Dog tracks.


The Junkyard was
beginning to get at him. He wondered if he had been traveling in circles, for
in that labyrinth of forgotten things all places were one and the same. The
methane in the air made him cough and choke, the stench was unbearable. How
could the ’yardies stand it? It had become so cold that he had wrapped his guns
in skins to stop the actions freezing over. If the Dog caught him unaware, he
would be dead for sure. Yet a frozen gun was no use to anybody. Lirk meant to
get that Dog or die in the attempt.


That day, he made
an early camp in a small circle of cars, overlooked by half a dozen swaying
scrap-dunes, and set his fire by a suitably intact mannequin. He could almost
feel the scavengers breathing down his neck. Lirk took his bed cloth and laid
it over the mannequin, fussing over it until satisfied with his handiwork.


Everything seemed
strange in the firelight. There was something of the fey about the way the
shadows danced and flickered. The way perceptions of things changed. Twisted
bed frames became giants grasping at him. Sodden newspapers became sheets of
gold.


Lirk grabbed his
blankets and made his way to the second highest dune, being careful to leave no
tracks. He clambered up as high as he dared; cursing colorfully when the whole
pile lurched. Draping the blankets over his shoulders and pulling them tight
around himself, he checked his side-arms, rifle and tactical shotgun.


He heard their
feint footfalls long before he saw them. They came slowly and without a word.
Lirk guessed they were using hand signals to organize their attack.


He saw one across
the clearing. He was fur clad and wirily built. The young brave raised a
high-caliber rifle and sighted his quarry.


His rifle spat
thunder and the shot echoed into the following silence. The mannequin fell
forward, almost into the fire.


Lirk raised his own
rifle and waited. Moments later, the scavengers entered the clearing. Five men
moved in like wraiths, armed with guns, blades and power tools. One of them,
carrying a revolver, motioned for the man who had fired to approach the huddled
figure in the centre of the clearing. As an afterthought, their leader stopped
the young man and moved in himself. Lirk smiled knowingly, then spoke.


“It would be unwise
to step any further, scavenger.”


The warrior froze
and his companions cast nervous glances at the scrap piles.


“You,” continued
Lirk, “with the pistol. What is your name?”


“Steelchewer.”


“Tell your
overweight friends, Pigscrewer and Boylover, to step out and join us.”


Steelchewer barked
a command and two large men stood up from their hiding places behind nearby
cars and joined the others. Their faces were dark with anger.


“Good,” said Lirk
from his perched position. “Now drop your guns.” They hesitated. “Drop them.”


They did.


Their leader spoke,
“Our shaman has foreseen what you intend to do. We will not allow you to make
the attempt. The Dog God must not be harmed.”


“The Dog God? What
kind of a dog hunts solely for slaughter? What kind of a god slaughters the
weak for sport? Tell the old fool he is a shaman of lies. I stalk a rabid
beast, nothing more. Take your men and leave me to my hunt. If it truly is a
god, then I will fail.”


“We are seven, you
are but one. Your first shot will give away your position. You cannot slay us
all. Why would we leave?”


“There is truth in
what you say, and your bravery is not in question here. Your men would gladly
give their lives at your command. I know this. But who will take the first
shot, the one that will mark my position? It will not be you, but one of the
others. Are you willing to cast away any of their lives? I think not. You need
every one of them, lest your god take a liking to your scent. I see the
tranquilizers in your arsenal. Take your men and your guns and go in peace. I
have no quarrel with you.”


Steelchewer
motioned for his men to take up their weapons. Lirk aimed his rifle at one of
the larger men’s chest, just in case. The scavenger leader said, “You are a
good judge of character, Ironspear. Your clan is known even here. Know, we will
return for you.”


The scavengers
turned without another word and loped into the surrounding shadows. “It will
cost you your life,” said Lirk softly into the night.


He let his rifle
rest on his thighs and leaned back. He hoped they would take his advice and
leave him be. The Junkyardies had enough orphans and widows as it was. He had
no wish to add more to their number. Lirk decided to keep his vigil tonight.
Falling asleep could be the last mistake he would ever make. He drew his
blankets around him, choosing to risk remaining on his dune.


Hours later, sleep
took him unawares.


 


Lirk fell to his
knees when he saw the destruction.


An entire tribe in
ruin. Corpses, everywhere there were corpses. Women, children. Lirk felt tears
burn a slow trail down his cheeks. Mothers clutched broken babies. Men crouched
by trampled gers,
what was left of their families still inside. A man stood expressionless by the
mauled body of a relative, his fingers clasping those of a severed arm in the
macabre mockery of a handshake. His own.


There were a dozen
survivors in all. EDU-11 had fallen silent and it had meant death for its
followers.


Lirk forced himself
to his feet and half-stumbled to where an old woman sat, on the carcass of a
shopping trolley.


“What happened
here, spirit-mother?” he asked her. She did not reply, but merely sat, checking
a car-battery for signs of life. He repeated the question, to no avail. He
would gain no answers here. Standing, he left her to the echoes of whatever
evils she had witnessed.


“The Dog God’s
wrath,” she whispered, barely loud enough for him to hear. Lirk stopped and
turned. “It was the Dog God’s wrath, and it was terrible.”


“The Dog God did
all of this?”


She stared at him,
an old woman with haunted eyes that made her older still. “The Dog God cast a
spell of silencing on our Depositor and attacked us in the stillness. The Dog
God came upon us with its single, bulging eye. Yet not to feed. It came for
death and violence, for pain and sorrow and punishment.”


“Punishment for what?”


She shrugged, a
helpless gesture. “The Dog God is wise. I have seen it in His silver-disc eye.
I stared into it and He left me be. He spoke to me, in my heart.”


“What did it say?”


“Error. Unit is
beyond expiry date. Your time is soon, old hag. Let your last days be full of
pain and tears. Live. Live and wish for death. Error.”


 


Five days out.


The scavengers had
not given up their hunt. It seemed they had lain in wait for him in the
scaffolding forest that stretched out behind him. An ambush. Lirk shuddered as
he took in the gore-spattered scene.


The Dog had found
them first.


Fallen scavengers
lay about the sloping hillside like bloody marionettes with their strings cut.
The garbage ran red with their blood. Limbs had been severed; skulls crushed
under what must have been huge jaws. Ribs rose from their chests like crooked
fingers, ribbons of flesh hanging from them like a madman’s decorations. He
recognized the two large scavengers amongst them. One from the size of his
headless corpse, the other by the size of the mess. A young warrior had been
torn in half, his insides connecting his torso to his legs. Two more lay dozens
of metres away, another even further up. No doubt they had sought to escape.
Scores of empty casings showed that they had given the Dog a war. That made him
smile.


A low growl.


Lirk’s blood froze.
At the top of the slope, only fifty feet away, the garbage moved.


Lirk forced himself
to swallow, despite his dry mouth. The wreckage moved again, slowly raising its
head. That’s impossible, thought Lirk. He forced his hands to slide
slowly down to his rifle, his fingers fumbling to remove it from the sheath. It
was one of the biggest guns he had. He knew now that is was not nearly big
enough.


This was it. The
Dog. Shaking the pages of bloody paper and plastic bags from its massive head,
its snout the length of his torso, it stood up on all fours. The thing was
bigger than a van.


How could anything
that big exist? Nasal vapors steamed from its nostrils. A large satellite dish
grew out one deformed eye-socket. The silver-disc eye. The other socket
was a mess of pulsing flesh. The Dog shook litter from the rest of its body.
The monster’s frame rippled with muscle, so much so that its very fur had torn
at the seams, corded muscles bursting through, bright red against the grey fur
and bare to the elements. Parts of the Dog were clearly machinery, as if the
Dog itself was somehow part of the Junkyard. It was unnatural, grotesque. Its
mouth foamed white. He had come hunting for a Dog God, and had found the Devil.
The rifle was clear now, and Lirk took the safety catch off. It cocked its head
to one side, as if studying him—though it had no eyes to see. How can it see
me? It has no eyes! The answer came to him almost at once. Radar. The
thing uses radar, and the tribes use the Depositors to merge their signals with
the EDUs. Then all thoughts vanished as its lips pealed back into a hellish
grin. From its teeth hung telltale signs of human victims. The scavengers.
 Bloody bullet holes riddled its pelt.


Another growl shook
the earth. More vapors steamed from flared nostrils.


Lirk raised the
rifle. The gunshot echoed in the clearing, the bullet disappearing in the
muscles of the beast’s torso. It snarled again and stalked forward unfazed, a
sense of feral rage rising from its massive frame like smoke as two more shots
slammed home. It hunched down for a second, then charged. Lirk hastily fired
off round after round, not even taking aim. He was not likely to miss. His
hands shook madly, denying him the headshot.


Dropping the rifle,
he dove to the right. The Dog slid past him. Shrugging off his pack, he
snatched up his gun. He shot twice more. Lirk dived again as the beast charged
at him a second time. But the Dog was faster. The claws on its forepaw tore a
gash in his arm as he sailed by. Lirk lost hold of his rifle. He cried out in
pain.


Forcing himself up,
he made a run for the bottom of the slope, hoping that the steep gradient would
hinder the Dog’s downward charge—its unnatural bulk made its front legs too
short for a charge at such an angle. Lirk tore at his coat and drew his
handguns from their holsters beneath his arms. Slugging through waste that rose
up to his knees, he realized the Dog would catch him easily. He could hear the
monster crashing down the hill behind him. Lirk would never make it to the
field of twisted metal at the bottom. He took the only option left.


Twisting around in
mid-stride, Lirk threw himself onto the hard-packed rubbish, back first, guns
leveled at the Dog’s massive head. He slid back at a breakneck pace, unloading
every slug he had into the demon. Bullets tore into its muzzle, shredded its
ears. Bullets lost themselves in its shoulders, rent through its forelegs,
rebounded off the metal that grew from its flesh. On it came.


The guns now empty,
he twisted around on his back, so his feet would make first contact with
something, rather than his head. He slid past the first few bits of
scaffolding, before his feet connected with one and stopped his descent.
Dragging himself upright, he checked his arm. There was a lot of blood. He
tried not to think of the inevitable infection. The Dog crashed through the
scaffolding behind him. Lirk sheathed his guns and ran.


The Dog growled,
bulling through anything in its path, the metal scaffoldings proving to be no
barrier at all for the monster.


Hurdling a
half-buried trash can, Lirk sprinted through a small patch of barbed- and
razor-wire foliage, cursing as it snagged his trousers. He burst through a
copse of twisted metal...and nearly plunged into an abyss. 


Lirk slid to a halt
at the edge of a cliff. Cold wind slammed into his face and he stumbled back.
Fifty feet below was a frozen river of polluted water that glittered dark
brown. He glanced over his shoulder, the Dog was closing in, slowly. It knew it
had its quarry. There was no escape.


Lirk tore his
hunting knife from its belt sheath. He snarled and charged back towards the
mountainous Dog, his guns forgotten.


Closing in on the
beast, Lirk pounced—throwing himself bodily at the Dog’s head. It bulled into
him, driving the air from his lungs. They both slid to a halt. The Dog, now
above him, mauled at his chest with its powerful jaws. Its teeth tore through
his many layers of clothing. Lirk cried out as they ripped into his skin and
lanced his knife into its face and body repeatedly, not allowing the Dog to get
a clean bite. The knife slid deep into the flesh beneath its jaws. The Dog
snarled in pain and jerked away, the knife still embedded in its face.
Stumbling to his feet, he took two strides and sprung upon it without thinking.
His free hand grabbed a fistful of blood-matted mane. He fumbled for the knife,
but could not reach it. The Dog tried to shake him off. Lirk snarled
wordlessly, clinging on to the side of its neck. His enemy charged forward,
driving him into as many obstacles as possible. Lirk screamed as his back
slammed into scaffolding after scaffolding. A lorry door hit his side so hard
he swiveled around until he was beneath the Dog. Lirk’s fingers curled into its
fur once more. He cried out as pain shot through his wounded right arm, but
held on. As it dragged him through the ice, he reached for the knife with his
free hand.


Then they were
clear of the wiry foliage, and above them was only lifeless sky.


They slid off the
cliff edge.


Horror dawned upon
him—he was going to die. The world tumbled around them, still entwined in their
deadly embrace. Sky, junk, river, sky, junk, river, sky…


Lirk reached back
and drew the shotgun. He roared in pain as the wound on his arm opened even
wider. Lirk shoved the barrel into the titan’s open mouth. He squeezed the
trigger. The side of its head exploded. The recoil nearly tore his arm off.


The Dog hit the
surface of the frozen river first, ice flying in all directions. Lirk gasped as
the river engulfed him, swallowing freezing sewage and blood.


Everything was
brown and green and cold. Cold beyond understanding. The current swept him
along, a thick layer of ice keeping him beneath the surface. Vast amounts of
garbage and junk was carried along the river, some of it drawing blood as it
shot by. He pounded at the ice with his fist and the scattergun his hand held
so tightly on to, trying to keep his head in the small pocket of air between
ice and freezing water at the same time. His feet found something large that
penetrated the surface. Lirk beat at the ice in desperation. Leveling the tactical
shotgun, he opened fire. His sixth shot blew through the surface. His seventh
opened the hole wide enough for him drag himself through, sucking in a lungful
of the crisp air. The gun was more powerful than he had given it credit for.


On the surface
again, he curled into a ball, shivering uncontrollably. With the Dog dead, he
had new enemies to deal with. Hypothermia, frostbite and infection. He had to
find his pack. He would not be able to build a fire without it in his current
state.


Lirk struggled to
his feet. He glanced at the object that had stopped his journey downstream. A
rusty fishing boat. Turning his back to it, he made his way upstream, along the
ice. His left hand was frozen to the pistol grip of his shotgun. He could not feel
his feet. His chest was in pain. Lirk forced himself to think of other things.


The Dog was dead!
His father would have much praise for him when he returned. He would also
complain that Lirk had no hide or skull as Proof of Kill. Lirk forced a chuckle
through his aching throat. At least the tribes of the EDUs would have their
peace.


The ice burst open
behind him. Lirk turned so quickly he slipped and fell to a knee.


The Dog dragged
itself clear of the river, icicles forming on its underbelly. They hung red
beneath the scores of bullet holes that littered its dying body. Shreds of torn
flesh hung from the side of its face, its right ear missing. Bits of frozen
brain leaked from the hole alongside coloured wires that crackled with
electricity. It pushed itself to its feet and hopped forward, a hind leg
hideously twisted. The Dog had taken the brunt of their impact on the river’s
frozen surface.


Lirk’s eyes locked
with dish that grew from its face. His fingers seemed to move of their own
accord, taking the spare rounds from the side of the gun and loading them. A
few dropped from his nerveless fingers. The Dog growled deep in its throat. Its
lips peeled back as it bore its teeth.


“Well,” hissed
Lirk, pumping a round into the chamber, “come on then, you ugly son of a bitch,
let us be done with this.”


It began to circle
him, wary of his scattergun. Lirk had earned its respect. It snapped at him,
and Lirk blasted a round into its face, peppering its snout with led. He forced
himself onto his feet, the smell of gunpowder thick in the air. The Dog backed
away, shaking its great head, then pounced. Lirk threw himself forward. Sliding
under the monster, he struggled to his feet and fired a round into its rear.
The Dog fell on its chest and fought to rise. Lirk clambered up a rear leg and
onto its back, then ran along its spine and aimed the gun towards the opening
in the side of its head. He pulled the trigger. The beast rolled at the last
moment. The shot hit ice. Lirk spun in the opposite direction, barely saving
himself from being crushed. He hit the ice hard on his wounded arm and pain
shot through him once more. Lights exploded in his eyes.


He managed to raise
himself to one knee. It was all he could do. The Dog came for him again, taking
off. Lirk dropped to his back. Lifting his gun, he took aim. The Dog seemed to
hang in the air for an age. Lirk’s finger squeezed the trigger. Then the dying
Dog was on top of him, breaking several of his bones. He struggled for breath
under the immense weight of the beast.


He could smell its
fetid breath, its mouth a finger’s breadth from his own. Ropes of drool
trickled from between its teeth, dribbling over his throat and chin. He could
feel its labored breathing and hear it choking on its own blood. He could feel
the ice beneath him, cold, lifeless. He could feel the warm blood pooling over
him. His final shot had torn open its throat. He felt its great heart grow
faint.


It breathed its
last breath. Lirk breathed it in.


For a long while he
lay there, upon the frozen river, the great weight of the beast above him. Many
believed that to breathe the last breath of a beast was to inhale its strength
and power. Lirk hoped that was true. He was going to need it.


A shadow fell
across him. A man stood above him, his discarded rifle aimed at Lirk’s head.
The dead sky silhouetted his features. Lirk squinted up at him.


“The cold alone
should kill you,” said a familiar voice.


Steelchewer
crouched. His left cheek had been torn away, a permanent death’s head grin
replacing it. Strings of flesh still ran from cheek bone to jaw. He had come
for Lirk, as he had promised.


“Yet the Dog God
spared you such a fate,” continued the scavenger leader. “If this is the last
gift of the Dog God, then who am I to go against His will?”


Steelchewer lowered
the rifle and stood. He carefully made his way back across the frozen river,
dragging a wounded leg behind him.


Lirk gazed up at
the sky, tears freezing as they left his eyes. He had lived up to the Ironspear
name. Now all he had to do was live.
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The Lot


 


They’d never spoken
before, but the young woman from upstairs addressed Bessie at the mailboxes. 


“Pardon me, Mrs.…?”


“Green,” said
Bessie.


“Yes—Mrs. Green.”
The young woman stuck out her hand. Bessie gave it a wary shake. “I know this
sounds kind of crazy, but my mom gave me a tomato plant—hinting that I need to
eat more healthy, no doubt—but I’m never home. I was wondering if you might
want to adopt it. I know you’d take good care of it, and when my mom asks I
won’t have to lie to her after I’ve killed it.” The girl unlocked her mailbox
and pulled out a stack of letters and waited for a stunned Bessie to reply.
People just didn’t talk to each other anymore, especially to old widows like
her. “So what do you say? Want to grow some tomatoes?” asked the young woman.


Bessie hesitated
for a moment, but seeing the girl’s open face, she nodded. “Okay, I’ll do my
best.” 


 


With no one to care
for since her husband’s death, Bessie took her new task to heart—fussing,
pruning and watering—but no matter what she did, the plant languished from the
poor sunlight of her windowsill. That’s when the image of the vacant lot next
door jogged a memory—a welcome event for her increasingly sluggish thoughts.


Just before the
economy in the town of Eastville went sour, a group of young people cleared the
lot next door and erected the Pandemonium Books and New Age Emporium
sign. Late one night, Bessie heard the sound of drums and crept outside to find
the group laughing and dancing around a small fire in the center of the
clearing while others sat around the circle beating a steady rhythm on odd
drums.  A young woman waved a smoking wad of fragrant grass as she walked
around the edges of the lot. She spied Bessie watching.


“Hello,” she
called. “Come join us. We’re cleansing the land to invite in good energy and
calling to the great spirit of Pan to bless the land. You can help me ‘smudge’
with the sage grass, if you’d like.” She swirled the wad of smoking grass in
the air with a playful flurry.


Bessie blushed at
being spotted. She would have been excited to join such an adventure, but
feeling embarrassed, as well as old and out of place, she simply smiled and
waved away the opportunity. Besides, it wasn’t long before her neighbor, Gertie
Stonehammer, called the police about the noise. Bessie got to hear her ranting
about “those outrageous hippies” for weeks to follow, but she never forgot the
joy of the dancing young people and the pungent smell of the burning sage. 


Sadly, the
“hippies” never completed their project, so the lot was again abandoned,
quickly filling with trash and weeds. But when Bessie’s tomato plant needed a
sunny place to thrive, she knew immediately where it needed to be planted. The
idea started simply enough. Bessie only needed a small spot for the plant so
she cleared a path to the center of the lot where the sun could do its best
work. The light was dimming by the time she dug the hole, but the soil was warm
and oddly rich, populated with earthworms wriggling near the surface. Tucking
the roots into the earth, Bessie inhaled the loamy smell and thought of the
lovely fruit her plant would soon yield, enough to share with the young woman
upstairs and even a few for her neighbors, including Gertie Stonehammer. That
woman fussed about everything, but when it came down to it, they had been
neighbors for thirty years and consequently friends by default, as well as the
last of the old timers on the block.


Bessie bent a
length of scalloped wire fencing, and shoved it into the ground around the
plant for protection. On the final push, the metal tine struck a rock beneath
the soil and her hand slipped along the wire surface, hitting a jagged edge.
Blood from a gash along the length of her thumb pattered gently on the dark
soil around the plant, until Bessie finally stayed the bleeding with her
headscarf. Even as her hand throbbed from the wound, she chuckled to herself, blood
sacrifice, like the Celtic wives tales her grandmother used to share about
life in the old country. If granny’s stories had any truth to them, then the
tomato plant was sure to thrive. 


Before she left the
garden to tend to her wound, Bessie made sure the plant was properly cared for.
She lifted the watering can and showered the soil; she secured the fence being
careful not to cut herself again; and she said a little prayer of thanks for
such a fine plant. A breeze whipped up around her and trash from the lot spun
in a dervish settling in the area she’d just cleared. The warm wind left her
strangely chilled, but she quickly went to work picking up the fast food
wrappers and bits of plastic bags left crowded around the scalloped fencing.
Aware of the growing darkness, she tucked her trash bag under her arm and
quickly gathered her gardening tools. As she made her way to the sidewalk, another
gust of wind pushed her back into the garden, her frail body nearly toppling
over. She recovered her balance and with her heart pounding, she glanced back
to make sure her tomato plant was still secure. Relieved, she hurried home,
bathed her aching body, patched up her cut, and was nearly asleep before she
climbed into bed.


 


Waking to the sound
of loud knocking, Bessie forced her foggy mind away from a dream—a dream of a
lush garden. She shuffled off to answer the door. As she wrapped her robe
around her small frame, she was surprised to find that she wasn’t stiff, the
usual state of her body when she got out of bed in the morning. 


Another knock
sounded at the door.


“I’m coming,” she
said. “Hold your horses.”


Her neighbor from
across the hall was at the door holding a paper bag with a thorny twig poking
out of the top. They had never really spoken beyond a nod and a hello.


“Oh, I’m so sorry I
woke you,” said the woman noticing Bessie’s bathrobe. “ It’s after noon and I
just assumed you’d be up.”


“Twelve noon?”
Bessie couldn’t remember when she’d last slept that late. “I’m fine, dear,” she
muttered, her cheeks flushed—embarrassed for rising so late.


“Must have been
having a great dream,” said the woman with a wink.  “Anyway, I noticed you
were gardening yesterday. I just got back from my sister’s and I brought you a
cutting from her prize winning rose bush. I bribed her with the promise of some
babysitting, but the lot looks so beautiful, I thought roses might be a nice
addition.”


“Um, thank you. I
didn’t do much. I just tidied up a bit for the tomato plant.” 


“Don’t be
modest—you certainly have a green thumb. It’s amazing what you’ve done with
that eyesore. Anyway, here’s the cutting. Take good care of it. No doubt my
sister will come by to make sure it’s properly planted. You’d think she’d given
birth to the thing herself or something. Well, gotta run. Thanks again for your
work in the garden.”


Bessie stood in the
doorway holding the bag with the thorny twig, feeling a bit confused. Finally
she closed the door and headed for the kitchen to check the time. Sure enough,
it was after twelve and her stomach rumbled in agreement. She put on the kettle
and made a baloney sandwich. After a quick lunch, she got dressed and decided
she better get the rose cutting tended to.


With her gardening
tools in tow, she headed out to the lot. A small group had gathered near the
old Pandemonium sign and as she made her way past them her breath caught
in her throat. Not only was her tomato plant blooming with fat ripe tomatoes,
the garden was awash in color. Overnight, wildflowers had sprouted where the
weeds had choked the soil, and sunflowers swayed along the back wall as if
waving to the amazed onlookers.


“Hey, lady, this
your garden?” said a teenager girl, punctuating her question with a few loud
smacks of her chewing gum.


“Well, I suppose
so,” said Bessie still shocked by the scene.


“Cool. Hey, if you
want some help cleaning the trash outta there, I need some community service
points for science class so I can pass summer school. CJ and Willie ‘ll help
too. Won’t ya’?” She put her hand on her hip and gave the boys a look that
wilted any chance of declining the offer.


“Yeah, I guess so,”
said Willie as he tugged at his baggy jeans. CJ offered no reply, only the
patented look of a disinterested teen.


The look triggered
a tirade from the girl with words Bessie had never heard before, but all in all
she admired the girl’s gumption because it wasn’t long before both of the boys
were deep in the garden hard at work picking up trash and debris. With their
help and a full box of trash bags, Bessie and the kids soon accumulated a
mountain of black bags at the curb. The blooming lot of wild flowers was clean
for the first time in years. As a final task, they found the perfect spot and
planted the rose clipping together. By then the boys had dropped their macho
guy act and were laughing like kids as they stood with Bessie in front of the
garden. The girl took a picture with her phone as “proof of her work” in the
abandoned lot.


Bessie sent the
kids to pick the ripe tomatoes while she dragged the last trash bag to the
curb. That’s when Gertie Stonehammer emerged from the apartment building next
door and, as usual, the cranky old widow had an opinion. 


“I simply don’t
understand why you need to make such a mess on the sidewalk, Bessie,” said the
tight-lipped woman with her handbag hanging from the crook of her arm.


Bessie smiled and
swiped a hand across her sweaty forehead leaving a smudge of dirt behind.
Gertie rolled her eyes and stomped down the steps, her sensible shoes tapping
out a tidy rhythm as she marched down the block toward the shops.  


Bessie could only
smile at Gertie’s negativity. Nothing could sour her mood as she watched the
kids laughing in the garden, knowing that something beyond her understanding
had happened there. She wouldn’t question it—at her age she’d learned that
sometimes you just have to trust that things are the way they are supposed to
be.  Gertie always chastised Bessie for her “Pollyanna” ways, but in truth
it was the only way she had gotten through the loss of her young daughter so
many years ago, and the more recent death of her dear husband. Since losing
Leo, she had been desperately lonely, and her health and her memory had been
failing, but she knew she had to keep going. Thankfully, the small act of
adding a tomato plant to the lot had brought more people into her life than she
had spoken to in years. Whatever was going on, she liked it and prayed that it
wouldn’t end.


 


Over the next few
weeks, Bessie practically lived in the garden. She felt more fit and alive
every day, working to keep up with all the donations and offers of help.
Neighbors were actually talking with one another and chipping-in to help spruce
up the garden, making it a meeting place for everyone on the block. Benches
were erected and stone paths were laid; a trellis was built for the fast
growing roses—Tanya’s Roses—Bessie had named them in honor the young girl who
had helped her plant the first cutting. Because of the sign still standing at
the entrance, Bessie started calling the lot the Pandemonium Garden.
Everyone agreed—it was a perfect name.


 


The Dreams


 


Shortly after the
garden began, Gertie Stonehammer left town for her yearly visit with her son in
Miami. Bessie was relieved when she saw her return taxi pull up in front of the
apartment building. In the midst of the joy and purpose the garden brought to
her life, Bessie had a worry weighing on her and she needed someone to talk to.
Since that first day in the garden, she suffered from wild dreams, of which she
only remembered snippets. At first they seemed innocent echoes of her day in
the garden, but then she saw herself dancing with a man, and kissing him. She
would wake from these dreams in a panic—not only was the man not her husband,
but he wasn’t a man at all. Burdened by the guilt of being unfaithful to her
late husband—even if only in a dream—Bessie was more worried at yet another
sign of her faltering mental faculties. She’d wake in the morning, her feet
caked with dried mud, her bed sheets covered in the black dirt of the garden.
Confused, she could swear that she had surely bathed before retiring. She
needed someone to talk to, and although she could imagine what Gertie would
say, she knew her old friend was the only person she could really confide in. 


As Gertie climbed
out of the taxi, Bessie rushed from the garden to greet her. 


“Gertie, I’m so
glad you’re home. How was the trip?” 


The old woman in
the tidy knit suit turned, her eyes widening.


“Bessie Green, what
have you done with your hair? I told you years ago that dying your hair just
makes you look like an old harlot.”


Bessie fingered her
hair. “I haven’t dyed my hair in twenty-five years.”


“Humph. I don’t
know who you think you’re lying to, but I’ve got better things to do. Here,
carry this.” She plopped a tote bag in Bessie’s arms. “Come on.”


Bessie and the
luggage-ladened taxi driver obediently followed Gertie in a neat line toward
the apartment, that is until the woman stopped in her tracks. As they stumbled
into one another like a train wreck, Gertie stood staring, mouth gaping open at
the sight of the Pandemonium Garden.


Bessie simply said,
“We need to talk, Gertie.”


 


“So you really
haven’t dyed your hair?” asked Gertie over a cup of tea with a little tipple
added for her nerves. “Something strange is going on here or else we’ve all
lost our minds.”


“That’s what I’m
worried about—feels like I have lost my mind. But at the same time I haven’t
been this happy in years, and I don’t ever remember feeling this good. I just
don’t know what to do.”


“Well, if you asked
me—which you have, so I’ll tell you what I think whether you like it or not—you
should go see the priest and tell him to exorcise that garden. It’s either full
of devils or angels to be growing like that. And I’d bet on the devils—if I
were a betting woman.”


Bessie fidgeted and
touched her hair self-consciously. For the last week she’d been trying to
ignore the fact that her gray hair seemed to be filling in with wisps of
blonde—the color her husband used to call spun gold.


“Well, I don’t
know, Gertie. It’s such a beautiful place and it makes people happy. I can’t
imagine anything so wonderful being the work of the devil.”


“You won’t catch me
stepping foot in there, I can tell you that much. It’s just not natural.”


Bessie decided it
might be best to avoid mentioning the dancing man of her dreams and the
issue of the muddy feet.


 


The Promise


 


Late one evening
when the other gardeners had gone, Bessie remained to tie-up the roses and
finish some mulching. The torches had been lighted casting a warm glow around
the garden. Hearing footsteps on the stone path, Bessie looked up to see a
familiar face in the flickering light, but she couldn’t place where she’d seen
the woman before.


“Hello,” said the
young woman, her hair in a casual knot on her head, her clothes the loose and
colorful dress of “hippies.” “You’ve done a splendid job with your garden here.
Seeing what you’ve done softens the blow of having failed in our plans for the
book shop.”


Now Bessie
remembered the face—her memory had been steadily improving. This was the girl
with the smoking sage grass. Bessie stood up to greet her.


“It’s really
because of you that the garden is here at all,” said Bessie. “When I needed a
place to plant my tomato plant, I remembered your lovely ceremony here. I
couldn’t think of a better place.”


“Well, something
like this takes years to thrive. It’s your time and effort that is responsible
for a place like this. Nothing to do with me.”


“Truth is, this garden
has only been here for about a month.”


“No, you must be
kidding me.” The woman looked skeptical, but intrigued.


“Nope,” said
Bessie. “Just over a month.”


“How is that
possible? I’ve heard of things like this happening in Findhorn and even Perelandra
in Virginia, but never in an urban lot surrounded by apartment buildings.”


“So this kind of
thing has happened before?” asked Bessie, mildly relieved.


“Yes, but it’s rare
and…” She stopped herself then continued speaking quickly, her face aglow with
excitement. “Pan, it must be Pan—he’s an agent of nature. The ceremony—we
called him in—but it would seem that after all this time…” She was talking
mostly to herself, then she looked up and gripped Bessie’s hand. “Did you do
something unusual when you planted the garden?” Her tone was urgent.


“No, I don’t think
so. I just planted a tomato plant and the rest happened on its own.”


“Think back.
Exactly what happened in the garden that day?”


Bessie recounted
her actions, again amazed at the new clarity of her recall. When she mentioned
cutting her thumb, the girl’s eyes widened.


“Oh my god, that’s
it. Your blood in the soil—you made an unconscious pact with Pan. He’s a greedy
one and from the look of what he’s helped you accomplish here, he’s going to
want something in return.”


Bessie thought
about her dreams, but she hid her concern. “Oh, I’m sure it’s just a fluke,
Miss. Maybe something in the soil.”


The young woman
softened, seemingly aware of Bessie’s discomfort. “Yes, you’re probably right.
Either way, it’s a stunning garden, and I’m so happy you’re its steward. I can
see how much love you’ve poured into it.”


Bessie snipped a
fragrant rose from the cascade of pink blossoms hanging heavy on the wooden
trellis. Handing it to the young woman, she said, “A gift to you from the Pandemonium
Garden.”


The woman smiled at
the mention of the name, her eyes twinkling in the torchlight. “Thank you.”
Leaning in she gave Bessie a warm hug and whispered in her ear. “Just beware of
what he asks of you.” With a kiss on Bessie’s check, the girl turned and
strolled away with a skip in her step.


Her conversation
with the young woman left Bessie confused and unsettled. When she considered
her strange dreams and Gertie's concerns about devils in the garden, Bessie got
scared. For days after, she hid out in her apartment trying to avoid the whole
mess. But people kept stopping by—they missed her, and was she feeling all
right? They brought hot meals and vegetables they’d harvested from the garden.
Each friend was full of stories about how beautifully the plants were growing
and what a difference the lot had made in their life. One couple stopped to ask
permission to have their wedding ceremony in the garden.


Bessie was
overwhelmed by the outpouring of love from her new friends. How could the
garden be anything but good? Devils or angels, she didn’t care—she decided to
return to the lot the next morning and to trust her long held philosophy that
things simply were as they were supposed to be. 


After another night
of misty dreams, Bessie pulled herself together, dressed slowly and made her
breakfast. Even though she was still afraid, she knew it was time to return to
the garden. When she stepped out of the apartment building, Tanya, the girl who
had helped clear the trash from the lot, was waiting for her with a crowd of
her friends. 


“We have a surprise
for you, Miss Bessie. We did it while you were away from the garden.” The girl
grabbed Bessie by the hand and led her to the center of the lot. “I may not be
very good at science, but I’m pretty good at art,” said Tanya as she pointed to
a colorful mural sweeping across the back wall of the garden.


Eyes welling with
tears, Bessie staggered as she saw the waterfall and lush forest—the image was
strangely familiar. And far in the distance, almost lost in the detail of the
painting, were the silhouettes of a man and a child waving. 


“Oh don’t cry, Miss
Bessie. You’ve done so much for so many people, we wanted to do something for
you. We’ve been working night and day to finish it,” said Tanya. 


The kids led her to
a shady bench in the garden and brought her water. Gathering her wits Bessie
said, “It’s the most wonderful thing anyone has ever done for me. How can I ever
thank you?”


“You already have,”
said one of the boys, “with the garden.” 


Bessie looked at
all her friends, including an old man in overalls. Mister Silva—a widower from
her church—was standing by a small fish pond that must have been dug while Bessie
was hiding out in her apartment.


“It’ll be ready for
the fish next week, Bessie!” He grinned with pride. She hadn’t seen him smile
in years. She smiled back in amazement at what the garden had become. 


She spent the rest
of her day working, chatting with neighbors and admiring the beautiful mural.
She didn’t want to leave the wonderful oasis, but weariness won out. After
supper, she bathed, prepared for bed and on a whim she decide to write herself
a note.


“Bessie Green – You
DID bathe your feet tonight!” She dated it and signed it and left it on her
night table.


Falling quickly
into a sound sleep she again dreamed of the “man” in the garden. He played his
flute and she danced like a fairy around the flowers until he came to her side
and took her into his arms. Her body was young again and her skin tingled at
his touch and his whispered promises. With a sweeping hand across the garden,
he said “I’m asking for little in return, my dear,” A whoosh of wind
blew as the garden expanded beyond the back wall into a vast paradise with a
waterfall and paths leading deep into a lush forest. There were familiar
figures in the distance waving to her. Weeping, she ran toward them. 


Her pillow wet with
tears, Bessie woke suddenly to the fading sound of a waterfall. The vanishing
dream left her filled with both joy and sadness. For a moment she told herself
it was only a dream, but without looking she felt the dry mud caked on her
feet. Seeing the note on the night stand, Bessie rolled over crying frightened
tears. She grasped at her thumb beneath the covers, the one she had cut on the
scalloped fencing. It ached as she thought about what the garden man had
whispered to her, but it was clear even through her fear that the price she was
being asked to pay was worth the happiness for so many people.


 


Bessie spent the
entire day in the Pandemonium Garden visiting with friends, weeding and
watering, and taking in all the scents and sounds from the place that had grown
around her simple tomato plant. The plant itself had grown to nearly a bush and
was still producing fat juicy tomatoes. Bessie plucked one and sniffed its
sweet aroma. She saw Mister Silva working on his fish pond and strolled over
beside him.


“Here’s a tomato
for your supper, Paul. It should be a juicy one.”


“Thank you,
Bessie,” he said. “Nothin’ like a good BLT. And with a tomato from your garden,
it’s bound to make one dee-vine sandwich.” He smiled and looked down into the
pond. “You know,” his tone turned serious, “this here garden saved my life.”


“I know what you
mean. It’s so nice to see neighbors and have something to do.”


“No, Bessie. I mean
it saved my life.” He looked her square in the eye. “I was preparing to kill
myself. I had the gun in my pocket heading home to do the deed when I walked by
your garden. Something about it made me stop and look, then the next thing I
knew I was sitting on a bench looking at a spot that needed something. I saw it
there just as if it were real—the fish pond. That night I tossed the gun in the
trash and the next day I was back here digging a hole for that pond, just like
I saw in my vision. So you see, Bessie, that green thumb of yours and this here
garden saved my life.”


Bessie was
speechless. She smiled and patted the big man’s shoulder, then returned to her
weeding lost in her thoughts. She stayed in the garden late into the night when
nearly everyone else had gone. Mister Silva still lingering by the pond
wandered over to see her.


“I could swear this
garden is making you younger, Bessie. If I saw you on the street, I’d hardly
know you. You look especially pretty tonight with the torches flickering.” He
brushed at a speck of dirt on his shirt. “It’s getting kind of late. Would you
like to have a little supper with me?” He bit his lip and Bessie could swear he
was blushing. If only he had asked her a few days ago, but things were as they
were supposed to be.


“Thank you, Paul,”
she said, “but I still have something I need to take care of. You head on home
and enjoy that tomato. By the way, that pond of yours is a lovely addition to
the garden. I hope you’ll add some tadpoles, and when they grow you’ll think of
me.”


Mister Silva gave
Bessie a strange look. “Tadpoles it is, Miss Bessie, but I’ll be seeing you. In
fact, you can count on me being a nuisance here every day.”


“Well, that’s good
to hear. You be sure to keep an eye on things.”


Apparently
suspicious of her tone but too polite to question her, Mister Silva nodded.
“Sure thing. I’ll see you tomorrow?” 


“Oh yes it’s bound
to be a beautiful day in the garden tomorrow. You have a good supper now Paul
and don’t you worry about a thing.” She leaned up on her tiptoes and gave him a
kiss on the cheek. This time his blushing was clear and he walked away smiling
with a bounce in his stride.


On another night
she might feel like a school girl with a crush, but instead Bessie had a
promise to keep. She doused most of the garden torches except for the one
nearest the tomato bush. Reaching into her bag of tools, she pulled out a sharp
pair of pruning shears with bright red handles and laid them beside the bush.
Then with her trowel she dug a small hole beneath the thick plant. 


When she was done
she looked around at the Pandemonium Garden and smiled at the oasis, the
paradise, the place for friends to share their love. She removed her gardening
gloves and tidied her hair. Then kneeling beside the tomato bush, heavy with
its fat red fruit, Bessie reached for her pruning shears and with a steadiness
and a strength that surprised her she snipped off the thumb of her left hand,
the one that had bled on the soil the night the garden came to life. Stifling a
scream, Bessie wavered on her knees. The pain was staggering, and for a moment
her vision went black, but she forced herself back to consciousness. She wasn’t
done yet. As instructed by Pan in her dreams—a greedy spirit just as the young
woman had warned—she was to plant the thumb beneath the tomato bush as a fair
trade for all he had given her, for without the sacrifice her garden would soon
wither. 


Determined to save
the garden and all the joy it brought to her dear friends, Bessie held her
bleeding hand tight against her body and with the other hand she picked up her
limp and lifeless thumb, dropping it in the hole she had prepared. Light-headed
and nearly blind with pain, she scooped black soil into the hole to cover the
thumb. With one last misty glimpse around the garden, Bessie collapsed beside
the tomato bush.


A sudden gust tore
through the garden blowing out the remaining torch. The sound of a flute blew
on the wind rattling the windows up and down the street. Awakened by the noise,
Gertie Stonehammer called the police to complain about loud music outside her
apartment building. Figuring the hippies were back, she put on her housecoat
with a thought of giving them a piece of her mind. Marching down the steps of
the building, she opened the door to the gusting wind. With the music getting
louder, she braved the weather and looked out to the garden where the noise was
coming from.


Aglow on the back
wall was the colorful mural, alive with trees in the lush forest waving in the
wind, the cascading waterfall pounding on the rocks below, and on a path that
seemed to stream directly from the garden was a man with horns on his head
playing the flute. Behind walked a beautiful woman with hair like spun gold,
and by the pool that swirled at the base of the waterfall was a young man and a
young girl. With her eyes watering at the scene, Gertie Stonehammer recognized
the man as Leo Green, Bessie’s late husband, and there at his side was their
daughter, Mari.


Against any common
sense, Gertie felt herself drawn into the garden, stumbling toward the music
and the mural that had come alive. When she reached the center of the lot where
the tomato bush stood strong in the wind, Gertie saw the body of her friend
collapsed on the ground. Eyes streaming with tears, she fell to her knees, the
pain and stiffness strangely absent. She shook her friend’s cold body.


“Bessie. Bessie
Green, you wake up this instant. You hear me?”


The woman walking
the path behind Pan turned and smiled.


“Gertie
Stonehammer, you finally came into the garden. I knew you couldn’t resist
forever. Make sure you talk to Paul Silva and ask him about the tadpoles. And
while you’re at it, make the man some supper. I hear he likes a good BLT.”


With that the wind
stopped, the swirling mural became still but now there were three silhouettes
walking on the path holding hands beside the waterfall. The garden was soon
awash in red flashing lights as the police arrived. Crying and unable to
explain what had happened, Gertie Stonehammer walked away from the garden, her
grey hair had brightened to its original red and her normally aching joints
felt better than they had in years. 


In her grief she
wouldn’t notice any of these changes until the next morning. Still shocked by
it all, she devoted the day to the garden in honor of her friend. She asked
Mister Silva about the tadpoles and then she whispered to him what she had
witnessed the night before. They stood silent together in the garden staring at
the three figures in the mural and feeling the strange magic of the place. 


That evening when
Gertie was preparing supper, she fried some extra strips of bacon and sliced a
juicy red tomato from the garden. The memory of her friend’s words filled her
with both happiness and sorrow—then she picked up the telephone and dialed
information.


“Do you have a
listing for a Mr. Paul Silva?” 
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Creeped out by this
story? Fran ups the ante in her horror and dark fantasy collection MAMA’S BOY
AND OTHER DARK TALES.


 


2008 Stoker
Award-nominee (Superior Achievement in a Collection)


 


2008 Black Quill Award
Winner (Reader’s Choice Award Best Dark Genre Fiction Collection)


 


The Bram Stoker
Award-nominated novella “Mama’s Boy” is the cornerstone of this 14-story
collection from author Fran Friel and Apex Publications. A man whose mother’s
demented love for him has turned him from an innocent boy to a serial killer to
a near-comatose mental patient opens his world to a psychologist determined to
reach him as a way of dealing with her own mother’s battle with Post-Traumatic
Stress Disorder. But is she helping, or is there more damage to be done?


 


In “Mashed,” a
son’s simple request for potatoes with his birthday dinner opens up a world of
past fears and childhood torments for his mother, while the flash fiction story
“Close Shave” presents a horrifically funny solution to an everyday women’s
issue. 


 


From mother and son
to broader family ties, Friel explores the bonds of human connection into every
dark turn. The humorous yet wickedly creepy “Under the Dryer” begins as a tale
told by the family dog and ends in a bloodbath; “Special Prayers,” perhaps the
most disturbing offering in the collection, exposes a family secret of abuse
and power; and the tragically soft and beautiful “Orange and Golden” explores
the purest form of the human-animal bond as the sun sets on a natural disaster.



 


Features a special
introduction by Gary A. Braunbeck.


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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JENNIFER PELLAND lives outside Boston with an Andy, three cats, and an
impractical amount of books. Her short story collection, Unwelcome Bodies,
was published by Apex in 2008 and contains her Nebula-nominated story “Captive
Girl.” She’s also a belly dancer and occasional radio theater performer. For
pictures of the aforementioned cats, plus links to her various blogs, visit www.jenniferpelland.com.


I often call Jennifer’s contribution to Dark Faith, “Ghosts of
New York”, one of the best stories I’ve ever read. And “Big Sister/Little
Sister” is the first story of hers where I took notice of her amazing talent as
a dark SF author.


Her novel Machine from Apex Publications is due to be published
sometime in 2011.


 


—§—


 


“What’s with the black dress? You look like you were
just at a funeral.”


She drained her
whisky sour and set the glass down on the bar. Pitching her voice just loud
enough to be heard over the din of the other patrons, she said, “I was. My
mother died.”


“Oh my god, I’m so
sorry.” The man plunked down on the stool next to hers. “I never would have—”


She held her hand
up. “It’s fine. We didn’t get along. It’s a relief, actually.”


“Still.” He pointed
to her drink and said, “At least let me buy you another.” He raised his hand to
flag the auto-barkeep and turned back to her, concern warring with
poorly-disguised lasciviousness across his face.


She peered into his
eyes and saw nothing special in them. Yes, he’d do. She rearranged her long,
loose dress ever so slightly so she wouldn’t lose the strategically placed
fabric wrinkle over her belly, then nodded at her empty glass.


She finished one
more drink, barely pretending to pay attention to him. She knew she didn’t need
to. She’d been watching the game from the sidelines long enough to know how it
worked. He asked how she was getting home, she said she’d call a cab, and he
offered to drive her instead. She played at refusing, then demurred and
followed him out of the bar, where silence draped over them in the crisp night
air.


He perked his head
to the side. “Do you hear something? Kind of like somebody whispering?”


“Must be the wind,”
she said, and pinched her belly hard.


In the car, she
turned his sat-radio to her favorite freak-jazz frequency and gave him
directions to her place. He deftly navigated the Boston tunnels, and when they
arrived at her apartment, she invited him in. This time he played at refusing,
but not for long. She took his jacket, hung it by the front door, and told him
to help himself to a drink while she changed into something more comfortable.
Then she went into the bedroom, stripped, laid down on the bed in the dark, and
called for him.


He stepped into the
doorframe, a shadowed outline. “Are you feeling all right?”


“I feel fine. I was
hoping you’d keep me company.”


He let out a hard
breath, and his faintly backlit outline stiffened. “I can barely see you. Your
hall light’s broken.”


She’d disconnected
it earlier that day. “Take off your clothes. I’ll light a candle.”


She heard shoes
falling, pants unceremoniously dumped on the carpet, and then he froze, his
shirt dangling from one hand. “I hear that whispering sound again,” he said.


“It’s the
ventilation. It’s old.”


“You really should
have that checked out.”


“Tomorrow.”


He shuffled his way
toward the bed, an unsteady outline in the dark. “I can’t see where I’m going.”


“Just a little
closer.”


He bumped against
the edge of the mattress, and then it sagged under his weight as he settled
down. “Is there a vent under your bed? The sound’s louder over here.”


She flicked her
lighter and held it to the candlewick. The small fire flared just long enough
for him to finally get a good look at her naked body in the dark.


“Jesus Christ!” he
screamed, and backed toward the hallway, his eyes perfect spheres.


“Right, I forgot to
tell you about my sister,” she said, gesturing to the flattened face peering
out from her belly. “She wants to watch.”


“Jesus Christ!” He
flailed for his clothes and ran into the hallway, not stopping to retrieve the
shoe he’d missed.


“Her adult teeth
never came in after her baby teeth fell out. She probably gives really good
head!” she yelled.


Her front door
slammed.


Little Sister
whispered, “Bitch.”


Big Sister just
grinned and pinched Little Sister’s face hard. This was going to be fun.


 


They weren’t
supposed to be Big Sister and
Little Sister. They were supposed to be identical twins. But Little Sister came
out wrong, the doctors couldn’t fix her, and Daddy couldn’t take it and he shot
himself.


Mama always loved
Little Sister best, and made Big Sister, who’d come out perfectly, wait on
Little Sister deformed hand and missing foot. “You have everything, she has
nothing,” Mama would say.


But that wasn’t
true. Big Sister had nothing because Mama didn’t allow her anything. She had to
run right home after school every day to sit by Little Sister, glaring at her
tiny, twisted body, listening to the rattle and hiss of the machines that kept
Little Sister captive in her bed, obeying Little Sister’s every whispered
command as she watched her favorite holos with eyes that stubbornly refused to
fail.


Big Sister wasn’t
allowed friends, because friends might distract her from her duty to her
sister. She wasn’t allowed to do any after-school activities, because they’d
keep her away from the house. If she wanted to buy something, she had to order
it through the holonet, because going shopping would mean leaving the house.
“It wouldn’t be fair to your sister to watch you go do all these things she
can’t,” Mama would say.


As if this were at
all fair to Big Sister.


Little Sister’s
body, what there was of it, hadn’t been built to last, and pieces failed in a
continuous stream. Mama used Daddy’s insurance money to replace what she could,
but Little Sister’s body rejected both the artificial fixes and those cloned
from Big Sister’s healthy DNA. When the sisters were fourteen, it became clear
that Little Sister didn’t have enough functioning pieces to make it much
longer.


And one day, Big
Sister woke up sore and groggy in an ancient hospital bed in the basement of
their home. Mama had found a doctor, who, for the right amount of money, would
secretly help Little Sister stay alive.


“It’s only fair,”
Mama said. “She deserves this.”


The doctor loomed
over the bed, beady eyes glinting out from his cadaverous face. “The little
one’s hooked up nice and tight,” he said, his sour breath assaulting Big
Sister’s nostrils. “If anyone tries to cut her out, they’ll both bleed to
death. And I’ve strengthened the big one’s immune system so she’ll never need
to see a doctor so long as she doesn’t do something stupid. Your secret is
safe.”


“Now my angel can
go outside,” Mama said proudly as she bent over to kiss Little Sister on the
cheek. “You two will be together forever.” She glared up at Big Sister, still
woozy from the anesthesia. “Only Uncle Roy knows about this. You can never tell
anyone else.”


How could she? If
Big Sister had thought her life had been a nightmare before, she’d been sorely
mistaken. There was no way she’d ever have a chance at a normal life now. Not
with this monstrous face protruding from her belly.


After the doctor
left and Mama fell asleep, Big Sister whispered, “Did you know about Mama’s
plans before the operation?”


“She told me not to
tell you because you might spoil it,” Little Sister whispered back.


Big Sister said
nothing. She knew she couldn’t. Anything she said would just get back to Mama.
So she clamped her mouth shut and kept it that way.


They buried what
was left of Little Sister’s body and declared her legally dead.


Big Sister finished
high school, then went to college across town to study biology. Just like
before, Mama wouldn’t let her get involved in anything beyond classes. Mama
wanted Little Sister home as often as possible so she could talk to her, stroke
her cheek, ask her how she liked listening in on the world outside now that she
had someone to carry her around. And once Big Sister graduated, Mama forbade
her from getting a job outside the home. Big Sister took a holonet job for a
few weeks, but couldn’t concentrate on the work what with Mama constantly
doting on Little Sister even when Big Sister was on the clock. So she quit and
did nothing. There didn’t seem to be any point.


And then Mama grew
sick. She said, “I’m leaving the money in the hands of your Uncle Roy. He’ll be
in charge of doling it out to you so long as your sister is safe.”


The day Mama died,
Big Sister moved into her own apartment.


Uncle Roy gave Big
Sister her first month’s allowance without asking to see Little Sister. “I
can’t...” He looked like he was going to throw up. He’d never been able to look
at Little Sister after the operation, had never even spoken to her, which
suited Big Sister just fine. “I’ll just send you the money each month. Your
word’s good enough for me.”


Big Sister had
suffered for far too long. She was going to enjoy making Little Sister pay.


 


Uncle Roy told Big Sister that she could do whatever
she wanted with the things in Mama’s house. So she did.


“Wasn’t this your
favorite?” Big Sister asked, holding a dingy stuffed bunny up to her bared
belly.


“You know it was,”
Little Sister whispered toothlessly.


Big Sister stuffed
it into a self-compacting garbage sack. “Bye-bye Flopsy.”


“That’s not fair!”


“No one gives a
shit about you anymore. The only person besides me who knows you still exist
doesn’t even want to look at you. You’d better get used to it.”


Big Sister moved on
to the holo-player and scrolled through the stored titles. “Aw, these were your
only friends.”


“At least I had
friends.”


“And whose fault
was it that I didn’t have any?”


“I didn’t ask to be
born broken.”


Big Sister twisted
Little Sister’s sole remaining ear until tears streamed down Little Sister’s
face.


“Much better.”


Big Sister chucked
the holoplayer into the sack and laughed as she heard the compactor grind it
into bits.


She moved to the
living room, picked up the family album, and held it inches from Little
Sister’s nose. “Did you know that there’s not a single picture of me in here?”


Into the sack it
went.


Big Sister went on
a spree. She threw away the dozens of old porcelain dolls that lined the walls
of Little Sister’s room, piles of picture books that Mama had read to her
“broken angel,” an endless succession of quilts that Mama had crocheted to keep
her “twisted baby” warm, all of Little Sister’s tiny clothes, and Little
Sister’s scrapbook of the letters she’d exchanged with her favorite holo stars.


Anything that had
ever been meaningful to Little Sister got trashed.


Big Sister pulled
on a jacket before going outside. She wheeled the sack to the tiny square of
concrete behind the house and pulled her lighter from her pocket.


She grinned and
unzipped her jacket just enough to let one of Little Sister’s eyes peek out.
“You know what this is?” she asked.


Little Sister
reflexively cried, “I’ll tell Mama!”


“Not
until I find a way to carve you out so you can join her.”


She touched the
lighter to the sack and watched as it burst into flames.


“Your life’s over,”
she said. “How does it feel?”


Big Sister felt
tears running down her belly and smiled.


 


Mama’s allowance
didn’t leave enough money to pay
rent, so Big Sister looked for a job. “You weren’t supposed to move out of the
house!” Little Sister protested. “The money would be fine if you’d just stay
there.”


“Like I could stay
in that prison one minute longer,” Big Sister snapped. “Now shut up.” To make
sure she did, Big Sister put tape over Little Sister’s mouth and nose before
pulling on her blouse. It wasn’t like Little Sister needed to breathe anyway.


She landed a job at
a biotech company that made artificial skin. It was just a lab tech position,
but the pay was decent, and it allowed her to finally use her college degree.
Better yet, it was a job that required her to be on-site every day. She’d get
to interact face-to-face with her coworkers, and maybe even make a few friends
in the process—friends she could hang out with after work. She’d never again
need to rush home to sit in a holo-filled room with a decaying hunk of barely-sentient
meat. It was heady. And she shouldn’t have had to wait until she was
twenty-four to feel this way.


On the way home
from the interview, she celebrated by taking Mama’s car to the cemetery. There,
in tiny side-by-side shelves, lay the cremated remains of Mama and most of
Little Sister.


“Look at you,” Big
Sister said. “You’re dead.”


She could feel
Little Sister’s mouth struggling against the tape.


“You don’t legally
exist. I can do anything to you. And once I figure out how to get you out, it won’t
be murder, because you’ve been dead for a decade.”


Her blouse
moistened with tears.


“Oh, now really. Do
I need to tape up your eyes too?”


She took to
sleeping on her stomach at nights. She brought men home and laughed as they
screamed and gibbered at her sister’s face. She cheerfully took advantage of
the fact that the butcher who’d crammed her sister into her abdomen hadn’t been
able to tie their nervous systems together. It was amazing the pain that could
be inflicted with well-placed pins, a laser-cutter set on low, or a pair of
needle-nosed pliers.


But slowly, she
began to tire of it.


Not of taking out a
lifetime of frustration on the sister who’d caused it, no. Big Sister had a
bottomless appetite for that. Instead, she tired of the massive gulf yawning
between her and the rest of the world. So long as she had her sister’s face
protruding from her belly, she could never have anything even vaguely
resembling a normal life. Never actually make love to another person. Never
have a family. Her experiments at making friends had been successful so far, in
large part because Big Sister had taken to binding her belly up with cling wrap
to keep her sister’s noises and liquids from seeping through. But it wasn’t
enough.


She wanted to take
full possession of her life for the first time ever. And she was pretty sure
she knew how to do it.


She lay in bed
smoothing a dermal patch over a laser burn on Little Sister’s face. 


Little Sister’s
lips trembled, the closest she’d been able to come to a shudder since being
joined with Big Sister. “Why are you doing that?”


“Because we’re
going to see Uncle Roy. You’re going to talk to him, and I want you all healed
up for the visit.”


“I’ll tell him what
you’ve been doing to me.”


“You’ll try.”


“What are you going
to do?”


Big Sister slapped
Little Sister on the cheek. “Patience.”


“Ow!” Little Sister
cried voicelessly. “Why are you so mean to me? None of this is my fault! Mama decided
everything!”


“Did you ever once
stand up for me?”


“What do you mean?”


“Did you ever say,
‘Oh Mama, let sister make friends’? Did you ever say, ‘Mama, let sister play
soccer. I know it would make her happy’?” Big Sister glared down at the horrid
face, hands balled into tight fists that she kept rigidly at her side so she
wouldn’t pummel her sister into one giant bruise. “Did you ever say, ‘Mama, let
sister have her own life’?”


“Those were all
Mama’s decisions. I couldn’t question Mama.”


“You couldn’t? Did
she tape your mouth closed when I wasn’t home?”


“No, but—”


“When she told you
about the operation, did you tell her not to do it? Did you tell her that my
life would be ruined if I had to carry your head around in my belly until I
died?”


“I was just
fourteen! I didn’t want to die!”


“I know. I don’t
care.”


“But I’m your
sister. You don’t want me dead, do you?”


Big Sister
chuckled. “Not anymore.”


Little Sister fell
silent, her lips trembling furiously.


Big Sister crooked
a grin and snatched her digi-buddy out of her purse.


“What are you
doing?” Little Sister asked.


“Reviewing your
drug allergies.” Big Sister unfolded the screen and scrolled through seemingly
endless volumes of her sister’s medical information. “Remember when you had
that terrible bladder infection and the doctors gave you Zanatra?”


Little Sister’s
mouth gaped as far as her partial jaw allowed. “You wouldn’t!”


“You know, I
thought you would have caught on by now that I really don’t give a shit. It’s
definitely time to see Uncle Roy.”


Big Sister stopped
injuring Little Sister, at least in ways that left marks. Using her medical
connections at work, she managed to get her hands on some Zanatra and tested it
to make sure it still affected her sister the same way it had when she was in
her own body.


It did.


She called Uncle
Roy to arrange a visit and made sure to take a Zanatra exactly one hour before
their meeting.


They met at Mama’s
house. Uncle Roy was already there, waiting on the front porch, dressed in one
of his ubiquitous cardigans. He leaned over to kiss Big Sister on the cheek,
and then visibly paled as he cast a quick glance down at her belly. “Is this
about...it?”


Big Sister schooled
her features into carefully rehearsed anguish. “Can we talk about this in
private?”


He nodded and
pressed his thumb to the lock. The door swung open, the musty, medicinal smell
of the house rushing past them as if trying to escape into the clean air
outside. “Doesn’t look like you took any furniture.”


“I didn’t.” Big
Sister turned her back to her uncle, unzipped her jacket and carefully draped
it over a dusty armchair. She’d turned the house filters off when she moved
out. She wanted the place to decay. She looked at her uncle over her shoulder
and said, “Uncle Roy. I...” Big Sister bit her lip and turned away, her
shoulders tense with what she hoped looked like distress.


The floorboards
creaked as he approached her from behind. “Please, just tell me,” he said.


She let her head
droop and shook it slowly from side to side. “I can’t live this way anymore.”


Uncle Roy let out a
long breath, and two heavy hands fell on her shoulders. “Sweetheart, I...” He
sighed again. “My sister butchered you. I just wish she’d said something to me
before she did it so I could have tried to stop her.”


“I...I know.” And
she really did believe him. It almost made her feel bad for what she was about
to do.


“I wish I could do
something to help, but I don’t know what. The doctor who did this to you died
two years ago.”


The tears of
frustration that sprung to Big Sister’s eyes surprised her.


“Your mother left
me the holos from the procedure in case something went wrong with your sister
and she needed surgery.” He snorted. “She never did care about you, did she?”


Big Sister shook
her head, the familiar anger burning away the tears.


“I’ve shown them
anonymously to a couple of surgeons. They were horrified. They couldn’t believe
that any doctor would perform such a grossly unethical procedure. Still...” He
let out a long breath. “None of them could figure out a way to get your sister
out of there. And even if they could...”


Here it came.


“I mean, what would
we do with her?”


With mock
innocence, Big Sister asked, “What do you mean?”


“Well, she’s alive
in there, isn’t she?”


Big Sister turned
around and pointed to the spreading drool stain over her belly. “She’s been
brain dead ever since the operation.”


Uncle Roy clapped
his hands over his mouth and nose. “Oh my god. Your mother said—”


“Mama lied to
herself so she wouldn’t have to believe that her precious was gone.”


“Oh god.” He
staggered back, one hand dropping to clutch at his stomach. “Oh god.
I’ll...I’ll keep looking for someone who can cut her out, no matter how long it
takes.”


“No,” Big Sister
snapped. “I can’t wait any longer. I’ve waited long enough already.”


Uncle Roy shook his
head helplessly. In a near-whisper, he said, “I know, but what can we do?”


Big Sister
suppressed a smile. She knew the Zanatra only paralyzed Little Sister’s
muscles. It didn’t do anything to her mind. It was time for her to hear her
sister’s plans for her. “I’ve thought about this, actually. I can just cover
her over.”


“Cover her?” He
looked down at Big Sister’s belly with a wince. “You mean wall her in there?”


“I can cover her
with artificial skin. I have access to it at work. It’ll be easy.”


“But—”


“Uncle, I swear to
you, she is completely brain dead.”


Big Sister lifted
her shirt and forced Uncle Roy to look at his other niece for the first time in
a decade. Forced him to look at her slack mouth, drool dribbling from the
corner, at the eyes rolled up in their sockets. He retched and spun away, face
buried in his hands.


With a satisfied
smile, Big Sister lowered her shirt, then stepped forward and put gentle hands
on her uncle’s back. “I’m sorry, but you had to see that.”


“Do whatever you
want,” he gasped. “Oh god, I can’t believe my sister did that to you. I can’t
believe...” He raced to the bathroom, and Big Sister heard him throwing up
between his sobs.


She patted Little
Sister gently on what once was her forehead and headed home to wait for the
Zanatra to wear off.


 


“Please don’t do this. Please! You can’t!”


Big Sister smiled.
With mock sympathy, she gazed at Little Sister’s reflection in the full-length
bedroom mirror and said, “I’m really sorry, but there’s no other way.”


“It’s not my fault!
It’s Mama’s fault!”


“Wrong answer.
Would you like to try again?” Big Sister carefully laid out several sheets of
artificial skin that she’d nabbed from work.


“I’m sorry! Oh god,
I’m sorry!”


“I can tell.”


“You’re right. I
should have told her not to do this to you. I should have begged her to let me
die instead.”


“But you didn’t.”


“I wasn’t thinking!
I was just a kid!”


“I know. I was
there.”


“You can’t hold
that against me. I was only fourteen!”


“Sure I can.” Big
Sister pulled a surgical cautergun and a portable skin-sealer from her handbag
and placed them next to the artificial skin. It was amazing the things she
could get her hands on at work.


“Oh god, you’re
really going to do this, aren’t you?”


Big Sister
chuckled. “You just figured that out?”


“Kill me first!
Please! Don’t leave me conscious in there!”


“Even if I knew how
to do that, what makes you think I’d want to have a rotting lump of flesh in my
gut? Besides, this is a much more fitting punishment, don’t you think?”


“Please! Have
mercy!”


Big Sister fixed
Little Sister’s reflection with an icy stare. “You don’t deserve mercy. Now,
this will go faster if you don’t struggle, but frankly, I’m hoping you do.”


First, she used the
cautergun to slice off Little Sister’s nose and ear. It wouldn’t do to have
lumps protruding from her abdomen. She gazed at her sister’s reflection, at her
lips working in a whispered scream, and realized that they’d have to go too.
Finally, she gouged out Little Sister’s eyes and cauterized the sockets clean.


“This must hurt,”
she said without sympathy.


The skin-sealer
came next. It wasn’t easy to seal the eyelids closed over the empty sockets,
but with the aid of a couple of well-placed safety pins, Big Sister managed.
And the pins came in handy for holding the flapping remains of Little Sister’s
mouth together while she sealed them shut.


She picked up the
first layer of artificial skin and gazed at the reflection of her sister’s
butchered face, the face that had so thoroughly dominated her life for these
twenty-four years.


Freedom was only a
few sheets of skin away.


“See you in hell,”
she said, and laid down the first sheet.


 


Big Sister lay back on the bed, the lights dimmed,
and reached for the waistband of her shirt. Jonas helped her pull it over her
head, then kissed her, his hands roaming over Big Sister’s breasts, her back,
her belly.


He stopped and
cocked his head as Big Sister’s belly squirmed slightly under his fingers.
“Hunh?”


“Oh, that,” Big
Sister said. “I have a weird intestinal condition. My stomach moves around a
little. It’s nothing.”


“Is it?” He moved
his head closer, turning one ear toward Big Sister’s belly. “Wow, I thought I
heard something.”


“Yeah, it’s part of
the condition.”


Jonas pressed his
head against Big Sister’s slightly bumpy stomach. “It sounds almost like a
whispered scream.”


She was glad she’d
forgotten to seal what was left of Little Sister’s nostrils shut. “Freaky,
isn’t it? Just ignore it. You’ll get used to it.”


Jonas smiled. “Get
used to it. I like the sound of that.”


Big Sister held her
arms out and pulled Jonas to her, his weight crushing against her belly,
against her captive, who she could feel squirming ineffectually against her
fleshy prison.


Mama had always
wanted Big Sister to include Little Sister in everything. And now they could
lose their virginity together. Really, if she hadn’t walled Little Sister up,
they would never have been able to share this.


Together forever.
Just like Mama wanted.






[image: UB.jpg]


Yes, much of Jennifer’s fiction is as
visceral as this story. Somebody once called her the David Cronenberg of SF.
See for yourself, check out her collection of dark SF UNWELCOME BODIES from
Apex Publications.


 


Pain. Pleasure. The
sensation of touch…we feel everything through our skin, that delicate membrane
separating “I” from “other,” protecting the very essence of self. 


 


Until it breaks. Or
changes. Or burns. 


 


What would you do
if you were the one called on to save humanity, and the price you had to pay
was becoming something other than human? Or if healing your body meant losing
the only person you’ve ever loved? 


 


Wander through
worlds where a woman craves even a poisonous touch…a man’s deformities become a
society’s fashion…genetic regeneration keeps the fires of Hell away…and painted
lovers risk everything to break the boundaries of their caste system
down. 


 


Separate your mind
from your flesh and come in. Welcome… 


 


“Pelland handles difficult topics with
assured storytelling chops, bringing us to the brink of tears, fear, desire,
and beyond. Worth your time AND money AND sincere attention.”


—Steven Gould, author of Jumper


 


Available today
from Apex Publications


http://www.apexbookcompany.com
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